

Polymères pH-sensibles : caractérisation et précipitation en milieu aqueux

Ankou Ofridam

▶ To cite this version:

Ankou Ofridam. Polymères pH-sensibles : caractérisation et précipitation en milieu aqueux. Cristallographie. Université de Lyon, 2020. Français. NNT : 2020LYSE1237 . tel-03603010

HAL Id: tel-03603010 https://theses.hal.science/tel-03603010

Submitted on 9 Mar 2022

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.



Nº d'ordre NNT : 2020LYSE1237

THESE de DOCTORAT DE L'UNIVERSITE DE LYON

opérée au sein de l'Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1

École Doctorale N°ED 206 (ECOLE DOCTORALE DE CHIMIE)

Spécialité de doctorat : Génie des procédés Discipline : (Génie des procédés)

Soutenue publiquement le 02/12/2020, par : (Ankou A. Fabrice OFRIDAM)

Polymères pH-sensibles : Caractérisation et précipitation en milieu aqueux

Devant le jury composé de :

FESSI, Hatem CANDONI, Nadine SAÏDI-BESBES, Salima PUEL, François STOLL, Serge

MANGIN, Denis GAGNIERE, Émilie LEBAZ, Noureddine ELAISSARI, Abdelhamid PE/ Université Lyon 1 (UCBL) PU/ Aix Marseille Université PU/ Université Oran 1 PU/ Université Paris Saclay PU/ Université de Genève

PU/ Université Lyon 1 (UCBL) MCU/ Université Lyon 1 (UCBL) MCU/ Université Lyon 1 (UCBL) DR/ CNRS Université Lyon 1 (UCBL) Président Rapporteuse Rapporteuse Examinateur Examinateur

Directeur de thèse Co-directrice de thèse Co-directeur de thèse Co-directeur de thèse

<u> Université Claude Bernard – LYON 1</u>

Administrateur provisoire de l'Université	M. Frédéric FLEURY
Président du Conseil Académique	M. Hamda BEN HADID
Vice-Président du Conseil d'Administration	M. Didier REVEL
Vice-Président du Conseil des Etudes et de la Vie Universitaire	M. Philippe CHEVALLIER
Vice-Président de la Commission de Recherche	M. Jean-François MORNEX
Directeur Général des Services	M. Pierre ROLLAND

COMPOSANTES SANTE

Département de Formation et Centre de Recherche en Biologie Humaine	Directrice : Mme Anne-Marie SCHOTT
Faculté d'Odontologie	Doyenne : Mme Dominique SEUX
Faculté de Médecine et Maïeutique Lyon Sud - Charles Mérieux	Doyenne : Mme Carole BURILLON
Faculté de Médecine Lyon-Est	Doyen : M. Gilles RODE
Institut des Sciences et Techniques de la Réadaptation (ISTR)	Directeur : M. Xavier PERROT
Institut des Sciences Pharmaceutiques et Biologiques (ISBP)	Directrice : Mme Christine VINCIGUERRA

COMPOSANTES & DEPARTEMENTS DE SCIENCES & TECHNOLOGIE

Département Génie Electrique et des Procédés (GEP)	Directrice : Mme Rosaria FERRIGNO
Département Informatique	Directeur : M. Behzad SHARIAT
Département Mécanique	Directeur M. Marc BUFFAT
Ecole Supérieure de Chimie, Physique, Electronique (CPE Lyon)	Directeur : Gérard PIGNAULT
Institut de Science Financière et d'Assurances (ISFA)	Directeur : M. Nicolas LEBOISNE
Institut National du Professorat et de l'Education	Administrateur Provisoire : M. Pierre CHAREYRON
Institut Universitaire de Technologie de Lyon 1	Directeur : M. Christophe VITON
Observatoire de Lyon	Directrice : Mme Isabelle DANIEL
Polytechnique Lyon	Directeur : Emmanuel PERRIN
UFR Biosciences	Administratrice provisoire : Mme Kathrin GIESELER
UFR des Sciences et Techniques des Activités Physiques et Sportives (STAPS)	Directeur : M. Yannick VANPOULLE
UFR Faculté des Sciences	Directeur : M. Bruno ANDRIOLETTI

Remerciements

Je veux remercier dans un premier temps Mme Émilie Gagnière et la direction du Laboratoire d'Automatique, de Génie des Procédés et de Génie Pharmaceutique (LAGEPP) qui m'ont offert la possibilité d'effectuer ce travail de recherche.

Merci ensuite à l'ensemble de mes encadrants qui n'ont ménagé aucun effort dans la réalisation de ce travail. Toute ma gratitude à Émilie et à Noureddine pour leur très grande implication même pendant toute la période du confinement. Je n'oublie bien entendu pas Mr Hamid. Merci pour toutes ces discussions enrichissantes, votre implication et votre disponibilité au quotidien. Merci bien évidemment pour finir avec mes encadrants à mon directeur de thèse Mr Mangin.

Merci à Coraline et Ombeline pour leur participation active à ce travail. Je veux également remercier l'ensemble des chercheurs et collègues qui ont contribué aux différentes publications déclinées dans ce manuscrit de thèse. Je remercie dans ce sens tout particulièrement Mohamad, Wei et Badri.

Merci à l'ensemble des équipes administrative et technique du labo. Un merci particulier à Géraldine que je n'ai arrêté d'embêter pour les images de microscopie.

Aux compagnons de lutte, MERCI. Merci à l'ensemble du bureau G231, tous ceux qui m'ont accueilli et ceux que j'ai eu le bonheur de voir arriver. Merci d'abord à Aline pour son accueil et pour tous ses efforts pour m'intégrer au reste du groupe. Merci également à Maïté et Pierre, Steeven, Romain, Félix. UN MERCI TOUT SPÉCIAL aux "filles" Ma (Roua+Ria+Ya) + Carla même si les 2 (deux) dernières n'appartiennent pas au bureau. On vous y accueillait en tout cas avec très grand plaisir. Sans vous ça n'aurait pas été pareil, alors, shukraan jazilaan les filles.

A ma famille, merci pour le soutien. Je veux commencer par toi Papa et Tata Jacky. Merci pour votre soutien et pour la confiance sans faille que vous m'avez toujours témoigné. Merci à Tata Massah et tonton Gaby également. Tout ceci a commencé aussi grâce à vous. Merci à toi Maman, à tonton Thomas, à mes frères, sœurs, cousin(e)s Kaka, Hola, Sonia, Elom.

Merci à tous les potes qui m'ont accompagné durant ces trois années de thèse. Merci notamment à Saidou, Nassourdine et Francky Côte d'ivoire. Je n'oublie pas Audrey. Pour finir, un merci spécial et un grand merci à toi Boubouche.

> La résilience... Tel un roseau, plier mais ne jamais rompre! Papa, Tata Jacky, ce travail est pour vous, MERCI. Ce travail est aussi pour toi Fo Kumah, là où tu te trouves.

Résumé

Dans l'industrie pharmaceutique, de nombreux polymères sont employés pour l'encapsulation de molécules actives. Le choix des polymères est fonction de leurs caractéristiques et des applications visées pour les produits élaborés. Parmi les polymères utilisés, on retrouve les copolymères d'acide méthacrylique et leurs esters connus sous le nom d'Eudragit[®]. Les Eudragit sensibles au pH sont utilisés dans diverses formulations à des fins d'enrobage, de revêtement entérique, de masquage de goût, ou comme vecteurs thérapeutiques de principes actifs pharmaceutiques pour l'amélioration de la perméation à la peau, aux villosités intestinales ou encore à la cornée. Les Eudragit E100 et L100 notamment ont été étudiés de manière approfondie pour leur caractère hydrophile/hydrophobe en fonction du pH et de la salinité pour l'enrobage. Toutefois, la possibilité de préparer des particules sensibles au pH à partir de ces polymères n'a pas été systématiquement explorée en raison de la difficulté résidant dans leur précipitation sous forme de (nano)particules. Ainsi, ce travail de recherche a pour objectif de conduire une caractérisation physico-chimique complète et d'étudier différentes voies de préparation de (nano)particules d'Eudragit E100 et L100 en solution aqueuse par précipitation. Dans la première partie de notre étude, nous nous sommes attelés à clarifier les domaines de solubilité et de précipitation des deux copolymères. Nous avons pu observer que la concentration en polymère, le pH final du milieu ainsi que le temps d'incubation influencent la solubilité des Eudragit E100 et L100. La titration des 2 copolymères nous a permis de doser les fonctions carboxylates de l'Eudragit L100 et amines de l'Eudragit E100. De plus, l'impact de divers paramètres tels que le pH, la concentration en polymère et la force ionique du milieu sur la précipitation a été étudiée. Dans une seconde partie, l'influence de divers polymères secondaires sur la complexation et les propriétés colloïdales des particules d'Eudragit E100 et L100 a été étudiée. Dans ce cadre, le polyethylenimine a montré sa capacité à complexer l'Eudragit L100 donnant des dispersions stables et des tailles de particules submicrométriques. Dans un troisième temps, l'effet des tensioactifs sur la précipitation des deux polymères a été étudié. Ceci nous a permis d'identifier la nature des interactions impliquées et le mécanisme de complexation des deux Eudragit E100 et L100 en fonction de la concentration en tensioactif.

Mots clés : Eudragit, Précipitation, Polymères pH-sensibles, Polyplexes, Complexes Polyelectrolyte -Tensioactifs.

Abstract

In pharmaceutical industry, many polymers are used for the encapsulation of active ingredients. Polymers' choice depends on their characteristics and the intended applications of the developed products. Among the commonly used polymers, methacrylic acid and their ester copolymers known as Eudragit[®]; pH-sensitive polymers have been used for years in various formulations for coating, enteric coating, taste masking, or as therapeutic vehicles. Studies have shown that Eudragit improves the permeation of pharmaceutical active ingredients through skin, intestinal villi or cornea. Eudragit E100 and L100 in particular have been extensively studied for their ability of swelling/deswelling as a function of pH and salinity for coating. However, the possibility of preparing pH-sensitive particles from these polymers has not been systematically explored due to the difficulty of precipitating them as (nano)particles. Thus, the aim of this research work is to fully characterize these two Eudragit polymers and to study different ways of preparing Eudragit E100 and L100 (nano)particles in aqueous solution by precipitation process. In the first part of this work, we brought some clarifications on the solubility and precipitation domains of the two copolymers. We observed that a synergic action of the polymer concentration, the final pH of the medium as well as the incubation time influence the solubility of Eudragit E100 and L100 which is neglected in the state of the art. The titration of the two copolymers allowed us to determine the carboxylate and the amino content of respectively Eudragit L100 and Eudragit E100. In addition, the influence of various parameters such as pH, polymer content and ionic strength of the medium on both Eudragit precipitation was studied. In a second part, the influence of various secondary polymers on complexation and on the colloidal properties of Eudragit L100 and E100 particles was investigated. In this context, polyethylenimine was found to form a complex with Eudragit L100 and to stabilize the formed particles exhibiting submicrometric size with a narrow size distribution and high stability. In a third step, surfactants effect on the precipitation of Eudragit E100 and E100 was studied. This allowed us to identify the nature of polymer-surfactant interactions and the complexation mechanism of Eudragit E100 and Eudragit L100 as function of surfactant concentration.

Keywords : Eudragit, Precipitation, pH-sensitive polymers, Polyelectrolyte complexes (PECs), polyelectrolyte-surfactant complexes (PESCs).

Table des matières

Remerciements	Ι
Résumé	Ι
Abstract	II
INTRODUCTION GENERALE	1
PARTIE BIBLIOGRAPHIQUE	13
1 LES POLYMERES STIMULABLES COMME MATERIAUX D'ENRO- BAGE	17
Stimuli-responsive polymer coatings 1.1 Introduction 1.2 Stimuli-Responsive Materials 1.2.1 Stimuli-Responsive Polymers (SRP) 1.2.2 Stimuli-Responsive Nanogels 1.2.3 Stimuli-Responsive Membranes 1.3 Stimuli-Responsive Membranes 1.3 Stimuli-responsive polymers in Coating Technology 1.3.1 pH-sensitive polymers 1.3.2 Light-sensitive polymers 1.3.3 Biological Environment-sensitive polymers 1.3.4 Temperature-sensitive polymers 1.3.5 Electrical-sensitive polymers 1.4 Applications of Stimuli-responsive materials 1.4.1 Food 1.4.2 Agriculture 1.4.3 In vitro Biomedical Diagnostics 1.4.4 Drug Delivery 1.4.5 Sensors	23 23 25 25 28 30 31 31 35 36 38 39 40 41 43 45 46

	1.5	1.4.7 Textiles Conclusion	$51 \\ 52$
2	LES TIO	POLYMERES pH-SENSIBLES : ETAT DE L'ART ET APPLICA- ONS	31
pŀ	I-res	ponsive polymers; state of the art and applications	37
	2.1	Introduction	68
	2.2	Characteristics of pH-responsive polymers	70
	2.3	Natural pH-Responsive Polymers	72
		2.3.1 Alginate	73
		2.3.2 Hyalurionic acid	73
		2.3.3 Carboxymethylcellulose	74
		2.3.4 Chitosan	74
	2.4	Synthetic pH-Responsive Polymers	76
		2.4.1 Composition-based classification	77
		2.4.2 Structure-based classification	79
	2.5	Multi-Stimuli-responsive polymers	84
		2.5.1 Dual-stimuli-responsive polymers (pH-, dual-stimuli- responsive polymers	85
		2.5.2 Triple-stimuli-responsive polymers (pH-, triple-stimuli- responsive po-	
		lymers	90
	2.6	Application of pH-Responsive polymers	93
		2.6.1 Drug delivery	93
		2.6.2 Sensing and actuation	04
		2.6.3 Surfaces functionalization and membranes	07
		2.6.4 Chromatography, electrophoresis and extraction	09
		2.6.5 Other applications	10
	2.7	Concluding remarks and future perspectives	10

PARTIE EXPERIMENTALE

135

3	CA	RACT	ERISATION PHYSICO-CHIMIQUE DES EUDRAGIT E100 ET
	L10	0	139
	3.1	Introd	uction
	3.2	Materi	als and methods
		3.2.1	Materials
		3.2.2	Methods
	3.3	Result	s and discussion $\ldots \ldots 151$
		3.3.1	Solubility domains
		3.3.2	Solubilization in phosphate buffers
		3.3.3	Polymers titration
		3.3.4	Polymers precipitation
		3.3.5	Effect of polymer amount on the precipitation process
		3.3.6	Effect of buffer concentration

		3.3.7Effect of ionic strengh	162 164
	3.4	Conclusion	165
4	INF	LUENCE DE POLYELECTROLYTES SECONDAIRES SUR LA PRE	. —
	CIP	ITATION DES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100	171
	4.1	Introduction	180
	4.2	Materials and methods	184
		4.2.1 Materials	184
		4.2.2 Methods	186
	4.3	Results and discussion	187
		4.3.1 Precipitation of Eudragit L100 and Eudragit E100	187
		4.3.2 Influence of Polysacharrides (Dextran-T40)	188
		4.3.3 Influence of polyacrylic acid	188
		4.3.4 Influence of polyvinyl alcohol	189
		4.3.5 Influence of Pluronic F68	191
		4.3.6 Influence of Polyethylenimine (PEI)	192
		4.3.7 Influence of amino-dextran (AMD)	196
	4.4	Conclusion	197
5	INT	ERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME-	-
5	INT TH	ERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME- ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC-	-
5	INT TH TIF	ERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME- ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC- S EN SOLUTION AQUEUSE	- - 203
5	INT TH. TIF 5.1	TERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME- ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC- S EN SOLUTION AQUEUSE Introduction	203 212
5	INT TH . TIF 5.1 5.2	TERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME- ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC- S EN SOLUTION AQUEUSE Introduction	203 212 214
5	INT TH TIF 5.1 5.2	PERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC S EN SOLUTION AQUEUSE Introduction	203 212 214 214
5	INT TH 5 .1 5.2	PERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC S EN SOLUTION AQUEUSE Introduction	203 212 214 214 214 215
5	INT TH 5 .1 5.2 5.3	TERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME- ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC- S EN SOLUTION AQUEUSE Introduction	203 212 214 214 214 215 218
5	INT TH 5.1 5.2 5.3	PERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME- ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC- S EN SOLUTION AQUEUSE Introduction	203 212 214 214 215 218 218
5	 INT TH. TIF 5.1 5.2 5.3 	PERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME- ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC- S EN SOLUTION AQUEUSEIntroduction	203 212 214 214 214 215 218 218 218 219
5	 INT TH. 5.1 5.2 5.3 	TERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME- ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC- S EN SOLUTION AQUEUSEIntroduction	203 212 214 214 215 218 218 218 219 221
5	 INT TH. 5.1 5.2 5.3 	TERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME- ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC- S EN SOLUTION AQUEUSEIntroduction	203 212 214 214 215 218 218 218 219 221 225
5	 INT TH. TIF 5.1 5.2 5.3 	TERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME- ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC- S EN SOLUTION AQUEUSE Introduction	- 203 212 214 214 215 218 218 219 221 225 AB
5	IN1 TH 5.1 5.2 5.3	PERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC- S EN SOLUTION AQUEUSE Introduction	- 203 212 214 214 215 218 218 219 221 225 AB 228 228
5	INT TH 5.1 5.2 5.3	PERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC- S EN SOLUTION AQUEUSE Introduction	- 203 212 214 214 215 218 218 219 221 225 AB 228 AB 228 CAB
5	INT TH 5.1 5.2 5.3	PERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYME ACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOAC- S EN SOLUTION AQUEUSE Introduction Materials and methods 5.2.1 Materials 5.2.2 Methods Results and discussion 5.3.1 Non-ionic surfactant : Triton X-100 5.3.2 Zwitterionic surfactant : SB3-14 5.3.3 Anionic surfactant : CTAB 5.3.4 Cationic surfactant : CTAB 5.3.5 Effect of pH on the precipitation of oppositely charged Eudragit L100/CT. and Eudragit E100/SDS 5.3.6 Effect of salt on the precipitation of oppositely charged Eudragit L100/CT.	- 203 212 214 214 215 218 218 219 221 225 AB 228 CAB 229 222

CONCLUSION GENERALE ET PERSPECTIVES 239

INTRODUCTION GENERALE

Les polymères (naturels ou synthétiques) sous leurs différentes formes connaissent de nos jours une utilisation intensive dans des secteurs d'activité tels que l'industrie automobile [1], l'électricité et l'électronique [2], le génie civil [3, 4, 5], l'agroalimentaire [6, 7, 8], l'industrie cosmétique et chimique [9, 10], les procédés de séparation [11, 12] ou encore l'industrie pharmaceutique et la médecine [13, 14, 15]. Dans l'industrie pharmaceutique notamment, de nombreux polymères sont employés pour l'encapsulation de molécules actives. Le choix des polymères est fonction de leurs caractéristiques et des applications visées pour les produits élaborés [16]. En effet, les polymères peuvent être employés à des fins de masquage de goût (molécules administrées par voie orale), de protection de substances actives dont ils assurent la biodisponibilité et une libération contrôlée en des sites spécifiques de l'organisme [17]. C'est sur cette aptitude que repose l'utilisation des polymères dans le traitement de diverses pathologies telles que le cancer [18], l'asthme [19, 20] et les maladies inflammatoires [21, 22]. Une catégorie de polymères appelés polymères pH-sensibles convient particulièrement pour l'atteinte des objectifs susmentionnés. Les polymères pH-sensibles sont des polymères qui répondent de diverses manières aux variations de pH dont fait l'objet le milieu dans lequel ils se trouvent. Cette réponse se traduit par la modification des propriétés des chaines polymériques telles que la solubilité, la structure et la conformation des chaines ou encore l'activité de surface [23]. Outre leur utilisation comme vecteur thérapeutique, les polymères pH-sensibles trouvent application dans des domaines divers et variés. Ils sont notamment employés dans la fonctionnalisation de surfaces et de membranes [24, 25, 26], comme capteurs et actionneurs [27], dans les techniques de séparation (extraction, chromatographie, électrophorèse) [28], comme agent stabilisant ou tensioactif dans l'industrie chimique [29], floculants [30, 31] ou fertilisants dans l'industrie agroalimentaire [32, 33].

Parmi les polymères pH-sensibles employés dans l'industrie pharmaceutique, une place importante est occupée par les copolymères d'acide méthacrylique et leurs esters connus sous le nom commercial d'Eudragit[®]. Il s'agit d'une façon générale de polymères synthétiques

anioniques ou cationiques d'acide méthacrylique, d'esters d'acide méthacrylique, de méthacrylate de dimethylaminoethyl, le tout dans des ratios différents [17, 34]. La protection des principes actifs contre les enzymes et fluides gastriques par exemple ou encore la réduction de l'irritation gastro-intestinale causée par les anti-inflammatoires non-stéroïdiens peuvent en guise d'exemple être réalisées par le biais de ces polymères [35, 36]. Les Eudragit, sensibles au pH sont utilisés depuis de nombreuses années dans diverses formulations à des fins d'enrobage, de masquage de goût [37, 38], ou comme vecteurs thérapeutiques pour l'amélioration de la perméabilité à la peau [39, 40], aux villosités intestinales [41, 42] ou encore à la cornée de principes actifs pharmaceutiques [43, 44]. Ils servent en effet à la protection des principes actifs contre la dégradation due à la variation du pH le long du tractus gastro-intestinal afin d'en améliorer la biodisponibilité. Ils permettent de ce fait de cibler et d'atteindre différents organes spécifiques tels que l'estomac, le duodénum, le côlon ou encore les cellules épithéliales, la surface de la peau et les follicules pileux. En effet, les polymères sensibles au pH peuvent encapsuler des principes actifs pendant leur précipitation (sous forme particulaire) et en assurer la libération pendant leur solubilisation. Les processus de précipitation et de solubilisation sont contrôlés par le pH du milieu. Les deux premières formes de ce polymère introduites en 1954 ont été les formes L et S pour le revêtement de comprimés à enrobage entérique. Ces polymères présentent l'avantage d'offrir des revêtements de meilleure qualité (comparaison faite avec d'autres matériaux) avec une désintégration rapide et une libération prolongée et contrôlée du principe actif encapsulé [17, 35]. Aujourd'hui, deux des Eudragit les plus utilisés sont les Eudragit E100 et L100. Le premier est soluble à pH acide et précipite en milieu basique. Les domaines de solubilité et de précipitation se trouvent inversés pour le second. C'est sur ces deux formes d'Eudragit que va porter l'étude rapportée dans le présent manuscrit.

Les Eudragit E100 (copolymère de dimethylaminoethyl méthacrylate, butyle méthacrylate et de méthyl méthacrylate dans un rapport 2 :1 :1) et L100 (copolymère d'acide méthacrylique et de méthyl méthacrylate dans un rapport 1 :1) ont été étudiés de manière approfondie pour leur caractère hydrophile/hydrophobe en fonction du pH et de la salinité pour l'enrobage [45, 35, 17, 34]. Toutefois, la possibilité de préparer des particules sensibles au pH à partir de ces polymères n'a pas été systématiquement explorée en raison de la difficulté résidant dans leur homo-précipitation (ou auto-précipitation) sans altération et/ou modification de leur structure chimique en milieu aqueux [46, 47]. Il est plus courant en effet de trouver dans la littérature des études où ces polymères sont utilisés pour l'encapsulation de principes actifs médicamenteux, d'huiles essentielles, de protéines ou d'acides nucléiques par précipitation (nanoprécipitation, coprécipitation) en milieu organique [48, 49, 50, 51].

La précipitation est une opération permettant de faire apparaître une phase solide insoluble pure à partir d'une solution d'un composé soluble par réaction chimique. Désignée bien souvent par cristallisation réactive, O. Sohnel et J. Garside y font référence comme étant la cristallisation de produits présentant une très faible solubilité [52], le solide obtenu pouvant être cristallin ou amorphe. Les différents mécanismes retrouvés au niveau de ces deux opérations présentent de grandes similarités et il est parfois difficile d'établir une réelle frontière entre elles. On retrouve en effet pour décrire ces opérations les mêmes notions fondamentales que sont la solubilité et la sursaturation ainsi que les mêmes mécanismes que sont la nucléation, étape ou les nucléi apparaissent, la croissance où les nucléi grossissent ainsi que les modifications secondaires intervenants sur les cristaux/particules en formation (agglomération, brisure, attrition, mûrissement d'Ostwald) avec dans le cas de la précipitation quelques particularités liées a la cinétique de réaction chimique ou au mélange des réactifs. La précipitation est un mécanisme ayant lieu a une sursaturation très grande et qui fait intervenir de façon rapide et quasi simultanée une nucléation et la croissance des nucléi ainsi que plusieurs autres mécanismes secondaires que sont le mûrissement et l'agglomération. Dans ces conditions, la nucléation primaire est prépondérante et les particules sont très fines. D'autre part, ces fines particules sont sujettes au phénomène d'agglomération et les fortes interactions

particules-solvant conduisent à des suspensions d'aspect visqueux.

Ainsi, ce travail de thèse a pour objectif d'étudier différentes voies de préparation de particules d'Eudragit E100 et L100 en solution aqueuse par précipitation. Cette étude est subdivisée en deux grandes parties.

La première grande partie est dédiée à une revue bibliographique portant sur les matériaux stimulables. Elle présente notamment les différentes catégories de matériaux polymères stimulables à savoir les polymères, les nanogels et les membranes stimulables. L'utilisation des polymères stimulables comme matériau de revêtement est discutée. Les différents mécanismes mis en jeu au niveau de ces polymères en réponse à différents stimuli (pH, température, lumière, électricité, biologique) ainsi que les différents types de structures élaborés et leurs applications possibles y sont abordés. La partie bibliographique de ce manuscrit traite plus spécifiquement dans son deuxième volet des polymères pH-sensibles et leurs applications les plus récentes. Dans cette deuxième partie, nous nous sommes intéressés à une catégorie précise des polymères stimulables, à savoir les polymères pH-sensibles. Leurs caractéristiques principales sont présentées et une classification y est proposée. Y sont abordés également leur constitution, les méthodes de synthèse ainsi que les domaines d'applications. Les polymères sensibles à deux (2) ou plusieurs stimuli sont également abordés dans cette partie de la revue bibliographique.

La deuxième grande partie de ce manuscrit est consacrée au volet expérimental de ce projet de thèse. L'étude expérimentale comporte trois parties. La première partie est consacrée à l'étude des domaines de solubilité et de précipitation des deux copolymères Eudragit E100 et Eudragit L100. Ces domaines, approximatifs dans la littérature sont clarifiés au travers de notre étude. L'effet des paramètres que sont le pH, la salinité, la concentration en polymère ou en solution tampon et le temps d'incubation sur la solubilité et la précipitation des deux copolymères est étudié. De plus, la titration des fonctions carboxylate et amine des deux copolymères est réalisée. La deuxième partie du volet expérimental est consacrée à l'étude de l'influence d'un polymère secondaire sur la précipitation directe par acidification ou basification des deux copolymères. L'influence de la présence de polyélectrolytes non chargés (alcool polyvinylique, dextran 40 et Pluronic F68) et de polyélectrolytes chargés (acide polyacrylique, polyethylenimine et amino-dextran) sur les propriétés colloïdales des particules d'Eudragit E100 et L100 est étudiée et discutée. Par ailleurs, la formation de complexes polyélectrolytiques impliquant ces deux formes d'Eudragit est discutée. Dans une troisième partie, la précipitation des Eudragit E100 et L100 induite par écrantage de charges est étudiée. Au travers de cette partie, la complexation des deux copolymères par des tensioactifs de charges opposées et la formation de complexes polymère-tensioactif est discutée. L'influence du pH et de la force ionique sur les complexes formés est abordée. Le but recherché est le contrôle des propriétés colloïdales des particules élaborées.

Bibliographie

- S.A. Begum, A.V. Rane, and K. Kanny. Chapter 20 Applications of compatibilized polymer blends in automobile industry'. In A. A.r. and S. Thomas, editors, *Compatibilization of polymer* blends, pages 563–593. Elsevier, 2020.
- [2] J.G. Drobny. Polymers for electricity and electronics : materials, properties, and applications. John Wiley & Sons, 2012.
- [3] T. Vallée, S. Fecht, C. Grunwald, and M. Adam. Fibre reinforced polymers for civil engineering applications'. *Adhes. Adhes*, 15(1):14–19,, March 2018.
- [4] L. Yan, B. Kasal, and L. Huang. A review of recent research on the use of cellulosic fibres, their fibre fabric reinforced cementitious, geo-polymer and polymer composites in civil engineering'. *Compos. Part B Eng*, 92 :94–132, May 2016.
- [5] L.C. Hollaway. The evolution of and the way forward for advanced polymer composites in the civil infrastructure'. *Constr. Build. Mater*, 17(6) :365–378, September 2003.
- [6] F. Froiio. Essential oils-loaded polymer particles : Preparation, characterization and antimicrobial property'. *Polymers*, 11(6) :1017, June 2019.
- [7] F. Froiio, A. Mosaddik, M.T. Morshed, D. Paolino, H. Fessi, and A. Elaissari. Edible polymers for essential oils encapsulation : Application in food preservation'. *Ind. Eng. Chem. Res*, 58(46) :20932–20945, November 2019.
- [8] F. Froiio. Essential oils-loaded polymer particles : Preparation, characterization and antimicrobial property'. *Polymers*, 11(6, Art. no. 6), June 2019.

- [9] A. Lund, N.M. Velden, N.-K. Persson, M.M. Hamedi, and C. Müller. Electrically conducting fibres for e-textiles : An open playground for conjugated polymers and carbon nanomaterials'. *Mater. Sci. Eng. R Rep*, 126 :1–29, April 2018.
- [10] G. Savary, M. Grisel, and C. Picard. Cosmetics and personal care products'. In O. Olatunji, editor, *Natural polymers : Industry techniques and applications*, pages 219–261. Springer International Publishing, Cham, 2016. tex.citation-number : 10.
- [11] Z. Mokadem, S. Saidi-Besbes, N. Lebaz, and A. Elaissari. Magnetic monolithic polymers prepared from high internal phase emulsions and Fe3O4 triazole-functionalized nanoparticles for Pb2+, Cu2+ and Zn2+ removal'. *React. Funct. Polym*, 155 :104693, October 2020.
- [12] G. Levourch, N. Lebaz, and A. Elaissari. Hydrophilic submicron nanogel particles for specific recombinant proteins extraction and purification'. *Polymers*, 12(6, Art. no. 6), June 2020.
- [13] P.A. Gunatillake and R. Adhikari. 2 Nondegradable synthetic polymers for medical devices and implants'. In L. Poole-Warren, P. Martens, and R. Green, editors, *Biosynthetic polymers* for medical applications, pages 33–62. Woodhead Publishing, 2016.
- [14] A.Christy Hunter and S.Moein Moghimi. Smart polymers in drug delivery : a biological perspective'. Polym. Chem, 8(1) :41–51,, 2017.
- [15] M. Saqib. Amphotericin b loaded polymeric nanoparticles for treatment of leishmania infections'. Nanomaterials, 10(6, Art. no. 6), June 2020.
- [16] K. Miladi, D. Ibraheem, M. Iqbal, S. Sfar, H. Fessi, and A. Elaissari. Particles from preformed polymers as carriers for drug delivery'. EXCLI J, 13 :28–57,, February 2014.
- [17] Ch N. Patra, R. Priya, S. Swain, G.Kumar Jena, K.C. Panigrahi, and D. Ghose. Pharmaceutical significance of eudragit : A review'. *Future J. Pharm. Sci*, 3(1):33–45, June 2017.
- [18] G.H. Gao, Y. Li, and D.S. Lee. Environmental pH-sensitive polymeric micelles for cancer diagnosis and targeted therapy'. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 169(3):180–184, August 2013.
- [19] V.S. Mastiholimath, P.M. Dandagi, S.S. Jain, A.P. Gadad, and A.R. Kulkarni. Time and pH dependent colon specific, pulsatile delivery of theophylline for nocturnal asthma'. *Int. J. Pharm*, 328(1):49–56, January 2007.
- [20] V.D. Kadam and S.G. Gattani. Development of colon targeted multiparticulate pulsatile drug delivery system for treating nocturnal asthma'. Drug Delivery, 17(5):343–351, July 2010.
- [21] A. Maroni, S. Moutaharrik, L. Zema, and A. Gazzaniga. Enteric coatings for colonic drug delivery : state of the art'. *Expert Opin. Drug Deliv*, 14(9) :1027–1029, September 2017.
- [22] M. Zeeshan, H. Ali, S. Khan, S.A. Khan, and B. Weigmann. Advances in orally-delivered pHsensitive nanocarrier systems; an optimistic approach for the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease'. Int. J. Pharm, 558 :201–214,, March 2019.
- [23] G. Kocak, C. Tuncer, and V. Bütün. pH-Responsive polymers'. Polym. Chem, 8(1) :144–176,, 2017.
- [24] J.F. Hester, S.C. Olugebefola, and A.M. Mayes. Preparation of pH-responsive polymer membranes by self-organization'. J. Membr. Sci, 208(1):375–388, October 2002.
- [25] Y. Xian, Y. Shui, M. Li, C. Pei, Q. Zhang, and Y. Yao. pH-Dependent thermoresponsive poly[2-(diethylamino)ethyl acrylamide]-grafted PVDF membranes with switchable wettability for efficient emulsion separation'. J. Appl. Polym. Sci, (n/a) :49032, 2020.

- [26] H. Yang, S. Fang, H.-M. Song, L.-J. Zhu, and Z.-X. Zeng. pH-responsive poly(vinylidene fluoride)/poly(acrylic acid) porous membranes prepared via an vapor induced phase separation technique for removing copper ions from water'. *Mater. Lett*, 260 :126957, February 2020.
- [27] L. Hu, Q. Zhang, X. Li, and M.J. Serpe. Stimuli-responsive polymers for sensing and actuation'. *Mater. Horiz*, 6(9) :1774–1793, 2019.
- [28] R.A. Lorenzo, A.M. Carro, A. Concheiro, and C. Alvarez-Lorenzo. Stimuli-responsive materials in analytical separation'. Anal. Bioanal. Chem, 407(17) :4927–4948, July 2015.
- [29] S. Liu and S.P. Armes. Polymeric Surfactants for the New Millennium : A pH-Responsive, Zwitterionic, Schizophrenic Diblock Copolymer'. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed, 41(8) :1413–1416,, 2002.
- [30] Y. Shi, B. Ju, and S. Zhang. Flocculation behavior of a new recyclable flocculant based on pH responsive tertiary amine starch ether'. *Carbohydr. Polym*, 88(1) :132–138, March 2012.
- [31] T. Wei. pH-responsive chitosan-based flocculant for precise dye flocculation control and the recycling of textile dyeing effluents'. RSC Adv, 8(69) :39334–39340, 2018.
- [32] Z. Ma. pH-Responsive controlled-release fertilizer with water retention via atom transfer radical polymerization of acrylic acid on mussel-inspired initiator'. J. Agric. Food Chem, 61(23):5474– 5482,, June 2013.
- [33] T. Li, S. Lü, J. Yan, X. Bai, C. Gao, and M. Liu. An environment-friendly fertilizer prepared by layer-by-layer self-assembly for pH-Responsive nutrient release'. ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces, 11(11) :10941–10950, March 2019.
- [34] S. Thakral, N.K. Thakral, and D.K. Majumdar. Eudragit (R): a technology evaluation'. Expert Opin. Drug Deliv, 10(1):131–149, January 2013.
- [35] M. Cetin, A. Atila, and Y. Kadioglu. Formulation and in vitro characterization of Eudragit L100 and Eudragit (R) 1100-plga nanoparticles containing diclofenac sodium'. AAPS PharmSci-Tech, 11(3) :1250–1256, September 2010.
- [36] Z.-Z. Piao, M.-K. Lee, and B.-J. Lee. Colonic release and reduced intestinal tissue damage of coated tablets containing naproxen inclusion complex'. Int. J. Pharm, 350(1-2) :205-211,, February 2008.
- [37] A. N, R.K. a, arapu, and S. Garg. An Update On Taste Masking Technologies For Oral Pharmaceuticals'. Indian J. Pharm. Sci, 64(1):10, 2002.
- [38] W. Faisal, F. Farag, A.A.H. Abdellatif, and A. Abbas. Taste masking approaches for medicines'. *Curr. Drug Deliv*, 15(2) :167–185, February 2018.
- [39] F.F. Sahle, B. Balzus, C. Gerecke, B. Kleuser, and R. Bodmeier. Formulation and in vitro evaluation of polymeric enteric nanoparticles as dermal carriers with pH-dependent targeting potential'. *Eur. J. Pharm. Sci*, 92 :98–109, September 2016.
- [40] F.F. Sahle, C. Gerecke, B. Kleuser, and R. Bodmeier. Formulation and comparative in vitro evaluation of various dexamethasone-loaded pH-sensitive polymeric nanoparticles intended for dermal applications'. Int. J. Pharm, 516(1):21–31,, January 2017.
- [41] S. Hao, B. Wang, Y. Wang, L. Zhu, B. Wang, and T. Guo. Preparation of Eudragit L 100-55 enteric nanoparticles by a novel emulsion diffusion method'. *Colloids Surf. B Biointerfaces*, 108 :127–133, August 2013.

- [42] S. Hao, Y. Wang, B. Wang, J. Deng, X. Liu, and J. Liu. Rapid preparation of pH-sensitive polymeric nanoparticle with high loading capacity using electrospray for oral drug delivery'. *Materials Science and Engineering : C*, 33(8) :4562–4567, December 2013.
- [43] S. Das, P.K. Suresh, and R. Desmukh. Design of Eudragit RL 100 nanoparticles by nanoprecipitation method for ocular drug delivery'. *Nanomedicine Nanotechnol. Biol. Med*, 6(2):318–323,, April 2010.
- [44] R. Pignatello, C. Bucolo, and G. Puglisi. Ocular tolerability of eudragit RS100 (R) and RL100 (R) nanosuspensions as carriers for ophthalmic controlled drug delivery'. J. Pharm. Sci, 91(12) :2636-2641, December 2002.
- [45] N. Sheibat-Othman, T. Burne, C. Charcosset, and H. Fessi. Preparation of pH-sensitive particles by membrane contactor. *Colloids Surf. Physicochem. Eng. Asp*, 315(1):13–22, February 2008.
- [46] S. Sugai and G. Ebert. Conformations of hydrophobic polyelectrolytes'. Adv. Colloid Interface Sci, 24 :247–282, 1985.
- [47] K. Kogej. Thermodynamic analysis of the conformational transition in aqueous solutions of isotactic and atactic poly (methacrylic acid) and the hydrophobic effect'. *Polymers*, 8(5) :168, 2016.
- [48] G. Doerdelmann, D. Kozlova, and M. Epple. A pH-sensitive poly(methyl methacrylate) copolymer for efficient drug and gene delivery across the cell membrane'. *Journal of Materials Chemistry B : Materials for Biology and Medicine*, 2(41) :7123–7131, 2014.
- [49] I. Partheniadis, E. Zarafidou, K.E. Litinas, and I. Nikolakakis. Enteric release essential oil prepared by co-spray drying Methacrylate/Polysaccharides—Influence of starch type'. *Pharmaceutics*, 12(6, Art. no. 6), June 2020.
- [50] S. Khizar, N.M. Ahmad, N. Ahmed, S. Manzoor, and A. Elaissari. Encapsulation of doxorubicin in magnetic-polymer hybrid colloidal particles of Eudragit E100 and their hyperthermia and drug release studies'. *Polym. Adv. Technol*, 31(8) :1732–1743, 2020.
- [51] P. Dong. pH-sensitive Eudragit (R) L 100 nanoparticles promote cutaneous penetration and drug release on the skin'. Journal of Controlled Release, 295 :214–222, February 2019.
- [52] O. Söhnel and J. Garside. *Basic principles and industrial applications*. Butterworth-Heinemann, 1992.

PARTIE BIBLIOGRAPHIQUE

La première grande partie de ce manuscrit est consacrée à une étude bibliographique. Celle-ci se décline en deux volets. Ainsi, la première partie est consacrée aux matériaux stimulables de façon générale. La deuxième partie est plus spécifique aux polymères pHsensibles. Cette étude bibliographique permet dans son ensemble de dresser un état de l'art sur les différents polymères naturels ou synthétiques découverts ou élaborés au fil des années et présentant une réponse caractéristique aux modifications de pH de leur milieu environnant. Les polymères pH-sensibles rencontrés sont identifiés au travers de ce travail de même que leurs potentialités pour diverses applications. Les applications les plus récentes qui en découlent sont également présentées.

Cette étude bibliographique permet de constater que les matériaux stimulables en général et les polymères pH-sensibles en particulier occupent une place non négligeable dans la vie de tous les jours à la vue des divers domaines d'applications. S'agissant des polymères pH-sensibles, ceux-ci sont utilisés dans l'industrie pharmaceutique principalement comme vecteurs de principes actifs médicamenteux. Outre les formules ayant fait leurs preuves et déjà commercialisées, de nombreuses études continuent de montrer leurs potentialités dans ce domaine avec des améliorations et spécifications croissantes.

Les polymères pH-sensibles qui nous ont intéressés tout particulièrement sont les copolymères Eudragit E100 et Eudragit L100. Nous avons pu constater qu'au-delà de leur grande utilisation comme agent de masquage de goût ou d'odeur ou comme matériau de revêtement entérique, ils souffrent d'un certain manque de données précises dans la littérature. Un des premiers points ayant attiré notre attention concerne les conditions précises de solubilité et de precipitation. Dans le but de préparer des particules pH-sensibles, ces données sont d'une importance capitale. Elles constituent en effet le point de départ du travail expérimental que nous nous proposons de réaliser.

15

Chapitre 1

LES POLYMERES STIMULABLES COMME MATERIAUX D'ENROBAGE

Étude bibliographique publiée sous la forme d'un chapitre d'ouvrage : *"Polymer Coatings : Technologies and Applications"*

Eds : Dr.Jyotishkumar Parameswaranpillai (Thailand), Dr. Sanjay Mavinkere Rangappa (Thailand), Dr. Suchart Siengchin (Thailand)

DOI: 10.1201/9780429199226

ISBN : 9780429199226

Publisher : CRC Press

Cette première partie bibliographique est consacrée aux matériaux polymères stimulables [1]. Ces matériaux sont caractérisés par leur aptitude à réagir de façon réversible aux stimuli de leur milieu environnant. La réaction à ces stimuli se traduit par des modifications de leurs propriétés physiques et/ou chimiques [2, 3, 4]. Les stimuli peuvent être aussi bien d'origine physique (température, lumière, électricité) que chimique (pH, force ionique, potentiel redox) ou biologique (enzyme, antigène) [5, 6]. Dans cette revue bibliographique, quelques-uns des matériaux stimulables les plus importants sont abordés ainsi que les diverses applications dont ils font l'objet. Une attention particulière est accordée à leur utilisation comme matériau d'enrobage.

Cette revue bibliographique est scindée en trois parties. Dans la première partie, nous abordons entre autres les polymères, les nanogels et les membranes sensibles aux stimuli. Une définition de ces différents concepts est proposée. Leurs caractéristiques les plus importantes sont présentées ainsi que leurs principaux domaines d'application avec leurs avantages et quelques exemples. Dans la deuxième partie de ce travail, une attention particulière est portée sur les polymères stimulables et leur utilisation comme outil d'enrobage. L'utilisation à cette fin de polymères sensibles au pH, à la lumière, aux molécules biologiques, à la température ou encore à l'électricité y est traitée. Ces polymères sont en effet utilisés de façon intense dans l'enrobage (encapsulation) de molécules actives pour leur transport, leur libération ciblée et contrôlée [7, 8, 9] et aussi dans la mise au point de dispositifs médicaux tels que les organes artificiels [10, 11, 12]. De plus, des études ont montré leur aptitude comme bactéricides [13, 14] dans le revêtement textile en réponse à des enzymes spécifiques. La troisième partie de cette revue est consacrée à ces diverses autres applications des matériaux polymères stimulables. Leur utilisation sous diverses formulations notamment dans l'agriculture [15, 16, 17] et l'industrie agro-alimentaire [18, 19, 20], l'industrie cosmétique [21] etc. y est abordée.

Bibliographie

- F. Ofridam, M. Tarhini, W. Badri, W. Liao, N. Lebaz, E. Gagnière, D. Mangin, E. Dumas, S. Ghnimi, A. Gharsallaoui, A. Errachid, H. Fessi, and A. Elaissari. Stimuli-Responsive Polymer Coatings. In *Polymer Coatings : Technologies and Applications*, pages 199–225. CRC Press, November 2020.
- [2] M.R. Aguilar, C. Elvira, A. Gallardo, B. Vasquez, and J.S. Román. Smart polymers and their applications as biomaterials. In *Topics in tissue engineering*, volume 3. 2007.
- S.J. Grainger and M.E.H. El-Sayed. STIMULI-SENSITIVE PARTICLES FOR DRUG DELI-VERY. In *Biologically-responsive hybrid biomaterials*, pages 171–190. WORLD SCIENTIFIC, 2010.
- [4] M.A.C. Stuart. Emerging applications of stimuli-responsive polymer materials. *Nat. Mater*, 9(2):101,, 2010.
- [5] H. Almeida, M.H. Amaral, and P. Lobão. Temperature and pH stimuli-responsive polymers and their applications in controlled and selfregulated drug delivery. *Journal of Applied Phar*maceutical Science, pages 01–10, 2012.
- [6] Recent advances and challenges in designing stimuli-responsive polymers. *Prog. Polym. Sci*, 35:3, February 2010.
- [7] Ch N. Patra, R. Priya, S. Swain, G.Kumar Jena, K.C. Panigrahi, and D. Ghose. Pharmaceutical significance of eudragit : A review. *Future J. Pharm. Sci*, 3(1) :33–45, June 2017.
- [8] A. Doraiswamy. Excimer laser forward transfer of mammalian cells using a novel triazene absorbing layer. Appl. Surf. Sci, 252(13):4743-4747, April 2006.
- [9] A. Zhang, K. Jung, A. Li, J. Liu, and C. Boyer. Recent advances in stimuli-responsive polymer systems for remotely controlled drug release. *Prog. Polym. Sci*, 99 :101164, December 2019.
- [10] S.M. Mirvakili and I.W. Hunter. Artificial muscles : Mechanisms, applications, and challenges. Adv. Mater, 30(6) :1704407,, 2018.
- [11] L. Hu, Q. Zhang, X. Li, and M.J. Serpe. Stimuli-responsive polymers for sensing and actuation. *Mater. Horiz*, 6(9) :1774–1793, 2019.
- [12] H. Cui, Q. Zhao, Y. Wang, and X. Du. Bioinspired actuators based on stimuli-responsive polymers. Chem. – Asian J, 14(14) :2369–2387, 2019.
- [13] M.J. Kratochvil, T. Yang, H.E. Blackwell, and D.M. Lynn. Nonwoven polymer nanofiber coatings that inhibit quorum sensing in staphylococcus aureus : Toward new nonbactericidal approaches to infection control. ACS Infect. Dis, 3(4) :271–280, April 2017.
- [14] J. Zhou, A.L. Loftus, G. Mulley, and A.T.A. Jenkins. A thin film Detection/Response system for pathogenic bacteria. J. Am. Chem. Soc, 132(18) :6566–6570, May 2010.
- [15] A. Antonacci, F. Arduini, D. Moscone, G. Palleschi, and V. Scognamiglio. Nanostructured (Bio)sensors for smart agriculture. *TrAC Trends Anal. Chem*, 98:95–103, January 2018.
- [16] H. Guo, J.C. White, Z. Wang, and B. Xing. Nano-enabled fertilizers to control the release and use efficiency of nutrients. *Curr. Opin. Environ. Sci. Health*, 6 :77–83, December 2018.
- [17] Z. Ma. pH-Responsive controlled-release fertilizer with water retention via atom transfer radical polymerization of acrylic acid on mussel-inspired initiator. J. Agric. Food Chem, 61(23):5474– 5482, June 2013.

- [18] H. Yong, X. Wang, R. Bai, Z. Miao, X. Zhang, and J. Liu. Development of antioxidant and intelligent pH-sensing packaging films by incorporating purple-fleshed sweet potato extract into chitosan matrix. *Food Hydrocoll*, 90 :216–224, May 2019.
- [19] F. Froiio, A. Mosaddik, M.T. Morshed, D. Paolino, H. Fessi, and A. Elaissari. Edible polymers for essential oils encapsulation : Application in food preservation. *Ind. Eng. Chem. Res*, 58(46) :20932–20945, November 2019.
- [20] S. Talegaonkar, H. Sharma, S. Pandey, P.K. Mishra, and R. Wimmer. 3 Bionanocomposites : smart biodegradable packaging material for food preservation. Academic Press, 2017.
- [21] R.Y. Lochhead. A review of recent advances in the polymeric delivery of attributes in cosmetics and personal care products. In *Polymeric delivery of therapeutics*, volume 0, pages 3–22. American Chemical Society, 2010.

STIMULI-RESPONSIVE POLYMER COATINGS

Fabrice Ofridam¹, Mohamad Tarhini¹, Waisudin Badri¹, Wei Liao¹, Noureddine Lebaz¹, Émilie Gagnière¹, Denis Mangin¹, Emilie Dumas¹, Sami Ghnimi¹, Adem Gharsallaoui¹, Abdelhamid Errachid², Hatem Fessi¹ and Abdelhamid Elaissari¹*

¹Univ Lyon, University Claude Bernard Lyon 1, CNRS, LAGEPP UMR 5007, 43 boulevard du 11 novembre 1918, F-69100, Villeurbanne, France

²Univ Lyon, University Claude Bernard Lyon-1, CNRS, ISA- UMR 5280, CNRS, F-69100 Villeurbanne, France

Abstract :

Stimuli-responsive polymers are an important branch of polymer science. Their ability to react to external stimuli in a reversible manner makes them a tempting target in several applications. As these polymers respond to stimuli such as pH, light, biological elements, temperature, and electricity, they can be used as coating layers on different types of materials in order to add more flexible properties. The stimuli-responsive polymers are used in food industry, agriculture, biomedicine, cosmetics, drug delivery, textile industry, and many more. In this chapter, some of the most important stimuli-responsive polymers are discussed and their recent applications in several fields are highlighted.

Keywords : Stimuli Responsive, Polymers, Nanogels, Membranes, Application.

1.1 Introduction

Polymers are used in most of the goods we use in our daily life, and they even form important parts of our own body, such as DNA and proteins. Since long time, polymers have been used in order to improve the quality of life. However, the real nature of the polymeric materials (natural rubber) was not known. Thanks to the economic dynamism of rubber industry in the 19th and 20th centuries, more investments were made to know about the behavior of rubber. This event made the intense debate among researchers in this re-

^{*.} Correspondence : Abdelhamid Elaissari, Univ Lyon, University Claude Bernard Lyon-1, CNRS, LAGEPP-UMR 5007, F-69622 Lyon, France, abdelhamid.elaissari@univ-lyon1.fr
gard. Therefore, they made many efforts and developed certain polymers suitable for almost every imaginable application. This foundational study caused the development of a new category of polymers that respond to their environment by changing their physical and chemical properties. Stimuli-responsive polymers are the materials that can react by altering their properties once subjected to external stimulus. Stimuli-responsive polymers are classified into different classes based on various criteria. For instance, stimuli-responsive polymers are divided into categories of thermal-induced, light-induced, electro-responsive, pH-responsive, and magnetic-responsive polymers (Figure 1.1). Based on the nature of cross-links, stimuliresponsive polymers are classified into chemically or physically cross-linked polymers. Biodegradable stimuli-responsive polymers are also nominated as a category. According to the switching segments' nature, stimuli-responsive polymers are categorized into T_g -type stimuliresponsive polymers with amorphous switching segment and T_m -type stimuli-responsive pollymers with crystalline switching segment [1]. Stimuli-responsive polymer coatings continue to be used in evermore increasingly diverse applications and sectors such as food, agriculture, drug delivery, biomedical diagnostics, sensors, textiles, and cosmetics [2].



FIGURE 1.1 – Synthetic polymers' possible stimuli and responses.

In this chapter, we highlight some of the structures made from stimuli-responsive materials. We discuss different stimulus mechanisms, and we shed light on some important applications of that technology.

1.2 Stimuli-Responsive Materials

1.2.1 Stimuli-Responsive Polymers (SRP)

Stimuli-responsive polymers, also known as smart or intelligent or environmentally sensitive polymers, are materials that constitute an important class of polymers today. They can react to small external changes in their immediate environment by displaying significant reversible [3, 4], large, microstructural, physiological, and physicochemical changes in their properties [5, 6]. One of their fundamental characteristics is that they return to their initial state as soon as the stimuli responsible for the modification in their physicochemical properties are removed [7].

Stimuli-responsive polymers can be of either natural or synthetic origin. Among natural responsive polymers, chitosan and albumin are capable of showing thermo- and pH-responsive properties [8, 9, 10]. Moreover, methylcellulose and gelatin can be mentioned with thermoresponsive properties [11]. Synthetic stimuli-responsive systems containing polymers can be designed either with a responsive polymer, or by combining a polymer with a responsive compound, the polymer serving only as a template/carrier for that compound [12]. Stimuliresponsive polymers are synthesized using polymerization techniques such as living anionic and cationic polymerization, controlled radical polymerization, atom transfer radical polymerization, and reversible addition-fragmentation chain-transfer polymerization [13]. In the build-up of synthetic stimuli-responsive polymers, functional groups that make effective response to stimuli (charge, polarity, and solvency, for instance) are incorporated along a polymer backbone [14], resulting in abrupt and clear changes in macroscopic material properties. Response to stimuli can be defined in various ways. These responses may be associated with modifications in individual polymer chain dimensions or size, shape, surface characteristics, secondary structure, solubility, and/or intermolecular association degree. In most cases, the formation or destruction of secondary forces (hydrogen bonding, hydrophobic effects, electrostatic interactions, etc.), simple reactions (e.g., acid-base reactions) of moieties linked to the polymer backbone, and/or osmotic pressure differences are responsible for this response. Dramatic alterations in the polymeric structure, such as degradation of polymers upon the application of a specific stimulus by bond breakage in the polymer backbone or at pendant cross-linking groups, can also be mentioned as a response of a stimuli-sensitive polymer to stimuli [15].

External stimuli that provoke these changes can be divided into three main groups : physical stimuli (mechanical stress, electric, magnetic, ultrasound, light, temperature), chemical stimuli (electrochemical, pH, ionic strength), and biological stimuli (enzyme and/or biomolecules) [16, 17]. Dual-stimuli-responsive polymers can be also mentioned as polymers that simultaneously respond to more than one stimulus. It should be taken into consideration that stimuli may also occur internally. The well-known examples of this case that is applied in drug delivery systems include changes in pH that occur in certain organs or diseased states, changes in temperature, the presence of specific enzymes, antigens in the human body [18], or changes in physiological conditions [19, 20].

Based on their physical properties, stimuli-responsive polymers are classified into three categories :

- Linear free polymer chains in solution : They respond to stimuli that induce a reduction in the number of hydrogen bonds between polymer and water or the neutralization of electrical charges. Linear free soluble polymer chains precipitate with the increasing hydrophobicity. Polymers exhibiting this property have applications in bioseparation of proteins, cells, and other bioparticles.
- Covalently cross-linked reversible and physical gels : Hydrogels that swell in aqueous media may respond rapidly to small changes in pH, temperature, light intensity, ionic

strength, magnetism, inflammation, ultrasound, electrical fields, or biochemicals. Smart polymer hydrogels find applications in microfluidics, actuators, and sensors.

• Smart surfaces or membranes : Polymer chains that have the ability to undergo changes under specific stimuli conditions when adsorbed or grafted to surfaces are classified under this category. Indeed, the surfaces can be converted from hydrophilic to hydrophobic as well. Thus, surface is hydrophilic when the polymer is in its soluble state and hydrophobic when insoluble due to the action of stimuli. Separation of substances that interact differently with hydrophobic matrices can be mentioned as a potential application. Smart surfaces find applications in tissue engineering (generation/repair) and temperature-controlled or porosity-controlled separation [18, 19, 20, 21].

The rise in interest that has characterized stimuli-responsive polymers in these last decades is related to the various possibilities brought to polymer science and the different promising applications associated with them. In fact, in addition to the applications mentioned above, stimuli-responsive polymers are used in drug delivery [22, 23], smart coating, intelligent medical instruments and auxiliaries, artificial muscles and robotics [13], smart textiles and apparel [1, 24], biomimetic devices, electrochemical devices, and microelectromechanical systems. Furthermore, SRP coating was used to fabricate structured particles that can range from nanoscale to microscale. By adding this responsive layer, particles can undergo modification in their structure, dimensions, and interactions, when introduced to an external stimulus. Several structured particles can be synthesized in this fashion, such as core-shell particles, micro-/nanospheres, micro-/nanogels, and nanocomposites (Figure 1.2), and can be used in various technical and biomedical applications. In fact, using such a technology, mimicking a living cell can theoretically be done by combining several compartments that can communicate, exchange energy, and perform mechanical work in a single particulate structure [25].



FIGURE 1.2 – Some of the particulate morphologies.

1.2.2 Stimuli-Responsive Nanogels

Polymer nanogels are a special kind of nanomaterials since they combine the properties of nanoparticles and hydrogels. Basically, polymer nanogels are cross-linked colloidal particles formulated by swelling caused by the adsorption of large amounts of solvent. As a result, polymer nanogels are soft nanoparticles, thanks to the fluctuation of the high solvent content. However, their cross-linked three-dimensional polymeric network renders these particles resistant to dissolution [26, 27]. Different materials were used to prepare polymer nanogels such as poly(N-isopropylacrylamide), polyethylene glycol, polypeptide, and chitosan [28].

The properties of stimuli-responsive nanogels (SRN) make them a good candidate for biomedical and drug delivery applications. Mainly, being sensitive to environmental stimuli allows a better control of drug release. In addition, due to their interior cross-linked network, drug loading is much higher and drug leakage is much lower in the case of nanogels compared to other nanocarriers [29]. Moreover, polymer nanogels possess a stable 3D structure promoting a stable desired size that is needed for passive drug delivery through the enhancement of permeation and retention effect. SRN were also used for active tumor targeting due to their ease of functionalization of polymer units [28]. Additionally, SRN can encapsulate multiple drugs with different solubility profiles. Jin et al. developed a triple-stimuli-responsive (protease/redox/pH) biodegradable PEGylated P(MAA/BACy) nanogel as a carrier for both hydrophilic doxorubicin and hydrophobic paclitaxel [30]. It was found that the double-drug-loaded system possesses favorable targeting ability and therapeutic effect, lower biotoxicity, longer in vivo circulation time, enhanced drug release profile, and a safe biodegradation [31]. These results show the validity of complex nanogel structures as drug vehicles. In fact, core-shell nanogel structures with constrained swelling to one layer were also suggested as a strategy to control multi-drug loading with desired amounts [32].

SRN are also known for their ease of synthesis. Basically, two main approaches can be used for the preparation of SRN (self-assembly of polymers, or polymerization in a heterogeneous environment). In both cases, cross-linking is an important step to ensure the colloidal stability of the nanogels. The polymerization method is usually done by emulsion polymerization, or inverse emulsion polymerization depending on the chosen continuous phase [28]. PEOblock-P(oligo(ethylene glycol) monomethyl ether methacrylate) particles were synthesized by atom transfer radical polymerization and cross-linked via inverse miniemulsion using a disulphide functionalized cross-linker. The cross-linked nanogels showed an excellent colloidal stability and controllable swelling ratio [33]. On the other hand, self-assembly of polymers is based on the formation of micelles, followed by a non-covalent interaction between the chains and cross-linking [34]. Cholesterol-bearing xyloglucan molecules were self-assembled in water forming nanogels. Cholesterol was used as a physical cross-linking point. It was found that the obtained nanogel can successfully be coupled with hydrophobic molecules with low molecular weight, and by incorporating galactose into their surface, they can be specifically internalized into hepatocytes, making them a good drug carrier candidate [35]. As stated before, cross-linking is a crucial step in the preparation of SRN. Different types of cross-linking can be used, such as physical cross-linking, in which the interaction between polymer moieties is done through different driving forces : hydrophobic interactions [35],

electrostatic interactions, and host-guest interactions [36]. The other cross-linking strategies are disulphide-based, amine-based, click chemistry-based, and photo-induced cross-linking [28].

1.2.3 Stimuli-Responsive Membranes

Nowadays, membrane technology has widely been used in numerous applications such as drug delivery system [37], chemical separation [38], and water desalination [39], due to its remarkable properties with less energy consumption. Specifically, stimuli-responsive membranes (SRM) have gained much attention in the past decades due to the fact that they could change their physicochemical properties in response to a change in the environment stimuli [40]. SRM could be potentially designed to a system that responds to the changes in external stimuli : pH, temperature, ionic strength, light, and electric or magnetic field [38]. Functional materials (such as polymers, nanogels, and nanoparticles) with reversibly switchable physicochemical properties are generally considered as crucial resources for the preparation of SRM to provide different responsive properties. Husson et al. [41] used a two-step process to well explain the responsive mechanisms of SRM. Firstly, changes in the external environment cause a specific conformation transition of a responsive functional material, and then these conformational transitions to some extent are easy to detect through naked eye or other simple technology methods. In fact, they always react to environmental stimuli to some extent by changing their conformation/polarity along the backbone, side chains, segments, or end groups. As a result, making alterations to the polymer chain length, chemical composition, architecture, and topography is the conventional method to optimize the responsive properties of SRM. There are two essential methods used to prepare SRM : (i) blending of different stimuliresponsive polymers to manufacture membranes and (ii) modification of existing membranes through grafting of stimuli-responsive polymers [42]. The former is a crucial method in the design of porous SRM. By taking this approach, the targeted mechanical properties, pore structure (porosity, pore size, and pore size distribution), and barrier structure (symmetric and asymmetric) can be obtained. Various membrane processing techniques, such as solvent casting, phase inversion, and interpenetrating polymer networks, have been applied to develop SRM. Modification of the existing membranes is also an important method to prepare SRM, and the membrane performance is enhanced through the addition of functional materials. This method enables responsive properties on the membrane surface and keeps the useful properties of the original membrane. Numerous polymer coating techniques, namely physical adsorption, chemical grafting, coating, layer-by-layer (LBL) assembly, chemical vapor deposition, have been used to modify the chemical surface or pores of the membranes [43].

1.3 Stimuli-responsive polymers in Coating Technology

1.3.1 pH-sensitive polymers

pH-sensitive polymers are a group of stimuli-responsive polymers that can respond to environment pH through structural and property changes such as surface activity, chain, conformation, solubility, and configuration [44]. Materials referred to as pH-responsive polymers present the property to have potential ionizable groups in their structure. These groups are weak acidic or basic moieties sensible to pH variations and confer the pH sensitivity to the overall molecule [4]. Sensitivity to pH in response to environmental pH modification is made through the acceptance or the release of protons leading to conformational changes and changes in the colloidal behavior of the polymer, such as flocculation, chain collapse or extension, and/or precipitation of homopolymers [44, 45]. pH-responsive polymers can be produced using different polymerization techniques. Emulsion polymerization is the technique used for the preparation of most of the pH-responsive polymers due to the well-controlled size distribution. Moreover, anionic polymerization, group transfer polymerization, stable free radical polymerization, atom transfer radical polymerization, atom transfer radical polymerization, and reversible addition–fragmentation chain-transfer polymerization are other polymerization techniques used for the preparation of pH-responsive polymers [46].

According to their origin, natural pH-responsive polymers can be distinguished from synthetic ones. Among natural pH-responsive polymers, the most studied and used ones are dextran, gelatin, albumin, chitosan, hyaluronic acid, and alginic acid [11]. For synthetic pHresponsive polymers, two main categories can be identified : polymers with acidic group and polymers with basic group. Table 1.1 lists some of the basic polymers used as pH-sensitive polymers or moieties in the build-up of what is known as block pH-sensitive polymers.

Indeed, according to their structure, pH-sensitive polymers can be classified as linear homopolymer, copolymer (hydrophilic or amphiphilic block (di-, tri-, multi-block copolymers)), pH-responsive star polymers (with linear polymer chains connected to a central core), pHresponsive branched and hyper-branched polymers, pH-responsive dendrimer polymers, and pH-responsive brush and comb polymers [44].

Development of performant techniques has allowed the preparation of well-defined block copolymers that exhibit self-assemblage behavior to external pH modification. pH-responsive block polymers can exhibit different sorts of responses following a pH modification. Thus, self-assembly such as formation of micelles, unimers, gels, vesicles, swelling, and deswelling can be noticed in the case of block copolymers [47, 48].

pH-responsive polymers find application mainly in drug delivery since they are used as a coating material in controlled drug release systems or as drug carriers. Changes in pH in the gastrointestinal tract (acidic in stomach and basic in intestine) [18] and the biocompatibility of the pH-sensitive polymers make them ideal candidates for specific human drug delivery since they are able to switch from swelling to deswelling state in response to local body pH. By this process, they are capable of retaining or release drugs in specific sites or organs

according to pH. For this purpose, polymethacrylate, synthetic anionic or cationic copolymers of acrylic acid, methacrylic acid, (dimethyl amino) ethyl methacrylate, methacrylic acid esters are known under the commercial name of Eudragit that are largely used as a coating material for the encapsulation of active ingredients and deliverance in specific site of human body [49]. Moreover, pH-responsive polymers find application in gene delivery and are also used in drug delivery to cancer tissues towards micelles' encapsulation using pH differences between extracellular pH of normal tissues and tumor extracellular pH [50, 51, 52].

Acidic polymers	Polycarboxylic acids	Poly(methacrylic acid (PAAc) Poly(methacrylic acid) (PMMAc) Poly(propylacrylic acid) (PPAAc) Poly(4-vinylbenzoic acid) (PVBA) Poly(itaconic acid) (PIA)
	Polyphosphoric acids	Poly(ethylene glycol acrylate phosphate) (PEGAP) Poly(vinylphosphonic acid) (PVPA) Poly(ethylene glycol methacrylate phosphate) (PEGMP) Poly(4-vinyl-benzyl phosphonic acid) (PVBPA)
	Polysulphonic acids	Poly(vinylsulphonic acid) (PVSA) Poly(4-styrenesulphonic acid) (PSSA) Poly(2-acrylamido-2-methylpropane sulphonic acid) (PAMPS) Poly(2-acrylamido-3-sulphopropyl methacrylate potassium salt) (PKSPMA)
	Polyamino acids	Polyaspartic acid (PASA) Poly(L-glutamic acid) (PGA) Polyhistidine (PHIS)
	Polyboronic acids	Poly(vinylphenylboronic acid) (PVPBA) Poly(3-acrylamidophenylboronic acid) (PAAPBA)
Basic polymers	Tertiary amine polymers	Poly(2-dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate (PDMA) Poly(2-diethylamino)ethyl methacrylate (PDEA) Poly(2-dipropylamino)ethyl methacrylate (PDPAEMA) Poly(2-diisopropylamino)ethyl methacrylate (PDPA) Poly(N-(3-dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate (PDMAPMAm) Poly((2-dimethylamino)ethyl acrylate) (PDMAEA) Poly(2-ter-butylamino)ethyl methacrylate (PtBAEMA) Poly(2-ter-butylamino)ethyl methacrylamine) Poly(2-diethylamino)ethyl acrylamine (PDMAEA)
	Morpholino, pyrrolidine, and piperazine polymers	Poly(2-N-morpholino)ethyl methacrylate (PMEMA) Polyacrylomorpholine (PAM) Poly(2-N-morpholino)ethylmethacrylamide (PMEMAm) Poly(N-ethylpyrrolidine methacrylate) (PEPyM) Poly(N-acrylo-N'-alkenyl piperazine)
	Pyridine and imidazole polymers	Poly(4-vinylpyridine) (P4VP) Poly(2-vinylpyridine) (P2VP) Poly(<i>N</i> -vinylimidazole) (PVI) Poly(6-(1-H-imidazol-1-yl)hexyl-methacrylate (PImHeMA)
	Dendrimers	Poly(propyleneimine) dendrimer (PPI) Polyethylenimine dendrimer (PEI) Poly(amidoamine) dendrimer (PAMAM)

TABLE 1.1 – Classification of Basic Acidic and Basic pH Responsive Polymers [44]

1.3.2 Light-sensitive polymers

Light-responsive polymers are photodeformable in response to light stimuli. The advantage of using such materials in coating technology lies in the simplicity of operation, the avoidance of using chemical reactants and therefore limiting chemical contamination, and scalable miniaturization [53]. In addition, light sensitivity offers a remote application, ease of dosing, and accurate positioning and resolution of the response [54].

For a polymer to become light responsive, a chromophore (photoresponse functional group) should be incorporated into the polymer chain. Two categories of chromophores can be found, reversible and irreversible. Reversible chromophores, upon light excitation at a specific wavelength, undertake a reversible isomerization. This allows the alteration of the properties of the host polymer by irradiation at two different wavelengths. This reversible isomerization is important in different applications such as information storage and artificial muscles [55, 56]. Spiropyran, an organic molecule that upon light excitation is engaged in a photocleavage of a spiro C-O bond, was used to prepare photochromic polymer brushes. Dense and smooth polymer films were successfully prepared and used as surfaces with switchable color and wettability by light stimulation. A specific wavelength can convert a non-polar spiropyran to a polar one, and it can be reverted to its non-polar state using visible light [57].

On the other hand, irreversible chromophore is subject to unreversed changes upon light excitation. Therefore, equilibrium between two states does not exist. This will give the advantage of 100% photoconversion, which makes them ideal for drug delivery since this irreversibility can lead to effective drug release and better degradation when required [54]. This strategy was used in laser-induced forward transfer method (LIFT), in which biological molecules, such as protein and DNA, and even living organisms (cells) can be coated with a sacrificial polymer layer, and upon laser pulse emission, the coated molecule can be shifted from the polymer substrate to a receiver substrate in close proximity [58]. Doraiswamy et al. were able to transfer mammalian cells using polytriazines as sacrificial polymer that also acts as an irreversible chromophore [59]. Another approach was the coating of silica nanoparticles with NIR-light-responsive polymer via self-assembly. Due to the presence of coumarin moieties in the polymer, it can be disrupted by excitation by a femtosecond NIR light laser (800 nm) via a two-photon absorption process. It was found that under excitation with such light, the core–shell structure of the non-vehicle was able to release the pre-loaded drug in a controllable manner. In addition, in vitro results show a successful targeting of tumor cells once decorated with folic acid [60]. NIR range is considered more desirable for drug delivery than UV or visible light since it offers deep penetration without harming body tissues; however, most of the light-sensitive systems were tested in vitro and in vivo applications still require further development.

1.3.3 Biological Environment-sensitive polymers

Smart polymers that respond to physical and chemical stimuli such as light, pH, or temperature are desired because they are well controlled and easily measured. These polymers can be stimulated externally, offering a good control of the material properties. However, when it comes to biological systems, it is more complex and challenging. A temperatureresponsive polymer, for example, cannot be targeted towards a specific receiver. Therefore, more targeted responsive systems are necessary [61].

Polymers responsive to biological environment are used for living organisms and applied in drug delivery, biomedicine, and cell engineering [62]. They can be enzyme responsive, ligand responsive, cell responsive, or generally responsive to biochemical environments. For example, responsiveness to reactive oxygen species (ROS) at the inflammation site of tumors can be exploited for targeted drug delivery by drug-loaded responsive polymer nanoparticles [63]. Doxorubicin-loaded ROS-responsive polymeric micelles were developed by Sun et al. as antitumor agents by introducing ROS-responsive thioketal as a linker between poly(ethylene glycol) and poly(ε -caprolactone). In a ROS-rich environment, the surface of these micelles is degraded, and the drug was specifically released allowing a better in vitro anticancer activity of doxorubicin [64]. Other ROS-responsive moieties were also used for such applications, such as boronic ester and sulphide groups. However, few challenges still exist. The levels of ROS can vary from patient to patient, and therefore, these formulations must be personalized for each patient. In addition, the biocompatibility of the used linkers and their stability during circulation in normal cell environment should be addressed [65].

Enzyme-responsive polymers are another promising approach. These polymers have the advantages of being biocompatible, since enzymatic stimuli occurs naturally, and lead to more accurate targeting for the drug and therefore lead to a higher therapeutic efficiency and lower side effects [61]. Due to these advantages, enzyme-responsive polymers were applied as cell supports, injectable scaffolds, and drug delivery systems. Huang et al. used casein (a natural milk protein) as a coat for iron oxide nanoparticles. This system was loaded with doxorubicin as a model drug. It was found that these particles were stable in the acidic gastric environment in the presence of gastric protease. However, the outer casein layer was degraded in the presence of intestinal protease, allowing the maintenance of the drug's bioactivity and the enhancement of the drug delivery efficiency [66]. Synthetic polymers can also be used as enzyme-responsive drug delivery systems by introducing an enzyme-sensitive cross-linker to their matrix, rendering the polymeric structure a target to degradation by protease. Polystyrene nanoparticles were prepared by inverse miniemulsion and cross-linked with a hydrophobic peptide as a trypsin substrate. This formulation can have a promising future in nanomedicine, in vitro detection of specific enzymes, and cancer therapy [67]. Another example of enzyme-responsive polymers is nanoparticles sensitive to protein kinases. Nanoparticles comprising hydrophobically modified peptide substrate of a protein kinase were prepared for monitoring the activity of the latter by exploiting the enzyme to change the electrostatic interaction of the polymer aggregates in the particle [68].

Biological environment-responsive polymers were also applied as smart coatings for textiles developed as antibacterial vectors and used in several applications such as bedding and wound dressing. Kratochvil et al. developed a non-woven polymer nanofiber coating loaded with macrocyclic peptide 1, a potent non-bactericidal quorum-sensing inhibitor in S. aureus. The peptide was loaded to the nanofiber by electrospinning and was able to inhibit the production of bacterial hemolysins (a quorum sensing controlled virulence phenotype) and reduce the lysis of erythrocytes [69]. The release of the antimicrobial agent was in response to pathogenic bacteria specifically, and it did not respond to non-pathogenic strains. This approach can be a great alternative to antibiotic-dependent therapy, especially with the growing antibiotic resistance of S. aureus [70].

1.3.4 Temperature-sensitive polymers

Temperature-sensitive polymers (TSP) are sensitive to the temperature and alter their microstructural characteristics in response to the degree of temperature change. Temperaturesensitive polymers are well known and are the most employed polymers in drug delivery and biomaterials. Indeed, a small change in temperature is able to make new adjustments in TPS because they have a very sensitive balance between the hydrophobic and hydrophilic groups [71]. The critical solution temperature is an important property of such kind of polymers. The polymer will become insoluble after heating, if the polymer solution has a phase lower than the critical solution temperature ; i.e., it has one lower critical solution temperature (LCST). The interaction strengths (hydrogen linkages) between the polymer and water molecules become inconvenient above the critical solution temperature and cause polymer swelling because of its dehydration and occurrence of hydrophobic interaction predominance [72]. The LSCT is the critical temperature at which the polymeric solution separates into two phases, going from one phase (isotropic state) to two phases (anisotropic state). LCST changes due to hydrophilic or hydrophobic incorporation existence within a polymeric system. The phase transition occurrence that causes a change in polymer is easily observable in certain temperatures.

TSP were mainly used in biomedical applications where the selected TSP should be biocompatible and non-immunogenic. To design an effective platform, it is crucial to understand the molecular mechanism behind the performance of TSP [73].

1.3.5 Electrical-sensitive polymers

Electrical-responsive polymers have the ability to deform (shrinking, swelling, bending) in response to an external electric field. In other words, they have the ability to transform electrical input into mechanical output. For this reason, electro-responsive polymers found their way to biomechanical applications, artificial muscles, sensing, chemical separation, and drug delivery [15].

The most researched form of electro-responsive polymers is polyelectrolyte hydrogels. In the presence of an electrical field, the ionic groups inside the gel get pushed to the anode side, which leads to swelling, or to the cathode side, which leads to shrinking and ultimately leads to a reversible deformation and volume change of the gel. Neutral polymers can also be affected by electric field; many polymer gels have been found to be subject to swelling via electrostriction (change in the length of materials in the presence of an external electric field). In addition, neutral materials can acquire a translational motion when introduced inside a non-uniform electric field via dielectrophoretic effect [74]. Both natural and synthetic polymers were used to prepare electro-responsive hydrogels, such as chitosan, chondroitin sulphate, hyaluronic acid, allylamine, and acrylonitrile. Electrical-sensitive polymers have been studied in the development of artificial muscles. Many polymers were used in that context, but perhaps the most interesting one is polyacrylamide. This is due to several reasons : It is cheap, is easy to manipulate, is biocompatible, and have the same properties as living tissues. Moschou et al. developed an artificial muscle material based on an acrylic acid/acrylamide hydrogel blended with a conductive polypyrrole/carbon black composite. It was found that under electroactuation with a 1-volt voltage, the material showed a relatively fast response of 5 seconds and reversible bending in a neutral pH. In addition, the artificial muscle was incorporated into a bio-microelectromechanical system by immersing it in a 0.15 M NaCl solution and placing it above the polydimethylsiloxane membrane-covered micro-reservoir. It was found that under electroactuation, the bent hydrogel was able to push the membrane surface and pump the fluid from the reservoir into a calibrated microchannel with a low power consumption [75].

Electro-responsive polymers were also used in drug delivery. Kagatani et al. were able to produce poly(dimethyl amino propyl acrylamide) gel loaded with insulin. This gel was administered subcutaneously in rats, and by stimulation with an external constant current of 1 mA, a pulsatile decrease in plasma glucose level was observed. The release is caused by the electrokinetic flow of dissolved insulin with the water from the gel, explained by electrophoresis of the counterions and electro-osmosis of water molecules in the cross-linked polyelectrolyte gel network [76].

1.4 Applications of Stimuli-responsive materials

Due to their reversible responsiveness to environmental stimulus, stimuli-responsive polymer coatings were used in several applications. In this part, we will highlight some of these applications, the concept of their use, and recent advancements in their respective field. In addition, some of the recent applications are summarized in Table 1.2.

1.4.1 Food

Stimuli-responsive polymer systems have proven to be an efficient tool to use in foodpacking systems with a great potential to improve the safety, quality, and traceability of food products, as well as its convenience for consumers [97]. In addition, stimuli-responsive polymers were used in some functional food as coating materials for particle [98] or emulsion [99].

It is a well-established food quality control that is an essential research target to protect consumers against food-borne infection and to maximize the benefits of the food industries. Recent developments in smart food packaging to monitor the changes in the condition of food have attracted much attention. This technology may be incorporated in packaging materials or attached to the inside or outside of a package and aims to sense and share more information about food quality to consumer or producer during transport and storage [100]. Stimuli-responsive polymers have been regarded as a useful method to acquire packaging with responsive properties. For instance, a smart packaging system can be used to observe the distinct pH of foods with visual colorimetric changes of pH-responsive polymers inside the smart package [101]. In addition, packaging with responsive properties includes the sensors, which would detect the temperature, gas formation, microbial growth, freshness, and so on [97]. Principally, for food applications, the material used for packaging should have the 'Generally Regarded As Safe (GRAS)' status. Thus, most of the stimuli-responsive materials that can be used in actual food packaging have very limited implementation. Rather, natural polymers are promising materials in the design of smart packaging due to their compatibility and non-toxic nature on administration. Exploiting the pH-tunable ability of chitosan, Maciel, Yoshida, and Franco [77] established a prototype of a colorimetric temperature indicator for monitoring food quality. Liu et al. [78] developed a simple yet reversible pH-responsive chitosan-based emulsion system by exploiting the pH-tunable ability of chitosan. Based on

Application	Polymer	Responsiveness	Formulation	References
Food	Chitosan	pH and tempera- ture	Colorimetric tem- perature indicator for monitoring food quality	[77]
FOOD	Chitosan	pH	Chitosan-based emulsion system	[78]
	Polyaniline	Microbial break- down products	Films	[79]
	Polymers	Oxygen	Oxygen-scavenging film	[80]
	Phosphorescent Pt-porphyrin	CO_2	Sensors	[81]
	Carboxymethyl chitosan	Glutathione	-	[82]
Agriculture	Attapulgite-NH ₄ HCO ₃ - glyphosate/amino silicone oil-poly(vinyl alcohol)	Temperature	Core-shell nano- composites	[83]
	Hydroxypropyl methylcellulose	Environment	Hydrogels	[84]
<i>In vitro</i> biomedical diagnostics	$\begin{array}{ll} \text{Antibody-bound} & \text{poly}(N-\\ \text{isopropyl acrylamide}) \end{array}$	Biomarkers	Polymer-coated gold nanoparticles	[85]
Sensors	Poly(N-isopropyl acrylamide)	Temperature and salt	Coated nanopar- ticles	[86]
	Poly(N-(3-amidino)-aniline)	CO_2	Coated nanopar- ticles	[87]
	Chitosan (CHI)/poly(acrylic acid)	Ionic strength	Coated long-period gratings	[88]
	Poly(vinyl alcohol)	Glucose	Coated platinum electrode	[89]
	Ethylcellulose	рН	Polymer-coated insulin-loaded intestinal patches	[90]
Drug delivery	Eudragit [®] S100 and Eudragit [®] L100-55	рН	Polymer-coated insulin-loaded nanoparticles	[91]
	Ethylcellulose	Light	Polymer-coated insulin-loaded gold nanoparticles	[92]
	Poly(N-isopropylacrylamide-co-N,N-dimethylacrylamide)	Temperature	Core–shell nano- particles	[93]
	Poly- <i>N</i> -isopropylacrylamide- <i>co</i> -itaconic acid	Temperature and pH	Doxorubicin-loaded core–shell nanopar- ticles	[94]
Cosmetics	Polyoxyethylene and polyoxy- propylene	Temperature	Aqueous composi- tion	[95]
Textile	Polyurethanes	Temperature	Polymer-coated shape-memory fabric	[96]

TABLE 1.2 – Applications of Stimuli-Responsive Polymers.

polyaniline film, Bambang et al. [79] developed a novel colorimetric food package label as a chemical sensor for real-time monitoring of the microbial breakdown products in the head-space of packaged fish. Another packaging system from Cryovac Div., Sealed Air Corporation, used Cryovac[®] 0S2000TM polymer-based oxygen-scavenging film, which has applications in different food products such as smoked meat products and processed meats [80]. On the other hand, polymer sensors combining oxygen and carbon dioxide measurements in a single sensor [102] have been employed to smart packaging systems in many recently developed packaging systems. There are several accepted applications of polymer-based sensors : The ripeness of the pear is determined by detecting volatile aromatic compounds, or the freshness of the fish is determined by monitoring the concentration of volatile amines [103]. Nicolas et al. [81] developed a polymeric solid-state CO₂ sensor that uses phosphorescent Pt-porphyrin for food packaging applications.

The use of stimuli-responsive materials in the food packaging industry is a new strategy to get markedly improved packaging properties. However, the topic of using stimuli-responsive polymers in many food processing or packaging industries is still a challenge.

1.4.2 Agriculture

Over the past few decades, using more advanced agricultural methods (high-tech machinery, resources, and chemicals) for analyzing or monitoring soils and crops has been a research trend in agricultural planting to get more information and evaluate their maturity and health status. Among these methods, incorporation of stimuli-responsive polymers as sensors into fertilizers and pesticides to respond to the external environment is a promising field for residue analysis of soils and crops [104, 105].

The application of fertilizers and pesticides has a significantly great effect on crop productivity, and the major drawback of conventional applications, in general, is the loss depending

on the mode of application and weather conditions. Instead, the applications of these chemical products have been expected to transform into smart agrarian practices with more functional properties. As such, it is very interesting to combine fertilizers and pesticides with stimulisensitive polymers [106]. The products used in agriculture may get the properties sensitive to pH, light, temperature, biological environment from stimuli-responsive materials, which can be used to formulate respond to surrounding microenvironment intelligently and smartly eliciting a better and controlled release. For instance, Zhiyan et al. successfully developed glutathione-responsive carboxymethyl chitosan systems for controlled release of Diuron herbicide with the pre-emergence treatment of target species (Echinochloa crus-galli), and their results showed that it will be a promising candidate for controlled release of pesticides in agriculture [82]. Chi et al. [83] developed core-shell attapulgite-NH₄HCO₃-glyphosate/amino silicone oil-poly(vinyl alcohol) (PVA) nanocomposites that offered temperature-responsive controlled release of glyphosate herbicide. Another work done by Liu et al. [107] used modified soybean protein isolate and carboxymethyl cellulose by the hydrazone formation to synthesize pH-responsive avermectin nanoparticles. On the other hand, hydrogels are crosslinked networks of polymers having high water retention capacity and can be used for the application of fertilizer with responsiveness towards temperature, pH, enzymes, etc. [84]. Chen et al. [84] fabricated an environmentally responsive cellulose-based hydrogel using hydroxypropyl methylcellulose for the controlled release of water-soluble fertilizers, and this study showed that it has the potential to be used as controlled release devices in horticulture and agriculture. Another study reported an anion-responsive carbon nanosystem prepared using polyethylenimine-modified hollow/mesoporous carbon nanoparticles to improve selenium utilization efficiency in vegetables [107].

The presence of stimuli-responsive polymers in fertilizers and pesticides open more chances for many possibilities in the development of modern agriculture. However, despite many positive aspects of blending fertilizers and pesticides with responsive materials, careful evaluation is still required before using these technologies for crops in the future.

1.4.3 In vitro Biomedical Diagnostics

Hoffman et al. designed a smart polymer-biomolecule conjugate for immunoassay that was based on the conjugation of an antibody to poly(*N*-isopropylacrylamide) (PNIPAAm). In order to capture an antigen such as biomarker of hepatitis or AIDS, blood test sample includes smart bioconjugate. Consecutively, second labelled antibody was added, and that detection antibody was designed to affinity link to the same antigen. In the end, to separate the phase-labelled immune complex sandwich, the solution was warmed. This assay was similar to the enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA), except that this was performed in solution with a last step named phase separation. This method, in comparison with the typical multi-well plate ELISA , was much faster and just as accurate (Figure 1.3).



FIGURE 1.3 – When PNIPAAm is coated on magnetic nanoparticles (mNP) and gold nanoparticles (Au-NP), it acts to aggregate or 'glue' the NPs together when the temperature is increased above the LCST of PNIPAAm.

Stayton & Hoffman et al. have recently applied smart PNIPAAm technology to several novel surfaces and nanoparticle-based diagnostic systems, which use PNIPAAm coatings on microfluidic channels, on gold nanoparticles, and on magnetic nanoparticles. These smart



nanoscale systems are designed and developed for clinical immunoassays [85] (Figure 1.4).

FIGURE 1.4 – Biomarkers in blood plasma test samples at RT are captured by antibodies bound to PNIPAAm-coated gold nanoparticles (NPs) that are then thermally aggregated with PNIPAAm-coated magnetic NPs and isolated and concentrated by a magnetic field. After washing the aggregates and then lowering the temperature below the LCST, the NPs are dispersed and flowed onto a lateral flow strip for biomarker assay.

1.4.4 Drug Delivery

Due to their properties and flexibility, stimuli-responsive polymers found their way into drug delivery. They were used as nanocarriers, hydrogels, micelles, and complexes that can safely carry and protect the drug through in vivo circulation and release it in the desired site due to environment change. In addition, SRP were used in drug delivery as coating materials for drug tablets and nanocarriers [85].

Enteric coating or enteric capsule is a polymer layer added to drug tablets to increase the efficiency of the drug by protecting the tablet from early degradation [108]. Two types of enteric coatings are popular. One is based on copolymer of methacrylic monomers, and the other is based on ethylcellulose. Both types have a pH-sensitive profile. They are hydrophobic at gastric pH that restricts the release of the drug, and they become hydrophilic at intestinal pH allowing the drug to be released in the intestines, thereby protecting it from gastric degradation. This will improve the efficiency of oral drug delivery [85]. This characteristic was exploited to deliver peptides and protein through oral route. Mucoadhesive intestinal patches loaded with insulin were coated with ethylcellulose to secure a safe passage for a therapeutic dose of insulin through the digestive system to be released near intestinal mucosa.

In vivo results showed that these patches induced dose-dependent hypoglycemia in normal rats with a maximum drop in blood glucose levels of 75% [90]. In another study, pH-sensitive chitosan and poly(γ -glutamic acid) nanoparticles were loaded with insulin, freeze-dried, and coated with Eudragit[®] S100 and Eudragit[®]L100-55 capsules. After in vivo oral administration in diabetic rats, it was found that intestinal absorption of insulin was enhanced, and the relative bioavailability was about 20% [91]. Light-responsive polymer coating was also used for insulin delivery. Gold nanoparticles loaded with insulin and coated with hydrophobic ethylcellulose were developed. By applying near-infrared irradiation, gold nanoparticles are heated, which led to reversible collapse of the polymer network, resulting in the formation of porous structure, and therefore, a rapid diffusion of insulin was allowed. It was also found that by controlling the irradiation, insulin dosing in diabetic rats can be controlled [92]. Stimuli-responsive polymers were also used as coating materials in the development of core-shell organic-inorganic drug nanovehicles. Magnetite nanoparticles were coated with the temperature-responsive biopolymer poly(N-isopropylacrylamide-co-N,N-dimethylacrylamide) to form a core-shell structure with a size of 8 nm. Physicochemical characterization demonstrated the suitability of such system in magnetic drug delivery and in magnetic resonance imaging by combining the advantages of magnetic nanoparticles and stimuli-responsive polymers [93]. Core-shell nanocarriers were also used for the delivery of anticancer agents. Magnetic core-shell nanoparticles were synthesized using poly-N-isopropylacrylamide-co-itaconic acid containing thiol side groups as a thermo- and pH-responsive polymer. Particles were used as a vehicle for doxorubicin with a size of 50 nm and a high loading capacity (55%). The pH and temperature triggered the release of doxorubicin at tumor tissue environment, which was 39% higher than in the physiological conditions. In addition, this carrier shows no cytotoxicity while inducing an efficient anticancer effect in vitro, suggesting its suitability as a drug carrier in general and as an anticancer agent in specific [94].

SRP coatings are, in conclusion, a very promising agent for drug delivery, especially when it comes to oral administration of therapeutic peptides. Until now, this topic remains a challenge in pharmaceutical research.

1.4.5 Sensors

Sensors are devices that can convert an input received from a surrounding environment into an output signal that can be transformed into readable data. The ability of stimuliresponsive polymers to interact with the surrounding environment makes them a good candidate for the fabrication of sensors. Different stimuli-responsive sensors were developed, such as those responsive to temperature, pH, CO_2 , and biological environment. Moreover, stimuliresponsive polymer-coated nanoparticles have gained attention in sensing research due to the optical properties of nanoparticles.

Gold nanoparticles coated with poly(N-isopropylacrylamide) were developed as colorimetric temperature and salt sensors. Polymer was synthesized by RAFT polymerization and grafted into nanoparticles by the ligand exchange process. It was found that with increasing temperature, these particles can change their color from red to purple to blue due to the electronic coupling of the surface plasma on resonance caused by the aggregation of gold nanoparticles. In addition, it was found that the range of temperature sensitivity increases in the presence of salt due to charge screening [86]. In another study, gold nanoparticles were used to develop CO_2 sensors. Poly(N-(3-amidino)-aniline), a CO_2 -responsive polymer, was grafted onto the surface of the particles, and in the presence of dissolved CO_2 , it can swell and detach from the surface of the particles due to the protonation of its amidine group and the formation of hydrophilic amidinium. This change can lead to the aggregation of the nanoparticles and a change in color. The limit of detection of this sensor was identified at 0.0024 hPa [87]. SRP were also used to produce highly sensitive fiber optic marine salinity sensors. Long-period gratings were coated with ionic-strength-responsive chitosan (CHI)/poly(acrylic acid) polyelectrolyte multi-layers by layer-by-layer assembly method. In the presence of NaCl, a shrinkage in the coating layer and salt ion doping occur, leading to an increase in water content and resulting in a light shifting from red to blue. The blue-shift increases with the increase in salt concentration. It was also noticed that polymer-coated systems have a higher sensitivity than the non-coated ones [88].

Biosensing was also a target for SRP. Platinum electrodes coated with a polymer–polymer complex of phenyl boronic acid with tertiary amine moieties and poly(vinyl alcohol) (PVA) were developed as glucose level sensors. The system was tested in a glucose-rich Dulbecco's phosphate-buffered saline solution at pH 7.4. It was found that in the presence of glucose, a change in the swelling of the polymer layer is induced, which leads to an increase in the diffusion of ion species and thus increases the measurable current change. This glucose sensor was proven to be of high selectivity and suitable for measuring the physiological concentration of glucose since current changes were proportional to glucose concentration in the range 0–300 mg/dL [89]. Another glucose sensing strategy was to develop an edible electrochemical biosensor with an important resistance to extreme acidic conditions. A direct and stable glucose monitoring was achieved using edible materials such as olive oil and activated charcoal as carbon paste biosensors. These materials were able to protect the embedded glucose oxidase enzyme from strong acidic conditions. Moreover, the electrode was coated with pH-responsive enteric coatings (Eudragit[®] L100 and Eudragit[®] EPO), which allow the control of the activation at different values of pH corresponding to gastric and intestinal conditions [109].

The presence of a high range of biocompatible SRP opens up the opportunity for many possibilities in the development of biosensors. However, an improvement in selectivity, stability, sensitivity, and output readability is always required [110].

1.4.6 Cosmetics

In general, polymers are the second-largest category of ingredients in the composition of cosmetics and personal care products. Stimuli-responsive polymers are interesting in cosmetics because they help the formulation of cosmetics to exhibit desired characteristics in the sto-rage container. Upon the heating (above the threshold temperature), the thermally reversible viscosifying polymers show a dramatic increase in the solution viscosity. In the aqueous compositions consisting of polymers possessing a poly(2-acrylamido-2-methylpropanesulphonic acid) backbone and grafted chains of polyoxyethylene and polyoxypropylene or polyoxybutylene, thermal gelling was observed.

It is possible to use gelation in response to the stimuli such as temperature as a processing aid, for instance, in the case of multiple emulsions preparation. To obtain water/oil/water multiple emulsions normally, it is needed, for the first time, to prepare the internal emulsion in a separate way from the external base and afterwards to mix slightly the phases together to prevent the internal water phase from escaping into the external aqueous phase. Processing complications are raised when the viscosity of the oil phase is considerably higher than that of either of the aqueous phases. According to a research performed by Mercier, usage of amphipathic reverse thermal gelling polymers can increase the viscosity of both the internal and external aqueous phase, allowing a one pot mixing of multiple phase emulsions without breaking the W/O while avoiding the mixing of the internal aqueous phase and the external aqueous phase [95].

1.4.7 Textiles

In order to bring an added value to functional textiles, coating and lamination can be the interesting strategies. Due to the wider applications of the functional textiles, the use of these techniques is boosting since coating and lamination extend the range of smart performance properties of textiles. To design fabrics with functional properties, coating and lamination techniques are employed. Furthermore, thanks to the widespread application of coating and lamination over the range of technical textiles sectors, improve functionality and durability. Coating and lamination are including: WVP, waterproofness, increased abrasion, flame, and UV resistance or phase change materials. Usually, coatings (often in liquid form) are applied to fabrics during the preparation stage. The preparation of laminate membrane is needed to be applied on the textile consecutively. Coated and laminated textiles widespread application across the different types of technical textile sectors are including antibacterial coatings, waterproof breathable, water vapor and air permeable, UV resistance, phase change materials, etc. [1, 111]. The way in which the coatings and lamination stick to the fabric surface determines the method of their communication with the fabric. Since coating is applied in liquid form on the fabric, it covers the surface of the fabric and penetrates the fabric structure, filling the air pockets and bridging the interstices. Occasionally, the end product is defined as a composite that is attributed to the combination of textile and non-textile. The tear strength and

thermomechanical properties determine the mechanical properties of the fabric [96, 112, 113].

The textile institutes describe a coated textile as a material composed of two or more layers, at least one of which is a textile fabric and at least one of which is a substantially continuous polymeric layer. This polymeric layer is administered in liquid form with a solvent or water base that evaporates leaving the polymer behind and is applied to one or both the sides. Laminated textiles are formed from one or more layers of textile and non-textile components. Based on the Textile Institute, laminated or combined fabric is a material composed of two or more layers, at least one of which is a textile fabric, bonded closely together by means of an added adhesive, or by the adhesive properties of one or more of the component layers. Smart clothing is employed to keep the users warm by default, for example, in winter and then to help the body spontaneously cool down when the wearer sweats [114].

1.5 Conclusion

Stimuli-responsive polymers that can be of either natural or synthetic origin react to changes or stimuli such as pH, temperature, and light. Indeed, stimuli are divided into three main categories : physical stimuli, chemical stimuli, and biological stimuli. Thanks to this characteristic, stimuli-responsive polymers offer a vast range of functionalities in food, agriculture, drug delivery, biomedical diagnostics, sensors, textiles, and cosmetics and continue to show a great promise. The stimuli-responsive materials are divided into four classes : stimuliresponsive polymers, stimuli-responsive nanogels, stimuli-responsive structured particles, and stimuli-responsive membranes. The presence of a wide range of polymers with a responsive ability to external stimuli, opens the possibility to a vast array of applications. While natural polymers were used in food, agriculture, and drug delivery for human administration, packaging, and microbial and oxidation protection, synthetic polymers are also used as sensors, scavenging agents, and many more. Finally, despite the vast knowledge we already have in the topic, more promising findings are being uncovered on yearly basis that can open the doors to a larger niche of applications.

References

- M.A. Jahid, J. Hu, and H. Zhuo. Stimuli-responsive polymers in coating and laminating for functional textile'. In *Smart textile coatings and laminates*, pages 155–173. Elsevier, 2019.
- [2] A. Zhang, K. Jung, A. Li, J. Liu, and C. Boyer. Recent advances in stimuli-responsive polymer systems for remotely controlled drug release'. *Prog. Polym. Sci*, 99 :101164, December 2019.
- [3] I. Galaev. "Smart" polymers and what they could do in biotechnology and medicine'. *Trends in Biotechnology*, 17(8):335–340, August 1999.
- Y. Qiu and K. Park. Environment-sensitive hydrogels for drug delivery'. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev, 53(3):321–339, December 2001.
- [5] M.R. Aguilar, C. Elvira, A. Gallardo, B. Vázquez, and J.S. Román. Smart polymers and their applications as biomaterials'. *Smart Polym*, 3:27.
- [6] S.J. Grainger and M.E.H. El-Sayed. STIMULI-SENSITIVE PARTICLES FOR DRUG DELI-VERY', in Biologically-Responsive Hybrid Biomaterials. WORLD SCIENTIFIC, 2010. Pages : 171–190.
- [7] M.A.C. Stuart. Emerging applications of stimuli-responsive polymer materials'. Nat. Mater, 9(2):101,, 2010.
- [8] L. Klouda and A.G. Mikos. Thermoresponsive hydrogels in biomedical applications'. Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm, 68(1):34–45,, 2008.
- [9] C.-Y. Chuang, T.-M. Don, and W.-Y. Chiu. Synthesis of chitosan-based thermo-and pHresponsive porous nanoparticles by temperature-dependent self-assembly method and their application in drug release'. J. Polym. Sci. Part Polym. Chem, 47(19):5126–5136, 2009.
- [10] M. Fathi, P.S. Zangabad, S. Majidi, J. Barar, H. Erfan-Niya, and Y. Omidi. Stimuli-responsive chitosan-based nanocarriers for cancer therapy'. *BioImpacts BI*, 7(4) :269, 2017.
- [11] S. Chatterjee, P.Chi-leung HUI, J. Rosenholm, and C. Tsitsilianis. Review of stimuli-responsive polymers in drug delivery and textile application'. *Molecules*, 24(14) :2547–2547, July 2019.
- [12] E. Cabane, X. Zhang, K. Langowska, C.G. Palivan, and W. Meier. Stimuli-responsive polymers and their applications in nanomedicine'. *Biointerphases*, 7(1):9, December 2012.
- [13] Y. Gao. Stimuli-responsive polymers : Fundamental considerations and applications'. Macromol. Res, 25(6) :513-527, June 2017.
- [14] A. Lendlein and V.P. Shastri. Stimuli-sensitive polymers'. Adv. Mater, 22(31) :3344–3347, 2010.
- [15] D. Roy, J.N. Cambre, and B.S. Sumerlin. Future perspectives and recent advances in stimuliresponsive materials'. Prog. Polym. Sci, 35(1):278–301, January 2010.
- [16] H. Almeida, M.H. Amaral, and P. Lobão. Temperature and pH stimuli-responsive polymers and their applications in controlled and self- regulated drug delivery'. J. Appl. Pharm. Sci, page 10.

- [17] F. Liu and M.W. Urban. Recent advances and challenges in designing stimuli-responsive polymers'. Prog. Polym. Sci, 35(1-2):3-23, January 2010.
- [18] P. Bawa, V. Pillay, Y.E. Choonara, and L.C.Du Toit. Stimuli-responsive polymers and their applications in drug delivery'. *Biomed. Mater*, 4(2):022001, 2009.
- [19] J. Kopeček. Hydrogel biomaterials : a smart future ?'. Biomaterials, 28(34) :5185–5192, 2007.
- [20] S. Kim, J.-H. Kim, O. Jeon, I.C. Kwon, and K. Park. Engineered polymers for advanced drug delivery'. Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm, 71(3):420–430,, 2009.
- [21] A. Kumar, A. Srivastava, I.Y. Galaev, and B. Mattiasson. Smart polymers : Physical forms and bioengineering applications'. Prog. Polym. Sci, 32(10) :1205–1237, October 2007.
- [22] D. Kuckling. Stimuli-responsive gels'. Gels, 4(3):60, September 2018.
- [23] A. Raza. Endogenous and exogenous stimuli-responsive drug delivery systems for programmed site-specific release'. *Molecules*, 24(6) :1117,, March 2019.
- [24] J.L. Hu, Q.H. Meng, Y. Zhu, J. Lu, and H.T. Zhuo. Shape memory fibers prepared by wet, reaction, dry, melt, and electro spinning'. US Pat, 11(907,012) :6, 2007.
- [25] M. Motornov, Y. Roiter, I. Tokarev, and S. Minko. Stimuli-responsive nanoparticles, nanogels and capsules for integrated multifunctional intelligent systems'. Prog. Polym. Sci, 35(1-2):174– 211, January 2010.
- [26] Z. Jiang, J. Chen, L. Cui, X. Zhuang, J. Ding, and X. Chen. Advances in stimuli-responsive polypeptide nanogels'. *Small Methods*, 2(3) :1700307, 2018.
- [27] M. Vicario-de-la Torre and J. Forcada. The potential of stimuli-responsive nanogels in drug and active molecule delivery for targeted therapy'. *Gels*, 3(2, Art. no. 2), June 2017.
- [28] K.M. Rao, K.S.V.K. Rao, and C.-S. Ha. Functional stimuli-responsive polymeric network nanogels as cargo systems for targeted drug delivery and gene delivery in cancer cells". *Des. Nanostructures Theranostics Appl*, 64(9, Elsevier) :243–275, 2018.
- [29] J.-H. Ryu, R.T. Chacko, S. Jiwpanich, S. Bickerton, R.P. Babu, and S. Thayumanavan. Selfcross-linked polymer nanogels : A versatile nanoscopic drug delivery platform'. J. Am. Chem. Soc, 132(48) :17227–17235, December 2010.
- [30] S. Jin, D. Li, P. Yang, J. Guo, J.Q. Lu, and C. Wang. Redox/pH stimuli-responsive biodegradable PEGylated P(MAA/BACy) nanohydrogels for controlled releasing of anticancer drugs'. *Colloids Surf. Physicochem. Eng. Asp*, 484 :47–55,, November 2015.
- [31] S. Jin. Biodegradation and toxicity of protease/redox/pH stimuli-responsive PEGlated PMAA nanohydrogels for targeting drug delivery". ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces, 7(35) :19843– 19852, 2015.
- [32] W. Richtering and A. Pich. The special behaviours of responsive core-shell nanogels". Soft Matter, 8(45) :11423–11430, 2012.
- [33] J.K. Oh, C. Tang, H. Gao, N.V. Tsarevsky, and K. Matyjaszewski. Inverse miniemulsion ATRP : A new method for synthesis and functionalization of well-defined water-soluble/crosslinked polymeric particles". *Journal of The American Chemical Society*, 128(16) :5578–5584, April 2006.
- [34] S. Hajebi. Stimulus-responsive polymeric nanogels as smart drug delivery systems". Acta Biomaterialia, 92 :1–18, 2019.

- [35] S.I. Sawada, H. Yukawa, S. Takeda, Y. Sasaki, and K. Akiyoshi. Self-assembled nanogel of cholesterol-bearing xyloglucan as a drug delivery nanocarrier". *Journal of Biomaterials Science, Polymer Edition*, 28(10–12) :1183–1198, 2017.
- [36] Y. Sasaki and K. Akiyoshi. Nanogel engineering for new nanobiomaterials : From chaperoning engineering to biomedical applications". *Chemical Record*, pages , September 2010.
- [37] W.-C. Yang, R. Xie, X.-Q. Pang, X.-J. Ju, and L.-Y. Chu. Preparation and characterization of dual stimuli-responsive microcapsules with a superparamagnetic porous membrane and thermo-responsive gates'. J. Membr. Sci, 321(2):324–330, August 2008.
- [38] A.J. Brown. Interfacial microfluidic processing of metal-organic framework hollow fiber membranes". Science, 345(6192) :72–75, July 2014.
- [39] S.-C. Low, Q.-H. Ng, D. Wandera, S.R. Wickramasinghe, and S.M. Husson. Progress of stimuli responsive membranes in water treatment'. Adv. Nanomater. Membr. Synth. Its Appl, 357(1-2):69-99 42, 2019.
- [40] D. Wandera, S.R. Wickramasinghe, and S.M. Husson. Stimuli-responsive membranes'. J. Membr. Sci, 357(1-2) :6-35, July 2010.
- [41] S.M. Husson. Synthesis aspects in the design of responsive membranes', in responsive membranes and materials. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, 2012. Pages : 73–96.
- [42] B. Ma. Facile fabrication of composite membranes with dual thermo- and pH-responsive characteristics". ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces, 9(16) :14409–14421,, April 2017.
- [43] R. Singh and N. Hankins. *Emerging membrane technology for sustainable water treatment*. Elsevier, 2016.
- [44] G. Kocak, C. Tuncer, and V. Bütün. pH-Responsive polymers'. Polym. Chem, 8(1) :144–176,, 2017.
- [45] D. Schmaljohann. Thermo- and pH-responsive polymers in drug delivery'. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev, 58(15) :1655–1670, December 2006.
- [46] S. Dai, P. Ravi, and K.C. Tam. pH-Responsive polymers : synthesis, properties and applications'. Soft Matter, 4(3) :435–449,, February 2008.
- [47] J. Hu, G. Zhang, Z. Ge, and S. Liu. Stimuli-responsive tertiary amine methacrylate-based block copolymers : Synthesis, supramolecular self-assembly and functional applications'. *Prog. Polym. Sci*, 39(6) :1096–1143, June 2014.
- [48] pH-Responsive micellar nanoassemblies from water-soluble telechelic homopolymers endcoding acid-labile middle-chain groups in their hydrophobic sequence-defined initiator residue'. ACS Macro Lett, 8(9) :1200–1208,, September 2019.
- [49] Ch N. Patra, R. Priya, S. Swain, G.Kumar Jena, K.C. Panigrahi, and D. Ghose. Pharmaceutical significance of eudragit : A review'. *Future J. Pharm. Sci*, 3(1):33–45, June 2017.
- [50] T. Sim. A pH-Sensitive polymer for cancer targeting prepared by one-step modulation of functional side groups'. *Macromol. Res*, 27(8) :795–802, August 2019.
- [51] D.J. Peeler, S.N. Thai, Y. Cheng, P.J. Horner, D.L. Sellers, and S.H. Pun. pH-sensitive polymer micelles provide selective and potentiated lytic capacity to venom peptides for effective intracellular delivery'. *Biomaterials*, 192 :235–244, 2019.

- [52] J.M. Benns, J.S. Choi, R.I. Mahato, J.S. Park, and S.W. Kim. pH-sensitive cationic polymer gene delivery vehicle : N-Ac-poly(L-histidine)-graft-poly(L-lysine) comb shaped polymer'. *Bioconjug. Chem*, 11(5) :637–645, October 2000.
- [53] H.S. Lim, D. Kwak, D.Y. Lee, S.G. Lee, and K. Cho. UV-driven reversible switching of a roselike vanadium oxide film between superhydrophobicity and superhydrophilicity". *Journal* of The American Chemical Society, 129(14) :4128–4129, April 2007.
- [54] J. Cui and A.D. Campo. *Photo-responsive polymers : properties, synthesis and applications', in Smart polymers and their applications.* Elsevier, 2014. Pages : 93–133 tex.citation-number : 54.
- [55] B.L. Feringa, R.Van Delden, N. Koumura, and E.M. Geertsema. Chiroptical molecular switches chiroptical molecular switches". *Chemical Reviews*, 3 :123–163, 2000.
- [56] T. Ikeda, J.I. Mamiya, and Y. Yu. Photomechanics of liquid-crystalline elastomers and other polymers". Angewandte Chemie International Edition, 46(4):506–528, 2007.
- [57] S. Samanta and J. Locklin. Formation of photochromic spiropyran polymer brushes via surfaceinitiated, ring-opening metathesis polymerization : Reversible photocontrol of wetting behavior and solvent dependent morphology changes". *Langmuir*, 24(17) :9558–9565, 2008.
- [58] M. Nagel. Aryltriazene photopolymer thin films as sacrificial release layers for laser-assisted forward transfer systems : Study of photoablative decomposition and transfer behavior". Applied Physics A : Materials Science & Processing, 92(4) :781–789, 2008.
- [59] A. Doraiswamy. Excimer laser forward transfer of mammalian cells using a novel triazene absorbing layer". Applied Surface Science, 252(13):4743-4747, April 2006.
- [60] W. Ji. Coumarin-containing photo-responsive nanocomposites for NIR light-triggered controlled drug release via a two-photon process". Journal of Materials Chemistry B : Materials for Biology and Medicine, 1(43) :5942–5949, 2013.
- [61] M. Zelzer, R.V. Ulijn, and A. Nelson. Enzyme-responsive polymers : properties, synthesis and applications'. *Smart Polym. Their Appl*, 7(7) :166–203 64, 2014.
- [62] A. Nelson. Engineering interactions'. Nat. Mater, 7(7, Art. no. 7), July 2008.
- [63] C. Alexander and K.M. Shakesheff. Responsive polymers at the biology/materials science interface". Advanced Materials, 18(24):3321–3328, 2006.
- [64] C. Sun. A ROS-responsive polymeric micelle with a -conjugated thicketal moiety for enhanced drug loading and efficient drug delivery'. Org. Biomol. Chem, 15(43) :9176–9185, 2017.
- [65] S. Uthaman, K.M. Huh, and I.-K. Park. Tumor microenvironment-responsive nanoparticles for cancer theragnostic applications". *Biomater Res*, 22(1):22, December 2018.
- [66] J. Huang, Q. Shu, L. Wang, H. Wu, A.Y. Wang, and H. Mao. Layer-by-layer assembled milk protein coated magnetic nanoparticle enabled oral drug delivery with high stability in stomach and enzyme-responsive release in small intestine". *Biomaterials*, 39 :105–113, 2015.
- [67] M. Maier. Highly site specific, protease cleavable, hydrophobic peptide-polymer nanoparticles". Macromolecules, 44(16) :6258–6267, 2011.
- [68] H. Koga. Fluorescent nanoparticles consisting of lipopeptides and fluorescein-modified polyanions for monitoring of protein kinase activity". *Bioconjugate Chemistry*, 22(8) :1526–1534, 2011.

- [69] M.J. Kratochvil, T. Yang, H.E. Blackwell, and D.M. Lynn. Nonwoven polymer nanofiber coatings that inhibit quorum sensing in staphylococcus aureus : Toward new nonbactericidal approaches to infection control'. ACS Infect. Dis, 3(4) :271–280, April 2017.
- [70] J. Zhou, A.L. Loftus, G. Mulley, and A.T.A. Jenkins. A thin film Detection/Response system for pathogenic bacteria'. J. Am. Chem. Soc, 132(18):6566-6570, May 2010.
- [71] A.K. Bajpai, S.K. Shukla, S. Bhanu, and S. Kankane. Responsive polymers in controlled drug delivery'. Prog. Polym. Sci, 33(11) :1088–1118, November 2008.
- [72] S.R. MacEwan, D.J. Callahan, and A. Chilkoti. Stimulus-responsive macromolecules and nanoparticles for cancer drug delivery'. *Nanomedicine (London, England)*, 5(5):793–806, July 2010.
- [73] P. Zarrintaj. Thermo-sensitive polymers in medicine : A review". European Polymer Journal, 117 :402–423,, August 2019. tex.citation-number : 73.
- [74] G. Filipcsei, J. Fehér, and M. Zrínyi. Electric field sensitive neutral polymer gels". Journal of Molecular Structure, 554(1):109–117,, 2000.
- [75] E.A. Moschou, S.F. Peteu, L.G. Bachas, M.J. Madou, and S. Daunert. Artificial muscle material with fast electroactuation under neutral pH conditions". *Chemistry of Materials*, 16(12):2499–2502, 2004.
- [76] S. Kagatani, T. Shinoda, Y. Konno, M. Fukui, T. Ohmura, and Y. Osada. Electroresponsive pulsatile depot delivery of insulin from poly(dimethylammopropylacrylamide) gel in rats". *Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences*, 86(11) :1273–1277, 1997.
- [77] V.B.V. Maciel, C.M.P. Yoshida, and T.T. Franco. Development of a prototype of a colourimetric temperature indicator for monitoring food quality'. J. Food Eng, 111(1):21–27, July 2012.
- [78] H. Liu, C. Wang, S. Zou, Z. Wei, and Z. Tong. Simple, reversible emulsion system switched by pH on the basis of chitosan without any hydrophobic modification'. *Langmuir*, 28(30) :11017– 11024, July 2012.
- [79] B. Kuswandi, A.Restyana Jayus, A. Abdullah, L.Y. Heng, and M. Ahmad. A novel colorimetric food package label for fish spoilage based on polyaniline film'. *Food Control*, 25(1) :184–189,, May 2012.
- [80] In V.R. Preedy, editor, Essential Oils in Food Preservation, Flavor and Safety. Elsevier, 2016.
- [81] N.B. Borchert, J.P. Kerry, and D.B. Papkovsky. A CO2 sensor based on Pt-porphyrin dye and FRET scheme for food packaging applications'. Sens. Actuators B Chem, 176 :157–165, January 2013.
- [82] Z. Yu. Glutathione-responsive carboxymethyl chitosan nanoparticles for controlled release of herbicides". Mater Sci Appl, 06(06) :591–604, 2015.
- [83] Y. Chi, G. Zhang, Y. Xiang, D. Cai, and Z. Wu. Fabrication of a temperature-controlledrelease herbicide using a nanocomposite'. ACS Sustain. Chem. Eng, 5(6) :4969–4975, June 2017.
- [84] Y.-C. Chen and Y.-H. Chen. Thermo and pH-responsive methylcellulose and hydroxypropyl methylcellulose hydrogels containing K2SO4 for water retention and a controlled-release watersoluble fertilizer'. Sci. Total Environ, 655:958–967, March 2019.
- [85] A.S. Hoffman. Stimuli-responsive polymers : Biomedical applications and challenges for clinical translation'. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev, 65(1) :10–16,, January 2013.

- [86] S. Maji, B. Cesur, Z. Zhang, B.G.De Geest, and R. Hoogenboom. Poly(N-isopropylacrylamide) coated gold nanoparticles as colourimetric temperature and salt sensors'. *Polym. Chem*, 7(9):1705–1710, 2016.
- [87] Y. Ma, K. Promthaveepong, and N. Li. CO2-Responsive polymer-functionalized au nanoparticles for CO2 sensor'. Anal. Chem, 88(16) :8289–8293, August 2016.
- [88] F. Yang, S. Sukhishvili, H. Du, and F. Tian. Marine salinity sensing using long-period fiber gratings enabled by stimuli-responsive polyelectrolyte multilayers'. Sens. Actuators B Chem, 253 :745-751, 2017.
- [89] A. Kikuchi. Glucose-sensing electrode coated with polymer complex gel containing phenylboronic acid". Analytical Chemistry, 68(5):823–828, March 1996.
- [90] K. Whitehead, Z. Shen, and S. Mitragotri. Oral delivery of macromolecules using intestinal patches: Applications for insulin delivery". *Journal of Controlled Release*, 98(1):37–45, 2004.
- [91] K. Sonaje. Enteric-coated capsules filled with freeze-dried chitosan/poly(-glutamic acid) nanoparticles for oral insulin delivery". *Biomaterials*, 31(12) :3384–3394, 2010.
- [92] B.P. Timko. Near-infrared-actuated devices for remotely controlled drug delivery". Proc Natl Acad Sci U A, 111(4) :1349–1354, 2014.
- [93] J.L. Zhang, R.S. Srivastava, and R.D.K. Misra. Core-shell magnetite nanoparticles surface encapsulated with smart stimuli-responsive polymer : Synthesis, characterization, and LCST of viable drug-targeting delivery system". *Langmuir*, 23(11):6342–6351, 2007.
- [94] M. Ghorbani, H. Hamishehkar, N. Arsalani, and A.A. Entezami. Preparation of thermo and pH-responsive polymer@Au/Fe3O4 core/shell nanoparticles as a carrier for delivery of anticancer agent". J Nanoparticle Res, 17(7):305, 2015.
- [95] R.Y. Lochhead. The role of polymers in cosmetics : Recent trends'. In S.E. Morgan, K.O. Havelka, and R.Y. Lochhead, editors, *Cosmetic nanotechnology*, volume 961, pages 3–56. American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, 2007.
- [96] S. Mondal and J.L. Hu. Water vapor permeability of cotton fabrics coated with shape memory polyurethane'. *Carbohydr. Polym*, 67(3) :282–287, February 2007.
- [97] S. Talegaonkar, H. Sharma, S. Pandey, P.K. Mishra, and R. Wimmer. *Bionanocomposites : smart biodegradable packaging material for food preservation*. Elsevier, 2017. Pages : 79–110.
- [98] J. Guo and G. Kaletunç. Dissolution kinetics of pH responsive alginate-pectin hydrogel particles'. Food Res. Int. Ott. Ont, 88(Pt A) :129–139, October 2016.
- [99] Y. Ma. Biobased polymeric surfactant : Natural glycyrrhizic acid-appended homopolymer with multiple pH-responsiveness". *Journal of colloid and interface science*, 541 :93–100,, April 2019.
- [100] D. Restuccia. New EU regulation aspects and global market of active and intelligent packaging for food industry applications". *Food Control*, 21(11) :1425–1435, November 2010.
- [101] M. Ghaani, C.A. Cozzolino, G. Castelli, and S. Farris. An overview of the intelligent packaging technologies in the food sector'. *Trends Food Sci. Technol*, 51 :1–11,, May 2016.
- [102] J. Kerry and D. Papkovsky. Development and use of non-destructive, continuous assessment, chemical oxygen sensors in packs containing sensitive foodstuffs'. *Res. Adv. Food Sci*, 3 :121– 140,, January 2002.

- [103] S. Cichosz, A. Masek, and M. Zaborski. Polymer-based sensors : A review'. Polym. Test, 67 :342–348,, May 2018.
- [104] A. Antonacci, F. Arduini, D. Moscone, G. Palleschi, and V. Scognamiglio. Nanostructured (Bio)sensors for smart agriculture'. *TrAC Trends Anal. Chem*, 98:95–103, January 2018.
- [105] H. Guo, J.C. White, Z. Wang, and B. Xing. Nano-enabled fertilizers to control the release and use efficiency of nutrients'. Curr. Opin. Environ. Sci. Health, 6 :77–83, December 2018.
- [106] A. Singh. Advances in controlled release pesticide formulations : Prospects to safer integrated pest management and sustainable agriculture". *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, pages 121525,, November 2019.
- [107] G. Liu. Hydrazone-linked soybean protein isolate-carboxymethyl cellulose conjugates for pHresponsive controlled release of pesticides". *Polymer Journal*, 51(11) :1211–1222, November 2019.
- [108] J. Yu, Y. Zhang, H. Bomba, and Z. Gu. Stimuli-responsive delivery of therapeutics for diabetes treatment". *Bioeng Transl Med*, 1(3) :323–337, 2016.
- [109] V.R.-V. Montiel, J.R. Sempionatto, S. Campuzano, J.M. Pingarrón, B.E.F. Ávila, and J. Wang. Direct electrochemical biosensing in gastrointestinal fluids". *Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry*, 411(19) :4597–4604, July 2019.
- [110] M. Wei, Y. Gao, X. Li, and M.J. Serpe. Stimuli-responsive polymers and their applications'. *Polym. Chem*, 8(1):127–143, December 2016.
- [111] K. Singha. A Review on Coating & Lamination in Textiles : Processes and Applications'. Am. J. Polym. Sci, 2(3) :39–49, 2012.
- [112] X. Ding and J. Hu. Temperature-sensitive polyurethane properties'. 2003.
- [113] S. Mondal, J.L. Hu, and Z. Yong. Free volume and water vapor permeability of dense segmented polyurethane membrane". J Membr Sci, 280(1–2) :427–432, September 2006.
- [114] P.-C. Hsu. Radiative human body cooling by nanoporous polyethylene textile". Science, 353(6303) :1019–1023, September 2016.
Chapitre 2

LES POLYMERES pH-SENSIBLES : ETAT DE L'ART ET APPLICATIONS

Étude bibliographique acceptée pour publication sous la forme d'une review dans Polymers for Advanced Technologies, doi :10.1002/pat.5230 .

Cette deuxième revue bibliographique se situe dans la continuité de la première et aborde plus spécifiquement les polymères pH-sensibles [1]. Ces polymères sont connus pour leur sensibilité au pH de leur environnement. Leur réponse aux modifications du pH environnant peut se traduire par des modifications de leurs propriétés telles que leur conformation ou leur solubilité [2]. Mis à part leur étude dans l'industrie pharmaceutique et le domaine biomédical où ils sont employés dans la délivrance ciblée en fonction du pH de principes actifs médicamenteux [3, 4, 5, 6], ces polymères trouvent application aujourd'hui dans d'autres domaines divers et variés. Ils sont en effet étudiés pour leurs potentialités dans des dispositifs de capteurs/actionneurs [7], dans la fonctionnalisation de surfaces et de membranes [8, 9, 10], dans le développement de dispositifs de séparation [11] ou encore comme stabilisants dans la synthèse de nanoparticules catalytiques [12], etc.

La revue bibliographique qui va suivre est divisée tout comme la première en trois grandes parties. Dans la première partie, nous introduisons la notion de polymère pH-sensible et abordons de façon succincte les propriétés de ces polymères. De plus, une classification des polymères pH-sensibles est proposée. Cette classification est basée dans un premier temps sur l'origine des polymères. Ceci nous a emmené à distinguer d'une part les polymères pHsensibles d'origine naturelle essentiellement dérivés de polysaccharides et d'autre part les polymères pH-sensibles synthétiques. La catégorie des polymères pH-sensibles synthétiques nous a conduit à présenter les diverses techniques employées pour leur élaboration. Dans un second temps, une classification basée sur la structure des polymères est proposée. La deuxième partie de cette revue est consacrée aux polymères sensibles à plusieurs stimuli incluant une réponse au pH. Ces polymères sont fréquemment rencontrés dans la littérature et occupent une place importante parmi les polymères stimulables. En effet, en termes d'applications, ces polymères présentent l'avantage de s'adapter et de mimer au mieux les environnements complexes que peut présenter le corps humain par exemple où la libération de principes actifs peut être catalysée à la fois par le pH, la température et le potentiel redox

du milieu environnant [13, 14, 15]. Nous abordons donc dans cette seconde partie quelques exemples de polymères sensibles à 2, 3 voire 4 stimuli différents. Dans la troisième et dernière partie, une place importante est consacrée aux applications des polymères sensibles au pH avec des exemples concrets. Nous abordons dans cette partie entre autres les copolymères d'acide méthacrylique, d'esters d'acide méthacrylique, de méthacrylate de dimethylaminoethyl connus sous leur nom commercial d'Eudragit et notamment leur utilisation comme vecteurs thérapeutiques y compris les types E100 et L100 qui vont faire l'objet de notre partie expérimentale. L'Eudragit E100 trouve principalement application comme matériau d'enrobage dans le masquage de l'amertume ou de l'odeur de certaines molécules actives destinées à une administration par voie orale et dans leur protection contre la lumière et les moisissures. L'Eudragit L100 quant à lui est utilisé principalement dans l'enrobage et dans l'encapsulation de molécules actives en vue de leur protection contre l'acidité et les sucs gastriques et de leur libération au niveau de l'intestin où le copolymère s'y trouve sous forme expansée ou soluble [16, 17]. Il joue un rôle important dans l'augmentation de la biodisponibilité de nombreux principes actifs médicamenteux [18, 19]. Quelques remarques sur les perspectives dans le développement et l'utilisation des polymères sensibles au pH sont introduites. Nous introduisons notamment leur utilisation grandissante dans le développement d'emballages alimentaires intelligents [20, 21]. Cette revue présente ainsi une mise à jour de l'état de l'art sur les polymères sensibles au pH et leurs applications.

Bibliographie

- [1] F. Ofridam, M. Tarhini, N. Lebaz, É. Gagnière, D. Mangin, and A. Elaissari. pH-sensitive polymers : classification and some fine potential applications. *Polym. Adv. Technol.*, 2021.
- [2] G. Kocak, C. Tuncer, and V. Bütün. pH-Responsive polymers. Polym. Chem, 8(1) :144–176, 2017.
- [3] D. Schmaljohann. Thermo- and pH-responsive polymers in drug delivery. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev, 58(15) :1655–1670,, December 2006.
- [4] H. Tang, W. Zhao, J. Yu, Y. Li, and C. Zhao. Recent Development of pH-Responsive Polymers for Cancer Nanomedicine. *Molecules*, 24(1) :4, January 2019.

- [5] A.S.H. Makhlouf and N.Y. Abu-Thabit. Stimuli responsive polymeric nanocarriers for drug delivery applications : Volume 1 : Types and triggers. Woodhead Publishing, 2018. tex.citation-number : 4.
- [6] N. Deirram, C. Zhang, S.S. Kermaniyan, A.P.R. Johnston, and G.K. Such. pH-Responsive polymer nanoparticles for drug delivery. *Macromol. Rapid Commun*, 40(10) :1800917, 2019.
- [7] L. Hu, Q. Zhang, X. Li, and M.J. Serpe. Stimuli-responsive polymers for sensing and actuation. *Mater. Horiz*, 6(9) :1774–1793, 2019.
- [8] B. Cheng, Z. Li, Q. Li, J. Ju, W. Kang, and M. Naebe. Development of smart poly(vinylidene fluoride)-graft-poly(acrylic acid) tree-like nanofiber membrane for pH-responsive oil/water separation. J. Membr. Sci, 534 :1–8, July 2017.
- [9] H. Yang, S. Fang, H.-M. Song, L.-J. Zhu, and Z.-X. Zeng. pH-responsive poly(vinylidene fluoride)/poly(acrylic acid) porous membranes prepared via an vapor induced phase separation technique for removing copper ions from water. *Mater. Lett*, 260 :126957, February 2020.
- [10] H. Liu. Fabricating a pH-responsive membrane through interfacial in-situ assembly of microgels for water gating and self-cleaning. J. Membr. Sci, 579:230–239, June 2019.
- [11] R.A. Lorenzo, A.M. Carro, A. Concheiro, and C. Alvarez-Lorenzo. Stimuli-responsive materials in analytical separation. Anal. Bioanal. Chem, 407(17):4927–4948, July 2015.
- [12] E.M. Sulman. Influence of heterogenization on catalytic behavior of mono- and bimetallic nanoparticles formed in poly(styrene)-block-poly(4-vinylpyridine) micelles. J. Catal, 262(1):150– 158,, February 2009.
- [13] F. Liu and M.W. Urban. Recent advances and challenges in designing stimuli-responsive polymers. Prog. Polym. Sci, 35(1-2):3-23, January 2010.
- [14] A.K. Shakya, H. Sami, A. Srivastava, and A. Kumar. Stability of responsive polymer-protein bioconjugates. Prog. Polym. Sci, 35(4):459–486, April 2010.
- [15] A. Kumar, A. Srivastava, I.Y. Galaev, and B. Mattiasson. Smart polymers : Physical forms and bioengineering applications. *Prog. Polym. Sci*, 32(10) :1205–1237, October 2007.
- [16] Ch N. Patra, R. Priya, S. Swain, G.Kumar Jena, K.C. Panigrahi, and D. Ghose. Pharmaceutical significance of eudragit : A review. *Future J. Pharm. Sci*, 3(1) :33–45, June 2017.
- [17] S. Thakral, N.K. Thakral, and D.K. Majumdar. Eudragit (R): a technology evaluation. Expert Opin. Drug Deliv, 10(1):131–149, January 2013.
- [18] T.T.D. Tran and P.H.L. Tran. Insoluble polymers in solid dispersions for improving bioavailability of poorly water-soluble drugs. *Polymers*, 12(8, Art. no. 8), August 2020.
- [19] G. Torres-Flores, G.Türeli Nazende, and T.Akif Emre. Preparation of Fenofibrate loaded Eudragit L100 nanoparticles by nanoprecipitation method. *Mater. Today Proc*, 13:428–435, January 2019. tex.citation-number : 18.
- [20] H. Chen, M. Zhang, B. Bhandari, and C. Yang. Novel pH-sensitive films containing curcumin and anthocyanins to monitor fish freshness. *Food Hydrocoll*, 100 :105438, March 2020.
- [21] P. Ezati and J.-W. Rhim. pH-responsive chitosan-based film incorporated with alizarin for intelligent packaging applications. *Food Hydrocoll*, 102 :105629, May 2020.

pH-SENSITIVE POLYMERS : CLASSIFICATION AND SOME FINE POTENTIAL APPLICATIONS

 $\label{eq:Fabrice of fidam^1, Mohamad Tarhini^2, Noureddine \ Lebaz^{1\,*}, \ \acute{Emilie} \ Gagnière^1 \ , \ Denis \\ Mangin^1, \ and \ Abdelhamid \ Elaissari^2$

¹Univ Lyon, University Claude Bernard Lyon 1, CNRS, LAGEPP UMR 5007, 43 boulevard du 11 novembre 1918, F-69100, Villeurbanne, France

²Univ Lyon, University Claude Bernard Lyon 1, CNRS, ISA UMR 5280, 5 rue de la Doua, 69622, Villeurbanne, France

Abstract :



Stimuli-responsive materials in general and pH-responsive polymers especially have gained rising interest during the last two decades. Their unique properties that arise from their ability to exhibit sharp and reversible changes in response to environmental pH conditions have made them suitable for various applications such as drug delivery and specific body sites targeting, sensing and actuation, membranes functionalization, separation techniques, agriculture and food industry or even in chemical industries. In the present review, the focus was set on the general characteristics of pH-responsive polymers in terms of origin, chemical composition and preparation. Moreover, some of the important and recent applications are reported and discussed.

^{*.} Correspondence : Noureddine LEBAZ, Univ Lyon, University Claude Bernard Lyon-1, CNRS, LAGEPP-UMR 5007, F-69622 Lyon, France, noureddine.lebaz@univ-lyon1.fr

Keywords : pH-responsive polymers, smart polymers, drug delivery, sensing and actuation, separation methods, surface functionalization.

2.1 Introduction

Polymer-based particles are widely used for diverse applications, especially for the encapsulation of drug molecules, mainly because of their good biocompatibility and bio-elimination [1]. As drug carriers, they are able to efficiently deliver therapeutic agents to target sites. This is due to the polymeric properties which allow the preparation of particles with controlled size, size distribution, permeation, flexibility and solubility [2, 3].

Surface properties of polymers are improved chemically, physically or biologically in order to increase their biocompatibility [1]. The biodegradability of polymers/polyelectrolytes is controlled by incorporating a variety of labile or hydrolysable groups such as ester, carbonate, amide, urea or urethane in their backbone [4]. Thus, research has led to the development of a new class of polymers, which are stimuli-responsive. These polymers are materials that are sensitive to physico-chemical changes in their surrounding environment. They are capable of detecting small environmental variations and react with self-assembly or dramatic changes in their physico-chemical properties. These polymers undergo structural and conformational changes as a response to the variation of environmental conditions, such as pH, temperature, solvent, salt ionic strength, light, magnetic or electrical fields. One of their fundamental characteristics remains the reversibility of the modifications i.e. their ability to return to their initial state as soon as the stimuli responsible for the physicochemical properties' modification is removed (exception made for structured linked degradable systems). Stimuli-responsive polymers can be made only of natural or synthetic polymers or by incorporating a responsive compound or function along an existing polymer's backbone. Interest in these materials has been fastly growing since the two last decades because of a multitude of emerging applications.

Environmental changes or stimuli are of three orders : physical stimuli (mechanical stress, electrical/magnetic field, ultrasounds, light, temperature), chemical stimuli (electrochemical, pH, ionic strength) and biological stimuli (enzyme, biomolecules) [5, 6, 7]. Figure 2.1 shows the different classes of stimuli with the type of modifications induced by each category.



FIGURE 2.1 – Classification of stimuli-responsive polymers with their induced modification.

Physical stimuli such as temperature, light, electric or magnetic fields cause intermolecular interactions. On the other hand, chemical stimuli affect the molecular structure of the polymer by the addition of chemical agents [8]. With these stimuli, one may find pH-responsive, solvent-responsive, ionic strength-responsive, chemical agent-responsive or biologically responsive polymers.

pH-sensitive polymers (PRPs) respond to environment pH variation throughout structural and property changes such as surface activity, chain structure, conformation, solubility and configuration. pH-sensitive polymers contain acidic or basic groups that can either accept or donate protons in response to the fluctuation of the environmental pH. Different PRPs categories exist and according to the classification criteria, weak base can be distinguished from weak acid, biopolymers, degradable polymers from synthetic ones. They find application in drug delivery, gene delivery, actuation and sensing/biosensing, separation techniques etc. [9].

This review deals exclusively with pH-sensitive polymers. Their important properties, classification and structure are firstly introduced. Multiple-responsive polymers with pH-responsiveness are highlighted in the second part of this review. A special focus is dedicated to the different and recent applications of pH-responsive polymers.

2.2 Characteristics of pH-responsive polymers

PRPs behave with respect to the surrounding pH by undergoing structural and property changes such as surface activity, chain conformation and solubility. The nature of the changes depends on the pH-responsive material structure [10]. Considering a homopolymer, pH variation gives rise to flocculation, chain collapse-extension, or precipitation. For pH-responsive block copolymers or reticulated structured PRPs, the response to pH modification is made through self-assembly such as formation of micelles, unimers, gels, vesicles, swelling/deswelling, etc. [11]. Recall that PRPs are materials that include in their structure weak acidic or basic groups that either accept or release protons in response to a fluctuation of the environmental pH. Polyanions or polyacids have ionizable pendant acid groups, such as carboxylic acid (COOH), sulfonic acid (SO₃H), or phosphonic acid (PO₃H₂), along the polymer backbone whereas polycations or polybases contain basic groups such as amines (NH₂) either in their structural backbone or as a pendant group. Ionization of the selfunctional groups with respect to the surrounding pH results in a modification of the polyelectrolyte structure [11, 12].

Figure 2.2 presents a schematic representation of a polyacid and a polybase state depending on the ionization degree of the ionic chain group. A polyacid exhibits an expanded state when medium pH>pKa whereas the polymeric chains collapse at pH values < pKa. However, for a polybase, above the value of pKb (pH > pKb), polymer chains collapse, inversely they expand at pH < pKb.



FIGURE 2.2 – (a) Polyacids and (b) Polybases polymeric chains state depending on the ionization degree.

One of the well-known and largely described behaviors of these materials is the swelling/deswelling of the polymers depending on the state of their ionizable groups. Typically, these polymers are water-soluble when charged and become water-insoluble when neutral. The phenomenon is that when the ionizable groups become neutral, electrostatic repulsion forces disappear within the polymer network, and hydrophobic interactions dominate. The charge status in these materials is readily reversed by returning to the starting pH of the solution; the switching behavior of the PRPs is also reversible [13].

In practice, for a specific application, one should choose the pH-responsive polymer or material according to its pKa value and the expected pH responsiveness range. pH-responsive materials preparation techniques allow the customization of polymeric materials in order to have a certain pKa value and to achieve a specific task. Transition pH dictated to the pHresponsive material by its pKa (for acidic material) and pKb (for basic material) can thus be tuned by modifications that affect hydrophobic or electrostatic interactions [14, 15]. Methods employed to tune pKa are hydrophobic modification (incorporating different hydrophobic groups or changing the length of hydrophobic chains lead to pKa shift), copolymerization of PRPs with non-ionizable or ionizable polymers (additional polyelectrolytes that change both hydrophobic interactions and electrostatic repulsion lead to pKa shift), and acid-labile linkages as well [16].

2.3 Natural pH-Responsive Polymers

Considering their origin, natural PRPs are distinguishable from synthetic ones. A pHresponsive conformation with solubility changes is a common behavior in biopolymers [17]. The use of natural polymers prevails because of their abundance in nature, biodegradability, non-toxic behavior and biocompatibility, and ability to be modified [18].

Hyaluronic acid, alginic acid, heparin, chitosan and the cellulose derivatives (carboxymethyl cellulose, carboxymethyl dextran) are examples of natural PRPs.

2.3.1 Alginate

Alginate, one of the most abundant polysaccharides, is extracted from brown seaweed, and used extensively in food, pharmaceuticals, and regenerative medicine [19, 20]. Alginate consists of a block copolymer of β -D-mannuronic (M) and α -L-guluronic acid (G) in varying sequential arrangements and proportions [21] (Figure 2.3). It is an acidic polysaccharide bearing carboxylic groups, whose pKa is at 3–4 [22]. Both mannuronic and guluronic acid residues have carboxylic functional groups in their structure which are at the origin of pHsensitivity of alginate [23]. The high acid content allows alginic acid to undergo spontaneous and mild gelling in the presence of divalent cations, such as Ca²⁺, Ba²⁺, Sr²⁺, and Zn²⁺, the formed gel shows variable swelling profile in response to pH variation [24]. These mild gelling properties are pH-dependent and allow the encapsulation of various molecules or even cells within alginate gels with minimal negative impact [25]. Moreover, at low pH prevailing in the gastric environment, alginate shrinks and retains encapsulated molecules [13]. The length of the M- and G-blocks and their sequential distribution along the polymer chain vary depending on the source of alginate.

2.3.2 Hyalurionic acid

Hyaluronic acid (HA) or hyaluronan is a naturally occurring linear polysaccharide composed of D-glucuronic acid and N-acetyl-D-glucosamine disaccharide (Figure 2.3). At neutral pH, HA acts as an anionic polyelectrolyte since the pKa of the carboxylic acid groups is approximately 3–4, which makes HA highly hydrophilic. Due to its ability to absorb water, it expands up to 1000 times its solid volume, leading to a loose, and hydrated network [26]. The high content of hydroxyl and carboxylic acid groups provides added functionalities via conjugation, chemical bonding, and cross-linking [27] promoting the preparation of pH-sensitive hydrogels [28, 29, 30]. pH-sensitive HA nanoparticles were prepared by L. Han et al. [31] as oral delivery carriers with the advantage of protecting the loaded insulin against the stomach's strong acidic environment. Miyazaki et al. [32] reported the synthesis of hyaluronic acid (HA)-based pH-sensitive polymers designed as multifunctional polymers having not only pH-sensitivity but also targeting properties to cells expressing CD44, which is known as a cancer cell surface marker.

2.3.3 Carboxymethylcellulose

Carboxymethylcellulose is a typical anionic cellulose derivative in which carboxymethyl groups are bonded to hydroxyl groups of the glucopyranose monomer (Figure 2.3). The carboxymethyl groups of this polysaccharide are ionizable above their pKa=4.3 [33]. On this basis, E. Akar et al. [34] prepared and characterized a pH-sensitive sodium carboxymethyl cellulose-based hydrogel by using fumaric acid (FA) as a crosslinking agent. Chemically modified carboxymethyl cellulose-based hydrogels with pH-responsive properties have been reported in literature for the controlled release of molecules such as Rhodamine B dye [35], isoliquiritigenin in inhibiting growth of acne through transdermal delivery [28], or lysosomes [36]. In general, smart cellulose-based hydrogels have wide applications in the fields of agriculture, food, tissue engineering, and drug delivery [37].

2.3.4 Chitosan

Chitosan (Ch) is a naturally occurring polysaccharide with randomly distributed N-acetyl glucosamine (2- acetamido-2-deoxy- β -D-glucopyranose) and glucosamine (2- amino-2- deoxy- β - glucopyranose) units (Figure 2.3). This copolymer is obtained by alkaline deacetylation of chitin.

The main commercial sources of chitin are crustacean shell wastes. Because of the physicochemical and biological properties of chitosan, especially its biocompatibility, biodegradability, non-toxicity, capacity of metal ion adsorption, excellent film forming capability, etc., it found application in medical and pharmaceutical fields, food industry, agriculture, wastewater treatment and other areas [38].



FIGURE 2.3 – Chemical structure of commonly used natural pH-responsive polymers [11]. With Copyright permission

Chitosan exhibits a pH-sensitive behavior as a weak polybase due to the large quantity of amino groups on its chain. Chitosan dissolves easily at low pH while it remains insoluble at higher pH ranges. The mechanism of pH-sensitive swelling involves the protonation of its amine groups under low pH conditions. The protonation leads to chain repulsion, diffusion of proton and counter ions together with water inside the gel and dissociation of secondary interactions [39]. This pH-sensitivity has been reported for drug delivery applications [40, 41, 42]. Recently, S. Gaware et al. [43] reported the synthesis of curcumin loaded pH-sensitive nanocomposites made of chitosan and silica. They showed a pH-dependent release of the curcumin. They concluded on the tunable release profile of the active molecule using the release media pH. pH-dependent drug release using chitosan-based polymeric materials was also shown by other authors [44, 45]. As an innovative application, P. Ezati et al. [46] synthesized chitosanbased pH-dependent color-changing film. They incorporated alizarin for active and smart food packaging applications. The composite film showed a vivid color change from slightly yellow to purple in response to a pH variation in the range of 4–10. The chitosan/alizarin film showed antibacterial, antioxidant, and pH-responsive color-changing properties.

2.4 Synthetic pH-Responsive Polymers

Although the use of natural polymers is of common interest because of their abundance, degradability, biocompatibility and ability to be modified, synthetic PRPs exist and are used for diverse applications. Among these specific synthetic polymers, derivatives of polypeptides such as poly(L-glutamic acid) (PGA), poly(histidine) (PHIS), and poly(aspartic acid) (PASA) are biocompatible and degradable pH-sensitive polymers [11]. Controlled/living radical polymerization techniques were developed and used to prepare well-defined homopolymers or block copolymers under simple and less stringent reaction conditions than anionic polymerization and group transfer polymerization (GTP). These controlled/living radical polymerization methods include atom transfer radical polymerization (ATRP), reversible addition fragmentation chain transfer polymerization (RAFT) and nitroxide-mediated polymerization (NMP), which is one type of stable free-radical polymerization (SFRP). ATRP and NMP control chain growth by a reversible termination-process step, while RAFT polymerization controls chain growth through reversible chain transfer [47, 48]. ATRP and RAFT allow a precise control over molecular weights and molecular weight distributions, affording polymers with well-defined topology structure [16]. In recent years, ARTP became the most popular controlled radical polymerization method used in the synthesis of PRPs due to the relative easy production process with various architectures such as block, star, gradient, brushes, and branched (co)polymers [11].

Synthetic pH-sensitive polymers will be the topic of the next section where basic pHsensitive polymers will be listed. A classification according to their functional groups and their chemical structure will be presented.

2.4.1 Composition-based classification

Considering the nature and the localization of the pH-responsiveness group, pH-sensitive polymers may be categorized firstly into 2 groups : polymers with ionizable pendants and polymers that contain acid/base-labile linkages [11]. PRPs with ionizable pendants are cationic or anionic. The degree of ionization in a polymer bearing weakly ionizable groups is dramatically altered at a specific pH known as pKa. When the pH of the medium is modified, polymer functional groups are capable of accepting or donating protons (H⁺), changing the ionization degree and the net charge on the polymer chains. This leads to the alteration of their hydrodynamic volume and conformation. As the net charge on the chains increases, the electrostatic repulsion of the generated charges causes the transition of the chains from collapsed to expanded state [17, 49]. Conversely, a decrease in the chain's net charge provokes their transition from expanded to collapsed configuration. Furthermore, altering the electrostatic charge affects the water solubility of the polymer. Increased net charge increases the hydrophilicity of the chains, leading to enhanced polymer solubility [33].

Polyacids as pH-responsive polymers

Polyacids exhibiting pH-responsive behavior contain acidic pendant groups or residues such as carboxylic acids, sulfonic acids, phosphoric acids and boronic acids. pH-responsive polyanions accept protons (H⁺) in medium at low pH and release protons (H⁺) at neutral and high pH throughout their functional groups. As reported by Bazban-Shotorbani et al. [33] taking example of poly (acrylic acid) which pKa value is 4.28 with acidic carboxylic pendant groups (-COOH), it is anionically charged at pH > 4.28 and becomes predominantely uncharged at pH below the pKa. The pKa values of polyacids, which determine the transition point of PRPs, differ from monoacids pKa and depend on their polymeric composition and molecular weight as well [50].

Figure 2.4 summarizes the most common acid PRPs classified according to the nature of

their functional groups.



FIGURE 2.4 – Chemical structure of polyanions pH-responsive polymers classified according to the nature of their functional pendant groups [11]. With Copyright permission

Polybases as pH-responsive polymers

Basic polycations exhibiting pH-responsiveness contain basic moieties such as tertiary amine groups; morpholino, pyrrolidine, piperazine groups; pyridine and imidazole groups or made of dendrimers as shown in Figure 2.5 which summarizes the common polymers with their chemical structure. These polymers are protonated at high pH values and positively ionized at neutral and low pH.

Polymers with acid/base-labile linkages

Polymers with acid/base-labile linkages in their backbone are able to respond to environmental pH modifications. Their response to pH variations is made throughout the cleavage of the linkage and its degradation [16]. For instance, a pH decrease is able to trigger the reversible cleavage of acid-labile covalent bonds (such as Hydrazone), causing a hydrolysis/degradation of polymer chains or a dissociation of polymer aggregates [51]. Polymers with acid-labile linkages are most frequently used due to the fact that they are recommended in drug delivery for the design of anticancer drug carriers for tumor targeting.

Most commonly acid-labile linkages used for this purpose are Hydrazone, Acetal, Ketal, Boronate ester [16, 52]. The linkages structure, degradation mechanism and by-products after cleavage are presented in Figure 2.6.

2.4.2 Structure-based classification

PRPs present different architectures. They exhibit linear (homopolymers, di, ter, multiblock copolymers and organic/inorganic hybrid polymers), non-linear branched (branched or hyperbranched polymers) or network structures.

Different architectures found in literature are shown in Figure 2.7. The most common pH-responsive polymer structures are linear homopolymers, amphiphilic, and double hydro-



FIGURE 2.5 – Chemical structure of polycations pH-responsive polymers classified according to the nature of their functional pendant groups [11]. With Copyright permission

Bond	Structure	Cleavage conditions	Cleavage products
Hydrazone		pH~5.5 100% degradation within 200 min 10 times faster than pH 7.5	
Imine	R3 R2 R2	pH~5, cleavage within 3h	R3 R2 N R1
Cis-aconityl _{R.}		pH~4 ►	
Acetal	R1 0 0 R2	Bisacrylamide acetal with ap-methoxy substituent pH~5,half-life 5.5 min slightly acidic pH complete hydrolysis <1h	R1 ⁻⁰ R2 ⁻⁰ 0
Ketal	R1 0 R2	pH~5.5, half-life 2 h	R1 0 R2 0 0
Orthoester		pH~5-6, 1h	
Oximes	R3 R2 R2	pH~5	R3 R2 N R1
Boronate ester	R1 B-R3	pH~5, cleavage in 120 min ►	$ \begin{array}{c} R1 \\ \hline \\ R2 \\ \hline \\ 0 \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ $

FIGURE 2.6 – Summary of commonly used acid-labile linkage. Adapted from [27, 16, 53, 54, 55, 56]. 81

philic block copolymers which form micelles or vesicles, star, branched, and hyperbranched polymers, polymer brushes, dendrimers, nanogels, micro-gels, and hydrogels (macrogels) [11].



FIGURE 2.7 – Different architectures of pH-responsive polymers.

pH-responsive linear block copolymers

pH-responsive linear polymers are homopolymers, random copolymers, amphiphilic and double hydrophilic block copolymers. Regarding block copolymers, they are made of two, three or more segments. Depending on the solubility conditions, these block copolymers may experience self-assembly. Furthermore, the size of the relative blocks defines whether it will be a micelle, vesicle or a combination [57, 58, 27]. Micelle configuration is a particular property originated from the association of soluble and insoluble segments of the polymer in certain conditions which is desired and exploited in the pharmaceutical field for the delivery of active ingredients. In solution, amphiphilic block copolymers may self-assemble into micellar structures, such as spheres, which are used as nanoreactors and stimuli-responsive materials. pH-responsive amphiphilic block copolymers contain a number of ionizable groups in their main chains and pendants; therefore, their domains can be tuned to respond to aqueous environment property changes. When the pH value is modified, these groups accept or donate protons in aqueous solution to yield polyelectrolytes, weak polyacid or weak polybase, depending on their structures and the pH values [13, 59]. Self-assembly micelle morphology is affected by parameters such as temperature, pH, salt and polymer concentrations, solvent type, and the structure/length of blocks [60]. Thus, different self-assembly structures appear according to the environmental conditions. Amphiphilic and double hydrophilic block copolymer micelles exhibit spherical, flower, worm-like, and vesicle (hollow) arrangements with pH variations [11].

pH-responsive star polymers

Star polymers contain several linear chains connected to one central core. pH-responsive star polymers bearing block/arms undergo sharp phase transitions upon responding to pH changes and form self-assembled micellar structures or undergo a change of the micelle morphology [11]. Further, branched polymers including dendritic, highly and hyper-branched and multibranched structures can also be included in the pH-responsive star polymers section. This category of PRPs with promising applications such as drug delivery and advanced coatings [61] differs from the linear analogues of identical molar mass by their compact structure (smaller hydrodynamic volume and radius of gyration) and high concentration of functional terminal groups. This confers them a higher solubility in common solvents, lower solution and melt viscosities, and modified thermal properties [62, 63].

pH-responsive brush and comb copolymers

pH-responsive brushes and combs refer to materials composed of polymeric chains (hairylike chains) grafted to a surface or interface [64]. Polymer brushes are typically anchored to the substrate surface by physisorption or covalent chemical attachment. These materials exhibit a change in their conformation, surface energy or change state, triggered by pH modifications [65].

pH-responsive hydrogels

Hydrogels are characterized by hydrophilic polymers that are crosslinked into an insoluble, but highly hydrophilic structure [66]. They are defined as hydrophilic polymer networks and may absorb from 10–20% up to thousands of times their dry weight in water. Hydrogels are called 'permanent' or 'chemical' gels when they are covalently crosslinked [67]. Hydrogels respond to external stimuli including surrounding pH conditions [68]. pH-sensitive hydrogels contain acidic/basic ionizable pendant pH-sensitive groups or acid/base labile linkage. Chains bearing acidic groups deprotonate at high pH, whereas the basic groups protonate at low pH [69] leading to pH-induced swelling/deswelling. The generation of electrostatic repulsive forces from ionization and charge appearance on polymer chains results in the pH-dependent swelling and deswelling process as water is either absorbed or expelled from the hydrogel network [70]. Anionic hydrogel networks contain pendant groups that are ionized in solutions at a pH greater than their acid dissociation constant, pKa. Therefore, the hydrogel swells at pH > pKa because of the large osmotic pressure generated by the presence of ions. Conversely, cationic pendant groups are ionized at a pH less than their pKa and the corresponding hydrogel network is, therefore, swollen at pH < pKa [66].

2.5 Multi-Stimuli-responsive polymers

PRPs have been extensively studied and represent one of the most explored and used stimuli-responsive polymers. pH-responsiveness associated with one, two or more stimuli have been found interesting to develop since resulting materials mimic what is currently found in nature. Most of the multiple stimuli-responsive systems were built on the basis of linear block copolymers due to their easy synthesis. Nonlinear copolymers with different stimuli-responsive behaviors may however be found [71]. Multi-stimuli-responsive materials are created with covalently or physically bonded segments sensitive to different stimuli [6].

2.5.1 Dual-stimuli-responsive polymers (pH-, dual-stimuli- responsive polymers

Dual-responsive polymers combine two responsive functions. The focus is on pH-, dual stimuli-responsive polymers, the second stimuli responsiveness being associated respectively to temperature, redox, light, magnetic field and glucose.

pH-, temperature-dual-responsive polymers

The main characteristics of temperature-stimuli-responsive polymers are the presence of a critical solution temperature (T_{CST}) and intermolecular interactions in aqueous medium. At T_{CST} , the temperature-responsive polymers and hydrogels exhibit a volume phase transition associated with a sudden and drastic change in the solvation state. Based on this, two categories of thermo-responsive polymers are distinguished : LCST (Lower Critical Solution Temperature) and UCST (Upper Critical Solution Temperature) [10, 72, 73]. Polymers that become insoluble upon heating, exhibit phase transition at LCST, the lowest temperature of the phase separation curve on the concentration-temperature diagram. Oppositely, polymers becoming soluble upon heating, exhibit phase transition at UCST [10]. Under the transition temperature, which is also known as cloud point (T_{CP}), polymer chains are hydrated, resulting in a clear solution. Raising the temperature higher than the clouding temperature leads to hydrophobic collapse, polymeric chains aggregation, release of solvation water molecules and finally to a cloudy solution.

Most applications of temperature-responsive polymers are related to LCST-based polymer systems. Moreover, intermolecular interactions causing hydrogel shrinkage, micelle aggregation or physical cross-links are of two types : hydrogen bonding and hydrophobic interactions. They govern reversible swelling/deswelling of hydrogels around a critical temperature [17]. pH-, temperature-responsive polymers are probably the most studied among multi-responsive polymers [74, 75]. This is due in particular to their possible multitude applications [17]. Poly (2-dimethylamino) ethyl methacrylate (PDMA), a pH-sensitive homopolymer was found to exhibit temperature responsiveness in alkaline media [76]. Moreover, this type of dualsensitive polymer is obtained by the combination of temperature-responsive block, such as poly (*N*-isopropylacrylamide) (PNIPAM) or poly (*N*-vinylcaprolactam) (PNVCL), poly (*N*,*N*-diethyl acrylamide) (PDEAm), with a pH-responsive block, such as poly (acrylic acid)(PAAc), poly (methacrylic acid) (PMAAc), or poly (2-*N*-dimethyl amino ethyl methacrylate) (PDMA) [77].

Jiang et al. reported the synthesis of a dual-stimuli-responsive hydrophilic graft copolymer system; poly (acrylic acid)-g-poly (N-vinylcaprolactam) (PAAc-g-PNVCL) based on the addition of a pH-sensitive moiety represented by poly (acrylic acid) (PAAc) and the thermo-sensitive one by poly (N-vinylcaprolactam) (PNVCL) [71]. They showed through their study the capacity of the prepared system to synergistically respond to changes in pH and temperature [71]. Monodisperse dual temperature/pH-sensitive nanoparticles have been prepared by Song et al. by distillation-precipitation polymerization using acrylic acid (AAc) and N-Isopropyl acrylamide (NIPAM) as monomers [78]. Yamazaki et al. [79] synthesized functional liposomes modified with methacrylate-based poly (MD-co-MAA-co-LT) copolymers. The resulting copolymer water-solubility changes in response to both pH and temperature.

pH-, redox-dual-responsive polymers

Polymeric materials exhibiting pH and redox responsiveness have been reported [80, 81]. They are basically prepared by incorporating responsive units such as disulfides, diselenides, dithienylethenes or ditellurium bonds into a pH-responsive polymer [77, 82]. In biological systems, the introduction of redox systems relies on the significantly different redox states in the circulation/extracellular fluids and intracellular compartments [82]. pH-, redox- responsive polymeric materials find great interest because tumor tissues show low pH, high temperature and highly reductive environments (higher glutathione (GSH) concentration) in comparison to normal tissues [83]. GSH is a reducing tripeptide with a thiol group (Figure 2.8) which concentration in cancer cells is 100- to 1000- fold higher than in blood and 100-fold higher than the extracellular level in normal tissues [84].



FIGURE 2.8 – Chemical structure of GSH [85]. With Copyright permission

High levels of GSH in tumor cells are known to protect the cancerous cells by conferring resistance to chemotherapeutic drugs. The ability of the GSH molecules to undergo redox reactions enables them to trigger the smart redox-responsive drug delivery systems for sitespecific and controlled delivery of their payloads to intracellular targets [27].

For instance, J. John at al. produced a series of pH-, redox dual-stimuli-responsive copolymers based on pH-responsive poly (L-histidine) (PHIS)n block and a biocompatible phospholipid analog poly (2- methacryloyloxyethyl phosphorylcholine) (PMPC) block [86] or associated with a polyurethane (PU) middle block [87]. In both cases, the pH-sensitive block(s) were connected by a redox-responsive disulfide linker. The dual-stimuli-responsive behavior of resulting materials was examined and clearly established using UV–vis spectrophotometry and fluorescence spectroscopy. The elaborated systems were efficient for intracellular tumortriggered drug delivery and are good candidates for cancer therapy.

pH-, light-dual-responsive polymers

Photo-responsive polymers are macromolecules characterized by changes in their properties due to light-induced isomerization or cleavage of specific functional groups along the backbone or the side chains [88]. Light-sensitive polymers are built by incorporating photochromic groups into polymer chains able to transfer hydrophobic-hydrophilic balance during photoreaction upon illuminating with light. Several photosensitive moieties, such as o-nitrobenzyl esters, may undergo an irreversible transformation during irradiation whereas others can react reversibly (e.g. azo-benzenes) [89]. Responses to light-stimulus consist of changes in the refractive index, dielectric constant, redox potential, geometrical structure and luminescence properties [77]. At a macroscopic level, light exposure leads to shape deformation (bending, contraction, swimming rotation, and ciliary motion) or physical properties changes such as viscosity, hydrophilicity and permeability [90]. Photo-triggered polymers are of increasing interest for the elaboration of innovative drug delivery systems able to control drug dosage [91]. pH and light stimuli dual degradable triblock copolymer micelles were prepared by Jin et al. [92]. The resulting amphiphilic triblock copolymer poly (ethylene glycol)-b-poly (ethanedithiol-@-nitrobenzyl)-b-poly (ethylene glycol) (PEG-b-PEDNB-b-PEG) was designed to possess two stimuli-responsive functionalities positioned repeatedly in the main chain of the hydrophobic PEDNB block. These responsive functionalities include light-cleavable-o-nitrobenzyl linkages and acid-labile β -thiopropionate linkages. The functions provoke self-assembly into micelles of the material with respect to environmental conditions. Micellization behavior of the prepared copolymer in aqueous solution regulated by light and pH stimuli was also demonstrated by Meng et al. [93], Zhou et al. [94] and Xia et al. [95].

pH-, magnetic-dual-responsive polymers

Electrical or magnetic fields responsive-polymers have been investigated as a form of hydrogels to have swelling, shrinking or bending behavior in response to external fields [17]. Magnetic-responsive systems employ most often superparamagnetic iron oxide magnetite (Fe₃O₄) or maghemite (γ -Fe₂O₃) [96, 97] or "soft" metallic iron but also "hard" magnetic materials such as Co, Ni, FeN, FePt, FePd in the form of nanoparticles, magnetoliposomes, or porous metallic nanocapsules incorporated into the formulation [98, 99]. The formed particles generally undergo a reversible physical shape or size distortion under externally applied magnetic current. Magnetic moment of these "small" magnets, much larger than those of molecular magnets, allows them to be sensitive to a weak stimulus (static or alternating magnetic field) with a significant effect (movement, heat generation, magnetic or optical signal) [98].

Magnetic-responsive polymers constitute a topic of intense research duo to their potential applications in biomedical, coatings, microfluidics and microelectronics fields [98]. The development of stimuli-responsive polymer-based multifunctional nanostructures helps prepare functional magnetic particles with pH-responsive copolymers and promising prospects in targeted nanocarriers' drug delivery, biomedical field with applications such as heat hubs in magnetic hyperthermia or contrast agents in magnetic resonance imaging [93, 100, 101].

pH-, glucose-dual-responsive polymers

Glucose-responsive polymer systems were introduced for insulin-controlled release. To address blood's glucose concentration issue, pH-, glucose-dual-stimuli responsiveness was found to be an interesting alternative. Traitel et al. [102] reported a glucose-responsive insulin controlled release system based on the hydrogel poly (2-hydroxyethyl methacrylate-co-N,Ndimethyl amino ethyl methacrylate), also called poly (HEMA-co-DMAEMA), with entrapped glucose oxidase, catalase and insulin. The exposition of the elaborated system to physiological fluids provokes glucose diffusion into the hydrogel, glucose oxidase catalyzes the glucose conversion to gluconic acid, causing swelling of the pH-sensitive hydrogel and subsequently increases insulin release. The higher the glucose concentration in the medium, the higher and faster the swelling and release rates.

The introduction of a glucose sensitive poly (4-vinylphenylboronic acid-co-2-(dimethyl amino) ethyl acrylate) (P(VPBA-co-DMAEA) gel shell onto Ag nanoparticles makes the polymer-bound responsive to glucose with high sensitivity and selectivity at physiological pH on the basis of inorganic/-organic core shell structured hybrid nanogels [103]. A glucose and pH-responsive release system based on polymeric network capped mesoporous silica nanoparticles has also been developed by Tan et al. [104]. Poly (acrylic acid) (PAAc) brush on silica nanoparticles was obtained through surface-initiated atom transfer radical polymerization followed by glycosylation to obtain poly (acrylic acid)-N-acryloyl glucosamine (P(AAc-AGA)). Mesoporous channels opening/closure was then linked with the glucose concentration and the variation of pH. Another pH-, glucose-sensitive hydrogel was prepared using photopolymerization by Yin et al. [105] based on concanavalin A (a saccharide-binding lectin from jack bean) and the cationic groups of N-(2-(dimethyl amino) ethyl methacrylamide).

Although they are less encountered in literature, it is worth mentioning that other systems such as pH-, enzyme [106]; pH-, electrical [107]; pH-, H_2O_2 [108]; pH-, ultrasound [109] and pH-, UV [110] dual-responsive polymeric systems are developed for specific applications.

2.5.2 Triple-stimuli-responsive polymers (pH-, triple-stimuli- responsive polymers

As for dual-stimuli-responsive polymeric systems, triple-responsive systems able to respond to three different types of stimuli are gaining more attention and have been prepared and reported in literature.

pH-,thermo-, light-triple-stimuli-responsive polymers

Li et al. [111] produced pH-, thermo-, light-triple-stimuli-responsive amphiphilic polymer, poly(ethylene glycol)-block-poly(dimethyl amino ethyl methacrylate)@ 2-diazo-1,2naphthoquinone (PEG- PDMA@DNQ) via ATRP and quaternization reaction. They found out that this amphiphilic polymer could self-assemble into spherical assemblies with hydrophobic near-infrared/ultraviolet (NIR/UV) light and base responsive DNQ moieties as the core and hydrophilic PEG and pH-, temperature responsive PDMA as the corona. A pH-, photo- and temperature-responsive copolymer synthesized throughout spiropyran functionalization has also been reported by F. Jiang et al. [112, 113]. Transmission Electronical Microscopy (TEM) and Dynamic Light Scattering (DLS) analysis revealed morphological changes of the self-assemblies under the UV light and temperature stimuli. These tripleresponsive-polymeric systems have been studied for the loading and the controlled release of encapsulated molecules in response to combined stimulation. Tests realized and reported with a hydrophobic fluorescent dye (coumarin) identify NIR/UV light- and pH-responsive polymer assemblies as promising to be used as nanocarriers for precisely controlled release since it was shown that the release efficiency could be enhanced dramatically under combined stimulation.

pH-,thermo-, glucose-triple-stimuli-responsive polymers

Another well-reported triple responsive polymeric material is based on pH-, thermo-, and glucose-triple-responsiveness [114, 115]. In most cases, triple-responsive block copolymers combining pH-, thermo-, and glucose-responsiveness are synthesized by incorporating boronic acid or a diol functionality along the backbone of a thermo-responsive polymer using reversible addition-fragmentation chain transfer copolymerization technique [116, 117]. Hydrogels with temperature, pH, and glucose-responsive properties made of *N*-isopropylacrylamide (NI-PAM) and 5-methacrylamido-1,2-benzoxaborole (MAAm-Bo) [114], (2-dimethyl amino) ethyl methacrylate (DMAEMA) and 3-acrylamidephenylboronic acid (AAPBA) [115] or poly(vinyl alcohol)-*b*-poly(*N*-vinylcaprolactam) (PVOH-*b*-PNVCL) [118] attracted attention for incorporation/conjugation, transport and release of various materials such as proteins, dyes, and drug molecules. Thereby they constitute promising new theranostic platforms since chemotherapeutic moieties and also diagnostic agents can be incorporated together via reversible crosslinking in these hydrogels [118]. Moreover, experimental results suggested that such multi-responsive hydrogels are highly attractive in terms of self-regulated drug delivery, as well as in other applications such as actuators, regulators, and separation systems with sensitivity to glycol [115].

pH-,thermo-, salt-triple-stimuli-responsive polymers

Vural Bütün et al. [119, 120] prepared a series of cationic diblock copolymers that exhibit reversible pH-, salt-, and temperature-induced micellization in aqueous medium from selective quaternization or betainization of 2-(dimethyl amino) ethyl methacrylate residues using respectively methyl iodide and benzyl chloride or 1,3-propane sultone under mild conditions.

Other examples of triple stimuli-responsive polymeric materials are pH-, thermo-, ionic strength-triple-stimuli polymers [121]; pH-, thermo-, CO₂-triple-stimuli polymers [122, 123]; pH-, photo-, redox-triple-stimuli polymers [124]; and pH-, glucose-, redox-triple-stimuli polymers [125].

Moreover, there are polymeric systems responsive to more than 3 stimuli. Tuncer et al. [126] prepared microgels of a water-soluble monomer, 2-(N-morpholino) ethyl methacrylate via emulsion polymerization that exhibit a multi-responsive behavior by responding to solution pH, temperature, ionic strength, type of dispersing media, and magnetic field. Z. Cao et al. [127] reported the synthesis of a quadruple-stimuli-responsive block copolymer sensitive to pH, temperature, light, and reducing agents thanks to TEM and DLS analysis. The amphiphilic diblock copolymer poly (2-nitrobenzyl methacrylate)-SS-poly (dimethyl methacrylate)-S-poly (dimethyl methacry

amino ethyl methacrylate) (PNBM-SS-PDMA) was synthesized via two steps of ATRP. The system was made of a light-responsive hydrophobic PNBM core, a pH- and temperatureresponsive hydrophilic PDMA corona, and a redox-sensitive disulfide linker. Guragain et al. [128] also reported the synthesis of a quadruple stimuli-responsive polymeric system. Poly [*N*-isopropylacrylamide-*b*-sodium 2-(acrylamido)-2-methylpropane sulfonate] tagged with a spiropyran dimer at the poly(*N*-isopropylacrylamide) end (SP2-*b*-NIPAM154-*b*-AMPS148) was synthesized by RAFT polymerization and exhibited response to light, temperature, metal ions concentration and pH. Thermo-responsiveness was conferred to the overall block copolymer by the NIPAM154 block, metal ion responsiveness by AMPS148 block, and lightand thermo-responsiveness by the photochromic spiropyran moiety. These quadruple stimuliresponsive block copolymer micelles are expected to open up new applications in a variety of fields.

2.6 Application of pH-Responsive polymers

2.6.1 Drug delivery

In biological systems, cellular functions are regulated by biomacromolecules sensitive to changes within the local physiological environment [129]. Synthetic polymers are good tools as biomimetic agents, they are able to adapt and react to biological complex environments [6, 130]. Among useful polymers in medicine, pH-sensitive polymers are largely employed. This is mainly due to the pH variation alongside the gastrointestinal (GI) tract of the human body. In fact, pH varies from very acidic to physiological pH values in the human body [131](Table 2.1). pH variations are also observed in other body sites, e.g. cellular compartments such as vagina, extracellular and endosomal/lysosomal microenvironments or even skin [66, 132, 133]. Moreover, the pH difference between normal and cancer tissues is exploited in the therapeutic solutions of the disease [134]. Indeed, as a result of the active metabolism of tumor cells, the tumor microenvironment is highly acidic compared to normal tissues [135].

Tissue or cellular compartment	pH range or value
Saliva	6.0-7.0
Blood/Plasma	7.35-7.45
Stomach	1.0-3.0
Pancreatic fluid	8.0-8.3
Bile	7.8
Duodenum	4.8-8.2
Colon	7.0-7.5
Early endosome	6.0-6.5
Late endosome	5.0-6.0
Lysosome	4.5-5.0
Golgi	6.4
Vagina	3.8-4.5
Inflamed tissue/wound	3.8-4.5
Tumor, extracellular	7.2-6.5

TABLE 2.1 – pH values along gastrointestinal tract and in various tissues and cellular compartments. Adapted from [66, 10, 139].

Thus, PRPs are largely used in drug or gene delivery to target some specific organs or sites in the human body and to attend tumor cells in cancer treatment.

In the design of pH-responsive drug delivery systems, two main approaches are adopted. Organs or sites target-based approach is fulfilled by using polymers that contain ionizable groups. These ionizable groups by undergoing conformational, solubility changes or by transition between swelling/deswelling state are able to achieve a specific and controlled drug release in response to local pH variations [11, 136]. The second approach consists of linking a pH-responsive polymer with a drug throughout acid/base labile sensitive bonds. In response to pH variations, the linkages are able to break up inducing the release of the bioactive molecule from the polymer backbone [137, 136]. pH-sensitive polymer-based drug delivery systems have been formulated as nanoparticles, nanoaggregates, nanogels, nanocapsules, core-shell particles, micelles, liposomes, polymersomes, hydrogels, layer-by-layer films, and bioconjugates [138].

Enteric coating

With the development of colon delivery preparations in the early 1990s till now, enteric coated delivery systems have raised great interest by exploiting differences in gastrointestinal fluids' pH. pH-sensitive Eudragit polymers based on methacrylate and methyl methacrylate polymers are widely used as enteric coating polymers. They are great tools for oral drug delivery since they showed the capacity to improve drug stability and ensure a controlled and sustainable release [140, 141]. For instance, polymethacrylates with pH-dependent dissolution [142, 143] ranging from 6.0 to 7.0 are mainly used as coating agents aimed at protecting the drug core from gastric and intestinal severe environments as illustrated on the scheme presented in Figure 2.9.



FIGURE 2.9 – Illustration of drug carried throughout the GI tract by pH-responsive polymeric matrix. The drug is protected against the acidic pH of the stomach and released in colon alkaline conditions after solubilization of the carrier. It is further absorbed to blood circulation through intestinal villi capillaries.

Enteric coating is especially useful in anti-inflammatory drug administration in the treatment of diseases like ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease (Inflammatory Bowel Diseases) [144]. Commercially, pharmaceutical formulations already exist and are produced by Evonik Industries [145].
In terms of formulation, pH-sensitive cationic polymers are used to mask drug taste (having unpleasant qualities such as bitterness, sourness, saltiness or causing oral numbness). They are also used as drug carriers targeting the stomach by responding to its gastric low pH [139, 146]. In contrast, pH-sensitive anionic polymers responsive to intestinal high pH are used for preventing gastric degradation of drug, colon drug delivery and achieving high bioavailability of weak basic drugs [139].

Table 2.2 sums up examples of pH-responsive polymer formulations used as enteric coating materials for specific drug delivery. Among them, anti-histaminic drugs designed for enteric delivery against asthma are composed of theophylline alone or combined with another drug [147, 148, 149, 150, 151]. Salbutamol, one of the well-known and largely used anti-histaminic drug, was coated with ethyl cellulose as inner layer and Eudragit S100 (anionic copolymer based on methacrylic acid and methyl methacrylate) as outer enteric-coating polymer [152]. This formulation showed a best disintegration and dissolution profile at intestinal pH and did not dissolve at gastric pH; releasing the drug immediately in the alkaline medium. An optimized enteric-coated formulation containing 2.5%w/w of Eudragit S100 and 30%w/w of ethyl cellulose exhibited 99.04% of drug release in the intestinal medium. This enteric-coated time release formulation with suitable lag time showed interesting results in the treatment of nocturnal asthma and overcame the issues of conventional forms. Indeed, the chrono modulated therapeutically system makes possible the drug administration around 10.00 post meridiem so that after a specified lag time the drug is rapidly available in the early morning hours to treat nighttime exacerbation of the asthma condition.

H. M. Tawfeek et al. investigated the delivery of the model anti-inflammatory drug indomethacin [153]. They prepared encapsulated indomethacin within poly (glycerol-adipate*co*-pentadecalactone) (PGA-*co*-PDL) microparticles coated with Eudragit L100-55 (anionic copolymer based on methacrylic acid and ethyl acrylate) at different ratios using an oil/water single emulsion solvent evaporation and spray drying techniques. In vitro drug release studies suggested the possibility of anti-inflammatory colon drugs targeting through fast disintegrating tablets with a sustained release profile specifically at higher gastrointestinal pH. Other anti-inflammatory agents and their enteric coating polymeric systems are reported in Table 2.2.

Oral delivery of insulin has been boosted with the development of PRPs and enteric coating materials [154, 155, 156, 157, 158, 159, 160, 161, 162, 163]. Recently, Liu et al. [163] reported a novel type of pH- and amylase-responsive microgels prepared via aqueous dispersion copolymerization of acrylate-grafted-carboxymethyl starch (CMS-g-AA) and 2-isobutyl-acrylic acid (iBAA) as an insulin drug carrier for oral administration. The relative pharmacological availability of the insulin-loaded microgels was enhanced 2338 times compared to free-form insulin solution through oral route.

Cancer treatment

Different pH-responsive polymeric systems have been reported as potential and valuable carriers in the building of cancer diagnostics and targeted therapies. In these systems, drug release is specifically triggered by the acidic tumor environment [174]. Ionizable PRPs are widely formulated as drug delivery systems in the treatment of cancer [133, 175, 176]. In order to overcome drawbacks associated with anti-cancer agents as for example oxaliplatin (OX) which exhibits fast degradation/deactivation in the bloodstream, lack of tumor selectivity, and low bioavailability, pH-responsive drug delivery systems have been designed [177].

Promising strategies for pH controlled drug release have been developed such as the use of acid-sensitive chemical bonds or acid-labile linkers to conjugate drugs to the nanocarrier [27]. Drug delivery systems based on pH-sensitive polymers with imidazole groups, poly (β -amino ester), chemical linkages such as hydrazone, acetal, ortho ester and vinyl ester, pH-sensitive

Drug category (Disease)	Active Pharmaceutical Ingre- dients	pH-responsive ma- terial	Types of formula- tion	References	
Anti-histaminic (Asthma)		Eudragit L100 and E100 / Gelatin	Microcapsules, Hy- drogel	[147]	
	Theophymne	Eudragit S100/ Calcium pectinate	Microspheres	[148]	
		Eudragit RL100 and S100/Hydroxy propyl cellulose	Coated pellets	[149]	
	Roxithromycin-Theophylline	Methylcellulose/ Sodium alginate	Microcapsules	[150]	
	Piroxicam- Theophylline	Eudragit S100	Microcapsules	[151]	
	Salbutamol	$\begin{array}{c} {\rm Eudragit} & {\rm S100}/\\ {\rm Ethyl\ cellulose} \end{array}$	Tablets	[152, 164]	
Anti-inflammatory	Ibuprofen	Cellulose acetate phthalate	Tablets	[165]	
	Loxoprofen sodium	Cellulose acetate phthalate- <i>co</i> -poly (methacrylic acid)	Tablets	[166]	
	Diclofenac potassium/ sodium-	Sodium alginate/ Acrylic acid	Hydrogel	[167]	
		$\begin{array}{cc} {\rm Eudragit} & {\rm L100}/\\ {\rm PLGA} \end{array}$	Nanoparticles	[168]	
		Eudragit L00 and E100	Tablets	[169]	
	Naproxen	Eudragit L100/ Hy- droxy poly methyl cellulose	Microspheres	[170]	
	Omeprazole	Eudragit L100-55/ Polyacrylic resin	Coated pellets	[171]	
	Enrofloxacin (ENR), known as Ethyl ciprofloxacin	Ethyl cellulose/ Po- lyacrylic resin	Solid Lipid Nano- particles	[172]	
Insulin (Diabetes)		Chitosan	Nanoparticles	[154, 155]	
	Insulin	Hydroxypropyl/ Methylcellulose phthalate	Microcapsules, Capsules	[156, 157]	
		Eudragit (L30D, L100-55, FS30D, S100, L100)	Microparticles, Na- noparticles, Micros- pheres, Nano emul- sion, vesicle	$\begin{bmatrix} 158, & 159, \\ 160, & 161, \\ 162 \end{bmatrix}$	
		Poly (2-isobutyl- acrylic acid)	Microgel	[163]	
		$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	Hydrogel	[173]	

TABLE $2.2-\mathrm{pH}\textsc{-}\mathrm{responsive}$ polymer formulations used as enteric coating materials for specific drug delivery.

cell-penetrating peptides and cationic polymers undergoing pH-dependent protonation have been studied to exploit the pH gradient along the endocytic pathway for intracellular drug delivery [139]. PRPs with acid-labile chemical bonds are tuned to remain stable at physiological pH. These acid-labile bonds are located within the polymer structure, either in the backbone (including the junctions of block copolymers) or in the side chains. The acidic environment of lysosomes, endosomes, or tumor tissues leads to destabilization and destruction of the acid-labile bonds inducing the rapid drug release. The other strategy for pH-sensitive drug release based on acid-labile bonds is to use acid-labile linkers to conjugate drugs covalently to carrier molecules or to the surface of nanostructures, forming prodrugs that are inactive until the linker is hydrolyzed [135, 178].

In cancer diagnostic or surgery, it is primordial to differentiate tumors from adjacent normal tissues [16]. pH-sensitive polymers have been used in the build-up of tumor diagnostic systems. pH-responsive polymeric micelles have been identified as contrast agents for magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) to target and, simultaneously, image cancerous tissues [179]. The mechanism is based on Fe_3O_4 loaded diblock copolymer poly (ethylene glycol)- poly (β -amino ester) (PEG-PAE) that maintains the micellar state without apparent precipitation. However, at $pH \le 6.8$, the polymeric micelles are easily dissolved, due to the ionization of the PAE tertiary amine moieties, leading to the release and aggregation of Fe₃O₄ nanoparticles. Their gradual accumulation in acidic areas improves the accuracy of signal measurement. PEG-PAE polymeric micelle systems have also been used in association with a fluorescent dye tetramethylrhodamine isothiocyanate (TRITC) [180]. The dye showed a rapid release in weakly acidic aqueous media (pH value of 6.4). pH-sensitive polymeric systems with 10 wt.% of TRITC could deliver substantially more fluorescent dyes to the target tumor tissue in human breast tumor-bearing mice, compared to the control polymeric micelles of PEG-poly (L-lactic acid) (PEG-PLA). In order to overcome the limitations of small molecules as MRI contrast agents (CA), K. S. Kim et al. developed a cancer recognizable MRI CAs using PRPs

[181]. The cancer recognizable contrast agents (CR-CAs) with a pH sensitivity feature were self-assembled based on well-defined amphiphilic block copolymers, consisting of methoxy poly(ethylene glycol)-*b*-poly(L-histidine) (PEG-*b*-PHIS) and methoxy poly(ethylene glycol)*b*-poly(L-lactic acid)-diethylene-tri-amino-penta-acetic acid dianhydride-gadolinium chelate (PEG-PLA-DTPA-Gd). In acidic tumoral environments (pH value below 6.5), spherical CR-CAs with a uniform size of ~40 nm at a physiological pH of 7.4 were destabilized due to the protonation of the imidazole groups of PHIS blocks. This protonation caused their separation into positively charged water-soluble polymers leading to a highly effective *T1* MR contrast enhancement in the tumor region. This enabled the detection of small tumors of ~3 mm³ in vivo at 1.5 Tesla within a few minutes. pH-responsive polymeric fluorescent nanoprobes are able to nonlinearly amplify tumor microenvironmental signals. They are useful in the identification of tumor tissue of histological type, driver mutation, and detection of acute treatment responses quicker than conventional imaging approaches [182, 183].

Tumor poor selectivity and multidrug resistance are barriers associated with cancer treatment by chemotherapy. These drawbacks are addressed by pH-sensitive polymeric delivery systems targeting the acidic extracellular microenvironment and intracellular organelles of solid tumors [184]. The polymeric nanocarriers could avoid the use of surfactants and promote drug accumulation at the tumor sites by enhanced permeability and retention (EPR) effects [185]. Figure 2.10 presents an illustration of the microenvironment-based cancer therapy strategy.

Doxorubicin (DOX) is one of the most effective treatments in many cancer types with restrictions due to its pharmacokinetics [186]. To overcome limitations of classical chemotherapy and toxicity associated with DOX, different strategies are reported as alternatives. Among them, targeted drug delivery has shown interesting results [187, 188]. Feng et al. studied a polyelectrolyte complex composed of chitosan (Ch) and o-carboxymeymethyl chi-



FIGURE 2.10 – Illustration of pH-responsive polymer-based tumor cells targeting, and microenvironment (pH conditions around tumor cells, low pH in endo/lysosomal compartments, GSH concentration) triggered anticancer drug release.

tosan (CMCS) as a pH-responsive carrier for oral delivery of DOX [189]. They found out that DOX's absorption throughout the small intestine, especially in jejunum and ileum was enhanced. DOX tumor targeting efficiency and therapeutic efficacy have been proved to be enhanced through pH-sensitive polymeric micelle systems or through polymer-drug conjugation via acid-labile linkages [190, 191, 192, 193, 194, 195].

One of the innovative approaches in the field of cancer treatment is the association of pH-sensitive polymers with magnetic nanoparticles [196, 197, 198]. Chitosan coated magnetic nanoparticles (Ch MNPs) provided targeting of DOX to the tumor site under a magnetic field [196]. In addition to the targeting enhancement, Montha et al. observed higher anticancer activity and therapeutic effect [198]. They synthesized superparamagnetic (Mn, Zn) Fe_2O_4 nanoparticles encapsulated into PLGA-coated chitosan. The releasing efficiencies of DOX by the nanocarriers were found to depend on pH. At higher concentration such as 250 g. mL^{-1} , the DOXPLGA@Ch@Mn0.9Zn0.1Fe₂O₄ showed a better anti-cancer activity to HeLa cells than that of free DOX.

Other anti-cancer agents such as Paclitaxel, Camptothacin, Tamixofen, Cisplatin have also been referenced in literature and some examples are presented with their polymeric carriers, chemical composition and carrier structure in Table 2.3.

Gene delivery

In order to deliver nucleic acids for gene therapy, obstacles such as low stability in blood, poor cellular uptake, inefficient endosomal escape and disassembly in the cytoplasm have to be overcome. This may be addressed by using extra and intracellular stimuli including pH, redox potential, temperature, and enzyme based on the scheme illustrated in Figure 2.11. Moreover, it is known that cationic polymers are useful in complexing electrostatically negatively charged nucleic acids such as plasmid DNA (pDNA) and small interfering RNA (siRNA). In addition, the significantly reduced size and net cationic surface charge of the resulting polyplexes facilitate cellular internalization [214]. Cationic tertiary amine methacrylate-based polymers able to electrostatically interact with DNA with slight cytotoxicity are used to traffic DNA to cells since they showed a potential as gene transfer agents [11].



FIGURE 2.11 – Illustration of pH-responsive-based approach in non-viral gene delivery.

Polyethylenimine (PEI), cationic polymer, is one of the most widely studied gene delivery polymers. This is due to PEI high transfection efficiency in link with what is known as the proton sponge effect [215]. PEI with a molecular weight of 25 kDa named PEI25k, has been identified as standard gene carrier with recognized superiority over other polycations such as

Anti-cancer agent	Polymeric carrier structure	Polymeric system	References	
	Nanoparticles	Chitosan/Carboxymethyl chitosan	[189]	
Doxorubicin (DOX)	Transparticios	CS-CMCS	[100]	
		Poly methacrylic acid PMAAc	[199]	
		PEG-DOX-Cur prodrug, acid-labile	[200]	
		Schiff's base linkage	[200]	
		Chitosan (Ch)	[196]	
	Chitosan coated magnetic Nanoparticles	PLGA-coated chitosan stabilized (Mn,	[108]	
		Zn) Magnetic Nanoparticles	[100]	
		Chitosan Dox-NPs, imine linkage	[197]	
		Poly(L-histidine)	[86]	
		PHEMA-b-PHIS	[201]	
		(HPMA)-hydrazone bonds	[191, 202]	
	Delemenie micelles	(HPMA)- benzoic-imine bonds	[192]	
	Polymeric micelles	(PEG-pH-PBLG)- orthoester linkage	[193]	
		Poly (ethylene oxide)-b-poly (metha-		
		crylic acid) (PEO-b-PMAAc) copoly-	[203]	
		mer		
		Poly (ethylene glycol)-poly (lactic	[90.4]	
		acid) (m PEG-PLA), hydrazone linker	[204]	
		Poly (ethylene glycol)- poly (2-ethoxy		
		tetra hydrofuran-2-yloxyethyl metha-	[105]	
		crylate) PEG-b-PEYM, ortho ester si-	[195]	
		dechains		
Paclitaxel (PTX)		NK.105(Polyaspartic acid and PEG)	[205]	
	Polymeric micelles	Poly [2- (diisopropylamino) ethyl	. ,	
		methacrylate-poly [2- (methacry-	[22.2]	
		loyloxy) ethyl phosphorylcholine	[206]	
		(FA-MPC-DPA)		
		Polyethylene glycol poly(N-		
		(acryloyloxy) succinimide-co-butyl	[0.0=]	
		methacrylate $mPEG-q-p(NAS-co-$	[207]	
		BMA)		
		Poly [2- (N, N-diethylamino) ethyl me-	[208]	
	Three-layered onion-structured nanoparticle	thacrylate (PDEA)		
Camptothacin (CPT)		Poly (β -amino ester) methyl ether poly	[180]	
	Polymeric micelles	(ethylene glycol) (MEPG-PAE)		
	Nanogel	Poly methacrylic acid (PMAAc)	[209]	
	Nanoparticles	Chitosan	[210]	
Tamixofen		Poly[2-(diisopropylamino)		
		ethyl methacrylate-Poly[2-	[20.0]	
	Polymeric micelles	(methacryloyloxy)ethyl phospho-	[206]	
		rylcholine (FA-MPC-DPA)		
Cisplatin		Methoxy poly (ethylene glycol)-block-	fa e el	
	Nanoparticles	poly (glutamic acid) (m PEG- b -PGA)	[211]	
		Poly (<i>N</i> -isopropyl acrylamide-		
		methacrylic acid-hydroxy ethyl	[faire]	
	Nanogel	methacrylate) (P (NIPAM-MAAc-	[212]	
		HEMA))		
		Poly (acrylic acid)- <i>b</i> -polycaprolactone		
			I F	

TABLE 2.3 – pH-responsive polymer formulations used as anti-cancer drug carriers.

Poly L-Lysine due to its high charge density and chain flexibility [216]. Transfection efficacy and cytotoxicity of PEI have been linked to its molecular weight, suggesting that branched PEI with higher molecular weight shows high transfection and cytotoxicity [217]. In order to address drawbacks such as cytotoxicity and possible particle aggregation leading to large particles and poor diffusion in the vascular system, core-shell nanoparticles made of PEI and PMMA [218], conjugated PEI [219, 220], dendritic polyglycerol dPG-PEI nanogel platform [221] or degradable PEIs with acid-labile imine linkers and glutadialdehyde [217] were synthesized. Both approaches demonstrated the reduction of PEI toxicity and their possible application to non-viral gene delivery.

Cationic tertiary amine methacrylate-based block copolymers may also efficiently condense negatively charged biomolecules via electrostatic interactions with Poly [(2-diethylamino)ethyl methacrylate] (PDEA) considered as one of the most promising non-viral vectors for gene delivery due to its proton sponge ability [222, 223]. Once more, reduction in cytotoxicity is studied for the delivery of nucleic acids. Thus, Poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG) or Poly 2-(methacryloyloxy) ethyl phosphorylcholine (PMPC) have been used in combination with cationic polymeric non-viral vectors [224, 225, 226]. PEG modification of cationic polymers has been highlighted as a useful tool in gene delivery. Indeed, this is due to the fact that the latter provides biocompatibility and charge shielding effect to reduce nonspecific interactions of polyplexes with blood components, prolonged circulation, and low *in vivo* toxicity [227].

2.6.2 Sensing and actuation

Progress in stimuli-responsive polymers development led to the tuning of innovative colorimetric detection tools capable of giving rapid readable responses via color changes, detectable with naked eyes. Thus, colorimetric pH sensors have been developed based on PRPs [228, 229]. pH switchable zwitterionic polymers have been proposed for fast and efficient detection and control of biological (cell or bacteria) adhesion to surfaces [230] and for the detection of Gram positive and Gram negative bacteria based on the ionic complex formation and the distinguishable fluorescence between polymers and bacteria's surfaces when treated with different pH [231].

As mentioned above, PRPs find applications in the diagnosis of tumoral systems. Hence, pH-responsive nanoprobes have been developed to respond to acidic microenvironments and help in the *in vivo* tumors visualization regardless of the tumor type or even its development stage [232]. Moreover, pH-sensitive hydrogels may be prepared for modulated insulin delivery in the treatment of insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. To address major drawbacks of treatments associated to insulin delivery such as heaviness of insulin injection and difficulty in controlling insulin dosage [233], glucose oxidase and insulin loaded pH-responsive hydrogels present a real alternative, since the release of insulin from this system is governed by the glucose concentration in blood [102, 234].

Associated with sensing, PRPs may act as actuators based on action-reaction basis [235, 56, 236]. On the principle of innovative cancer treatment using pH-sensitive polymers associated to targeting based magnetic field with magnetic nanoparticles, Li et al. proposed a soft microrobot made of a hydrogel bilayer structure of 2-hydroxyethyl methacrylate (HEMA) and poly(ethylene glycol) acrylate (PEGDA) with iron (II, III) oxide particles (Fe₃O₄) fabricated by a conventional photolithography procedure for the delivery of anti-cancer drug microbeads constituted of polycaprolactone-docetaxel (PCL-DTX) [237]. Moreover, on-demand pH-triggered delivery nanocarriers have also been reported based on this system [238].

Interpenetrating network hydrogel bilayers made of poly (*N*-isopropylacrylamide) (PNI-PAM) in the presence of positively charged polyelectrolyte poly (diallyl dimethyl ammonium chloride) (PDADMAC) or poly acrylic acid (PAAc) showed directional bending in response to stimuli such as pH, thanks to swelling and shrinking upon pH variations [239, 240]. These elaborated hydrogels exhibit reversible bidirectional changes or complex 3D deformation in response to pH, temperature or ionic strength. They may be used in the production of soft grippers for the loading and release of small molecules, multi-responsive flexible materials, with potential applications in soft robots, actuation, and sensing. Moreover, addition of an acid-based pH-indicator to a bilayer-type hydrogel composite with poly (2-(dimethyl amino) ethyl methacrylate) (PDMA) as first layer and poly (2-(dimethyl amino) ethyl methacrylate)–acrylamide (PDMA-AM) as second layer, combined with sodium alginate as the interpenetrating polymer may provide a visible color change simultaneous to shape changes when immersed in acidic environment. This provides possibilities in the application of environmental sensors on account of visual recognition [241].

J. Y. Park et al. fabricated pH-responsive-based microspheres that act as microfluidic valves replacing classical actuating components [242]. Acrylic acid was integrated to a former poly(dimethylsiloxane) valve. The microspheres regulate fluid circulation on an open/close basis according to pH changes thanks to swelling and shrinking associated to pH (Figure 2.12).

L. D. Zarzar et al. produced a chemo-mechanical hybrid actuation system composed of passive structural skeletal elements put in motion by a poly (AAc-*co*-AAm) hydrogel muscle that swells and contracts in response to chemical signals. This system enables pH-responsive reversible motion of microstructures in liquid [243]. The authors demonstrated the patternable actuation of polymeric microposts controlled by a structured layer made of the prepared hydrogel. Electrochemically generated pH gradients allow visualization of hydrogel volume-phase transition and how this translates to movements of the microstructures. Indeed, the AAc is ionized at pH > 4.25, which leaves the hydrogel polymer backbone with a net charge. Dissociated hydrogen ions remain in the hydrogel to balance this negative charge, which in turn cause increased osmotic pressure, ultimately leading to water infiltration and hydrogel swelling. At pH < 4.25, the acrylate is protonated, the osmotic pressure is decreased, water is



FIGURE 2.12 – Illustration showing the fabricated microvalve's 'OPEN' and 'CLOSE' operations. The microsphere shrinks and the channel is opened at the appearance of acidic solution, while the channel is closed at the appearance of basic solution. (A) Schematic diagram showing the motion of (a) the acidic solution around the entrapped microsphere at the start of the opening phase and (b) the basic solution around the entrapped microsphere at the start of the closing phase. (B) Schematic diagram of pH-responsive microvalve seen from the top view. (C) SEM image of the produced microspheres [242]. With Copyright permission

expelled, and the hydrogel contracts. The volume-phase transition of the pH-responsive hydrogel drives the actuation of the embedded microstructures as it can be seen in Figure 2.13.

2.6.3 Surfaces functionalization and membranes

Stimuli-responsive polymers emergence has boosted the research on environmental - responsive membranes (ERM). These membranes have been till now prepared by processes like



FIGURE 2.13 – **a**) Hydrogel response to pH. **b**) Actuation of microstructures embedded in hydrogel submerged in aqueous solution colored with bromophenol blue indicator. **c**) Overview of the fabrication of pH-responsive hydrogel-embedded polymer micro-structures with topographically patterned hydrogel. The confining surface can have any arbitrary pattern [243]. With Copyright permission

surface graft polymerization of weak polyelectrolyte chains onto a support membrane [244]. For ERM preparation, poly (vinylidene fluoride) (PVDF) membrane is the most commonly used material [245]. By grafting PRPs such as poly [2-(diethyl amino) ethyl acrylamide] (PDEAm) [245], poly (methacrylic acid) (PMAAc) [244] or poly acrylic acid (PAAc) [246] to this membrane, it has been shown that resulting membranes exhibit pH-dependent performances in the separation of different feeding stream components. For instance, Y. Xian et al. [247] showed a variation of separation efficiency for separating hexadecane/water emulsion depending on temperature and pH with separation efficiencies of 97.10% at 25°C under neutral condition and 30.26% at 50°C under alkaline condition. pH-sensitive ERM can be used in oil/water emulsion separation, oil recovery, removal process of specific species such as heavy metals from feed water streams by chemical binding, wastewater treatment, and microfluidic devices. Further promising applications such as membrane antifouling may be also considered.

Poly(4-vinylpyridine) (P4VP) based porous membranes are able to respond to pH fluctuations throughout self-adjustment of their size with the changes of outside pH stimulus through the protonation and deprotonation of internal pyridine groups [248, 249]. Thus, this functionalization confers to the membranes a gate-controlled water permeability which is exploitable in separation systems such as porous microfiltration. Recently, J. D. Willot introduced a novel water-based phase inversion approach named aqueous phase separation (APS) for the synthesis of a poly(4-vinylpyridine) (P4VP) based porous membrane films [249]. The synthesis approach gives a certain degree of control over membrane structure leading to symmetric porous microfiltration membranes and asymmetric dense nanofiltration membranes, effective cleaning of the membrane without the use of harsh or chemicals, and advanced membranes with responsive properties without any use of toxic solvents.

Moreover, these pH-responsive ERM exhibited self-cleaning properties and high regeneration performances.

2.6.4 Chromatography, electrophoresis and extraction

Stimuli-responsive materials including PRPs have been used in various separation and purification technologies such as extraction, electrophoresis and chromatography [250].

Biomolecules of interest have been extracted from different mixtures using pH-responsive matrices. pH-responsive hydrogels demonstrated their utility in the high and fast adsorption or swelling and uptake of heavy metal ions such as Pb²⁺, Cd²⁺, Ni²⁺, Cu²⁺, Fe²⁺, Zn²⁺, Cr³⁺ [251, 252, 253], of bovine serum albumin protein (BSA) [254, 255] or β -blocker atenol [256]. Moreover, different pH-responsive systems have been used as remarkable tools in the building of packing materials of stationary phase in ion-exchange chromatography [257, 258, 259, 260, 261, 262].

Changes in pH and temperature as a second stimulus lead to the establishment of optimal operating conditions for an improved separation of different biomolecules of interest. It was proved that interactions between the solute and the stationary phase could be freely controlled by temperature and pH [258]. The use in most cases of only aqueous solutions as mobile phase without organic solvent confers this selective separation method a green and sustainable character. Table 2.4 summarizes various pH-responsive based systems found in literature for extraction or used as packed materials for chromatography stationary phase.

2.6.5 Other applications

Nanoparticles synthesis within amphiphilic block copolymer micelle cores has been explored. Indeed, these block copolymer cores used as stabilizers may act as nanoreactors for metal (especially catalytic) particle's nucleation and growth with the advantages of enhancing the control of particle size and stability [268, 269, 270, 271]. Moreover, pH-responsive microgel pores may also be used as templates or nanosized reactors for the synthesis of inorganic nanoparticles [272]. Elaborated PRPs have also been employed as flocculants since they proved to induce substantial reversible flocculation and sedimentation with pH variations [273, 274]. Thus, these pH-responsive materials could find application as flocculation agents in various industrial fields such as clarifying industries or separation processes. Table 2.5 summarizes some other applications involving PRPs.

2.7 Concluding remarks and future perspectives

Stimuli-responsive polymers have been largely studied in the last two decades due to their unique properties to adapt sharply and reversibly to their surrounding environment by exhibiting alteration of their structure and/or physical properties. Polymers sensitive to different stimuli such as pH, temperature, light, electrical or magnetic field and ionic strength have been elaborated and investigated. In the present review, the focus was on pH-responsive polymers (PRPs). An origin-based and functional group-based classification of the most com-

pH-responsive polymers	Stimuli	Application/ Type of separa- tion	Targeted molecules	References
Poly (vinylpyrrolidone) VP or <i>N</i> -vinyl-2-pyrrolidone-co- methylacrylate P(VP- <i>co</i> -MA)	рН	Hydrogel based adsorption	pH-dependent Heavy metals separation Cu^{2+} , Cd^{2+} , Ni^{2+} and Zn^{2+}	[252]
Poly (acrylic acid-ethylene gly- col dimethacrylate) [poly(AAc- EGDMA)	pH	Hydrogel, Solid phase extrac- tion	Atenol	[256]
N,N-(dimethyl amino) ethyl methacrylate (DMAEMA)	рН	Hydrogel, Water-sorption and metal-uptake	pH-dependent metal separation; Cu^{2+} , Ni^{2+}	[251]
2-hydroxyethyl acrylate (HEA) and 2-acrylamido- 2-methylpropane sulfonic (AMPS); HEA/AMPS copo- lymer hydrogel	pH - tempera- ture	Hydrogel based, adsorption	pH-dependent heavy metals separation; Pb^{2+} , Cd^{2+} , Cr^{3+} , and Fe^{3+}	[253]
Poly (<i>N</i> -iso propyl acrylamide) (PNIPAM)– carboxy methyl cellulose (CMC)	pH- temperature	Hydrogel based; adsorption	pH dependent bovine serum al- bumin (BSA)	[254, 255]
PMMDN polymer [Methyl acrylic acid (MAA), Methyl methacrylate (MMA), Me- thacrylic acid 2-(dimethyl amino) ethyl ester , <i>N</i> - Methylolacrylamide (<i>N</i> - MAM)(Dimethyl amino) ethyl ester, <i>N</i> -Methylolacrylamide (<i>N</i> -MAM)]	рН	Affinity precipitation	Lysosome, microbial transglu- taminase	[263, 264]
Poly (AAc-co-hydrazide)	pH	Polymeric matrix enrichment	Glycopeptides	[265]
N-isopropylacrylamide(NIPAM)andvinylphenylboronicacid(p-VPBA)	pH- temperature	Macroporous imprinted cryo- gels	Ovalbumin	[266]]
Glycidyl methacrylate- <i>co</i> - ethylene dimethacrylate) (Poly(GMA- <i>co</i> -EDMA))	рН	Stationary phase, monolithic column	Proteins separation (hu- man immunoglobulin G, α -chymotrypsinogen A, cyto- chrome C and lysozyme	[267]
Poly (acrylic acid- <i>co</i> -butyl acrylate) (AAc- <i>co</i> -BA)	рН	Reverse phase liquid chroma- tography (RPLC) - Hydrophi- lic interaction chromatography (HLIC)	Sulfonamides, soybean isofla- vones, and nucleotides	[261]
Poly (2-dimethyl amino ethyl methacrylate)- block- poly- (acrylic acid) (PDMA- <i>b</i> - PAAc)	pH, Tempera- ture and ionic strength	Ion exchange HPLC	Low molecular weight acidic, basic and neutral analytes, biomolecules such as proteins (horse heart myoglobin, hen egg white lysozyme, and bo- vine heart cytochrome c)	[262]
Poly (NIPAM-co-BMA-co- DMAPAAm) Terpolymer	pH- temperature	Ion exchange Reverse phase HPLC	Phospho-tyrosine, phospho- pentide and oligonucleotides	[260]
N-iso propyl acrylamide (NIPAM), butyl metha- crylate (BMA) and N.N- dimethylaminopropyl acry- lamide (DMAPAAm), Poly (NIPAM-co-BMA-co- DMAPAAm)	pH- tempera- ture	Ion exchange HPLC	Nonsteroidal anti- inflammatory drugs (ibu- profen, ketoprofen, naxopren)	[259]
N-isopropylacrylamide-co- N-tert-butyl acrylamide-co- acrylic acid, P (NIPAM-co- tBAAm-co-AAc)	pH- Temperature	Ion exchange HPLC	Organic acids and phenylthiohydantoin-amino acids, Melatonin	[257, 258]

TABLE 2.4 - pH-responsive based systems for extraction or used as packed materials for chromatography stationary phase.

Applications	pH-responsive polymer	References
	Poly (hexa (ethylene glycol) methacrylate)-block- poly (2-(diethyl amino) ethyl methacrylate); (PDEA- <i>b</i> -PHEGMA) micelles	[269]
Stabilizers (Synthesis of metal nanoparticles)	Poly (styrene)-block-poly (4-vinylpyridine)(PS- b-P4VP micelles)	[270]
	Poly (ethylene oxide)-block-poly (2- vinylpyridine) (PEO- <i>b</i> -P2VP micelles), Poly (hexa (ethylene glycol) methacrylate)-block- poly (2-(diethylamino)ethyl methacrylate) (PHEGMA- <i>b</i> -PDEA micelles), PEO- <i>b</i> -PDEA micelles Poly (2-(diethylamino)ethyl methacrylate)	[271]
	(PDEA microgels)	[272]
	Poly (2-vinylpyridine) (P2VP, brushes)	[275, 276]
Flocculants	4-vinylpyyridine grafted to Cellulose graft, Nano- crystals	[273]
	Temperature and pH responsive Starches (TPRS)	[274]
Sol fertilizer	Polydopamine-graft-poly (acrylic acid) (Pdop-g- PAAc polymer brushes)	[277]

TABLE 2.5 – Some other pH-responsive polymer applications.

monly cited polyacids and polybases PRPs is provided first. Progress made to develop new PRPs or systems promoted their use as drug, gene and active compound delivery systems, tumor tissue targeting and cancer treatment. Moreover, they find application in many other domains such as sensing, actuation, surfaces functionalization and selective membranes. PRPs present different structures/architectures and their self-assembly behavior allows the design of various nanostructures such as shell/core cross-linked micelles, hollow spheres, hydrogels, microgels, layer-by-layer nanofilms that have showed their utility notably in drug delivery systems. However, many challenges remain to be addressed. pH-responsive polymer potential applications are still limited probably due to the few pH-sensitive environments. Moreover, not all laboratory developed to date pH-responsive drug delivery systems have already been industrially produced and commercialized due to human body specifications and cytotoxicity concerns mainly. The same remark can be made for pH-responsive based sensing, actuator or separation devices. In this context, multi-responsive materials in general and polymers in particular are important to develop since they are able to mimic what is commonly observed in nature. Multiple stimuli responsive properties have been used in the design of drug delivery vehicles for the controlled release of drugs *in vivo*. A well-known example is the combination of pH and redox responsiveness to target intrinsic environment of malignant cancer cells rather than healthy ones [278]. However, it can be noticed that most of dual responsive polymeric materials in drug delivery are intended for anticancer drugs with few reports on other classes of drugs that can also benefit from these advances [279].

Recently, new application domains of PRPs are reported. For instance, this is the case of the food industry. In fact, recent studies suggest pH-responsive polymeric films as smart packaging materials for real-time food freshness monitoring [280, 281, 282]. In addition, the designed pH-responsive films exhibit antioxidant activity [283, 284], antimicrobial activity [285, 286], or both [46, 287] making them sweet for food preservation. Apart from their functionalities, the attractivity of these systems resides in their non-toxicity for consumers. This paves the way to edible PRPs development with antimicrobial and antioxidant activities and to functional foods with pH-responsive property [288].

Notes

The authors declare no conflict of interest

ABBREVIATIONS

AAc, Acrylic acid; AAm, Acrylamide; AAPBA, 3-acrylamidephenylboronic acid; AGA, N-acryloyl glucosamine; AMPS, 2-(acrylamido)-2-methylpropane sulfonate; APS, Aqueous phase separation; ATRP, Atom transfer radical polymerization; b, block; BA, Butyl acrylate; BMA, Butyl methacrylate; BSA, Bovine serum albumin; CA, Contrast agent; Ch, Chitosan; CMC, Carboxymethyl cellulose; CMCS, Carboxymeymethyl chitosan; CMS, Carboxymethyl starch; CPT, Camptothacin; CR-CA, Cancer recognizable contrast agent; Cur, Curcumin ; DLS, Dynamic Light Scattering ; DMAEA, 2-(dimethyl amino) ethyl acrylate: DMAEMA, N. N-dimethyl amino ethyl methacrylate: DMAPAAm, N.N-dimethyl amino propyl acrylamide; **DNA**, Deoxyribonucleic acid; **DNQ**, 2-diazo-1,2-naphthoquinone; DOX, Doxorubicin; dPG, Dendritic polyglycerol; DTPA, Diethylene-tri-amino-penta-acetic acid dianhydride; EDMA, Ethylene dimethacrylate; EGDMA, ethylene glycol dimethacrylate; EPR, Enhanced permeability and retention; ERM, Environmental-responsive membranes; FA, Fumaric acid; q, graft; Gd, Gadolinium; GI, Gastrointestinal tract; GMA, Glycidyl methacrylate; **GSH**, Glutathione; **GTP**, Group transfer polymerization; **HA**, Hyaluronic acid; HEA, 2-hydroxyethyl acrylate; HEMA, Hydroxyethyl methacrylate; HLIC, Hydrophilic interaction chromatography; HPLC, High performance liquid chromatography; HPMA, N-(2-hydroxypropyl) methacrylamide; HPMC, Hydroxypolymethylcellulose; iBAA, 2-isobutyl-acrylic acid; kDa, Kilodalton; LCST, Lower Critical Solution Temperature; MA, Methyl acrylate; MAA, Methyl acrylic acid; MAAc, Methacrylic acid; MAAm-Bo, 5methacrylamido-1,2-benzoxaborole; **MEPG**, Methyl ether poly (ethylene glycol); **MMA**, Methyl methacrylate; MNP, Magnetic nanoparticle; MPC, 2-Methacryloyloxyethyl phosphorylcholine; mPEG, Methoxy poly (ethylene glycol); MRI, Magnetic resonance imaging; **N-MAM**, N-Methylol acrylamide; **NAS**, N-(acryloyloxy) succinimide; **NIPAM**, Nisopropylacrylamide; NIR/UV, Near infrared/Ultraviolet; NMP, Nitroxide-mediated polymerization: NP, Nanoparticle: OX, Oxaliplatin: P2VP, Poly (2-vinylpyridine): P4VP. Poly (4-vinylpyridine); **PAAc**, Polyacrylic acid; **PAAPBA**, Poly (3-acrylamidophenyl boronic acid); **PAE**, Poly (β -amino ester); **PAM**, Polyacrylomorpholine; **PAMAM**, Poly (amidoamine) dendrimer; **PAMPS**, Poly (2-acrylamido-2-methylpropane sulfonate acid); **PASA**, Poly (aspartic acid); **PBLG**, Poly (γ -benzyl L-glutamate); **PCL**, Polycaprolactone; **PDADMAC**, Poly (diallyl dimethyl ammonium chloride); **PDEA**, Poly (2-diethyl amino) ethyl methacrylate; **PDEAm**, Poly (2-diethyl amino) ethyl acrylamide; **PDL**, Poly pentadecalactone; **PDMA**, Poly (2-dimethyl amino) ethyl methacrylate; **PDMA-AM**,

Poly (2-(dimethyl amino) ethyl methacrylate)–Acrylamide; **PDMAEA**, Poly ((2-dimethyl amino) ethyl acrylate); **PDMAPMAm**, Poly (N-(3-dimethyl amino) propyl) methacrylamide; **pDNA**, Plasmid deoxyribonucleic acid; **Pdop**, Polydopamine; **PDPA**, Poly (2diisopropylamino) ethyl methacrylate; **PDPAEMA**, Poly (2-dipropyl amino) ethyl methacrylate: **PEDNB**, poly (ethanedithiol-@-nitrobenzyl): **PEG**, Polyethylene glycol: **PE-**GAP, Poly (ethylene glycol acrylate phosphate); PEGDA, Poly (ethylene glycol) acrylate; **PEGMP**, Poly (ethylene glycol methacrylate phosphate); **PEI**, Polyethylenimine; **PEO**, Poly (ethylene oxide); **PEPyM**, Poly (*N*-ethylpyrrolidine methacrylate); **PEYM**, Poly (2-ethoxy tetra hydrofuran-2-yloxyethyl methacrylate); PGA, Poly (glycerol-adipate); PHEGMA, Poly hexa (ethylene glycol) methacrylate; PHEMA, Poly hydroxyethyl methacrylate; **PHIS**, Poly (histidine); **PIA**, Poly (itaconic acid); **PImHeMA**, Poly (6-(1-Himidazol-1-yl) hexyl methacrylate; **PKSPMA**, Poly (2-acrylamido-3-sulfopropylmethacrylate potassium salt); PLA, Poly (L-lactic acid); PGA, Poly (L-glutamic acid); PLGA, Poly(lactideco-glycolide); **PMAAc**, Polymethacrylic acid; **PMEMA**, Poly(2-N-morpholino) ethyl methacrylate; **PMEMAm**, Poly(2-N-morpholino) ethyl methacrylamide; **PMMA**, Poly methyl methacrylate; **PMPC**, Poly (2-methacryloyloxy ethyl phosphorylcholine); **PNBM**, Poly (2-nitrobenzyl methacrylate); **PNIPAM**, Poly (*N*-isopropylacrylamide); **PNVCL**, Poly (N-vinyl caprolactam); **PPAAc**, Polypropylacrylic acid; **PPI**, Poly (propylenimine) dendrimer; **PS**, Poly styrene; **PSSA**, Poly (4-styrenesulfonic acid); **PtBAEMA**, Poly (2ter-butylamino) ethyl methacrylate; **PTX**, Paclitaxel; **PVBA**, Poly (4-vinylbenzoic acid); **PVBPA**, Poly (4-vinyl-benzyl phosphonic acid); **PVDF**, Poly (vinylidene fluoride); **PVI**, Poly (*N*-vinylimidazole); **PVOH**, Poly (vinyl alcohol); **PVP**, Poly vinylpyrrolidone; **PVPA**, Poly (vinvlphosphonic acid); **PVPBA**, Poly (vinvlphenvl boronic acid); **PVSA**, Poly (vinylsulfonic acid); **RAFT**, Reversible addition fragmentation chain transfer polymerization; **RNA**, Ribonucleic acid; **RPLC**, Reverse phase liquid chromatography; **SFRP**, Stable freeradical polymerization; SiRNA, Small interfering ribonucleic acid; tBAAm, tert-butyl acrylamide; \mathbf{T}_{CP} , Cloud point; \mathbf{T}_{CST} , Critical solution temperature; **TEM**, Transmission

electron microscopy; **TRITC**, Tetramethylrhodamine isothiocyanate; **UCST**, Upper Criti-

cal Solution Temperature; VPBA, 4-vinylphenylboronic acid.

References

- O. Pillai and R. Panchagnula. Polymers in drug delivery. Curr. Opin. Chem. Biol, 5(4):447–451,, 2001.
- [2] D. Bennet and S. Kim. Polymer nanoparticles for smart drug delivery. 8, 2014.
- [3] F. Ofridam, N. Lebaz, A. Elaissari, É. Gagnière, and D. Mangin. Polymethylmethacrylate derivatives Eudragit E100 and L100 : Interactions and complexation with surfactants. *Polymers* for Advanced Technologies, 32 :379–390, 2021.
- [4] H.Q. Mao, I. Kdaiyala, K.W. Leong, Z. Zhao, and W. Dang. Biodegradable polymers : poly (phosphoester) s, volume 1. John Wiley and Sons, New York, NY, USA, 1999.
- [5] H. Almeida, M.H. Amaral, and P. Lobão. Temperature and pH stimuli-responsive polymers and their applications in controlled and selfregulated drug delivery. *Journal of Applied Phar*maceutical Science, pages 01–10,, 2012.
- [6] F. Liu and M.W. Urban. Recent advances and challenges in designing stimuli-responsive polymers. Prog. Polym. Sci, 35(1-2):3-23, January 2010.
- [7] R.K. Saini, L.P. Bagri, A.K. Bajpai, and A. Mishra. Responsive polymer nanoparticles for drug delivery applications. In *Stimuli responsive polymeric nanocarriers for drug delivery applications*, volume 1, pages 289–320. Elsevier, 2018.
- [8] Q. Wang. Smart materials for tissue engineering. Fundamental Principles, 24, 2016. Publisher : Royal Society of Chemistry.
- [9] M. Wei, Y. Gao, X. Li, and M.J. Serpe. Stimuli-responsive polymers and their applications. *Polym. Chem*, 8(1) :127–143, 2017.
- [10] D. Schmaljohann. Thermo- and pH-responsive polymers in drug delivery. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev, 58(15) :1655–1670, December 2006.
- [11] G. Kocak, C. Tuncer, and V. Bütün. pH-Responsive polymers. Polym. Chem, 8(1) :144–176, 2017.
- [12] A. Ghaffar, B. Yameen, M. Latif, and M.I. Malik. pH-sensitive drug delivery systems. In Metal nanoparticles for drug delivery and diagnostic applications, pages 259–278. Elsevier, 2020.
- [13] F. Reyes-Ortega. pH-responsive polymers : Properties, synthesis and applications. Smart Polymers and their Applications, pages 45–92, 2014.
- [14] P.S. Stayton and A.S. Hoffman. 'Smart' pH-Responsive carriers for intracellular delivery of biomolecular drugs. In V. Torchilin, editor, *Multifunctional pharmaceutical nanocarriers*, pages 143–159. Springer, New York, NY, 2008.
- [15] N. Nafee, M. Schneider, and C.-M. Lehr. Charge modification of pharmaceutical nanocarriers : Biological implications. In V. Torchilin, editor, *Multifunctional pharmaceutical nanocarriers*, pages 337–362. Springer, New York, NY, 2008.
- [16] H. Tang, W. Zhao, J. Yu, Y. Li, and C. Zhao. Recent Development of pH-Responsive Polymers for Cancer Nanomedicine. *Molecules*, 24(1) :4, January 2019.

- [17] E.S. Gil and S.M. Hudson. Stimuli-reponsive polymers and their bioconjugates. Prog. Polym. Sci, 29(12) :1173–1222, 2004.
- [18] T.A. Sonia and C.P. Sharma. An overview of natural polymers for oral insulin delivery. Drug Discovery Today, 17(13–14) :784–792, 2012.
- [19] K.I. Draget, O. Smidsrød, and G. Skj-Bræk. Alginates from algae. Biopolym. Online Biol. Chem. Biotechnol. Appl, 6, 2005.
- [20] G.Gomez d'Ayala, M. Malinconico, and P. Laurienzo. Marine derived polysaccharides for biomedical applications : Chemical modification approaches. *Molecules*, 13(9) :2069–2106, September 2008.
- [21] A.W. Chan, R.A. Whitney, and R.J. Neufeld. Semisynthesis of a Controlled Stimuli-Responsive Alginate Hydrogel. *Biomacromolecules*, 10(3):609–616, March 2009.
- [22] H.K. Ju, S.Y. Kim, and Y.M. Lee. pH/temperature-responsive behaviors of semi-IPN and comb-type graft hydrogels composed of alginate and poly (N-isopropylacrylamide. *Polymer*, 42(16):6851–6857, 2001.
- [23] M. George and T.E. Abraham. Polyionic hydrocolloids for the intestinal delivery of protein drugs : alginate and chitosan—a review. Journal of Controlled Release, 114(1) :1–14, 2006.
- [24] S.W. Shalaby and K.J.L. Burg. Absorbable and biodegradable polymers. CRC Press, Boca Raton, 2004.
- [25] M.R. Aguilar and J.San Román. Smart polymers and their applications. Woodhead Publishing, 2019.
- [26] N. Kamaly, B. Yameen, J. Wu, and O.C. Farokhzad. Degradable Controlled-Release Polymers and Polymeric Nanoparticles : Mechanisms of Controlling Drug Release. *Chem. Rev*, 116(4) :2602–2663, February 2016.
- [27] A.S.H. Makhlouf and N.Y. Abu-Thabit. Stimuli responsive polymeric nanocarriers for drug delivery applications : Volume 1 : Types and triggers. Woodhead Publishing, 2018.
- [28] S.S. Kwon, B.J. Kong, and S.N. Park. Physicochemical properties of pH-sensitive hydrogels based on hydroxyethyl cellulose-hyaluronic acid and for applications as transdermal delivery systems for skin lesions. *Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm*, 92 :146–154, May 2015.
- [29] S.W. Kim, K.T. Oh, Y.S. Youn, and E.S. Lee. Hyaluronated nanoparticles with pH- and enzyme-responsive drug release properties. *Colloids Surf. B Biointerfaces*, 116:359–364,, April 2014.
- [30] S. Luan, Y. Zhu, X. Wu, Y. Wang, F. Liang, and S. Song. Hyaluronic-acid-based pH-Sensitive nanogels for tumor-targeted drug delivery. ACS Biomater. Sci. Eng, 3(10) :2410–2419,, October 2017.
- [31] L. Han. Insulin-loaded pH-Sensitive hyaluronic acid nanoparticles enhance transcellular delivery. AAPS PharmSciTech, 13(3) :836–845, May 2012.
- [32] M. Miyazaki, E. Yuba, H. Hayashi, A. Harada, and K. Kono. Hyaluronic acid-based pH-Sensitive polymer-modified liposomes for cell-specific intracellular drug delivery systems. *Bio*conjug. Chem, 29(1):44–55, January 2018.
- [33] S. Bazban-Shotorbani. Revisiting structure-property relationship of pH-responsive polymers for drug delivery applications. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 253:46–63, May 2017.

- [34] E. Akar, A. Altınışık, and Y. Seki. Preparation of pH- and ionic-strength responsive biodegradable fumaric acid crosslinked carboxymethyl cellulose. *Carbohydr. Polym*, 90(4) :1634–1641, November 2012.
- [35] H. Liu. Facile fabrication of redox/pH dual stimuli responsive cellulose hydrogel. Carbohydr. Polym, 176 :299–306,, November 2017.
- [36] S. Dutta, P. Samanta, and D. Dhara. Temperature, pH and redox responsive cellulose based hydrogels for protein delivery. Int. J. Biol. Macromol, 87 :92–100, June 2016.
- [37] C. Chang, M. He, J. Zhou, and L. Zhang. Swelling behaviors of pH- and salt-responsive cellulose-based hydrogels. *Macromolecules*, 44(6) :1642–1648, March 2011.
- [38] M. Rinaudo. Chitin and chitosan : Properties and applications. Prog. Polym. Sci, 31(7) :603– 632, July 2006.
- [39] K.D. Yao, T. Peng, H.B. Feng, and Y.Y. He. Swelling kinetics and release characteristic of crosslinked chitosan : Polyether polymer network (semi-IPN) hydrogels. J. Polym. Sci. Part Polym. Chem, 32(7) :1213–1223, 1994.
- [40] X.Z. Shu, K.J. Zhu, and W. Song. Novel pH-sensitive citrate cross-linked chitosan film for drug controlled release. Int. J. Pharm, 212(1):19–28, January 2001.
- [41] A. Makhlof, Y. Tozuka, and H. Takeuchi. Design and evaluation of novel pH-sensitive chitosan nanoparticles for oral insulin delivery. *Eur. J. Pharm. Sci*, 42(5):445–451, April 2011.
- [42] T. Woraphatphadung, W. Sajomsang, T. Rojanarata, T. Ngawhirunpat, P. Tonglairoum, and P. Opanasopit. Development of chitosan-based pH-Sensitive polymeric micelles containing curcumin for colon-targeted drug delivery. AAPS PharmSciTech, 19(3):991–1000, 2018.
- [43] S.A. Gaware, K.A. Rokade, and S.N. Kale. Silica-chitosan nanocomposite mediated pHsensitive drug delivery. J. Drug Deliv. Sci. Technol, 49:345–351,, February 2019.
- [44] S. Ata. Loading of Cefixime to pH sensitive chitosan based hydrogel and investigation of controlled release kinetics. Int. J. Biol. Macromol, November 2019.
- [45] D. Aycan and N. Alemdar. Development of pH-responsive chitosan-based hydrogel modified with bone ash for controlled release of amoxicillin. *Carbohydr. Polym*, 184 :401–407, March 2018.
- [46] P. Ezati and J.-W. Rhim. pH-responsive chitosan-based film incorporated with alizarin for intelligent packaging applications. *Food Hydrocoll*, 102 :105629, May 2020.
- [47] S. Dai, P. Ravi, and K.Chiu Tam. pH-Responsive polymers : synthesis, properties and applications. Soft Matter, 4(3) :435–449, 2008.
- [48] S.J. Grainger and M.E.H. El-Sayed. STIMULI-SENSITIVE PARTICLES FOR DRUG DELI-VERY. In *Biologically-responsive hybrid biomaterials*, pages 171–190. WORLD SCIENTIFIC, 2010.
- [49] S.R. Tonge and B.J. Tighe. Responsive hydrophobically associating polymers : a review of structure and properties. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev, 53(1) :109–122, December 2001.
- [50] Y. Qiu and K. Park. Environment-sensitive hydrogels for drug delivery. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev, 53(3):321–339, December 2001.
- [51] S. Mukherjee, J.J. Cash, and B.S. Sumerlin. Responsive dynamic covalent polymers. In Dynamic covalent chemistry, pages 321–358. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, 2017.

- [52] H. Wei, R.-X. Zhuo, and X.-Z. Zhang. Design and development of polymeric micelles with cleavable links for intracellular drug delivery. Prog. Polym. Sci, 38(3–4) :503–535, 2013.
- [53] E. Fleige, M.A. Quadir, and R. Haag. Stimuli-responsive polymeric nanocarriers for the controlled transport of active compounds : Concepts and applications. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev, 64(9) :866–884, June 2012.
- [54] H. Pan and J. Kopecek. Multifunctional water-soluble polymers for drug delivery. In V. Torchilin, editor, *Multifunctional pharmaceutical nanocarriers*, pages 81–142. Springer, New York, NY, 2008.
- [55] M.J. Morilla and E.L. Romero. -Liposomal pH-Sensitive Nanomedicines in Preclinical Development. In *Bionanotechnology II*, pages 402–433. CRC Press, 2011.
- [56] X. Zhang, S. Malhotra, M. Molina, and R. Haag. Micro- and nanogels with labile crosslinks from synthesis to biomedical applications. *Chem. Soc. Rev*, 44(7) :1948–1973, 2015.
- [57] J. Rodríguez-Hernández and S. Lecommandoux. Reversible InsideOut micellization of pHresponsive and water-soluble vesicles based on polypeptide diblock copolymers. J. Am. Chem. Soc, 127(7) :2026–2027, February 2005.
- [58] J. Rodríguez-Hernández, F. Chécot, Y. Gnanou, and S. Lecommandoux. Toward 'smart' nanoobjects by self-assembly of block copolymers in solution. *Prog. Polym. Sci*, 30(7) :691–724, July 2005.
- [59] C. Xu, B.B. Wayland, M. Fryd, K.I. Winey, and R.J. Composto. pH-Responsive nanostructures assembled from amphiphilic block copolymers. *Macromolecules*, 39(18) :6063–6070, September 2006.
- [60] J.K. Kim, S.Y. Yang, Y. Lee, and Y. Kim. Functional nanomaterials based on block copolymer self-assembly. *Prog. Polym. Sci*, 35(11) :1325–1349, November 2010.
- [61] L.A. Connal, Q. Li, J.F. Quinn, E. Tjipto, F. Caruso, and G.G. Qiao. pH-Responsive poly(acrylic acid) core cross-linked star polymers : Morphology transitions in solution and multilayer thin films. *Macromolecules*, 41(7) :2620–2626, April 2008.
- [62] X. Pang, L. Zhao, M. Akinc, J.K. Kim, and Z. Lin. Novel amphiphilic multi-arm, star-like block copolymers as unimolecular micelles. *Macromolecules*, 44(10) :3746–3752, May 2011.
- [63] R.Mark England and S. Rimmer. Hyper/highly-branched polymers by radical polymerisations. Polym. Chem, 1(10) :1533–1544, 2010.
- [64] S. Sanjuan and Y. Tran. Stimuli-responsive interfaces using random polyampholyte brushes. *Macromolecules*, 41(22) :8721–8728, November 2008.
- [65] T. Chen, R. Ferris, J. Zhang, R. Ducker, and S. Zauscher. Stimulus-responsive polymer brushes on surfaces : Transduction mechanisms and applications. *Prog. Polym. Sci*, 35(1–2) :94–112, January 2010.
- [66] M.C. Koetting, J.T. Peters, S.D. Steichen, and N.A. Peppas. Stimulus-responsive hydrogels : Theory, modern advances, and applications. *Mater. Sci. Eng. R Rep*, 93 :1–49, 2015.
- [67] A.S. Hoffman. Hydrogels for biomedical applications. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev, 64 :18–23, December 2012.
- [68] L. Xu. Biodegradable pH-responsive hydrogels for controlled dual-drug release. Journal of Materials Chemistry B : Materials for Biology and Medicine, 6(3):510–517, January 2018.

- [69] S.K. De, N.R. Aluru, B. Johnson, W.C. Crone, D.J. Beebe, and J. Moore. Equilibrium swelling and kinetics of pH-responsive hydrogels : models, experiments, and simulations. J. Microelectromechanical Syst, 11(5) :544–555,, October 2002.
- [70] P. Gupta, K. Vermani, and S. Garg. Hydrogels : from controlled release to pH-responsive drug delivery. Drug Discovery Today, 7(10) :569–579, May 2002.
- [71] X. Jiang, G. Lu, C. Feng, Y. Li, and X. Huang. Poly(acrylic acid)-graft-poly(N-vinylcaprolactam) : a novel pH and thermo dual-stimuli responsive system. *Polym. Chem*, 4(13):3876, 2013.
- [72] S. Fujishige, K. Kubota, and I. Ando. Phase transition of aqueous solutions of poly (N-isopropylacrylamide) and poly (N-isopropylmethacrylamide. J. Phys. Chem, 93(8):3311–3313,, 1989.
- [73] V.R. Rosa, P. Woisel, and R. Hoogenboom. Supramolecular control over thermoresponsive polymers. *Materials Today*, 19(1):44–55, January 2016.
- [74] Y.K. Kim. Dual Stimuli-Triggered Nanogels in Response to Temperature and pH Changes for Controlled Drug Release. Nanoscale Res. Lett, 14(1):77, March 2019.
- [75] S.A. Abouelmagd, N.H.A. Ellah, and B.N.A.E. Hamid. 3 Temperature and pH dual-stimuli responsive polymeric carriers for drug delivery. In A.S.H. Makhlouf and N.Y. Abu-Thabit, editors, *Stimuli responsive polymeric nanocarriers for drug delivery applications*, pages 87– 109. Woodhead Publishing, 2019.
- [76] F.A. Plamper, M. Ballauff, and A.H.E. Müller. Tuning the thermoresponsiveness of weak polyelectrolytes by pH and light : Lower and upper critical-solution temperature of Poly(N,Ndimethylaminoethyl methacrylate. J. Am. Chem. Soc, 129(47) :14538–14539, November 2007.
- [77] S. Guragain, B.P. Bastakoti, V. Malgras, K. Nakashima, and Y. Yamauchi. Multi-Stimuli-Responsive polymeric materials. *Chem. – Eur. J*, 21(38) :13164–13174, September 2015.
- [78] N. Song, G.-H. Chen, H.-L. Cong, B. Yu, and Y.-M. Feng. The synthesis and application of dual temperature/pH-sensitive polymer nanoparticles. *Integr. Ferroelectr*, 181(1) :151–155, June 2017.
- [79] N. Yamazaki. Dual-stimuli responsive liposomes using pH- and temperature-sensitive polymers for controlled transdermal delivery. *Polym. Chem*, 8(9) :1507–1518, 2017.
- [80] C. Gong, M. Shan, B. Li, and G. Wu. A pH and redox dual stimuli-responsive poly(amino acid) derivative for controlled drug release. *Colloids Surf. B Biointerfaces*, 146 :396–405, October 2016.
- [81] J. Du, B. Choi, Y. Liu, A. Feng, and S.H. Thang. Degradable pH and redox dual responsive nanoparticles for efficient covalent drug delivery. *Polym. Chem*, 10(11) :1291–1298, 2019.
- [82] X. Zhang. Recent progress and advances in redox-responsive polymers as controlled delivery nanoplatforms. *Mater. Chem. Front*, 1(5):807–822, 2017.
- [83] J.F. Quinn, M.R. Whittaker, and T.P. Davis. Glutathione responsive polymers and their application in drug delivery systems. *Polym. Chem*, 8(1):97–126, 2017.
- [84] Q. Feng and R. Tong. Anticancer nanoparticulate polymer-drug conjugate. Bioeng. Transl. Med, 1(3) :277-296, 2016.
- [85] N.Y. Abu-Thabit and A.S.H. Makhlouf. 1 Historical development of drug delivery systems : From conventional macroscale to controlled, targeted, and responsive nanoscale systems. In A.S.H. Makhlouf and N.Y. Abu-Thabit, editors, *Stimuli responsive polymeric nanocarriers for drug delivery applications*, volume 1, pages 3–41. Woodhead Publishing, 2018.

- [86] J.V. John, S. Uthaman, R. Augustine, K.M. Lekshmi, I.-K. Park, and I. Kim. Biomimetic pH/redox dual stimuli-responsive zwitterionic polymer block poly(L-histidine) micelles for intracellular delivery of doxorubicin into tumor cells. J. Polym. Sci. Part Polym. Chem, 55(12):2061–2070, 2017.
- [87] J.V. John, S. Uthaman, R. Augustine, H. Chen, I.-K. Park, and I. Kim. pH/redox dual stimuli-responsive sheddable nanodaisies for efficient intracellular tumour-triggered drug delivery. *Journal of Materials Chemistry B : Materials for Biology and Medicine*, 5(25):5027–5036, June 2017.
- [88] J. He, X. Tong, and Y. Zhao. Photoresponsive Nanogels Based on Photocontrollable Cross-Links. *Macromolecules*, 42(13):4845–4852, July 2009.
- [89] O. Bertrand and J.-F. Gohy. Photo-responsive polymers : synthesis and applications. Polym. Chem, 8(1):52-73, 2017.
- [90] T. Rasheed, M. Bilal, N.Y. Abu-Thabit, and H.M.N. Iqbal. 3 The smart chemistry of stimuli-responsive polymeric carriers for target drug delivery applications. In A.S.H. Makhlouf and N.Y. Abu-Thabit, editors, *Stimuli responsive polymeric nanocarriers for drug delivery applications*, volume 1, pages 61–99. Woodhead Publishing, 2018.
- [91] L. Beauté, N. McClenaghan, and S. Lecommandoux. Photo-triggered polymer nanomedicines : From molecular mechanisms to therapeutic applications. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev, 138 :148–166, January 2019.
- [92] Q. Jin, T. Cai, H. Han, H. Wang, Y. Wang, and J. Ji. Light and pH Dual-Degradable Triblock Copolymer Micelles for Controlled Intracellular Drug Release. *Macromol. Rapid Commun*, 35(15):1372–1378, 2014.
- [93] L. Meng, W. Huang, D. Wang, X. Huang, X. Zhu, and D. Yan. Chitosan-based nanocarriers with pH and light dual response for anticancer drug delivery. *Biomacromolecules*, 14(8):2601– 2610, August 2013.
- [94] Y.-N. Zhou, Q. Zhang, and Z.-H. Luo. A light and pH dual-stimuli-responsive block copolymer synthesized by copper(0)-mediated living radical polymerization : Solvatochromic, isomerization, and 'Schizophrenic' behaviors. *Langmuir*, 30(6) :1489–1499, February 2014.
- [95] Y. Xia. Light and pH dual-sensitive biodegradable polymeric nanoparticles for controlled release of cargos. J. Polym. Sci. Part Polym. Chem, 55(10) :1773–1783, 2017.
- [96] W. Badri. Preparation and characterization of glued corn flakes-like protein-based magnetic particles. *Chem. Afr*, May 2020.
- [97] M. Tarhini. Structured magnetic Core/Silica internal shell layer and protein out layer shell (BSA@SiO2@SME) : Preparation and characterization. *Chem. Afr*, 3(1) :127–134,, March 2020.
- [98] J. Thévenot, H. Oliveira, O. Sandre, and S. Lecommandoux. Magnetic responsive polymer composite materials. *Chem. Soc. Rev*, 42(17):7099–7116, 2013.
- [99] S. Indermun, M. Govender, P. Kumar, Y.E. Choonara, and V. Pillay. 2 Stimuli-responsive polymers as smart drug delivery systems : Classifications based on carrier type and triggeredrelease mechanism. In A.S.H. Makhlouf and N.Y. Abu-Thabit, editors, *Stimuli responsive polymeric nanocarriers for drug delivery applications*, volume 1, pages 43–58. Woodhead Publishing, 2018.
- [100] A. Curcio, R. Marotta, A. Riedinger, D. Palumberi, A. Falqui, and T. Pellegrino. Magnetic pH-responsive nanogels as multifunctional delivery tools for small interfering RNA (siRNA) molecules and iron oxide nanoparticles (IONPs. *Chem. Commun*, 48(18):2400–2402, 2012.

- [101] B.T. Mai, S. Fernandes, P.B. Balakrishnan, and T. Pellegrino. Nanosystems based on magnetic nanoparticles and thermo- or pH-Responsive polymers : An update and future perspectives'. *Acc. Chem. Res*, 51(5) :999–1013,, May 2018.
- [102] T. Traitel, Y. Cohen, and J. Kost. Characterization of glucose-sensitive insulin release systems in simulated in vivo conditions. *Biomaterials*, 21(16) :1679–1687, August 2000.
- [103] W. Wu, N. Mitra, E.C.Y. Yan, and S. Zhou. Multifunctional hybrid nanogel for integration of optical glucose sensing and self-regulated insulin release at physiological pH. ACS Nano, 4(8):4831–4839, August 2010.
- [104] L. Tan. Glucose- and pH-Responsive nanogated ensemble based on polymeric network capped mesoporous silica. ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces, 7(11) :6310–6316, March 2015.
- [105] R. Yin, Z. Tong, D. Yang, and J. Nie. Glucose and pH dual-responsive concanavalin A based microhydrogels for insulin delivery. Int. J. Biol. Macromol, 49(5):1137–1142, December 2011.
- [106] M. Naeem, W. Kim, J. Cao, Y. Jung, and J.-W. Yoo. Enzyme/pH dual sensitive polymeric nanoparticles for targeted drug delivery to the inflamed colon. *Colloids Surf. B Biointerfaces*, 123 :271–278, November 2014.
- [107] S. J. Park S. J. Kim, H. II. Kim and S. I. Kim. Shape change characteristics of polymer hydrogel based on polyacrylic acid/poly(vinyl sulfonic acid) in electric fields. *Sens. Actuators Phys*, 115(1) :146–150, September 2004.
- [108] W. Wu, T. Zhou, M. Aiello, and S. Zhou. Optically pH and H2O2 dual responsive composite colloids through the directed assembly of organic dyes on responsive microgels. *Chem. Mater*, 21(20) :4905–4913, October 2009.
- [109] W. Chen and J. Du. Ultrasound and pH dually responsive polymer vesicles for anticancer drug delivery. Sci. Rep, 3(1, Art. no. 1), July 2013.
- [110] L. Wu, Y. Cong, K. Chen, and S. Zhou. Synthesis of pH and UV dual-responsive microcapsules with high loading capacity and their application for self-healing hydrophobic coatings. J Mater Chem A, 3, August 2015.
- [111] Q. Li, Z. Cao, and G. Wang. Diazonaphthoquinone-based amphiphilic polymer assemblies for NIR/UV light- and pH-responsive controlled release. *Polym. Chem*, 9(4) :463–471, January 2018.
- [112] F. Jiang, S. Chen, Z. Cao, and G. Wang. A photo, temperature, and pH responsive spiropyranfunctionalized polymer : Synthesis, self-assembly and controlled release. *Polymer*, 83 :85–91, January 2016.
- [113] K. Sumaru, M. Kameda, T. Kanamori, and T. Shinbo. Characteristic phase transition of aqueous solution of Poly(N-isopropylacrylamide) functionalized with spirobenzopyran. *Ma*cromolecules, 37(13) :4949–4955, June 2004.
- [114] Y. Kotsuchibashi, R.V.C. Agustin, J.-Y. Lu, D.G. Hall, and R. Narain. Temperature, pH, and glucose responsive gels via simple mixing of boroxole- and glyco-based polymers. ACS Macro Lett, 2(3) :260–264, March 2013. tex.citation-number : 128.
- [115] L. Wang, M. Liu, C. Gao, L. Ma, and D. Cui. A pH-, thermo-, and glucose-, triple-responsive hydrogels : Synthesis and controlled drug delivery. *React. Funct. Polym*, 70(3) :159–167,, March 2010.
- [116] W.L.A. Brooks, G. Vancoillie, C.P. Kabb, R. Hoogenboom, and B.S. Sumerlin. Triple responsive block copolymers combining pH-responsive, thermoresponsive, and glucose-responsive behaviors. J. Polym. Sci. Part Polym. Chem, 55(14) :2309–2317, 2017.

- [117] D. Roy, J.N. Cambre, and B.S. Sumerlin. Triply-responsive boronic acid block copolymers : solution self-assembly induced by changes in temperature, pH, or sugar concentration. *Chem. Commun*, 0(16) :2106–2108, 2009.
- [118] J. Liu. Glucose-, pH- and thermo-responsive nanogels crosslinked by functional superparamagnetic maghemite nanoparticles as innovative drug delivery systems. Journal of Materials Chemistry B : Materials for Biology and Medicine, 2(8) :1009, 2014.
- [119] V. Bütün. Selective betainization of 2-(dimethylamino) ethyl methacrylate residues in tertiary amine methacrylate diblock copolymers and their aqueous solution properties. *Polymer*, 44(24):7321–7334, 2003.
- [120] V. Bütün, S.P. Armes, and N.C. Billingham. Selective quaternization of 2-(Dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate residues in tertiary amine methacrylate diblock copolymers. *Macromolecules*, 34(5):1148–1159, February 2001.
- [121] K. Szczubiałka, Ł. Moczek, S. Błaszkiewicz, and M. Nowakowska. Photocrosslinkable smart terpolymers responding to pH, temperature, and ionic strength. J. Polym. Sci. Part Polym. Chem, 42(15) :3879–3886, 2004.
- [122] C. Hils, E. Fuchs, F. Eger, J. Schöbel, and H. Schmalz. Converting poly (methyl methacrylate) into a triple-responsive polymer. *Chem. Eur. J*, 2020.
- [123] J. Huang, H. Qin, B. Wang, Q. Tan, and J. Lu. Design of smart polyacrylates showing thermo-, pH-, and CO 2 -responsive features. *Polym. Chem*, 10(46) :6379–6384, 2019.
- [124] S. Chen. Photo, pH and redox multi-responsive nanogels for drug delivery and fluorescence cell imaging. *Polym Chem*, 8, September 2017.
- [125] W. Yuan, T. Shen, J. Wang, and H. Zou. Formation-dissociation of glucose, pH and redox triply responsive micelles and controlled release of insulin. *Polym. Chem*, 5(13) :3968–3971, June 2014.
- [126] C. Tuncer, Y. Samav, D. Ülker, S.B. Baker, and V. Bütün. Multi-responsive microgel of a water-soluble monomer via emulsion polymerization. J. Appl. Polym. Sci, 132(24), 2015.
- [127] Z. Cao, H. Wu, J. Dong, and G. Wang. Quadruple-stimuli-sensitive polymeric nanocarriers for controlled release under combined stimulation. *Macromolecules*, 47(24) :8777–8783, December 2014.
- [128] S. Guragain, B.Prasad Bastakoti, M. Ito, S. Yusa, and K. Nakashima. Aqueous polymeric micelles of poly[N-isopropylacrylamide-b-sodium 2-(acrylamido)-2-methylpropanesulfonate] with a spiropyran dimer pendant : quadruple stimuli-responsiveness. *Soft Matter*, 8(37) :9628– 9634, 2012.
- [129] A.K. Shakya, H. Sami, A. Srivastava, and A. Kumar. Stability of responsive polymer-protein bioconjugates. Prog. Polym. Sci, 35(4):459–486, April 2010.
- [130] A. Kumar, A. Srivastava, I.Y. Galaev, and B. Mattiasson. Smart polymers : Physical forms and bioengineering applications. Prog. Polym. Sci, 32(10) :1205–1237,, October 2007.
- [131] A.T. Florence and D. Attwood. Physicochemical drug interactions and incompatibilities. In A.T. Florence and D. Attwood, editors, *Physicochemical principles of pharmacy*, pages 449– 492. Macmillan Education UK, London, 1998.
- [132] Y.M. Bae. Endocytosis, intracellular transport, and exocytosis of lanthanide-doped upconverting nanoparticles in single living cells. *Biomaterials*, 33(35) :9080–9086, December 2012.

- [133] E.S. Lee, K.T. Oh, D. Kim, Y.S. Youn, and Y.H. Bae. Tumor pH-responsive flower-like micelles of poly(l-lactic acid)-b-poly(ethylene glycol)-b-poly(l-histidine. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 123(1):19–26, October 2007.
- [134] J. Ko. Tumoral acidic extracellular pH targeting of pH-responsive MPEG-poly(-amino ester) block copolymer micelles for cancer therapy. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 123(2):109–115,, November 2007.
- [135] J. Liu. pH-Sensitive nano-systems for drug delivery in cancer therapy. Biotechnol. Adv, 32(4):693–710, July 2014.
- [136] N. Deirram, C. Zhang, S.S. Kermaniyan, A.P.R. Johnston, and G.K. Such. pH-Responsive polymer nanoparticles for drug delivery'. *Macromol. Rapid Commun*, 40(10) :1800917, 2019.
- [137] X. Pang, Y. Jiang, Q. Xiao, A.W. Leung, H. Hua, and C. Xu. pH-responsive polymer-drug conjugates : Design and progress. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 222 :116–129, January 2016.
- [138] M.A.C. Stuart. Emerging applications of stimuli-responsive polymer materials. Nat. Mater, 9(2):101,, 2010.
- [139] T. Yoshida, T.C. Lai, G.S. Kwon, and K. Sako. pH- and ion-sensitive polymers for drug delivery. *Expert Opin. Drug Deliv*, 10(11) :1497–1513, November 2013.
- [140] J. Aubry, F. Ganachaud, J.-P.Cohen Addad, and B. Cabane. Nanoprecipitation of polymethylmethacrylate by solvent shifting :1. Boundaries. *Langmuir*, 25(4) :1970–1979, February 2009.
- [141] A.M. Nasef, A.R. Gardouh, and M.M. Ghorab. Formulation and in-vitro evaluation of pantoprazole loaded pH-sensitive polymeric nanoparticles. *Future J. Pharm. Sci*, 3(2) :103–117, 2017.
- [142] C. Sester, F. Ofridam, N. Lebaz, E. Gagnière, D. Mangin, and A. Elaissari. pH-Sensitive methacrylic acid-methyl methacrylate copolymer Eudragit L100 and dimethylaminoethyl methacrylate, butyl methacrylate, and methyl methacrylate tri-copolymer Eudragit E100. *Polym. Adv. Technol*, October 2019.
- [143] F. Ofridam, N. Lebaz, É. Gagnière, D. Mangin, and A. Elaissari. Effect of secondary polymer on self-precipitation of pH-sensitive polymethylmethacrylate derivatives Eudragit E100 and Eudragit L100. Polym. Adv. Technol., Feb, 2020.
- [144] M. Zeeshan, H. Ali, S. Khan, S.A. Khan, and B. Weigmann. Advances in orally-delivered pH-sensitive nanocarrier systems; an optimistic approach for the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease. *Int. J. Pharm*, 558 :201–214, March 2019.
- [145] L. Palugan, M. Cerea, L. Zema, A. Gazzaniga, and A. Maroni. Coated pellets for oral colon delivery. J. Drug Deliv. Sci. Technol, 25 :1–15,, February 2015.
- [146] D. Douroumis. Orally disintegrating dosage forms and taste-masking technologies; 2010. Expert Opin. Drug Deliv, 8(5):665–675, May 2011.
- [147] V.S. Mastiholimath, P.M. Dandagi, S.S. Jain, A.P. Gadad, and A.R. Kulkarni. Time and pH dependent colon specific, pulsatile delivery of theophylline for nocturnal asthma. *Int. J. Pharm*, 328(1) :49–56, January 2007.
- [148] F. Maestrelli, M. Cirri, G. Corti, N. Mennini, and P. Mura. Development of enteric-coated calcium pectinate microspheres intended for colonic drug delivery. *Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm*, 69(2):508–518, June 2008.
- [149] V.D. Kadam and S.G. Gattani. Development of colon targeted multiparticulate pulsatile drug delivery system for treating nocturnal asthma. Drug Delivery, 17(5):343–351, July 2010.

- [150] Y. Zhou, B. Qiu, X. Yin, H. Liu, and L. Zhu. Concomitant drugs-loaded microcapsules of roxithromycin and theophylline with pH-sensitive controlled-releasing properties. Int. J. Polym. Mater. Polym. Biomater, 69(11):679–690,, July 2020.
- [151] W.M. Obeidat and J.C. Price. Preparation and evaluation of Eudragit S 100 microspheres as pH-sensitive release preparations for piroxicam and theophylline using the emulsion-solvent evaporation method. J. Microencapsul, 23(2) :195–202, January 2006.
- [152] V.G. Joshi and S. Mohamed. Development and characterization of enteric-coated salbutamol sulphate time release tablets. *Int. J. Drug Deliv*, 6(1):64, 2014.
- [153] H.M. Tawfeek, A.A.H. Abdellatif, T.J. Dennison, A.R. Mohammed, Y. Sadiq, and I.Y. Saleem. Colonic delivery of indometacin loaded PGA-co-PDL microparticles coated with Eudragit L100-55 from fast disintegrating tablets. Int. J. Pharm, 531(1):80–89,, October 2017.
- [154] H.-W. Sung, K. Sonaje, Z.-X. Liao, L.-W. Hsu, and E.-Y. Chuang. pH-Responsive nanoparticles shelled with chitosan for oral delivery of insulin : From mechanism to therapeutic applications. Acc. Chem. Res, 45(4) :619–629, April 2012.
- [155] K. Sonaje. Biodistribution, pharmacodynamics and pharmacokinetics of insulin analogues in a rat model : Oral delivery using pH-Responsive nanoparticles vs. subcutaneous injection. *Biomaterials*, 31(26) :6849–6858, September 2010.
- [156] F. Yu. Enteric-coated capsules filled with mono-disperse micro-particles containing PLGAlipid-PEG nanoparticles for oral delivery of insulin. Int. J. Pharm, 484(1) :181–191,, April 2015.
- [157] Z.M. Wu. HP55-coated capsule containing PLGA/RS nanoparticles for oral delivery of insulin. Int. J. Pharm, 425(1) :1–8,, April 2012.
- [158] P.C. Naha, V. Kanchan, P.K. Manna, and A.K. Panda. Improved bioavailability of orally delivered insulin using Eudragit-L30D coated PLGA microparticles. J. Microencapsul, 25(4):248– 256, January 2008.
- [159] M. Jelvehgari. Development of pH-sensitive insulin nanoparticles using eudragit 1100-55 and chitosan with different molecular weights. AAPS PharmSciTech, 11(3) :1237–1242, September 2010.
- [160] S. Sun, N. Liang, H. Yamamoto, Y. Kawashima, F. Cui, and P. Yan. pH-sensitive poly(lactideco-glycolide) nanoparticle composite microcapsules for oral delivery of insulin. *Int. J. Nanomedicine*, 10 :3489–3498, May 2015.
- [161] G.R. Agrawal, P. Wakte, and S. Shelke. Formulation, physicochemical characterization and in vitro evaluation of human insulin-loaded microspheres as potential oral carrier. *Prog. Biomater*, 6(3) :125–136, September 2017.
- [162] P. Li, A. Tan, C.A. Prestidge, H.M. Nielsen, and A. Müllertz. Self-nanoemulsifying drug delivery systems for oral insulin delivery : In vitro and in vivo evaluations of enteric coating and drug loading. *Int. J. Pharm*, 477(1) :390–398, December 2014.
- [163] L. Liu, Y. Zhang, S. Yu, Z. Zhang, C. He, and X. Chen. pH- and amylase-responsive carboxymethyl Starch/Poly(2-isobutyl-acrylic acid) hybrid microgels as effective enteric carriers for oral insulin delivery. *Biomacromolecules*, 19(6) :2123–2136, June 2018.
- [164] B. Singh, G. Saini, and B. Jhanwar. Colon specific chronotherapeutic drug delivery for nocturnal asthma : Effect of eudragit enteric coating on matrix tablets of salbutamol sulphate. 2017.

- [165] S. Chandran, L.F.A. Asghar, and N. Mantha. Design and evaluation of ethyl cellulose based matrix tablets of ibuprofen with pH modulated release kinetics. *Indian J. Pharm. Sci*, 70(5):596–602, 2008.
- [166] S.A. Shah. pH-responsive CAP-co-poly(methacrylic acid)-based hydrogel as an efficient platform for controlled gastrointestinal delivery : fabrication, characterization, in vitro and in vivo toxicity evaluation. *Drug Deliv. Transl. Res*, 9(2):555–577, April 2019.
- [167] A. Jalil. The structural, morphological and thermal properties of grafted pH-sensitive interpenetrating highly porous polymeric composites of sodium alginate/acrylic acid copolymers for controlled delivery of diclofenac potassium. *Des. Monomers Polym*, 20(1) :308–324, January 2017.
- [168] M. Cetin, A. Atila, and Y. Kadioglu. Formulation and in vitro characterization of Eudragit® L100 and Eudragit® l100-plga nanoparticles containing diclofenac sodium. AAPS PharmSci-Tech, 11(3) :1250–1256, September 2010.
- [169] H.F. Alotaibi, S. Elsamaligy, G.M. Mahrous, M.A. Bayomi, and H.A. Mahmoud. Design of taste masked enteric orodispersible tablets of diclofenac sodium by applying fluid bed coating technology. *Saudi Pharm. J*, 27(3):354–362, March 2019.
- [170] H.A. Hameed. Engineering of naproxen loaded polymer hybrid enteric microspheres for modified release tablets : Development, characterization, in silico modelling and in vivo evaluation. Drug Des. Devel. Ther, Volume 14 :27–41,, January 2020.
- [171] C. Cui, J. Sun, X. Wang, Z. Yu, and Y. Shi. Factors contributing to drug release from enteric-coated omeprazole capsules : An in vitro and in vivo pharmacokinetic study and IVIVC evaluation in beagle dogs. *Dose-Response*, 18(1), March 2020.
- [172] C. Li. Solid lipid nanoparticles with enteric coating for improving stability, palatability, and oral bioavailability of enrofloxacin. Int. J. Nanomedicine, Volume 14 :1619–1631,, March 2019.
- [173] M.F.Abou Taleb. Radiation synthesis of multifunctional polymeric hydrogels for oral delivery of insulin. Int. J. Biol. Macromol, 62 :341–347, November 2013.
- [174] G.H. Gao, Y. Li, and D.S. Lee. Environmental pH-sensitive polymeric micelles for cancer diagnosis and targeted therapy. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 169(3):180–184, August 2013.
- [175] D. Kim, E.S. Lee, K.T. Oh, Z.G. Gao, and Y.H. Bae. Doxorubicin-loaded polymeric micelle overcomes multidrug resistance of cancer by double-targeting folate receptor and early endosomal pH. *Small*, 4(11) :2043–2050, 2008.
- [176] K.M. Huh, H.C. Kang, Y.J. Lee, and Y.H. Bae. pH-sensitive polymers for drug delivery. Macromol. Res, 20(3) :224–233, March 2012.
- [177] B. Li. A pH responsive complexation-based drug delivery system for oxaliplatin. Chem. Sci, 8(6):4458–4464, 2017.
- [178] R. Duncan. Polymer conjugates as anticancer nanomedicines. Nature Reviews Cancer, 6(9, Art. no. 9), September 2006.
- [179] G.H. Gao. Magnetite-nanoparticle-encapsulated pH-Responsive polymeric micelle as an MRI probe for detecting acidic pathologic areas. *Small*, 6(11) :1201–1204, June 2010.
- [180] K.H. Min. Tumoral acidic pH-responsive MPEG-poly(-amino ester) polymeric micelles for cancer targeting therapy. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 144(2) :259–266, June 2010.
- [181] K.S. Kim, W. Park, J. Hu, Y.H. Bae, and K. Na. A cancer-recognizable MRI contrast agents using pH-responsive polymeric micelle. *Biomaterials*, 35(1):337–343, January 2014.

- [182] Y. Wang. A nanoparticle-based strategy for the imaging of a broad range of tumours by nonlinear amplification of microenvironment signals. *Nat. Mater*, 13(2, Art. no. 2), February 2014.
- [183] T. Zhao. A transistor-like pH nanoprobe for tumour detection and image-guided surgery. Nat. Biomed. Eng, 1, 2016.
- [184] M. Kanamala, W.R. Wilson, M. Yang, B.D. Palmer, and Z. Wu. Mechanisms and biomaterials in pH-responsive tumour targeted drug delivery : A review. *Biomaterials*, 85 :152–167,, April 2016.
- [185] Z. Su, Y. Liang, Y. Yao, T. Wang, and N. Zhang. Polymeric complex micelles based on the double-hydrazone linkage and dual drug-loading strategy for pH-sensitive docetaxel delivery. *Journal of Materials Chemistry B : Materials for Biology and Medicine*, 4(6) :1122–1133, February 2016.
- [186] T. Yang. pH-sensitive doxorubicin-loaded polymeric nanocomplex based on -cyclodextrin for liver cancer-targeted therapy. Int. J. Nanomedicine, 14 :1997–2010, March 2019.
- [187] A. Longhi, S. Ferrari, G. Bacci, and S. Specchia. Long-term follow-up of patients with doxorubicin-induced cardiac toxicity after chemotherapy for osteosarcoma. *Anticancer. Drugs*, 18(6):737-744, July 2007.
- [188] M.L. Tan, P.F.M. Choong, and C.R. Dass. Review : doxorubicin delivery systems based on chitosan for cancer therapy. J. Pharm. Pharmacol, 61(2) :131-142,, 2009.
- [189] C. Feng. Chitosan/o-carboxymethyl chitosan nanoparticles for efficient and safe oral anticancer drug delivery : In vitro and in vivo evaluation. Int. J. Pharm, 457(1) :158–167, November 2013.
- [190] J. Shi. A tumoral acidic pH-responsive drug delivery system based on a novel photosensitizer (fullerene) for in vitro and in vivo chemo-photodynamic therapy. Acta Biomaterialia, 10(3):1280–1291, March 2014.
- [191] P Chytil. Bloodstream stability predetermines the antitumor efficacy of micellar Polymer-Doxorubicin drug conjugates with pH-Triggered drug release. Mol. Pharm, 15(9):3654– 3663, September 2018.
- [192] X. Xu, L. Li, Z. Zhou, W. Sun, and Y. Huang. Dual-pH responsive micelle platform for co-delivery of axitinib and doxorubicin. Int. J. Pharm, 507(1):50–60, June 2016.
- [193] T. Thambi, V.G. Deepagan, C.K. Yoo, and J.H. Park. Synthesis and physicochemical characterization of amphiphilic block copolymers bearing acid-sensitive orthoester linkage as the drug carrier. *Polymer*, 52(21) :4753–4759, September 2011.
- [194] X. Wei. Enzyme- and pH-Sensitive branched Polymer–Doxorubicin conjugate-based nanoscale drug delivery system for cancer therapy. ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces, 8(18) :11765– 11778, May 2016.
- [195] R. Tang, W. Ji, D. Panus, R.N. Palumbo, and C. Wang. Block copolymer micelles with acid-labile ortho ester side-chains : Synthesis, characterization, and enhanced drug delivery to human glioma cells. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 151(1) :18–27, April 2011.
- [196] G. Unsoy, R. Khodadust, S. Yalcin, P. Mutlu, and U. Gunduz. Synthesis of Doxorubicin loaded magnetic chitosan nanoparticles for pH responsive targeted drug delivery. *Eur. J. Pharm. Sci*, 62 :243–250,, October 2014.
- [197] S. Sadighian, K. Rostamizadeh, H. Hosseini-Monfared, and M. Hamidi. Doxorubicinconjugated core-shell magnetite nanoparticles as dual-targeting carriers for anticancer drug delivery. *Colloids Surf. B Biointerfaces*, 117:406–413, May 2014.

- [198] W. Montha, W. Maneeprakorn, N. Buatong, I.-M. Tang, and W. Pon-On. Synthesis of doxorubicin-PLGA loaded chitosan stabilized (Mn, Zn)Fe2O4 nanoparticles : Biological activity and pH-responsive drug release. *Mater. Sci. Eng*, C, vol. 59 :235–240, February 2016.
- [199] A. Shalviri. pH-Dependent doxorubicin release from terpolymer of starch, polymethacrylic acid and polysorbate 80 nanoparticles for overcoming multi-drug resistance in human breast cancer cells. *Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm*, 82(3):587–597, November 2012.
- [200] Y. Zhang. Co-delivery of doxorubicin and curcumin by pH-sensitive prodrug nanoparticle for combination therapy of cancer. *Sci. Rep*, 6(1, Art. no. 1), February 2016.
- [201] R.P. Johnson. Biocompatible poly(2-hydroxyethyl methacrylate)-b-poly(L-histidine) hybrid materials for pH-Sensitive intracellular anticancer drug delivery. Adv. Funct. Mater, 22(5):1058–1068, 2012.
- [202] Z. Zhou, L. Li, Y. Yang, X. Xu, and Y. Huang. Tumor targeting by pH-sensitive, biodegradable, cross-linked N-(2-hydroxypropyl) methacrylamide copolymer micelles. *Biomaterials*, 35(24) :6622–6635, August 2014.
- [203] J.O. Kim, A.V. Kabanov, and T.K. Bronich. Polymer micelles with cross-linked polyanion core for delivery of a cationic drug doxorubicin. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 138(3) :197–204, September 2009.
- [204] H. Li. On-demand combinational delivery of curcumin and doxorubicin via a pH-labile micellar nanocarrier. Int. J. Pharm, 495(1):572–578, November 2015.
- [205] T. Hamaguchi. NK105, a paclitaxel-incorporating micellar nanoparticle formulation, can extend in vivo antitumour activity and reduce the neurotoxicity of paclitaxel. British Journal of Cancer, 92(7, Art. no. 7, Apr), 2005.
- [206] M. Licciardi, E.F. Craparo, G. Giammona, S.P. Armes, Y. Tang, and A.L. Lewis. in vitro biological evaluation of folate-functionalized block copolymer micelles for selective anti-cancer drug delivery. *Macromol. Biosci*, 8(7):615–626, 2008.
- [207] Z. Yuan, J. Huang, J. Liu, S. Cheng, R. Zhuo, and F. Li. PEG-detachable and acid-labile cross-linked micelles based on orthoester linked graft copolymer for paclitaxel release. *Nano*technology, 22(33) :335601,, August 2011.
- [208] Y. Shen. Multifunctioning pH-responsive nanoparticles from hierarchical self-assembly of polymer brush for cancer drug delivery. AIChE journal. American Institute of Chemical Engineers, 54(11) :2979–2989, 2008.
- [209] Y. Qu. Redox/pH dual-stimuli responsive camptothecin prodrug nanogels for 'on-demand' drug delivery. Journal of Controlled Release, 296 :93–106,, February 2019.
- [210] R. Vivek, V.Nipun Babu, R. Thangam, K.S. Subramanian, and S. Kannan. pH-responsive drug delivery of chitosan nanoparticles as Tamoxifen carriers for effective anti-tumor activity in breast cancer cells. *Colloids Surf. B Biointerfaces*, 111 :117–123, November 2013.
- [211] Z. Ahmad, S. Majeed, and A. Shah. In vitro release and cytotoxicity of cisplatin loaded methoxy poly (ethylene glycol)-block-poly (glutamic acid) nanoparticles against human breast cancer cell lines. J. Drug Deliv. Sci. Technol, 43:85–93,, February 2018.
- [212] K. Kurd, A.A. Khandagi, S. Davaran, and A. Akbarzadeh. Cisplatin release from dualresponsive magnetic nanocomposites. *Artif. Cells Nanomedicine Biotechnol*, 44(3):1031–1039, 2016.

- [213] H. Liu, H. Chen, F. Cao, D. Peng, W. Chen, and C. Zhang. Amphiphilic block copolymer poly (acrylic acid)-b-polycaprolactone as a novel pH-sensitive nanocarrier for anti-cancer drugs delivery : In-vitro and in-vivo evaluation. *Polymers*, 11(5) :820, 2019.
- [214] M.S. Shim and Y.J. Kwon. Stimuli-responsive polymers and nanomaterials for gene delivery and imaging applications. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev, 64(11) :1046–1059, August 2012.
- [215] W.T. Godbey, K.K. Wu, and A.G. Mikos. Poly(ethylenimine) and its role in gene delivery. Journal of Controlled Release, 60(2) :149–160, August 1999.
- [216] A. Zakeri. Polyethylenimine-based nanocarriers in co-delivery of drug and gene : a developing horizon. Nano Rev. Exp, 9(1) :1488497, January 2018.
- [217] Y.H. Kim, J.H. Park, M. Lee, Y.-H. Kim, T.G. Park, and S.W. Kim. Polyethylenimine with acid-labile linkages as a biodegradable gene carrier. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 103(1):209– 219,, March 2005.
- [218] J. Zhu. Amphiphilic CoreShell nanoparticles with poly(ethylenimine) shells as potential gene delivery carriers. *Bioconjug. Chem*, 16(1):139–146, January 2005.
- [219] J.-P. Nam, S. Kim, and S.W. Kim. Design of PEI-conjugated bio-reducible polymer for efficient gene delivery. Int. J. Pharm, 545(1) :295–305, July 2018.
- [220] J. Yue, J. Wu, D. Liu, X. Zhao, and W.W. Lu. BMP2 gene delivery to bone mesenchymal stem cell by chitosan-g-PEI nonviral vector. *Nanoscale Res. Lett*, 10(1) :203, April 2015.
- [221] M. Dimde. Defined pH-sensitive nanogels as gene delivery platform for siRNA mediated in vitro gene silencing. *Biomater. Sci*, 5(11) :2328–2336, 2017.
- [222] M.J. Manganiello, C. Cheng, A.J. Convertine, J.D. Bryers, and P.S. Stayton. Diblock copolymers with tunable pH transitions for gene delivery. *Biomaterials*, 33(7) :2301–2309, March 2012.
- [223] C. Zhu. Co-delivery of siRNA and paclitaxel into cancer cells by biodegradable cationic micelles based on PDMAEMA–PCL–PDMAEMA triblock copolymers. *Biomaterials*, 31(8) :2408– 2416,, March 2010.
- [224] H.Y. Cho. Synthesis of biocompatible PEG-Based star polymers with cationic and degradable core for siRNA delivery. *Biomacromolecules*, 12(10) :3478–3486, October 2011.
- [225] X. Yue. Self-assembled cationic triblock copolymer mPEG-b-PDLLA-b-PDMA nanoparticles as nonviral gene vector. Soft Matter, 8(7) :2252–2260, 2012.
- [226] Y.T.A. Chim. Structural study of DNA condensation induced by novel phosphorylcholinebased copolymers for gene delivery and relevance to DNA protection. *Langmuir*, 21(8):3591– 3598, April 2005.
- [227] J. Lai. PEGylated block copolymers containing tertiary amine side-chains cleavable via acidlabile ortho ester linkages for pH-triggered release of DNA. *Polymer*, 55(12) :2761–2771, June 2014.
- [228] K. Paek, H. Yang, J. Lee, J. Park, and B.J. Kim. Efficient Colorimetric pH Sensor Based on Responsive Polymer–Quantum Dot Integrated Graphene Oxide. ACS Nano, 8(3) :2848–2856,, March 2014.
- [229] Y. Zhao. pH- and Temperature-Sensitive Hydrogel Nanoparticles with Dual Photoluminescence for Bioprobes. ACS Nano, 10(6):5856–5863, June 2016.

- [230] P.T.M. Phuong, B. Ryplida, I. In, and S.Y. Park. High performance of electrochemical and fluorescent probe by interaction of cell and bacteria with pH-sensitive polymer dots coated surfaces. *Mater. Sci. Eng*, C, vol. 101 :159–168, August 2019.
- [231] Z.A.I.Mazrad Khoerunnisa, I. In, and S.Y. Park. pH-switchable bacteria detection using zwitterionic fluorescent polymer. *Biosens. Bioelectron*, 90 :394–402, April 2017.
- [232] L. Wang and C. Li. pH responsive fluorescence nanoprobe imaging of tumors by sensing the acidic microenvironment. J. Mater. Chem, 21(40) :15862–15871, 2011.
- [233] A. Matsumoto, R. Yoshida, and K. Kataoka. Glucose-responsive polymer gel bearing phenylborate derivative as a glucose-sensing moiety operating at the physiological pH. *Biomacromolecules*, 5(3) :1038–1045, May 2004.
- [234] S.I. Kang and Y.H. Bae. A sulfonamide based glucose-responsive hydrogel with covalently immobilized glucose oxidase and catalase. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 86(1) :115–121, January 2003.
- [235] H. Cui, Q. Zhao, Y. Wang, and X. Du. Bioinspired actuators based on stimuli-responsive polymers'. Chem. – Asian J, 14(14) :2369–2387, 2019.
- [236] H. Ko and A. Javey. Smart actuators and adhesives for reconfigurable matter'. Acc. Chem. Res, 50(4):691–702,, April 2017.
- [237] H. Li, G. Go, S.Y. Ko, J.-O. Park, and S. Park. Magnetic actuated pH-responsive hydrogelbased soft micro-robot for targeted drug delivery. *Smart Mater. Struct*, 25(2):027001,, February 2016.
- [238] J.L.M. Gonçalves, C.I.C. Crucho, S.P.C. Alves, C. Baleizão, and J.P.S. Farinha. Hybrid Mesoporous Nanoparticles for pH-Actuated Controlled Release. *Nanomaterials*, 9(3, Art. no. 3), March 2019.
- [239] X. Li, X. Cai, Y. Gao, and M.J. Serpe. Reversible bidirectional bending of hydrogel-based bilayer actuators. Journal of Materials Chemistry B : Materials for Biology and Medicine, 5(15):2804–2812, 2017.
- [240] J. Shang and P. Theato. Smart composite hydrogel with pH-, ionic strength- and temperatureinduced actuation. Soft Matter, 14(41) :8401–8407, 2018.
- [241] Y. Cheng, C. Huang, D. Yang, K. Ren, and J. Wei. Bilayer hydrogel mixed composites that respond to multiple stimuli for environmental sensing and underwater actuation. *Journal of Materials Chemistry B : Materials for Biology and Medicine*, 6(48) :8170–8179, 2018.
- [242] J.Y. Park, H.J. Oh, D.J. Kim, J.Y. Baek, and S.H. Lee. A polymeric microfluidic valve employing a pH-responsive hydrogel microsphere as an actuating source. *Journal of Micromechanics and Microengineering*, 16(3):656–663, February 2006.
- [243] L.D. Zarzar, P. Kim, and J. Aizenberg. Bio-inspired design of submerged hydrogel-actuated polymer microstructures operating in response to pH. Adv. Mater, 23(12) :1442–1446, 2011.
- [244] J.F. Hester, S.C. Olugebefola, and A.M. Mayes. Preparation of pH-responsive polymer membranes by self-organization. J. Membr. Sci, 208(1) :375–388, October 2002.
- [245] J.-H. Jiang, L.-P. Zhu, H.-T. Zhang, B.-K. Zhu, and Y.-Y. Xu. Improved hydrodynamic permeability and antifouling properties of poly(vinylidene fluoride) membranes using polydopamine nanoparticles as additives. J. Membr. Sci, 457 :73–81, May 2014.

- [246] H. Yang, S. Fang, H.-M. Song, L.-J. Zhu, and Z.-X. Zeng. pH-responsive poly(vinylidene fluoride)/poly(acrylic acid) porous membranes prepared via an vapor induced phase separation technique for removing copper ions from water. *Mater. Lett*, 260 :126957, February 2020.
- [247] Y. Xian, Y. Shui, M. Li, C. Pei, Q. Zhang, and Y. Yao. pH-Dependent thermoresponsive poly[2-(diethylamino)ethyl acrylamide]-grafted PVDF membranes with switchable wettability for efficient emulsion separation. J. Appl. Polym. Sci, (n/a) :49032, 2020.
- [248] H. Liu. Fabricating a pH-responsive membrane through interfacial in-situ assembly of microgels for water gating and self-cleaning. J. Membr. Sci, 579 :230–239, June 2019.
- [249] J.D. Willott, W.M. Nielen, and W.M. Vos. Stimuli-responsive membranes through sustainable aqueous phase separation. ACS Appl. Polym. Mater, 2(2):659–667,, February 2020.
- [250] R.A. Lorenzo, A.M. Carro, A. Concheiro, and C. Alvarez-Lorenzo. Stimuli-responsive materials in analytical separation. Anal. Bioanal. Chem, 407(17) :4927–4948, July 2015.
- [251] X.J. Loh, G.R. Deen, Y.Y. Gan, and L.H. Gan. Water-sorption and metal-uptake behavior of pH-responsive poly (N-acryloyl-N-methylpiperazine) gels. J. Appl. Polym. Sci, 80(2) :268–273, 2001.
- [252] U. Yildiz, Ö.F. Kemik, and B. Hazer. The removal of heavy metal ions from aqueous solutions by novel pH-sensitive hydrogels. J. Hazard. Mater, 183(1):521–532, November 2010.
- [253] Z. Li, Y. Wang, N. Wu, Q. Chen, and K. Wu. Removal of heavy metal ions from wastewater by a novel HEA/AMPS copolymer hydrogel : preparation, characterization, and mechanism. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res*, 20(3) :1511–1525, March 2013.
- [254] S. Ekici. Intelligent poly(N-isopropylacrylamide)-carboxymethyl cellulose full interpenetrating polymeric networks for protein adsorption studies. J. Mater. Sci, 46(9):2843–2850, May 2011.
- [255] M.S.M. Eldin, H.M. El-Sherif, E.A. Soliman, A.A. Elzatahry, and A.M. Omer. Polyacrylamidegrafted carboxymethyl cellulose : Smart pH-sensitive hydrogel for protein concentration. J. Appl. Polym. Sci, 122(1) :469–479,, 2011.
- [256] H. Basan and S. Yarımkaya. A novel solid-phase extraction-spectrofluorimetric method for the direct determination of atenolol in human urine. *Luminescence*, 29(3) :225–229, 2014.
- [257] C. Sakamoto. Temperature- and pH-responsive aminopropyl-silica ion-exchange columns grafted with copolymers of N-isopropylacrylamide. Journal of Chromatography A, 1030(1):247– 253, March 2004.
- [258] E. Ayano. Analysis of melatonin using a pH- and temperature-responsive aqueous chromatography system. Journal of Chromatography A, 1156(1) :213–219, July 2007.
- [259] E. Ayano, K. Nambu, C. Sakamoto, H. Kanazawa, A. Kikuchi, and T. Okano. Aqueous chromatography system using pH- and temperature-responsive stationary phase with ionexchange groups. *Journal of Chromatography A*, 1119(1):58–65, June 2006.
- [260] T. Nishio, E. Ayano, Y. Suzuki, H. Kanazawa, and T. Okano. Separation of phosphorylated peptides utilizing dual pH- and temperature-responsive chromatography. *Journal of Chroma*tography A, 1218(15) :2079–2084, 2011.
- [261] Q. Ma, M. Chen, H.-R. Yin, Z.-G. Shi, and Y.-Q. Feng. Preparation of pH-responsive stationary phase for reversed-phase liquid chromatography and hydrophilic interaction chromatography. *Journal of Chromatography A*, 1212(1):61–67, November 2008.
- [262] R. Sepehrifar, R.I. Boysen, B. Danylec, Y. Yang, K. Saito, and M.T.W. Hearn. Design, synthesis and application of a new class of stimuli-responsive separation materials. *Analytica Chimica Acta*, 963 :153–163, April 2017.
- [263] Z. Ding, S. Li, and X. Cao. Separation of lysozyme from salted duck egg white by affinity precipitation using pH-responsive polymer with an l-thyroxin ligand. Sep. Purif. Technol, 138 :153–160,, December 2014.
- [264] Z. Ding, S. Li, and X. Cao. Microbial transglutaminase separation by pH-Responsive affinity precipitation with crocein orange g as the ligand. *Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol*, 177(1):253–266, September 2015.
- [265] H. Bai. A pH-responsive soluble polymer-based homogeneous system for fast and highly efficient N -glycoprotein/glycopeptide enrichment and identification by mass spectrometry. *Chem. Sci*, 6(7) :4234–4241, 2015.
- [266] F.-X. Gao, X.-L. Zhao, X.-W. He, W.-Y. Li, and Y.-K. Zhang. A pH and temperature dualresponsive macroporous molecularly imprinted cryogel for enhanced recognition capability towards ovalbumin. *Analytical Methods*, 5(23):6700–6708, 2013.
- [267] X. Wei, L. Qi, G. Yang, and F. Wang. Preparation and characterization of monolithic column by grafting pH-responsive polymer. *Talanta*, 79(3):739–745, August 2009.
- [268] M. Antonietti, E. Wenz, L. Bronstein, and M. Seregina. Synthesis and characterization of noble metal colloids in block copolymer micelles. Adv. Mater, 7(12) :1000–1005, December 1995.
- [269] K.E. Christodoulakis, D. Palioura, S.H. Anastasiadis, and M. Vamvakaki. Metal nanocrystals embedded within polymeric nanostructures : Effect of polymer-metal compound interactions. *Top. Catal*, 52(4) :394–411, April 2009.
- [270] E.M. Sulman. Influence of heterogenization on catalytic behavior of mono- and bimetallic nanoparticles formed in poly(styrene)-block-poly(4-vinylpyridine) micelles. J. Catal, 262(1):150– 158,, February 2009.
- [271] M. Vamvakaki. Micellization in pH-sensitive amphiphilic block copolymers in aqueous media and the formation of metal nanoparticles. *Faraday Discussions*, 128(0) :129–147, 2005.
- [272] E. Pavlopoulou, G. Portale, K.E. Christodoulakis, M. Vamvakaki, W. Bras, and S.H. Anastasiadis. Following the synthesis of metal nanoparticles within pH-Responsive microgel particles by SAXS. *Macromolecules*, 43(23) :9828–9836, December 2010.
- [273] K.H.M. Kan, J. Li, K. Wijesekera, and E.D. Cranston. Polymer-grafted cellulose nanocrystals as pH-Responsive reversible flocculants. *Biomacromolecules*, 14(9) :3130–3139, September 2013.
- [274] Y. Wang. Smart flocculant with temperature and pH response derived from starch. RSC Adv, 6(50) :44383–44391, May 2016.
- [275] M. Koenig. Catalytically active nanocomposites based on palladium and platinum nanoparticles in poly(2-vinylpyridine) brushes. *Macromol. Chem. Phys*, 214(20) :2301–2311, October 2013.
- [276] M. Al-Hussein, M. Koenig, M. Stamm, and P. Uhlmann. The distribution of immobilized platinum and palladium nanoparticles within poly(2-vinylpyridine) brushes. *Macromol. Chem. Phys*, 215(17) :1679–1685, 2014.
- [277] Z. Ma. pH-Responsive controlled-release fertilizer with water retention via atom transfer radical polymerization of acrylic acid on mussel-inspired initiator. J. Agric. Food Chem, 61(23):5474–5482, June 2013.

- [278] C.Y. Ang. Redox and pH dual responsive polymer based nanoparticles for in vivo drug delivery'. Small, 13(7) :1602379, 2017.
- [279] R.S. Kalhapure and J. Renukuntla. Thermo- and pH dual responsive polymeric micelles and nanoparticles'. *Chem. Biol. Interact*, 295 :20–37, November 2018.
- [280] J. Zhang, X. Zou, X. Zhai, X. Huang, C. Jiang, and M. Holmes. Preparation of an intelligent pH film based on biodegradable polymers and roselle anthocyanins for monitoring pork freshness. *Food Chemistry*, 272 :306–312, January 2019.
- [281] H. Chen, M. Zhang, B. Bhandari, and C. Yang. Novel pH-sensitive films containing curcumin and anthocyanins to monitor fish freshness. *Food Hydrocoll*, 100 :105438, March 2020.
- [282] L. Ding. A naked-eye detection polyvinyl alcohol/cellulose-based pH sensor for intelligent packaging. Carbohydr. Polym, 233 :115859, April 2020.
- [283] G. Sun, W. Chi, C. Zhang, S. Xu, J. Li, and L. Wang. Developing a green film with pHsensitivity and antioxidant activity based on -carrageenan and hydroxypropyl methylcellulose incorporating Prunus maackii juice. *Food Hydrocoll*, 94 :345–353, September 2019.
- [284] H. Yong, X. Wang, X. Zhang, Y. Liu, Y. Qin, and J. Liu. Effects of anthocyanin-rich purple and black eggplant extracts on the physical, antioxidant and pH-sensitive properties of chitosan film. *Food Hydrocoll*, 94 :93–104,, September 2019.
- [285] S. Chen, M. Wu, P. Lu, L. Gao, S. Yan, and S. Wang. Development of pH indicator and antimicrobial cellulose nanofibre packaging film based on purple sweet potato anthocyanin and oregano essential oil. *Int. J. Biol. Macromol*, 149 :271–280, April 2020.
- [286] F. Froiio. Essential oils-loaded polymer particles : Preparation, characterization and antimicrobial property. *Polymers*, 11(6, Art. no. 6), June 2019.
- [287] X. Zhang, Y. Liu, H. Yong, Y. Qin, J. Liu, and J. Liu. Development of multifunctional food packaging films based on chitosan, TiO2 nanoparticles and anthocyanin-rich black plum peel extract. *Food Hydrocoll*, 94 :80–92, September 2019. tex.citation-number : 313.
- [288] F. Froiio, A. Mosaddik, M.T. Morshed, D. Paolino, H. Fessi, and A. Elaissari. Edible polymers for essential oils encapsulation : Application in food preservation. *Ind. Eng. Chem. Res*, 58(46) :20932–20945, November 2019.

PARTIE EXPERIMENTALE

Nous nous sommes proposés dans ce travail expérimental de préparer en solution des particules pH-sensibles et stables des copolymères Eudragit E100 (copolymère de dimethylaminoethyl méthacrylate, butyle méthacrylate et de méthyl méthacrylate dans un rapport 2:1:1) et Eudragit L100 (copolymère d'acide méthacrylique et de méthyl méthacrylate dans un rapport 1:1). Ces polymères, biocompatibles, largement utilisés, sont très peu coûteux, faciles d'accès et à manipuler et rentrent parfaitement dans le contexte de l'étude que nous nous sommes proposés d'effectuer. Ils sont principalement employés dans l'encapsulation et la protection de substances actives destinées à une libération ciblée et contrôlée au niveau de l'organisme humain. Le travail expérimental que nous présentons est subdivisé en trois parties. Ces trois parties présentent les différentes études expérimentales menées et déclinées sous la forme d'articles de recherche. La première partie est consacrée à l'étude des conditions de solubilisation et de précipitation des deux copolymères. L'influence de divers paramètres physico-chimiques sur la stabilité colloïdale des particules préparées en solution y est abordée et les particules obtenues ont été caractérisées en termes de taille, distribution de taille, de potentiel zêta et de morphologie. Dans une seconde partie, l'influence d'additifs (polyélectrolytes secondaires) et leur effet sur les propriétés colloïdales des particules préparées sont traités. Les particules préparées sont également caractérisées en termes de distribution de taille, de potentiel zêta et de morphologie. La formation de complexes polyélectrolytiques ou polyplexes impliquant les Eudragit y est abordée. Dans la troisième partie de cette étude expérimentale, nous abordons les interactions ayant lieu en solution entre les deux copolymères et les différentes catégories de tensioactifs. Les tensioactifs; non ionique, zwitterionique, ionique (anionique et cationique) y sont notamment étudiés. La formation de complexes Eudragit-tensioactif est discutée dans cette troisième partie. Ces complexes sont caractérisés en termes de taille et de potentiel zêta.

Chapitre 3

CARACTERISATION PHYSICO-CHIMIQUE DES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100

Étude publiée sous forme d'article de recherche dans Polymers for Advanced Technologies, vol. 31, no. 3, pp. 440–450, 2020, doi : 10.1002/pat.4780. Cette première étude expérimentale [1] porte sur les conditions de solubilité et de précipitation des copolymères Eudragit E100 et L100, deux copolymères sensibles au pH. Si ces deux copolymères sont utilisés depuis de nombreuses d'années dans l'encapsulation de molécules actives en vue de leur protection et/ou de leur libération ciblée [2], il est ressorti de notre étude bibliographique que les conditions opératoires pour leur solubilisation/précipitation n'étaient pas clairement établies. Partant des données de la littérature où nous avons pu voir que les Eudragit E100 et L100 sont solubles respectivement à des valeurs de pH inférieures et supérieures à 6 [2, 3, 4], nous avons procédé à une étude systématique de solubilisation et de précipitation de ces deux Eudragit. En ce qui concerne les dispersions obtenues suite à la précipitation des copolymères, celles-ci ont été caractérisées en termes de distribution de taille de particules, de potentiel zêta et de morphologie. Pour finir, une titration des fonctions amines et carboxyliques respectivement des Eudragit E100 et L100 est réalisée.

Pour l'Eudragit E100, la solubilité a été étudiée sur une gamme de pH allant de 0 à 6. En ce qui concerne l'Eudragit L100, l'étude de solubilité a porté sur une gamme de pH allant de 6 à 14. Ces études de solubilité ont été réalisées aussi bien dans des solutions d'acide chlorhydrique (E100) et de soude (L100) que dans des solutions tampons. L'étude de la précipitation des Eudragit E100 et L100 a été réalisée respectivement par basification ou acidification directe de solution de polymère sous agitation mécanique. La distribution de taille des particules a été obtenue par diffusion dynamique de la lumière via un Zetasizer Nano ZS (Malvern Instruments) pour les dispersions submicroniques et par diffraction de la lumière au Mastersizer 3000 (Malvern Instruments) pour les dispersions obtenues a été mesurée par déduction de la mobilité électrophorétique. Les mesures de potentiel zêta ont été réalisées pour une valeur de salinité et de pH donnée, les particules préparées étant sensibles au pH du milieu. La morphologie des particules préparées a été observée en microscopie électronique par transmission. L'influence de divers paramètres tels que le pH du milieu, la salinité, la

concentration en polymère, et du temps d'incubation sur la solubilisation et la précipitation des Eudragit E100 et L100 est également traitée.

La première observation ayant été réalisée est que les deux polymères induisent une modification du pH du milieu. Cette modification de pH est d'autant plus importante que la concentration en polymère est élevée. Ceci constitue une remarque importante dans la mesure où la solubilité des deux copolymères étudiés dépend du pH final du milieu, une fois l'équilibre atteint. Nous avons donc pu établir que la solubilité des Eudragit E100 et L100 est gouvernée par une action synergique du pH final (ou initial) du milieu, de la concentration en polymère et du temps d'incubation. L'incidence du copolymère et de sa concentration sur le pH du milieu constitue un des points saillants de cette étude, cette observation n'étant pas rapportée dans les études où les Eudragit E100 et L100 sont employés à des fins de revêtement ou d'encapsulation. Il est connu que les polyélectrolytes sont solubles sous leur forme ionisée. Dans le cas de l'Eudragit L100, la solubilisation se fait via la dissociation des fonctions carboxyliques. Ceci induit une acidification du milieu. Ainsi, plus la concentration en polymère sera élevée, plus la quantité d'ions H⁺ libérée sera élevée. Il en résulte une acidification importante du milieu et le copolymère devient insoluble lorsque le pH devient inférieur à 6,5. Pour l'Eudragit E100, la solubilisation est réalisée via la protonation des fonctions amines. Il en résulte une basification du milieu. Cette dernière, fonction de la concentration en polymère, du pH initial du milieu et du temps rend insoluble l'Eudragit E100 lorsque le pH du milieu devient supérieur à 5,20.

Au vu des résultats obtenus en milieu HCl et NaOH, l'étude de solubilité des Eudragit E100 et L100 a été réalisée dans un second temps dans des milieux tampons. Nous avons donc procédé à des essais de solubilisation des deux copolymères à différentes concentrations dans des solutions tampons. Bien qu'ici également, les deux copolymères induisent une modification du pH des solutions tampons (acidification dans le cas L100 et basification dans le cas E100), celle-ci est moins prononcée que précédemment. La modification de pH est d'autant moins perceptible que la concentration en tampon est élevée. Nous avons pu confirmer au travers de cette seconde étude de solubilisation les limites de solubilité vis-à-vis du pH, énoncées précédemment. Il ressort donc de cette étude que l'Eudragit E100 est soluble pour des valeurs de pH inférieures à 5,20 alors que l'Eudragit L100 est soluble pour des valeurs de pH supérieures à 6,5.

Pour ce qui est de la titration des groupes fonctionnels, la titration des groupements carboxyliques de l'Eudragit L100 a été réalisée par dosage à la soude sur des suspensions à différentes concentrations. Pour l'Eudragit E100, un dosage en retour a été nécessaire pour établir la concentration en groupements amines de ce copolymère. Ces dosages ont permis d'estimer le taux de groupements amines de l'Eudragit E100 à 4 mmol/g de copolymère (8,5 nmol/mol) et celui des fonctions carboxyliques de l'Eudragit L100 à 6 mmol/g de copolymère (4,8 nmol/mol).

L'étude des conditions de précipitation a pour but non seulement de confirmer une nouvelle fois les domaines de pH pour la précipitation des deux copolymères mais aussi de déterminer les conditions nécessaires à l'obtention de dispersions stables. La précipitation réalisée par acidification ou basification directe conduit à des particules polydisperses avec des tailles de particules de l'ordre de plusieurs dizaines de microns de façon générale. Le potentiel zêta des particules d'Eudragit L100 s'est révélé être inférieure à zéro. Ceci pourrait être lié à la présence de fonctions carboxylates résiduelles le long des chaines de polymères d'autant plus que des mesures réalisées en milieu tampon ont permis d'observer des potentiels zêtas proches de zéro. Ces valeurs proches de zéro pourraient être liées à une protonation complète des fonctions carboxylates. Pour les particules d'Eudragit E100, elles ont également présenté un potentiel zêta inférieur à zéro pouvant s'expliquer par la forte présence d'ions OH⁻, les mesures étant effectuées en milieu basique (milieu de précipitation). Le caractère cationique des particules d'Eudragit E100 a cependant été révélé par des mesures effectuées sur des échantillons présentant un pH neutre. En effet, ces particules ont présenté un potentiel zêta de +24 mV, valeur probablement due à la présence de groupements amines cationiques le long des chaines de polymère. Les images de microscopie sur les dispersions préparées en milieu tampon nous ont permis d'observer des particules d'Eudragit E100 et L100 de forme sphérique, polydisperses comme nous avons pu le voir par les différentes mesures effectuées en diffraction de lumière.

Nous avons pu observer comme cela est le cas pour la plupart des polymères, que la taille moyenne des particules augmente lorsque la concentration en polymère augmente. Dans le même sens, la distribution de taille de ces particules s'étend lorsque la concentration en polymère augmente. Pour terminer sur cette première étude expérimentale menée, nous avons observé que la concentration en sel n'avait pas d'influence significative sur les domaines de solubilité et de précipitation des copolymères étudiés. Nous avons été amenés à conclure que la précipitation des deux copolymères n'est pas induite par un écrantage de charges mais par un mécanisme d'annihilation de charges par protonation/déprotonation.

Bibliographie

- [1] C. Sester, F. Ofridam, N. Lebaz, E. Gagnière, D. Mangin, and A. Elaissari. ph-sensitive methacrylic acid-methyl methacrylate copolymer Eudragit L100 and dimethylaminoethyl methacrylate, butyl methacrylate, and methyl methacrylate tri-copolymer Eudragit E100. *Polym. Adv. Technol*, October 2019.
- [2] Ch N. Patra, R. Priya, S. Swain, G.Kumar Jena, K.C. Panigrahi, and D. Ghose. Pharmaceutical significance of eudragit : A review. *Future J. Pharm. Sci*, 3(1):33–45, June 2017.
- [3] S. Thakral, N.K. Thakral, and D.K. Majumdar. Eudragit (R) : a technology evaluation. *Expert* Opin. Drug Deliv, 10(1) :131–149,, January 2013.
- [4] N. Sheibat-Othman, T. Burne, C. Charcosset, and H. Fessi. Preparation of ph-sensitive particles by membrane contactor. *Colloids Surf. Physicochem. Eng. Asp*, 315(1):13–22, February 2008.

pH-SENSITIVE METHACRYLIC ACID-METHYL METHACRYLATE COPOLYMER EUDRAGIT® L100 AND DIMETHYLAMINOETHYL METHACRYLATE, BUTYL METHACRYLATE AND METHYL METHACRYLATE TRI-COPOLYMER EUDRAGIT® E100

¹Univ Lyon, Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1, CNRS, LAGEPP UMR 5007, 43 boulevard du 11 novembre 1918, F-69100, Villeurbanne, France

Abstract :

Poly (methyl methacrylate) derivatives such as Eudragit are polymers largely used for drug encapsulation and in controlled oral drug delivery. With special focusing on those applications, solubilization and precipitation conditions of two pH-sensitive Eudragit polymers namely L100 and E100 were investigated via systematic studies. Effects of various physicochemical parameters such as pH, polymer concentration, salinity, buffer concentration and incubation time on the solubilization and precipitation of these polymers were studied. In addition, pH titration of both polymers was reported. Considering both macroscopic and quantitative aspects such as the final mean particle size, size distribution, morphology and the zeta potential, it was established that the different pre-cited parameters could not be dissociated and exert a synergic action on the solubilization and precipitation of both polymers. In this study, the solubilization and the precipitation domains were for the first time clearly established by considering the above-mentioned parameters. Moreover, it was found that Eudragit L100 and E100 did not behave as classic polyelectrolytes since solubilization and precipitation domains were not affected by ionic strength. Titration curves revealed two equivalences that helped estimating carboxylic content of Eudragit L100 (6 mmol/g) and

^{*.} Correspondence : Emilie Gagnière LAGEPP Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1, bât 308G ESCPE-Lyon, 43 bd du 11 Novembre 1918, Villeurbanne 69622 France, Email : emilie.gagniere@univ-lyon1.fr

ammonium content of Eudragit E100 (4 mmol/g).

Keywords : Eudragit polymers, pH-sensitivity, solubilization, precipitation, dispersion.

3.1 Introduction

Nowadays, polymers are widely used in various domains such as painting, cosmetics, environmental analysis, in vitro biomedical diagnosis and in drug delivery. In therapy and theranostic applications, various processes [1] and numerous polymers [2] have been used for the encapsulation of active molecules. In this domain, polymers are mainly used because of their degradability, easy elimination by the body and good biocompatibility [3]. Moreover, these drug carriers are able to efficiently deliver therapeutic agents to target sites [4]. This is due to the polymeric properties which allow the preparation of nanoparticles with controlled size, size distribution, permeation, flexibility and solubility [5]. In order to improve their use, fundamental research has led to the development of a new class of smart carriers based on stimuli-responsive polymers [6]. These polymers can undergo several conformations as a function of the environmental conditions such as pH, temperature, solvent, ionic strength, light, magnetic or electrical fields [3, 7]. Due to their unique properties, materials prepared using these polymers are known as smart materials. Stimuli-responsive polymers are generally classified in two main categories depending on their response to external stimuli : (i) Physical stimuli, such as temperature, light, electrical or magnetic fields cause intermolecular interactions and (ii) chemical stimuli which change the molecular structure of the polymer by the addition of chemical agents or by changing the physicochemical properties of the used solvent such as pH and ionic strength for instance [8]. Moreover, polymers can be sensitive to more than one stimulus, which makes them dual-stimuli-responsive or multi-stimuli-responsive. These sensitive polymers are used in several applications such as drug delivery, membrane coating [7], as artificial organs, sensor materials [9], etc.

pH-Sensitive polymers are generally macromolecules containing potential ionizable groups or hydrolysable compounds. Then, by changing the pH of the medium, the degree of ionization, the solubility and the conformation of the polymers are affected [10]. This is due to the interaction between the solvent molecules and the polymer chains. For water soluble polymers, the solubilization is related to various physicochemical parameters of the medium. Therefore, the polymers may not be soluble or totally soluble in appropriate pH domain. Typically, the concerned polymers are water-soluble when charged compounds are induced and the degree of charged monomers is sufficient to induce affinity interaction with water molecules. Normally, such phenomenon is generally a reversible process. The most used and studied pH-sensitive polymer is poly acrylic acid (PAA) homopolymer and poly acrylic acid derivatives as largely reported [11]. Special attention has been dedicated to the swelling and deswelling ability as a function of pH and salinity rather than its precipitation. This synthetic polymer is easy to prepare using mainly classical radical polymerization process. Nevertheless, this polymer has not been explored to prepare pH-sensitive particles since as homopolymer it was found to be hard to precipitate without any chemical modification of its structure.

In the case of natural pH-sensitive polymers, chitosan has been studied in terms of chemical modification of its structure and pH precipitation as a function of both acetylation degree and pH of the medium [12, 13, 14]. This polymer has been largely studied and used in the encapsulation of numerous active molecules and special attention has been dedicated to cell transfection and gene therapy [15]. Beside the natural source of this biodegradable polymer, it is interesting to mention that its molecular weight and purity degree are hard to control from batch to batch due to the original source of the crude material [16].

Various non charged and synthetic polymers have been used in the encapsulation of active molecules, nanocrystals, oils, essential oils, proteins and nucleic acids for a wide range of applications not only in life sciences but also in environmental domains [17]. However, the use of pH-sensitive polymers to prepare pH-sensitive capsules or particles has not been widely reported as it can be evidenced from the few reported publications. This behavior may be attributed to few potential applications based on pH-sensitive environment [18].

The use of pH-sensitive particles in drug delivery has been stimulated by the possible influence of local pH of the tumor tissue to induce drug release [19, 20]. Then, various pHsensitive carriers have been reported [21, 22, 23], but the literature is free from any deep characterization of the used polymers. In fact, polymethyl methacrylate derivatives have been used to encapsulate active molecules using double emulsion solvent diffusion [24], double emulsion solvent evaporation [1] and nanoprecipitation processes [25]. This last process has been largely studied and used to encapsulate hydrophobic active molecules [26, 27]. The most used polymethyl methacrylate polymers are named EUDRAGIT[®] [28]. Eudragit polymers have been used in nanoprecipitation process such as non-charged polymers soluble in polar organic solvents (ethanol, acetone dichloromethane) and charged polymers or ionizable polymers in water. Hence, the aim of this research work is to investigate the effect of different physicochemical parameters such as pH, salinity, polymer concentration, buffer concentration and incubation time on the solubility and precipitation of two oppositely charged poly methyl methacrylate derivatives named Eudragit L100 and Eudragit E100.

3.2 Materials and methods

3.2.1 Materials

Eudragit L100 (methacrylic acid-methyl methacrylate copolymer (1 :1)) powder (Mw= 125000 g/mol) and Eudragit E100 (dimethylaminoethyl methacrylate, butyl methacrylate, and methyl methacrylate tri-copolymer with a ratio of 2 :1 :1) pellets (Mw=47000 g/mol) were obtained from Evonik Röhm GmbH (Darmstadt, Germany)(Figure 3.1). Sodium hydroxide

was from Sigma Aldrich (Sweden) and hydrochloric acid (35%) was purchased from VWR Chemicals (France). Anhydrous disodium hydrogen phosphate (HNa₂PO₄) and sodium dihydrogen phosphate monohydrate (NaH₂PO₄, H₂O) from E. Merck (D-6100 Darmstadt, F.R. Germany) were used for the preparation of buffer solutions. Sodium chloride was obtained from Laurylab (Brindas, France).



FIGURE 3.1 – Molecular structures of methacrylic acid - methyl methacrylate copolymer (1 :1) EUDRAGIT[®] L100 (left) and dimethylaminoethyl methacrylate, butyl methacrylate and methyl methacrylate tri-copolymer (2 :1 :1) EUDRAGIT[®] E100 (right) from Evonik Röhm GmbH (Germany).

3.2.2 Methods

Solubilization

Eudragit L100 powder was solubilized either in sodium hydroxide or in disodium hydrogen phosphate buffer solutions when Eudragit E100 pellets were solubilized either in hydrochloric acidic or in sodium dihydrogen phosphate buffer solutions. Solubilization experiments were conducted under continuous magnetic stirring. pH measurements were performed using a Mettler Toledo instrument LE420 (Mettler Toledo GmbH, Switzerland).

pH-titration of Eudragit L100 and E100

Eudragit L100 The pH titration was performed using five different concentrations (0.01, 0.05, 0.1, 0.5 and 1 wt.%) of Eudragit L100 dispersed in water. 10 mL of polymer suspension were titrated using NaOH solutions at different concentrations according to the equivalence point (from 1 M to 0.01 M). The titration was made under stirring, at room temperature and the pH was measured as a function of the NaOH added volume.

Eudragit E100 Back titration of Eudragit E100 pellets was performed by first dissolving the pellets in 1 M HCl solution. As for L100, five polymer concentrations were titrated. 10 mL of polymer solution were then dosed with NaOH solutions at different concentrations (from 1 M to 0.01 M). The titration was performed under continuous magnetic stirring and the pH was measured as a function of the NaOH added volume.

Precipitation

Eudragit L100 and E100 were first solubilized in appropriate pH conditions and then precipitated by changing the pH of the medium.

Particle size distribution

Hydrodynamic particle size and size distribution of the precipitated polymers were measured by dynamic light scattering (DLS) using a Zetasizer Nano ZS (Malvern Instruments, France) in the case of submicron particles and by light diffraction using a Mastersizer 3000 (Malvern Instruments, France) in the case of micrometric size. For light diffraction, the measurements were performed in deionized water and in 10^{-3} M sodium chloride solution for dynamic light scattering measurements.

Zeta potential measurement

Zeta potential deduced from electrophoretic mobility measurement of all obtained suspensions was measured using a Zetasizer Nano ZS (from Malvern Instruments, France) at a given pH, salinity and at room temperature. Each value is the average of more than 5 runs.

Particle morphology

The morphology of all prepared dispersions was observed using Transmission Electron Microscopy (TEM; Philips CM120 electron microscope (CMEABG), University Claude Bernard Lyon 1). A drop of a diluted dispersion sample was deposited onto a carbon-coated copper grid and then allowed to dry at room temperature overnight before TEM imaging.

3.3 Results and discussion

The water solubility of the two Eudragit polymers has not been deeply analyzed in literature since all reported studies are mainly dedicated to the use of these polymers after solubilization in high acidic or basic mediums. In addition, to enhance the solubilization of the polymers, incubation at high temperature has also been used. However, if these polymers should be used in particles preparation, special attention should be focused on all parameters leading not only to their solubilization but also to their precipitation.

3.3.1 Solubility domains

The first step of this systematic study is to determine for each polymer the solubility pH domain as a function of the polymer amount, the incubation time and the initial pH of the medium. Four different initial pH were investigated for the solubilization of Eudragit L100 (pH=14, 13, 12 and 10) since it was known to be soluble in basic conditions. Inversely, Eudragit E100 solubilization study was realized in acidic conditions (pH= 0, 1, 2, and 3) [29].

Eudragit L100 solubilization in sodium hydroxide solutions results are presented in Figure 3.2. The studied parameters and their influence on the medium's pH and consequently on the solubilization of Eudragit L100 is shown. The grey bars on the 3D graphics refer to the solubilized samples whereas the others remain insoluble. Analysis of these results shows that the pH of the polymer solutions decreases as a function of time. This is attributed to the acidic property of Eudragit L100. Firstly, the polymer dissolution is faster at high basic pH and the dissolution decreases with the increase of polymer amount. For a given initial pH solution, the increase in the polymer amount induces a high decrease of the pH. Then, the change in the pH from basic to acidic reduces drastically the solubilization of the polymer. In brief, even if the initial solution pH is highly basic, the added polymer amount induces a shift in pH from basic to acidic leading to low and less polymer solubility.

Regarding Eudragit E100, a similar approach was used, and the obtained results are reported in Figure 3.3. This polymer is first solubilized in acidic HCl solution, but the total solubilization depends on the amount of used polymer and non-instantaneous solubilization was observed. The grey bars on the 3D graphics also refer to the solubilized samples whereas the others remain insoluble. When the medium initial pH is 3 for instance, no solubilization was observed even for low polymer concentration and after 24 hours of incubation. As it can be easily deduced from Figure 3.3, this polymer acts as a polybasic molecule since the increase of the polymer amount induces an increasing shift toward basic pH leading to less self-solubilization of the polymer.

Acrylic polymers such as Eudragit E100 and Eudragit L100 are known to dissolve upon respectively deprotonation and protonation of functional groups at specific pH values. Eudragit L100 dissolves in a basic medium at room temperature following its carboxylic group deprotonation whereas E100 solubility is related to its tertiary amine groups [30]. It is important to highlight that in addition to the initial pH of the medium, the solubility conditions of



FIGURE 3.2 – Solubilization of Eudragit L100 in NaOH medium as a function of polymer amount and time. The grey bars refer to the solubilized samples whereas the other samples remain insoluble.

the two investigated polymers are closely related to the polymer content and its incubation time as shown in figures 3.2 and 3.3.

3.3.2 Solubilization in phosphate buffers

Since the used polymer amount affects the pH of the medium, the solubilization pH should be corrected by considering the shift induced by this parameter. Then, solubilization in phosphate buffers was investigated.

Various phosphate buffers were prepared, and different polymer amounts were used (see Table 3.1). As expected, the effect of the polymer on the initial pH is less marked compared



FIGURE 3.3 – Solubilization of Eudragit E100 in HCl medium as a function of polymer amount and time. The grey bars refer to the solubilized samples whereas the other samples remain insoluble.

to solubilization in HCl and NaOH solutions discussed previously. In addition, the higher is the buffer concentration, the easier and rapid is the solubilization of the polymer (for both polymers L100 and E100), whereas with low concentrated buffers, the initial pH was highly shifted to induce any solubilization.

This study on the solubilization in buffered solutions confirms that Eudragit L100 was soluble above pH=6.50 and Eudragit E100 up to pH=5.20. This behavior has not been reported in literature. The use of buffered solutions is important. Studying solubilization in HCl and NaOH solutions has no significant tangible meaning.

Buffer solution $[HPO_4^{2-}: H_2PO^{4-}]$	1 mM	10 mM	100 mM				
Eudragit L100 wt. $\%$							
70:30	5.86	6.47	6.67*				
80:20	5.03	6.19	6.50*				
90:10	6.03	6.29	7.14*				
95:5	6.11	6.49	7.11*				
Eudragit E100 wt.%							
30:70	6.70	6.80	6.83				
20:80	6.59	6.68	6.74				
10:90	6.44	6.53	5.20*				
5:95	6.09	5.05	4.71*				

TABLE 3.1 – pH measurements after 24h solubilization of either Eudragit L100 or E100 10 wt.% in phosphate buffer solutions at different volume ratios and concentrations. The pH marked with an asterisk refers to a total solubilization of the polymer.

3.3.3 Polymers titration

Due to the effect of polymer amount on the initial pH of HCl and NaOH solutions and also on low concentrated buffer solutions as above demonstrated, pH titration of each polymer was investigated.

Eudragit L100

Titration curves of Eudragit L100 obtained from direct pH-titration revealed two equivalences as shown in Figure 3.4. This is in agreement with the polyacid character of Eudragit L100 and it was observed irrespective of the polymer titrated amount. It is worth noticing that the polymer was not soluble until the pH of the first equivalence since the solutions remained turbid.

When the first equivalence was reached, the polymer was not totally solubilized, which means that the dissociated carboxylic groups amount was not sufficient to ensure a total solubilization of the polymer and the medium remained turbid. During the second equivalence, the solution became translucent; the amount of dissociated carboxylic functions was enough to ensure the solubilization of the polymer. This second equivalence was used to estimate the amount of carboxyl functions on the polymer, which was found to be equal to 6 mmol/g (ie, 4.8 nmol/mol).

Eudragit E100

pH titration of Eudragit E100 was also investigated, but before any discussion regarding this, it is worth mentioning that this polymer is under solid pellets compared to Eudragit L100 which is a powder. The pH-titration curve of Eudragit E100 revealed two equivalences for each studied polymer concentration as reported in Figure 3.4 for 0.5 wt.%. The first equivalence corresponds to NaOH titration, whereas the second equivalence corresponds to the titration of ammonium functions leading to the total precipitation of the polymer. This explains that the needed cationic ammonium amount to induce solubilization was reached and the titrated ammonium amount was found to be 4 mmol/g (i.e. 8.5 nmol/mol).



FIGURE 3.4 – pH titration of Eudragit L100 0.5 wt.% with NaOH 10^{-2} M solution (left) and Eudragit E100 0.5 wt.% solubilized in HCl 1 M with NaOH 10^{-1} M solution (right).

3.3.4 Polymers precipitation

After investigating the solubilization of both polymers as a function of initial pH, buffer pH and concentration, polymer amount and time, the precipitation study was conducted in order to point out the needed pH leading to polymer precipitation and to stable colloidal dispersions formation.

Eudragit L100

Firstly, Eudragit L100 was solubilized in high NaOH basic conditions (NaOH solution at pH=12, 0.25 wt.% of L100) and the precipitation was induced by adding the same volume of the polymer solution using HCl at various concentrations. Firstly, there was no precipitation of the polymer when COO⁻ terminations created by the solubilization step (and eventual OH⁻ ions in excess in the medium) were not neutralized by the addition of a sufficient HCl amount. Under the conditions of our experiments, for concentrations of hydrochloric acid solutions less than 10^{-2} M, there was no precipitation. Low HCl concentrations led to pH values out of the precipitation domain of L100 as reported earlier.

All final precipitated samples were turbid revealing the presence of objects and the measured zeta potential was found to be negative. This negative charge can be attributed to the presence of carboxylate groups on the formed particles.

In addition to zeta potential measurements, the hydrodynamic size of the obtained particles was measured by light scattering. Figure 3.5 shows the volume-based size distributions of the precipitated samples. Interestingly, all the obtained distributions were micrometric in size with a large size distribution. This can be attributed to the low colloidal stability of the formed particles. The lowest hydrodynamic mean size and narrowest size distribution were obtained with the smallest HCl concentration that has induced precipitation (10^{-2} M in the case of our experiments). The corresponding run led to a final pH of 2.9 and exhibits a high zeta potential (-11 mV) with a better colloidal stability compared to other runs.

Eudragit E100

A similar study was conducted using Eudragit E100. Firstly, the polymer was solubilized in HCl solutions and then precipitated by adding a volume of NaOH solution identical to that of the Eudragit solution. Different NaOH concentrations were considered and the same observation as for Eudragit L100 was made. In fact, there was no precipitation of the polymer when ammonium ions (with eventual H⁺ ions in excess in the medium) were not neutralized by the addition of a sufficient NaOH amount. There was no precipitation induced by NaOH concentrations below 10^{-2} M, the pH of the medium remains too acid and the polymer solution remains clear. The zeta potential of all obtained dispersions was found to be negative as expected since the measurements were performed at high basic pH. This negative zeta potential can be attributed to the condensation of excess OH⁻ ions on the particles surface. However, when the pH of the medium is close to pH=7 for instance, the zeta potential was found to be +24 mV revealing the cationic character of the particles surface due to the presence of cationic ammonium functions.

The hydrodynamic size and size distributions of all turbid dispersions were investigated, and the obtained results are reported in Figure 3.5.

For the lowest concentrated NaOH solution (10^{-2} M) , the size distribution was found to be largely polydisperse. This can be attributed to the non-sufficiency of the initial NaOH solution concentration to induce instantaneous and total polymer precipitation. In fact, the reached pH after adding a 10^{-2} M NaOH solution is around 7.65 which is close to the solubility domain. However, when the concentration of NaOH was increased, the size distribution was reduced leading to narrowly size distributed particles.



FIGURE 3.5 – Volume-based size distribution of precipitated Eudragit L100 (left) and Eudragit E100 (right) as a function of precipitating pH.

3.3.5 Effect of polymer amount on the precipitation process

As for any dispersion, the effect of material amount is of paramount importance since it may affect the nucleation step, the growing mechanism of the particles, the final size of the particles, the size distribution and by the way the colloidal stability of the obtained dispersion. Then, the effect of each polymer amount was individually investigated, and the obtained results are reported in this section.

Firstly, Eudragit L100 was solubilized in 8.10^{-2} M NaOH solution and Eudragit E100 in 8.10^{-2} M HCl solution for a given polymer amount. 10 mL of the NaOH solution in the case of Eudragit E100 and 10 mL of the HCl solution in the case of Eudragit L100 were then added to 10 mL of polymers solution at a given concentration and special attention is devoted to size and zeta potential analysis of the final dispersions.

Eudragit L100

Precipitation occurred irrespective of polymer amount and the final pH of the medium was found to be affected by the polymer concentration as above discussed. The obtained particles are micrometric in size, widely distributed and negatively charged under the investigated pH. The observed negative zeta potential is attributed to the presence of carboxylic charges. The values are low, close to zero. This explains the non-colloidal stability of the formed dispersions and consequently, the particle size should be high compared to highly charged particles for the same polymer in more appropriate conditions as above reported.

As a general tendency regarding Eudragit L100, the hydrodynamic particles size and size distributions are lower when the polymer content in the medium is low (see Figure 3.6). These results are supported by that of Sheibat-Othman et al. [30] who demonstrated that increasing Eudragit L100 content leads to the formation of aggregates in a continuous process.



FIGURE 3.6 – Volume-based Eudragit L100 particle size distributions at different initial polymer concentrations.

Eudragit E100

Regarding Eudragit E100, the same methodology as for Eudragit L100 was used and the precipitation was not clearly evidenced. Only slightly turbid samples with 2 wt.% and 1 wt.% polymer content were observed. Results were in good agreement with the precipitation pH domain as reported in Figure 3.3. Indeed, the precipitation is only possible with the higher polymer concentrations (2 wt.% and 1 wt.%), leading to a final pH of the solutions respectively of 7.20 and 6.87. Samples with lower polymer content did not lead to any precipitation, which is explained by the acidic pH values of the final solution (Eudragit E100 is soluble up to 5.2). The excess of acid used for the solubilization was not neutralized and thus, the pH remains acidic.

3.3.6 Effect of buffer concentration

In order to control the precipitation pH and to reduce the effect of the polymers, a phosphate buffer (from 1 to 200 mM concentration) was used and added to the polymer solutions. Basically, 25 mL of phosphate buffer solution is added to 5 mL (20 wt.% polymer solution) and the precipitation was induced by adding 5 mL dropwise of NaOH or HCl 1 M. The obtained results are reported in Table 3.2 for Eudragit L100 and Eudragit E100 respectively.

As expected, the pH was not drastically shifted by the strong effect of the polymers. In all investigated phosphate buffer concentration domain, turbid systems were observed pointing out the precipitation of the used polymer. All obtained particles were micrometric in size and the mean particle size was found to be between 30 and 50 μ m and the size distributions were large as observed by both diffraction light measurement (Figure 3.7) and TEM analysis (Figure 3.9). The zeta potential measured at the precipitation conditions was found to be negative for Eudragit E100. These negative values measured above pH=8 can be attributed to hydroxyl ions condensation around the formed particles, as above discussed.

Regarding Eudragit L100, the zeta potential measured in high acidic medium is found to be around zero. This is due to the total protonation of carboxylate function to carboxylic leading to almost non charged systems. Since the used polymers are pH-sensitive, it is totally impossible to investigate the effect of pH on the zeta potential. In fact, the particles will be totally solubilized in non-precipitation pH domain. As reported in Figure 3.8, TEM images show that all obtained dispersions are spherical polymer-based particles and highly polydisperse in agreement with diameters deduced from diffraction light analysis.

Buffer concen-	pH after precipi-	Aspect	Mean size (μm)	Zeta potential (mV)			
tration (mM)	tation			()			
Eudragit L100 20 wt.% with 1M HCl							
1	1.8	Turbid	46	-0.28			
10	1.6	Turbid	43	-0.32			
100	2.1	Turbid	50	-0.55			
200	2.4	Turbid	46	-			
Eudragit E100 20 wt.% with 1M NaOH							
1	11.6	Turbid	44	-14			
10	11.4	Turbid	37	-12			
100	10.0	Turbid	36	-8			
200	8.3	Turbid	36	-			

TABLE 3.2 – Precipitation of Eudragit L100 and Eudragit E100 20 wt.% with 1M HCl and 1M NaOH respectively.

3.3.7 Effect of ionic strengh

The effect of ionic strength was investigated in order to point out if the presence of salt may affect the precipitation of the two polymers. The obtained results showed that whatever the concentration of salt (NaCl) in the buffer solution, the final pH of polymers precipitation was not affected as expected. As shown in Figure 3.9, the increase in ionic strength had no marked effect on the precipitation of both polymers and the same size and size distributions were obtained irrespective of salt concentration.



FIGURE 3.7 – Eudragit L100 (left) and Eudragit E100 (right) particle size distribution as a function of phosphate buffer concentration.



FIGURE 3.8 – Electronic microscopic pictures of 100 mM buffer Eudragit L100 (a), 10 mM buffer Eudragit E100 (b) and 200 mM buffer Eudragit E100 (c).

These results are in agreement with those obtained by Chern et al. who noticed that Eudragit L100 precipitation is not significantly affected by changes in the ionic strength of the medium [31]. Basically, the added amount of salt had no marked screening effect of polymer charges inducing polymer precipitation as generally observed in the case of classical polyelectrolytes [32]. Then, the driven force in precipitation process of these polymers is not charges screening, but charges annihilation-based mechanism via protonation or deprotonation.



FIGURE 3.9 – Number-based particle size distribution of Eudragit L100 (left) and Eudragit E100 (right) as a function of NaCl concentration.

3.3.8 Co-precipitation of E100 and L100

As above discussed, both polymers can be precipitated by changing the pH only. Then, the mixture of both polymer solutions (prepared by solubilizing the polymers in either acidic or basic solutions) was investigated and special attention was dedicated to the colloidal characterization of the obtained dispersions as reported in Table 3.3.

Moustafine et al. studied the Eudragit L100 and E100 co-precipitation but in specific conditions especially in organic solvents at a fixed pH value of 6, pH at which both polymers are soluble and partially ionized [33]. Interaction between the two polymers in a molar ratio of 1 :1 led to the preparation of an interpolyelectrolyte, characterized in terms of turbidity, viscosity and chemical composition. Unfortunately, the study does not report neither the particle size nor the zeta potential.

In our experiments, we explore a larger range of pH conditions and the pH impact on the final suspensions in aqueous medium. All mixtures reported in Table 3.3 led to turbid dispersions which reflect the presence of particles. The zeta potential of all dispersions is found to be negative at basic pH and positive at acidic pH. At basic pH, Eudragit E100 precipitated, leading to negative zeta potential, but this does not exclude the possible electrostatic attraction of Eudragit L100 with Eudragit E100 particles. It is interesting to notice that the negative zeta potential of the particles at pH above 4.5 is from polymer L100 and positive zeta potential is from E100.

Eudragit L100 (wt.%)	Eudragit E100 (wt.%)	Final pH	Mean size (nm)	Zeta potential (mV)
0.01 (pH=12.74)	0 (pH=1.31)	11.33	-	-35.5
0.01 (pH=12.74)	$0.01 \ (\mathrm{pH}{=}1.28)$	2.39	-	+20.2
0.1 (pH=13.50)	$0.01 \ (pH{=}1.28)$	13.28	$200 \ / \ 1258$	-21.3
0.1 (pH=13.50)	$0.05 \ (\mathrm{pH}{=}1.30)$	13.00	$122/\ 624$	-20.6
0.1 (pH=13.50)	0.075 (pH=1.29)	12.69	299/4606	-19
0.1 (pH=13.50)	0.1 (pH=1.37)	1.22	175	+15.0
0.1 (pH=13.50)	0.125 (pH=1.46)	13.20	-	-20.6
0.1 (pH=13.50)	0.25 (pH=1.46)	12.97	-	-16.4

TABLE 3.3 – Equivalent volume addition of Eudragit L100 and E100.

3.4 Conclusion

Various physicochemical parameters affect the solubility and the precipitation of charged and non-charged polymers. In the case of pH-sensitive polymers such as methacrylic acidmethyl methacrylate copolymer (1:1) and both charged poly (methyl methacrylate) (Eudragit L100 and Eudragit E100 respectively) which are largely used for encapsulation processes of active molecules, special attention has been dedicated to both solubility and precipitation domains. The correlation between solubility study in acidic (HCl)/basic (NaOH) solutions and phosphate buffers leads to the following : the polymer Eudragit L100 is soluble above pH=6.50 and the Eudragit E100 is soluble up to 5.20. It was shown that the polymer amount clearly affects the initial pH of the medium. Hence, the best way to control the solubility is to use an appropriate buffer medium. pH titration allows the determination of the amount of either carboxylic groups or ammonium groups for Eudragit L100 and E100 respectively. It was found that Eudragit L100 contains around 4.8 nmol/mol of carboxylic groups and Eudragit E100 contains around 8.5 nmol/mol of ammonium groups.

After solubilization of each polymer in appropriate pH conditions, their precipitation was studied as a function of numerous parameters. Surprisingly, the precipitation of both polymers was found to be non-sensitive to the changes in the salinity of the medium as generally observed in the case of polyelectrolytes. This is probably due to the presence of water and polar methacrylate moieties. As for the solubilization study, the precipitation domain of each polymer was clearly established, and the obtained dispersions were characterized. The results show that the particle size is micrometric, with large size distributions and spherical shape as pointed out using TEM.

Finally, it can be concluded that for such pH-sensitive polymers (polymethyl methacrylate derivatives), the solubility and the precipitation domains are related to the initial pH, buffer concentration and polymer amount which are totally neglected in the state of the art.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- C.E. Mora-Huertas, H. Fessi, and A. Elaissari. Polymer-based nanocapsules for drug delivery'. Int. J. Pharm, 385(1) :113–142, January 2010.
- [2] W.B. Liechty, D.R. Kryscio, B.V. Slaughter, and N.A. Peppas. Polymers for drug delivery systems'. Annu. Rev. Chem. Biomol. Eng, 1(1):149–173, June 2010.
- [3] O. Pillai and R. Panchagnula. Polymers in drug delivery'. Curr. Opin. Chem. Biol, 5(4):447–451, August 2001.
- [4] A.K. Bajpai, S.K. Shukla, S. Bhanu, and S. Kankane. Responsive polymers in controlled drug delivery'. Prog. Polym. Sci, 33(11) :1088–1118, November 2008.
- [5] D. Bennet and S. Kim. Polymer nanoparticles for smart drug delivery'. *Appl. Nanotechnol.* Drug Deliv, July 2014.

- [6] H.Priya James, R. John, A. Alex, and K.R. Anoop. Smart polymers for the controlled delivery of drugs – a concise overview'. Acta Pharm. Sin. B, 4(2) :120–127, April 2014.
- [7] E. Ratemi. 5 pH-responsive polymers for drug delivery applications', in stimuli responsive polymeric nanocarriers for drug delivery applications, volume 1. Woodhead Publishing, 2018. Pages : 121-141.
- [8] E. Cabane, X. Zhang, K. Langowska, C.G. Palivan, and W. Meier. Stimuli-responsive polymers and their applications in nanomedicine'. *Biointerphases*, 7(1):9, December 2012.
- [9] F. Reyes-Ortega. 3 pH-responsive polymers : properties, synthesis and applications', in Smart Polymers and their Applications. Woodhead Publishing, 2014. Pages : 45–92.
- [10] K. Miladi, D. Ibraheem, M. Iqbal, S. Sfar, H. Fessi, and A. Elaissari. Particles from preformed polymers as carriers for drug delivery'. EXCLI J, 13(28), 2014.
- [11] V. Balamurali. pH Sensitive Drug Delivery Systems : A Review'. Am. J. Drug Discov. Dev, 1(1):24-48, January 2011.
- [12] M.Y. Abdelaal, E.A. Abdel-Razik, E.M. Abdel-Bary, and I.M. El-Sherbiny. Chitosan-based interpolymeric pH-responsive hydrogels for in vitro drug release'. J. Appl. Polym. Sci, 103(5):2864–2874, 2007.
- [13] Z. Özbaş and G. Gürdağ. Swelling kinetics, mechanical properties, and release characteristics of chitosan-based semi-IPN hydrogels'. J. Appl. Polym. Sci, 132(16), 2015.
- [14] A.S. Carreira, F.A.M.M. Gonçalves, P.V. Mendonça, M.H. Gil, and J.F.J. Coelho. Temperature and pH responsive polymers based on chitosan : Applications and new graft copolymerization strategies based on living radical polymerization'. *Carbohydr. Polym*, 80(3) :618–630, May 2010.
- [15] A. Bernkop-Schnürch and S. Dünnhaupt. Chitosan-based drug delivery systems'. Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm, 81(3):463–469,, August 2012.
- [16] E. Szymańska and K. Winnicka. Stability of Chitosan—A challenge for pharmaceutical and biomedical applications'. *Marine Drugs*, 13(4, Art. no. 4), April 2015.
- [17] A. Kumari, S.K. Yadav, and S.C. Yadav. Biodegradable polymeric nanoparticles based drug delivery systems'. *Colloids Surf. B Biointerfaces*, 75(1):1–18, January 2010.
- [18] D. Schmaljohann. Thermo- and pH-responsive polymers in drug delivery'. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev, 58(15) :1655–1670, December 2006.
- [19] M.J. Lee, N.M. Oh, K.T. Oh, Y.S. Youn, and E.S. Lee. Functional poly(l-lysine) derivative nanogels with acidic pH-pulsed antitumor drug release properties'. J. Pharm. Investig, 44(5):351– 356, October 2014.
- [20] T. Sim. A pH-Sensitive polymer for cancer targeting prepared by one-step modulation of functional side groups'. *Macromol. Res*, 27(8):795–802, August 2019.
- [21] K.M. Huh, H.C. Kang, Y.J. Lee, and Y.H. Bae. pH-sensitive polymers for drug delivery'. Macromol. Res, 20(3) :224–233, March 2012.
- [22] T.R. Kyriakides, C.Y. Cheung, N. Murthy, P. Bornstein, P.S. Stayton, and A.S. Hoffman. pH-Sensitive polymers that enhance intracellular drug delivery in vivo'. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 78(1) :295–303, January 2002.
- [23] S.Y. Park and Y.H. Bae. Novel pH-sensitive polymers containing sulfonamide groups'. Macromol. Rapid Commun, 20(5) :269–273, 1999.
- [24] E. Cohen-Sela, M. Chorny, N. Koroukhov, H.D. Danenberg, and G. Golomb. A new double emulsion solvent diffusion technique for encapsulating hydrophilic molecules in PLGA nanoparticles'. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 133(2) :90–95, January 2009.
- [25] C.J.Martínez Rivas. Nanoprecipitation process : From encapsulation to drug delivery'. Int. J. Pharm, 532(1) :66-81,, October 2017.
- [26] F. Froiio. Essential oils-loaded polymer particles : Preparation, characterization and antimicrobial property'. *Polymers*, 11(6) :1017, June 2019.
- [27] A. Cortial. Encapsulation of hydrophobic allergens into nanoparticles improves the in vitro immunological diagnosis of allergic contact dermatitis'. Nanomedicine Nanotechnol. Biol. Med, 11(4):1029–1033, May 2015.
- [28] J. Aubry, F. Ganachaud, J.-P.Cohen Addad, and B. Cabane. Nanoprecipitation of polymethylmethacrylate by solvent shifting :1. *Boundaries', Langmuir*, 25(4) :1970–1979, February 2009.
- [29] Ch N. Patra, R. Priya, S. Swain, G.Kumar Jena, K.C. Panigrahi, and D. Ghose. Pharmaceutical significance of eudragit : A review'. *Future J. Pharm. Sci*, 3(1):33–45, June 2017.
- [30] N. Sheibat-Othman, T. Burne, C. Charcosset, and H. Fessi. Preparation of pH-sensitive particles by membrane contactor'. *Colloids Surf. Physicochem. Eng. Asp*, 315(1):13–22, February 2008.
- [31] C.S. Chern, C.K. Lee, C.Y. Chen, and M.J. Yeh. Characterization of pH-sensitive polymeric supports for selective precipitation of proteins'. *Colloids Surf. B Biointerfaces*, 6(1):37–49,, February 1996.
- [32] X. Guo and M. Ballauff. Spherical polyelectrolyte brushes : Comparison between annealed and quenched brushes'. *Physical Review E*, 64(5) :051406, October 2001.
- [33] R.I. Moustafine, V.A. Kemenova, and G.Van Mooter. Characteristics of interpolyelectrolyte complexes of Eudragit E 100 with sodium alginate'. Int. J. Pharm, 294(1) :113–120,, April 2005.

Chapitre 4

INFLUENCE DE POLYELECTROLYTES SECONDAIRES SUR LA PRECIPITATION DES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100

Étude publiée sous forme d'article de recherche dans *Polymers for Advanced Technologies*, vol. 31, no. 6, pp. 1270–1279, 2020, doi : 10.1002/pat.4856.

L'ajoût d'additifs au cours de la cristallisation ou de la précipitation est connue pour entrainer des modifications au niveau des cristaux/particules produits. Ils peuvent en effet induire des modifications importantes au niveau de la taille des cristaux/particules, du faciès et aussi du polymorphisme [1, 2]. C'est dans ce sens qu'à la suite de notre première étude sur les conditions de solubilisation et de précipitation en solution des deux copolymères Eudragit E100 et L100, nous nous sommes intéressés dans un second temps à l'effet d'additifs sur la précipitation de ces deux copolymères [3]. Partant des résultats obtenus à l'issue de notre première étude, nous avons procédé à l'étude de l'influence de divers polyélectrolytes secondaires sur la précipitation des copolymères Eudragit E100 et L100 ainsi que sur les propriétés colloïdales des suspensions obtenues. Ont été étudiés d'une part des polymères non chargés (l'alcool polyvinylique, le dextran 40, le Pluronic F68) généralement utilisés comme stabilisant et d'autres parts des polyélectrolytes chargés (polyethylenimine, acide polyacrylique, amino-dextran) utilisés comme co-précipitant. De plus, la formation de polyplexes impliquant les Eudragit E100 et L100 et ces différents polyélectrolytes secondaires est abordée dans cette étude [4, 5, 6, 7]. Les dispersions obtenues suite à la précipitation des copolymères ont été caractérisées en termes de distribution de taille de particules, de potentiel zêta et de morphologie.

Les Eudragit E100 et L100 sont d'abord solubilisés respectivement dans de l'acide chlorhydrique et dans la soude pour des pH de solubilisation respectifs de 2,5 et 7 sur la base des résultats préalablement obtenus. Il est procédé ensuite à l'addition des polymères secondaires puis à la précipitation des polymères soit par acidification (cas de l'Eudragit L100) ou par basification (cas de l'Eudragit E100). Différentes concentrations en polymère secondaire ont été étudiées et le rapport massique polymère secondaire/Eudragit est noté "w". Comme pour l'étude précédente, la distribution de taille des particules a été obtenue par diffusion dynamique de la lumière via un Zetasizer Nano ZS (Malvern Instruments) pour les dispersions submicroniques et par diffraction de la lumière au Mastersizer 3000 (Malvern Instruments) pour les dispersions micrométriques. Le potentiel zêta des particules préparées pour les différentes dispersions obtenues a été déduit de la mesure de la mobilité électrophorétique. Les mesures de potentiel zêta ont été réalisées pour une valeur de salinité et de pH donnée, les 2 copolymères étudiés étant sensibles au pH du milieu. La morphologie des particules préparées a été observée en microscopie électronique à balayage.

Il est important pour commencer de préciser qu'aucun des polymères secondaires n'a précipité seul dans les conditions de nos expériences. Sans polymère secondaire, des particules d'Eudragit L100 avec une distribution de taille autour de 20 μ m ont été obtenues et un potentiel zêta de -11 mV (mesuré à pH=3 et [NaCl]=1mM). Ce potentiel zêta s'explique par la présence de groupements carboxylate résiduels sur la surface des particules. Dans le cas de l'Eudragit E100, des particules de taille moyenne autour de 40 μ m ont été obtenues. Les mesures de potentiel zêta ont révélé des valeurs négatives liées à la condensation de groupements hydroxyles à la surface des particules lorsque les mesures sont réalisées en milieu basique. Proche d'un pH=7 et dans un milieu NaCl 1 mM, les particules d'Eudragit E100 ont présenté un potentiel zêta de +24 mV révélant le caractère cationique de leur surface lié à la présence de fonctions ammonium.

En présence de polymères non chargés (le polysaccharide dextran T-40, l'alcool polyvinylique, le Pluronic F68), aucun effet significatif n'a été observé sur la distribution de taille des particules d'Eudragit E100. Des particules de taille moyenne allant de 40-50 μ m ont été obtenues. Ces résultats s'expliquent par le caractère non chargé de ces polymères secondaires qui ne présentent aucune interaction avec les copolymères étudiés. Aussi, aucune modification significative du potentiel zêta n'a été observée. Les particules ont présenté des potentiels zêta autour de -20 mV pour les différents polymères non chargés indépendamment des concentrations étudiées. Les deux copolymères étudiés étant sensibles au pH du milieu, nous n'avons donc pas procédé à une mesure du potentiel zêta en fonction du pH. L'acide polyacrylique, chargé négativement n'a également montré aucune influence significative sur les particules d'Eudragit à faible concentration. Nous avons pu observer pour un ratio w=1,33 que l'acide polyacrylique induit une basification du milieu entrainant la précipitation de l'Eudragit E100. Des particules de taille moyenne (d₅₀) autour de 40 μ m ont là également été obtenues avec un potentiel zêta mesuré à pH neutre de -46,4 mV. Ceci s'explique par le fait que l'acide polyacrylique est chargé négativement. Cette précipitation suite à l'addition du polyélectrolyte secondaire a également été observée dans le cas du polyethylenimine chargé positivement avec des particules de taille moyenne (d₅₀) autour de 30 μ m et un potentiel zêta proche de zéro mesuré à pH=8. Pour finir sur les particules d'Eudragit E100, le polyethylenimine et l'amino-dextran, tous deux chargés positivement n'ont présenté aucun effet aussi bien sur la distribution de taille des particules que sur le potentiel zêta des particules. Ceci s'explique par les forces répulsives liées au fait que ces deux polyélectrolytes tout comme l'Eudragit E100 présentent en solution les mêmes charges.

S'agissant des particules d'Eudragit L100, le dextran T-40 et l'acide polyacrylique n'ont présenté aucune influence significative sur les particules obtenues. Cependant, l'acide polyacrylique à un ratio w= 1,33 semble empêcher la précipitation de l'Eudragit L100 en milieu acide. L'alcool polyvinylique et le Pluronic F68 de leur côté ont entrainé une augmentation de la taille moyenne des particules. En effet, en présence de ces deux polymères secondaires, la taille moyenne des particules est passée de 20 à 60 μ m pour un ratio w de 0 à 1,33. Aussi le potentiel zêta de ces particules s'est révélé proche de zéro lorsque la concentration en alcool polyvinylique ou en Pluronic F68 est augmentée. Ceci est lié à la réduction de la charge de surface au niveau de la surface des particules due à la présence de ces polymères non chargés (effet d'écrantage des charges de surface). L'augmentation de la taille moyenne des particules et l'étalement des distributions de taille quant à elles peuvent s'expliquer par une agrégation induite par un phénomène de déplétion à l'étape de nucléation. Cette augmentation de taille des particules a également été constatée dans le cas de l'amino-dextran. Si à faible

concentration ce dernier n'a présenté aucune influence, nous avons obtenu à une concentration correspondant à un ratio w=1.33 des particules de taille movenne autour de 375 μ m avec un potentiel zêta de +14 mV qui s'explique par l'incorporation de l'amino-dextran qui est un polyélectrolyte chargé positivement dans la structure des particules préparées. L'influence la plus significative a été observée pour l'Eudragit L100 et induite par le polyethylenimine. En effet, en présence de ce polyélectrolyte, des particules d'Eudragit L100 sphériques avec une distribution de taille resserrée autour de 200 nm ont été obtenues pour des rapports wallant de 0.67 à 1.33 dans les conditions de notre étude. Des suspensions stables ont ainsi pu être obtenues avec des particules présentant un potentiel Zêta de +45 mV. Ce potentiel zêta positif découle de la présence probable du polyethylenimine à la surface des particules et s'est avéré suffisant pour prévenir l'agrégation et assurer une bonne stabilité colloïdale. Aussi, le pH final des suspensions se situant dans le domaine de solubilité de l'Eudragit L100 associé au fait que dans ces conditions le polyethylenimine seul ne précipite pas laissent suggérer la formation dans les conditions de notre étude d'un complexe polyélectrolytique ou polyplexe associant l'Eudragit L100 et le polyethylenimine comparables à ceux élaborés par Pei Li et al. par copolymérisation par greffage pour le transport de matériel génétique [8, 9, 10].

Bibliographie

- M.C. Leeden, D. Kashchiev, and G.M. Rosmalen. Effect of additives on nucleation rate, crystal growth rate and induction time in precipitation. *Journal of Crystal Growth*, 130(1):221–232,, May 1993.
- [2] R.-Q. Song and H. Cölfen. Additive controlled crystallization. CrystEngComm, 13(5):1249,, 2011.
- [3] F. Ofridam, N. Lebaz, É. Gagnière, D. Mangin, and A. Elaissari. Effect of secondary polymer on self-precipitation of pH-sensitive polymethylmethacrylate derivatives Eudragit E100 and Eudragit L100. Polym. Adv. Technol., Feb, 2020.
- [4] R.I. Moustafine, T.V. Kabanova, V.A. Kemenova, and G.Van Mooter. Characteristics of interpolyelectrolyte complexes of eudragit E100 with eudragit L100. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 103(1):191–198, March 2005.
- [5] R.I. Mustafin. Interpolymer combinations of chemically complementary grades of Eudragit copolymers : a new direction in the design of peroral solid dosage forms of drug delivery systems with controlled release (review. *Pharm. Chem. J*, 45(5) :285–295, August 2011.

- [6] R.I. Moustafine, A.V. Bukhovets, A.Y. Sitenkov, V.A. Kemenova, P. Rombaut, and G.Van Mooter. Eudragit E PO as a complementary material for designing oral drug delivery systems with controlled release properties : Comparative evaluation of new interpolyelectrolyte complexes with countercharged eudragit L100 copolymers. *Mol. Pharm*, 10(7) :2630–2641, July 2013.
- [7] R.I. Mustafin, A.A. Protasova, G.Van Mooter, and V.A. Kemenova. Diffusion transport in interpolyelectrolyte matrix systems based on chitosan and Eudragit L100. *Pharm. Chem. J*, 39(12) :663–666, December 2005.
- [8] P. Li, J. Zhu, P. Sunintaboon, and F.W. Harris. New route to amphiphilic core shell polymer nanospheres : graft copolymerization of methyl meth- acrylate from water-soluble polymer chains containing amino groups. *Langmuir*, 18(22), 2002.
- [9] M. Feng, D. Lee, and P. Li. Intracellular uptake and release of poly(ethyleneimine)-copoly(methyl methacrylate) nan- oparticle/pDNA complexes for gene delivery. Int. J. Pharm, 311(1), 2006.
- [10] J. Zhu. Amphiphilic CoreShell nanoparticles with poly(ethylenimine) shells as potential gene delivery carriers. *Bioconjug. Chem*, 16(1):139–146, January 2005.

EFFECT OF SECONDARY POLYMER ON SELF-PRECIPITATION OF pH-SENSITIVE POLYMETHYLMETHACRYLATE DERIVATIVES EUDRAGIT E100 AND EUDRAGIT L100

Fabrice Ofridam¹, Noured dine Lebaz¹, Émilie Gagnière^{1 *} , Denis Mangin¹ and Abdelhamid Elaissari¹

¹Univ Lyon, University Claude Bernard Lyon 1, CNRS, LAGEPP UMR 5007, 43 boulevard du 11 novembre 1918, F-69100, Villeurbanne, France

Abstract :

Interpolyelectrolyte complexes or polyplexes can be seen as interesting alternatives in the purpose of active ingredients encapsulation. Working on polymethylmethacrylate derivatives with special focus on controlled oral drug delivery, the influence of charged polyelectrolytes (polyacrylic acid, polyethylenimine, amino-dextran) and non-charged ones (polyvinyl alcohol, dextran 40, Pluronic F68) has been investigated on the precipitation of two pH-sensitive Eudragit polymers namely L100 and E100. Moreover, the possibility of preparing polyplexes involving the two polymethylmethacrylate derivatives with different charged and non-charged secondary polyelectrolytes has been studied. The obtained dispersions have been characterized in terms of mean particle size, size distribution, zeta potential and morphology.

Direct precipitation of Eudragit L100 by medium acidification in a batch process and in presence of polyethylenimine allowed the production of particles with a narrow size distribution. The mean size was around 200 nm. In this case, the zeta potential was found to be +45 mV at pH=7 in 1 mM aqueous NaCl solution and the produced suspension was stable in time since no aggregation and then no sedimentation has been observed. A precipitation pH of 8.16 allows us to suggest the preparation of a polyplex based on Eudragit L100 and polyethylenimine. In contrary, polyvinyl alcohol has shown ability to induce an increase in

^{*.} Correspondence : Emilie Gagnière LAGEPP Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1, bât 308G ESCPE-Lyon, 43 bd du 11 Novembre 1918, Villeurbanne 69622 France, Email : emilie.gagniere@univ-lyon1.fr

particle mean size whereas other polyelectrolytes showed no significant effect.

Moreover, it was observed that polyethylenimine and polyacrylic acid solutions were able to directly induce Eudragit E100 precipitation whereas amino-dextran and non-charged polyelectrolytes showed no effect on its precipitation and on particle size distribution.

Keywords :pH-sensitive polymers, dispersion, precipitation, self-precipitation, polyplex.

4.1 Introduction

Several polymers are nowadays used for the encapsulation of active molecules. This process covers a broad range of applications such as pharmaceutical, food, cosmetic, and textile industries. Among the commonly used coating materials, biodegradable polymers such as polysaccharides (starch, chitosan), proteins (gelatin, bovine serum albumin), polyesters (polylactide (PLA), polylactide-co-glycolide (PLGA) and polycaprolactone (PCL)), and polyether (polyethylene glycol (PEG)) are explored in the literature [1]. Moreover, non-biodegradable stimuli-responsive polymers are largely studied especially the polymethylmethacrylate derivatives [2].

In the pharmaceutical industry, drug encapsulation plays a major role since it increases the bioavailability of drugs [1]. Moreover, this process prevents the active ingredients from degradation and enhances the control and the drug release into specific sites. This is the case for pH-sensitive polymers which are used as drug carriers to prevent the enzymes and gastric fluids action or to reduce the gastrointestinal irritation caused by nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs for example [3, 4].

Polymethylmethacrylate (PMMA) polymers (Eudragit[®]) are employed as drug delivery

systems targeting different specific organs such as stomach, duodenum and colon [5], epithelial cells and their membranes [6], skin surface and hair follicles [7, 8].

In a classical encapsulation process, the active molecules are entrapped in a single polymer matrix. However, polymers combination may be considered in order to confer specific and highly rated properties to the new coating materials that can allow the target of specific sites and sustainable release as well [9, 10]. In the literature, precipitates are obtained by mixing cationic and anionic polymers in aqueous solutions through strong and reversible electrostatic bonds and known as interpolyelectrolyte complexes (IPEC). It is known that the stoichiometry of both components in binary IPEC and the properties of final IPEC depend not only on the nature of the polymers (chemical composition, molecular weight, stereochemistry, charge densities) and their concentration but also on preparation conditions such as the mixing ratio, the order of polymers introduction, the pH of the medium and the ionic strength [9, 11, 12, 13].

The possibility of preparing interesting IPEC involving Eudragit polymers using different cationic and anionic grades have been largely studied; indeed, in vitro experiments highlighted their potential to be used in controlled drug delivery systems [14]. For example, the release of ibuprofen studied as a model drug was significantly delayed for tablets made with IPEC (Eudragit EPO and Eudragit L100-55) as compared with individual copolymers [15]. Moustafine et al. recently reported a novel system composed of two oppositely charged (meth)acrylate copolymers, Eudragit EPO and Eudragit S100, loaded with indomethacin. The use of the resulting IPEC slowed down the release process which makes the system suitable for colon-specific delivery [16].

Moreover, IPEC combining Eudragit polymers with other polyelectrolytes were also explored. Nanoparticles with a methacrylate core and a polyethylenimine shell prepared via graft copolymerization have been synthetized and employed for gene delivery with a higher transfection efficiency and lower toxicity compared to polyethylenimine alone [17, 18]. Polymethylmethacrylate Eudragit E100 in combination with PLGA or PLA using a cationic surfactant (cetyltrimethylammonium bromide, CTAB) have been reported with higher transfection efficiency compared to PLA/CTAB and PLGA/CTAB nanoparticles [19].

Alongside pH-sensitive polymers and enzymatic degradable polymers, polysaccharides (biodegradable, non-toxic and easily available) are substrates for colonic bacteria enzymes. They can be exploited in coating and in colon drug delivery [20], this was the case for dextran (or dextran esters) polymers [21, 22].

Moustafine et al. combined chitosan with Eudragit L100 or Eudragit L100-55 as IPEC and showed a slower release of model drugs such as ibuprofen and diclofenac sodium [23, 24]. The delay was controllable by changing the molecular weight of chitosan in the complexes' composition. Li et al. prepared insulin-loaded nanoparticles with chitosan and Eudragit L100-55 complexes [25]. This system was found to be attractive for the entrapment of hydrophilic polypeptides specifically for oral delivery.

Interpolyelectrolytes involving Eudragit polymers with other polyelectrolytes of polysaccharide group such as sodium alginate have been reported in literature. Moustafine et al. worked on the synthesis of IPEC based on sodium alginate and Eudragit E100 [26] or Eudragit EPO [27]. With Eudragit EPO, the release of diclofenac sodium, used as a model system for colonic drug delivery, was significantly delayed whatever the composition of the polyplex. Sodium alginate and Eudragit E interpolyelectrolyte complex was investigated by Sepúlveda-Rivas et al. who showed its potential as an effective and viable nanocarrier throughout experiments realized with lysozyme enzyme as model drug [28]. They particularly highlighted the impact of variables such as the total charge (sum of positive and negative charges) and the charge ratio (defined as the quotient between positive charges and negative charges) on nanoparticle physicochemical properties. By handling these two parameters, it was possible to control the size and the surface properties of the resulting lysozyme-loaded particles. Another example of polysaccharide used in IPEC synthesis is pectin which forms pectin–Eudragit complexes involving Eudragit RL and Eudragit RS. The capability of pectin–Eudragit RL complex to prevent the release of incorporated drugs has been demonstrated [29, 30].

Arango-Ruiz et al. used combination of two encapsulating polymers during the encapsulation process of curcumin using a supercritical antisolvent technology [31]. They found out that a mixture of Eudragit L100 and Pluronic F127 in presence of poly oxyethylene sorbitan monolaurate (Tween 20) as surfactant leads to spherical micrometric and monodisperse particles. However, any influence of Pluronic F127 on the particle size or shape have been highlighted or discussed even if it was clearly established that the final particles were made of encapsulated dry curcumin extract, Eudragit L100 and Pluronic F127.

Another approach in the synthesis of nanocarriers is the use of polyelectrolyte as emulsifier in the control of the physicochemical properties of drug delivery systems targeting specific sites. Emulsifiers are used to stabilize the formed particles and prevent them from aggregation. Thus, polyvinyl alcohol (PVA) has been used as an emulsifier in the batch precipitation process of Eudragit E100 and Eudragit L100 [32]. No clear effect has been noticed on the particle size at the tested concentrations. In contrast, Seremeta et al. found that Eudragit RS 100 plays the role of surfactant stabilizing polycaprolactone particles and promotes the generation of smaller particles when these two polymers are combined in the preparation of antiretroviral efavirenz-loaded particles by nanoprecipitation method [33].

The aim of the present research work is to study the influence of a secondary polymer

on the direct precipitation of two pH-sensitive methacrylic acid-methyl methacrylate copolymer Eudragit L100 and dimethylaminoethyl methacrylate, butyl methacrylate, and methyl methacrylate tri-copolymer known as Eudragit E100. Due to their pH-sensitivity, their direct precipitation occurs by a simple acidification or basification of the medium [34] and the properties of the obtained dispersions such as the final mean particle size, size distribution, zeta potential and particle morphology are reported. The influence of different non-charged polyelectrolytes (polyvinyl alcohol, dextran 40, Pluronic F68) and charged polyelectrolytes (polyacrylic acid, polyethylenimine, amino-dextran) on the particles' formation and the colloidal properties of the dispersions is presented and discussed.

4.2 Materials and methods

4.2.1 Materials

Eudragit L100 (methacrylic acid-methyl methacrylate copolymer (1 :1)) powder (Mw= 125000 g/mol) and Eudragit E100 (dimethylaminoethyl methacrylate, butyl methacrylate, and methyl methacrylate tri-copolymer with a ratio of 2 :1 :1) pellets (Mw=47000 g/mol) were obtained from Evonik Röhm GmbH (Darmstadt, Germany). Sodium hydroxide was purchased from Sigma Aldrich (Sweden) and hydrochloric acid (35%) from VWR Chemicals (France). Sodium chloride was obtained from Laurylab (Brindas, France). Branched poly-ethylenimine (PEI, Mw=25000 g/mol, Mn~10000) was purchased from Aldrich Chemistry (Germany), polyvinyl alcohol (Mw=200000 g/mol) from Merck KGaA (Darmstadt, Germany) and polyacrylic acid 40% wt. (Mw=30000 g/mol) from Aldrich Chemical Company (Milwaukee, USA). Dextran 40 (Mw=40000 g/mol) was a product of AppliChem GmbH (Darmstadt, Germany) and Pluronic F68 was purchased from Molekula Group (Shaftesbury, Dorset, Great Britain). Amino-dextran was prepared according to Mouaziz et al. [35] and using hexamethylenediamine from Merck (Germany) and Dextran-T40 from Amersham Biosciences (Germany)(Table 4.1).



TABLE 4.1 – Molecular structures of Eudragit L100, E100 and studied secondary polymers.

4.2.2 Methods

Precipitation process

Eudragit[®] L100 and E100 solutions at a concentration of 2,5 g.L⁻¹ were prepared by solubilizing Eudragit L100 powder and E100 pellets in sodium hydroxide and hydrochloric acid 10^{-2} M solutions respectively. The solubilized Eudragit L100 and E100 were precipitated by the addition of either hydrochloric acid solution (in the case of L100) or NaOH solution (for E100). For this purpose, in a typical experiment of Eudragit L100 precipitation, 40 mL of hydrochloric acid solution 10^{-2} M were instantaneously mixed with 40 mL of a mixture composed of 30 mL of Eudragit L100 solution and 10 mL of a solution of polyelectrolyte. For Eudragit E100, the same procedure as for Eudragit L100 was used with precipitation occurring by addition of sodium hydroxide 10^{-2} M solution instead of hydrochloric acid solution. The resulting suspensions were maintained under stirring and were further characterized in terms of final mean particle size, size distribution, zeta potential and particle morphology.

Characterization

Particle Size Distribution (PSD) The hydrodynamic mean particle size and size distribution of the precipitated polymers were determined by Dynamic Light Scattering (DLS) using a Zetasizer Nano ZS (Malvern Instruments, France) in the case of submicron particles and by light diffraction using a Mastersizer 3000 (Malvern Instruments, France) in the case of micrometric sized particles. For diffraction, the measurements were performed in deionized water and DLS measurements were performed in 10^{-3} M sodium chloride deionized water solution.

Zeta potential measurement The zeta potential was deduced from the electrophoretic mobility measurements of all obtained suspensions and was measured using a Zetasizer Nano ZS (from Malvern Instruments, France) at a given pH, salinity and at room temperature. Each value is the average of more than 5 runs. Zeta potential measurements were realized at

resultant suspensions pH if any other information provided.

Particle morphology Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM, FEI QUANTA 250 FEG) was used to determine the surface morphology of the particles. A drop of diluted sample was deposited on a flat steel holder and dried at room temperature and then analyzed under an accelerating voltage of 10 kV.

4.3 Results and discussion

The effect of non-charged polymers (Dextran-T40, polyvinyl alcohol and Pluronic F68), negatively charged polyacrylic acid and positively charged polyethylenimine and aminodextran on Eudragit L100 and Eudragit E100 precipitation are investigated. Different concentrations of the studied polyelectrolytes are tested. The mass ratio polyelectrolyte/Eudragit polymer is identified as "w". Effects on final mean particle size, size distribution, zeta potential and on the particle morphology of the obtained dispersions are discussed. None of the studied second polymer precipitates alone under the investigated experimental conditions.

4.3.1 Precipitation of Eudragit L100 and Eudragit E100

Eudragit L100 and E100 were first solubilized in appropriate pH conditions and then precipitated by changing the pH of the medium in the presence of the second polymer mentioned before. Solubilization conditions were set up in order to have Eudragit solutions with low viscosity since the polymer amount was shown to have an impact on the elaborated particles size. In a previous study, we established the Eudragit L100 and E100 solubilization and precipitation domains and showed that they precipitated exactly under pH values of 6.5 and 5.2 respectively by direct acidification or basification leading to milky-like dispersions with large size distributions. The obtained suspensions with Eudragit L100 exhibited negative zeta potential. This negative value may be attributed to the presence of carboxylate groups on the formed particles. For Eudragit E100, the zeta potential of all obtained dispersions was found to be negative. This negative zeta potential may be attributed to the condensation of excess OH^- ions on the particles surface since the measurements were realized in basic conditions. However, when the pH of the medium is close to pH=7, for instance, the zeta potential was found to be +24 mV revealing the cationic character of the particles surface due to the presence of cationic ammonium functions [34].

4.3.2 Influence of Polysacharrides (Dextran-T40)

The different concentrations of Dextran-T40 tested showed no evident influence on the particle size distribution neither on Eudragit L100 precipitated particles, nor on Eudragit E100 ones. The final mean size of Eudragit L100 particles was around 10 μ m for a weight ratio w of 0.0133, whereas the final mean particle size for other dextran concentrations was established between 15 and 20 μ m. Meanwhile, the final mean size obtained for Eudragit E100 particles was around 40 m whatever the ratio w. The zeta potential of the different samples obtained from these two series of experiments remains the same regardless of the amount of Dextran-T40 (around -11 mV and -22 mV respectively for L100 and E100 samples).

The effect of such non-charged polymer on the final particles size and zeta potential is totally negligible. The used dextran T-40 is a non-charged polymer and has no amphiphilic property. In addition, this polymer has no possible acidic or basic compound. Consequently, the inert polymer has no drastic effect on particle size, size distribution and surface charge density (i.e. zeta potential) of pH-sensitive Eudragit L100 and E100 polymers.

4.3.3 Influence of polyacrylic acid

The effect of polyacrylic acid, a negatively charged polyelectrolyte, on the two Eudragit polymers was investigated. Polyacrylic acid does not appear to have any significant influence on the particle size distribution of both Eudragit L100 and E100 whatever its concentration. For the value w=1.33 (%wt.) corresponding to the largest quantity of polyacrylic acid tested, there was no precipitation of Eudragit L100. Thus, a high polyacrylic acid amount seems to avoid Eudragit L100 precipitation. In contrary, for the same value of w, Eudragit E100 precipitated directly with no need to add sodium hydroxide solution to the formulation. The final pH of the suspension was 6.76 which corresponds to the precipitation domain of Eudragit E100 [34]. This precipitation seems to be due to the medium basification induced by the polyacrylic acid solution. Resulting particles exhibit a highly negative zeta potential (-46.4 mV) measured at pH=7.

It is worth noting that the amount of polyacrylic acid does not have any significant impact on the zeta potential of the precipitated Eudragit L100 particles (-12 mV for w values of 0,133 and 0,0133 %wt.). However, for Eudragit E100 dispersions, an increase of the zeta potential in absolute value is noticed with the increase of the amount of polyacrylic acid (from -24 mV to -46.4 mV for w values respectively from 0 to 1.33 %wt.). This is explained by the increase of surface charges density by the presence of the charged polymer.

4.3.4 Influence of polyvinyl alcohol

Figure 4.1 shows the particle size distribution of the precipitated Eudragit under different concentrations of PVA. It clearly appears that the presence of polyvinyl alcohol affects the mean size of Eudragit L100 particles. Thus, the mean size of Eudragit L100 particles increases with the amount of PVA. For the highest amount of PVA, the mean size is around 60 μ m, whereas without PVA this mean size is around 20 μ m. These results are in concordance with observations realized by Sheibat-Othman et al. [32] who noticed that smallest Eudragit L100 particles are obtained with smallest PVA amount used as emulsifier.

By increasing the amount of PVA, it was found that the zeta potential of the particles decreases in absolute value from -11 to -1.6 mV (for w values from 0.0133 to 1.33 %wt.).

The zeta potential measured for the highest concentration of PVA is close to zero, which is related to the reduction of surface charges by the presence of the non-charged polymer (i.e screening effect). Indeed, PVA is a non-charged polymer that seems to not interact with Eudragit L100. Therefore, the increase in Eudragit L100 particle mean size observed with the amount of PVA could be explained by the aggregation phenomenon induced by depletion during the nucleation step. Particles aggregation was confirmed by observations realized on resulting samples using optical microscope. The colloidal stability of the dispersions is thus determined by a balance between repulsive electrostatic forces and the particles aggregation induced by depletion.

However, for Eudragit E100, no significant change in particle size was observed as the mean size of the formed particles remains around 40-50 μ m and the zeta potential was not affected (around 20 mV). This can be explained by the dominance of repulsive electrostatic forces between particles induced by the high cationic character of Eudragit E100.



FIGURE 4.1 – Volume-based hydrodynamic particle size distribution of particle formed in presence of PVA as a function of w ratio.

4.3.5 Influence of Pluronic F68

The effect of the non-charged surfactant polyoxyethylene-polyoxypropylene block copolymer (Pluronic PF68) on Eudragit L100 and Eudragit E100 precipitation was investigated. As shown in Figure 4.2, similar tendency as for PVA was observed in the presence of Pluronic PF68. Basically, the increase in PF68 amount leads to an increase in the mean hydrodynamic size of precipitated Eudragit L100 particles. In fact, the mean size increases from around 15 μ m to 60 μ m when the ratio w increases from 0 to 1.33 (%wt.). Moreover, the zeta potential tends to zero with the increasing amount of PF68.



FIGURE 4.2 – Volume-based hydrodynamic particle size distribution of particle formed in presence of Pluronic PF68 as a function of w ratio.

As for PVA, these values are related to the reduction of surface charges by the presence of the non-charged polymer which induces screening effect of surface charges or the adsorbed PF68 amount leads to shift in the shear plan position far from the surface leading to low zeta potential in absolute value. As described for PVA before, aggregation phenomenon can explain this increase in mean particle size. However, for Eudragit E100, no significant change in the particle mean hydrodynamic size was noticed with unvaried value of the zeta potential (around 25 mV). This can be attributed to the high polyelectrolyte character of E100 compared to L100. In fact, E100 is more charged and leads to low particle size compared to L100. The observed negative zeta potential can be attributed to hydroxyl groups condensation surrounding the particles. Similar negative zeta potential has been observed in the case of both amine and amidine containing polystyrene particles as reported by Ganachaud et al. [36].

4.3.6 Influence of Polyethylenimine (PEI)

The effect of the positively charged polyethylenimine (PEI) on precipitation of both Eudragit L100 and E100 was investigated according to the experimental conditions reported in Table 4.2. As it can be noticed from Figure 4.3, PEI strongly impacts the size distribution of the precipitated Eudragit L100 particles for w=1.33 (%wt.). For this value of w, a stable suspension was obtained since the precipitated particles do not aggregate and consequently do not sediment. The resulting suspension showed a narrow size distribution around 200 nm and SEM images (Figure 4.4) showed a perfect spherical morphology and individual particles. The zeta potential of the particles measured at pH=7 was found to be highly positive (+45 mV) which ensures the good colloidal stability of the elaborated particles and reflects also the presence of PEI on the particles surface. The obtained particles are comparable in size with PMMA-PEI core-shell particles prepared by Pei Li's team [17, 18, 37] using graft copolymerization process for gene delivery. In fact, they obtained PMMA-PEI core-shell monodispersed particles (172±7 nm), spherically shaped with a highly positive zeta potential (50.3±2.6 mV).

More generally for Eudragit L100 dispersions, an increase of the zeta potential can be noticed with the increase of the amount of PEI. It can be suggested that PEI which is a positively charged polyelectrolyte may coprecipitate with Eudragit L100 and may also recover the Eudragit particles conferring them enough surface charges to avoid their aggregation.

Runs		[PEI] (g/l)	w %wt.	Final pH	Zeta potential (mV)
L100					
		1.25	1.33	8.16	+45.3
		0.125	0.133	2.97	+30.9
		0.0125	0.0133	2.78	-2.81
		0	0	2.84	-6.03
E100				-	
	*	1.25	1.33	8.29	4.18
		0.125	0.133	10.36	1.69
		0.0125	0.0133	10.55	-17.4
		0	0	10.36	-24

TABLE 4.2 – Precipitation of Eudragit L100 and E100 in presence of Polyethylenimine (PEI). *Precipitation occurs directly with PEI solution without NaOH 10^{-2} M solution

Thus, PEI seems to be part of the resulting particles under the investigated conditions. This hypothesis is confirmed by the final pH of the suspension. Indeed, the resulting suspension for w=1.33 (%wt.) exhibits a pH value of 8.16, corresponding to the solubility domain of Eudragit L100. A previous experiment has shown that the PEI alone did not precipitate under the investigated experimental conditions.

Thus, the presence of PEI could modify the precipitation domain of Eudragit L100 leading to the preparation of particles involving Eudragit L100 and PEI. It can be suggested that an interpolyelectrolyte complex (IPEC) based on Eudragit L100 and PEI have then been prepared under a dispersed form.

When reducing the w value from 1.33 to 0.133 (%wt.), a highly polydisperse dispersion was obtained and for w value higher than 1.33 (%wt.) (data not shown here), a gel-like deposit was obtained in the precipitation medium. The minimal w value needed to ensure the preparation of stable dispersions with Eudragit L100 and PEI interpolyelectrolyte polyplex was then identified between 0.33 and 0.67 (%wt.) as it is shown by Dynamic Light Scattering measurements presented on Figure 4.5.



FIGURE 4.3 – Volume-based hydrodynamic particle size distribution of particle formed in presence of polyethylenimine (PEI) as a function of w ratio.



FIGURE 4.4 – SEM images of precipitated Eudragit particles in presence of polyethylenimine for $w\!=\!1.33$

For the experiment performed at w=1.33 (%wt.), polyethylenimine induces Eudragit E100 precipitation without adding a sodium hydroxide solution to the formulation, as above described for polyacrylic acid. The final pH of the suspension was 8.29, which corresponds to



FIGURE 4.5 – Hydrodynamic particle size distribution of IPEC involving Eudragit L100 and polyethylenimine (PEI) measured by DLS as a function of w ratio

the normal precipitation domain of Eudragit E100 [34]. The most likely hypothesis is that, as for polyacrylic acid, polyethylenimine solution (1%) led to basification of the medium and precipitation of Eudragit E100 according to its precipitation domain regardless to pH. In addition, since Eudragit E100 and PEI are both positively charged polyelectrolytes, IPEC formation could not occur in such conditions. Resulting particles present a zeta potential close to zero (+4.18 mV) measured at pH=8. This zeta potential value is probably due to the presence of PEI at the particles surface.

Regarding the effect of PEI on Eudragit E100 precipitation, it was found to be negligible as expected. This can be attributed to the repulsive electrostatic interactions between both polymers and consequently no direct effect on Eudragit E100 precipitation. The presence of PEI in the precipitation medium does not seem to induce any depletion phenomenon since no effect on particles size, size distribution and colloidal stability has been revealed.

Regarding the measured zeta potential, it is worth mentioning that, the reported zeta potential values are not measured in the same conditions in terms of pH. The presence of free PEI in the medium affects the salinity by increasing its value and consequently, the zeta potential decreases in absolute value as expected theoretically.

4.3.7 Influence of amino-dextran (AMD)

As well known, polysaccharides may be involved in hydrogen binding when mixed with charged or potentially ionizable water soluble polymers. Then, the effect of amino dextran, which is a cationic polyelectrolyte on the precipitation of Eudragit L100 and Eudragit E100 was separately investigated. Surprisingly, amino-dextran seems to have no influence on the precipitated Eudragit L100 for w values of 0.133 and 0.0133 (%wt.). However, for a value of 1.33 (%wt.), large particles (around 375 μ m) and large polydispersity were pointed out by light diffraction measurements (data not shown). The observed positive zeta potential can be attributed to the cationic character of the formed objects. This can be attributed to a slight incorporation of amino dextran on the particles surface. Indeed, an increase of the zeta potential value was observed (from -6 mV to +14 mV when increasing the AMD amount (from w values of 0 to 1.33 %wt.). Regarding the effect of amino dextran on the precipitation of Eudragit E100, it was found to be totally marginal even though an increase of the zeta potential values was observed (from -24 mV at w=0 to +14 mV at w=1.33 %wt.). As for Eudragit E100/PEI, similar observations and interpretations are valid here for Eudragit E100/amino-dextran system.

4.4 Conclusion

In this work, the influence of various secondary polymers on the precipitation of Eudragit L100 and E100 was investigated. The effect of six selected non-charged (polyvinyl alcohol, dextran 40, Pluronic F68) and charged (negatively charged polyacrylic acid and positively charged polyethylenimine, amino-dextran) polymers is reported. Various trends can be deduced from the obtained results : almost no effect of non-charged polymers has been noticed which explains that these polymers do not act as stabilizing agent during the particles nucleation step and do not induce any depletion phenomenon which may affect the colloidal stability of the formed dispersions from Eudragit E100. Regarding the Eudragit L100, whatever the secondary polymer amount, dextran T-40 and polyacrylic acid have no influence on the size distribution of the precipitated particles. Whereas, in presence of PVA and Pluronic F68, an increase in the particle mean size was observed due to aggregation phenomenon. Concerning the use of a secondary polymer of the same charge as the main polymer, no effect has been observed and even no depletion phenomenon has been revealed. Regarding the oppositely charged polymers, the size, size distribution and zeta potential have been affected which explains the attractive electrostatic interactions involved in the nucleation process or even after particles formation.

Interestingly, the addition of highly positively charged electrolytes showed interesting results. In fact, polyethylenimine (PEI) was found to allow the preparation of Eudragit L100 dispersion of 200 nm hydrodynamic mean size, spherically shaped with a narrow size distribution as pointed out by SEM images. Surprisingly, opposite systems such as polyacrylic acid with Eudragit E100 do not lead to expected stable dispersions.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- [1] C.J.Martínez Rivas. Nanoprecipitation process : From encapsulation to drug delivery. Int. J. Pharm, 532(1) :66–81,, October 2017.
- [2] Ch N. Patra, R. Priya, S. Swain, G.Kumar Jena, K.C. Panigrahi, and D. Ghose. Pharmaceutical significance of eudragit : A review. *Future J. Pharm. Sci*, 3(1) :33–45, June 2017.
- [3] M. Cetin, A. Atila, and Y. Kadioglu. Formulation and in vitro characterization of Eudragit® L100 and Eudragit® 1100-plga nanoparticles containing diclofenac sodium. AAPS PharmSci-Tech, 11(3) :1250–1256, September 2010.
- [4] Z.-Z. Piao, M.-K. Lee, and B.-J. Lee. Colonic release and reduced intestinal tissue damage of coated tablets containing naproxen inclusion complex. Int. J. Pharm, 350(1-2) :205-211,, February 2008.
- [5] S. Thakral, N.K. Thakral, and D.K. Majumdar. Eudragit (R) : a technology evaluation. *Expert* Opin. Drug Deliv, 10(1) :131–149, January 2013.
- [6] G. Doerdelmann, D. Kozlova, and M. Epple. A pH-sensitive poly(methyl methacrylate) copolymer for efficient drug and gene delivery across the cell membrane. *Journal of Materials Chemistry B : Materials for Biology and Medicine*, 2(41) :7123–7131, 2014.
- [7] F.F. Sahle, C. Gerecke, B. Kleuser, and R. Bodmeier. Formulation and comparative in vitro evaluation of various dexamethasone-loaded pH-sensitive polymeric nanoparticles intended for dermal applications. *Int. J. Pharm*, 516(1):21–31, January 2017.
- [8] F.F. Sahle, B. Balzus, C. Gerecke, B. Kleuser, and R. Bodmeier. Formulation and in vitro evaluation of polymeric enteric nanoparticles as dermal carriers with pH-dependent targeting potential. *Eur. J. Pharm. Sci*, 92 :98–109, September 2016.
- [9] H. Fukuda and Y. Kikuchi. Polyelectrolyte complexes of sodium carboxymethylcellulose with chitosan. *Makromol. Chem*, 180(6) :1631–1633, 1979.
- [10] R.I. Mustafin. Interpolymer combinations of chemically complementary grades of Eudragit copolymers : a new direction in the design of peroral solid dosage forms of drug delivery systems with controlled release (review. *Pharm. Chem. J*, 45(5) :285,, September 2011.
- [11] V.A. Kabanov. THE COOPERATIVE INTERACTIONS OF COMPLEMENTARY SYNTHE-TIC MACROMOLECULES IN SOLUTIONS. Butterworth-Heinemann, 1973. Pages : 121–145.
- [12] A.B. Zezin and V.B. Rogacheva. Polyelectrolyte complexes. Advanced Chemical and Physical Polymers and Chemicals, (10) :3–30, 1973.
- [13] V.A. Kabanov, A.B. Zezin, V.B. Rogacheva, N.V. Grishina, E.J. Goethals, and M.Van Velde. Properties of polyelectrolyte complexes containing poly (N-tert-butylaziridine. *Die Makromo-lekulare Chemie : Macromolecular Chemistry and Physics*, 5(187) :1151–1158, 1986.
- [14] R.I. Moustafine, A.V. Bukhovets, A.Y. Sitenkov, V.A. Kemenova, P. Rombaut, and G.Van Mooter. Eudragit E PO as a complementary material for designing oral drug delivery systems with controlled release properties : Comparative evaluation of new interpolyelectrolyte complexes with countercharged eudragit L100 copolymers. *Mol. Pharm*, 10(7) :2630–2641, July 2013.
- [15] R.I. Moustafine, I.M. Zaharov, and V.A. Kemenova. Physicochemical characterization and drug release properties of Eudragit (R) E PO/Eudragit (R) L 100-55 interpolyelectrolyte complexes. *Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm*, 63(1) :26–36, May 2006.

- [16] R.I. Moustafine. Indomethacin-containing interpolyelectrolyte complexes based on Eudragit® E PO/S 100 copolymers as a novel drug delivery system. Int. J. Pharm, 524(1-2) :121-133,, May 2017.
- [17] M. Feng, D. Lee, and P. Li. Intracellular uptake and release of poly(ethyleneimine)-copoly(methyl methacrylate) nanoparticle/pDNA complexes for gene delivery. Int. J. Pharm, 311(1):209–214,, March 2006.
- [18] P. Li, J. Zhu, P. Sunintaboon, and F.W. Harris. New route to amphiphilic CoreShell polymer nanospheres : Graft copolymerization of methyl methacrylate from water-soluble polymer chains containing amino groups. *Langmuir*, 18(22) :8641–8646, October 2002.
- [19] A. Basarkar and J. Singh. Nanoparticulate systems for polynucleotide delivery. Int. J. Nanomedicine, 2(3):353–360, September 2007.
- [20] R.K. Shukla and A. Tiwari. Carbohydrate polymers : Applications and recent advances in delivering drugs to the colon. *Carbohydr. Polym*, 88(2) :399–416, 2012.
- [21] A. Maroni, M.D.Del Curto, L. Zema, A. Foppoli, and A. Gazzaniga. Film coatings for oral colon delivery. Int. J. Pharm, 457(2):372–394, 2013.
- [22] G. Rai, A.K. Yadav, N.K. Jain, and G.P. Agrawal. Eudragit-coated dextran microspheres of 5-fluorouracil for site-specific delivery to colon. *Drug Delivery*, 23(1):328–337, January 2016.
- [23] R.I. Moustafine, E.B. Margulis, L.F. Sibgatullina, V.A. Kemenova, and G.Van Mooter. Comparative evaluation of interpolyelectrolyte complexes of chitosan with Eudragit L100 and Eudragit L100-55 as potential carriers for oral controlled drug delivery. *Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm. Off.* J. Arbeitsgemeinschaft Pharm. Verfahrenstechnik EV, 70(1) :215–225, September 2008.
- [24] R. Mustafin, A. Protasova, G. Mooter, and V. Kemenova. Diffusion transport in interpolyelectrolyte matrix systems based on chitosan and Eudragit L100. *Pharm. Chem. J*, 39(12):663–666, December 2005.
- [25] M.-G. Li, W.-L. Lu, and J.-C. Wang. Preparation and characterization of insulin nanoparticles employing chitosan and poly(methylmethacrylate/methylmethacrylic acid) copolymer. doi/10.1166/jnn.2006.411.
- [26] R.I. Moustafine, V.A. Kemenova, and G.Van Mooter. Characteristics of interpolyelectrolyte complexes of Eudragit E 100 with sodium alginate. Int. J. Pharm, 294(1-2) :113–120,, April 2005.
- [27] R.I. Moustafine, A.R. Salachova, E.S. Frolova, V.A. Kemenova, and G.Van Mooter. Interpolyelectrolyte complexes of Eudragit E PO with sodium alginate as potential carriers for colonic drug delivery : monitoring of structural transformation and composition changes during swellability and release evaluating. *Drug Dev. Ind. Pharm*, 35(12) :1439–1451, December 2009.
- [28] S. Sepúlveda-Rivas, H. Fritz, C. Valenzuela, C. Santiviago, and J. Morales. Development of novel EE/Alginate polyelectrolyte complex nanoparticles for lysozyme delivery : Physicochemical properties and in vitro safety. *Pharmaceutics*, 11:103, March 2019.
- [29] L. Liu, M.L. Fishman, J. Kost, and K.B. Hicks. Pectin-based systems for colon-specific drug delivery via oral route. *Biomaterials*, 24(19):3333–3343, August 2003.
- [30] R. Semdé, K. Amighi, D. Pierre, M.J. Devleeschouwer, and A.J. Moës. Leaching of pectin from mixed pectin/insoluble polymer films intended for colonic drug delivery. *Int. J. Pharm*, 174(1):233-241,, November 1998.

- [31] Á. Arango-Ruiz, Á. Martin, M.J. Cosero, C. Jiménez, and J. Londoño. Encapsulation of curcumin using supercritical antisolvent (SAS) technology to improve its stability and solubility in water. *Food Chemistry*, 258 :156–163, August 2018.
- [32] N. Sheibat-Othman, T. Burne, C. Charcosset, and H. Fessi. Preparation of pH-sensitive particles by membrane contactor. *Colloids Surf. Physicochem. Eng. Asp*, 315(1):13–22, February 2008.
- [33] K.P. Seremeta, D.A. Chiappetta, and A. Sosnik. Poly(-caprolactone), Eudragit® RS 100 and poly(-caprolactone)/Eudragit® RS 100 blend submicron particles for the sustained release of the antiretroviral efavirenz. *Colloids Surf. B Biointerfaces*, 102 :441–449,, February 2013.
- [34] C. Sester, F. Ofridam, N. Lebaz, E. Gagnière, D. Mangin, and A. Elaissari. pH-Sensitive methacrylic acid-methyl methacrylate copolymer Eudragit L100 and dimethylaminoethyl methacrylate, butyl methacrylate, and methyl methacrylate tri-copolymer Eudragit E100. *Polym. Adv. Technol*, October 2019.
- [35] H. Mouaziz, R. Veyret, A. Theretz, F. Ginot, and A. Elaissari. Aminodextran Containing Magnetite Nanoparticles for Molecular Biology Applications : Preparation and Evaluation. J. Biomed. Nanotechnol, 5(2) :172–181, April 2009.
- [36] F. Ganachaud, A. Elaïssari, C. Pichot, A. Laayoun, and P. Cros. Adsorption of single-stranded DNA fragments onto cationic aminated latex particles. *Langmuir*, 13(4):701–707, February 1997.
- [37] J. Zhu. Amphiphilic CoreShell nanoparticles with poly(ethylenimine) shells as potential gene delivery carriers. *Bioconjug. Chem*, 16(1):139–146, January 2005.

Chapitre 5

INTERACTIONS ET COMPLEXATION DES DERIVES DE POLYMETHACRYLATES EUDRAGIT E100 ET L100 AVEC DES TENSIOACTIFS EN SOLUTION AQUEUSE

Étude publiée sous forme d'article de recherche dans *Polymers for Advanced Technologies*, vol. 32, no. 1, pp. 379–390, 2021, doi : 10.1002/pat.5093.
En solution aqueuse, les polyélectrolytes peuvent présenter des interactions avec les tensioactifs et peuvent conduire à la formation de complexes polymères-tensioactifs [1, 2, 3] présentant un certain nombre d'applications dans des domaines tels que la fabrication des détergents [4, 5], l'industrie cosmétique [6], l'industrie pharmaceutique [7], l'industrie pétrolière [8] etc. C'est dans ce sens que s'inscrit la troisième partie de notre travail expérimental. Elle traite en effet des interactions Eudragit-tensioactifs et il est question d'étudier la possibilité de développer un nouveau procédé et produire ainsi une nouvelle génération de particules [9]. Nous avons à cet effet procédé à l'étude des interactions pouvant avoir lieu entre les Eudragit E100 et L100 d'une part et différents tensioactifs d'autres parts. Les différentes catégories de tensioactifs ont été explorées. Nous avons donc procédé à cette étude avec un tensioactif non-ionique (le polyethylene glycol tert-octyl phenyl ether ou Triton X-100), un tensioactif zwitterionique (le 3-(N, N-Dimethyl myristyl ammonio) propane sulfonate ou SB3-14), un tensioactif anionique (Dodécyl Sulfate de Sodium ou SDS) et un tensioactif cationique (le Bromure de Cetyl Triméthyl Ammonium ou CTAB). L'influence de la concentration en tensioactif, du pH et de la salinité sur la solubilisation et la précipitation des complexes Eudragit-tensioactif est étudiée. Les dispersions obtenues suite à des séparations de phases ont été caractérisées en termes de distribution de taille de particules et de potentiel zêta.

Les Eudragit E100 et L100 sont d'abord solubilisés respectivement dans de l'acide chlorhydrique et dans la soude pour des pH de solubilisation respectifs de 2,5 et 7 sur la base des résultats de notre première étude. Les solutions de tensioactifs sont préparées à ces deux valeurs de pH et à différentes concentrations et mélangées ensuite aux solutions d'Eudragit de sorte que toute séparation de phase ne soit pas imputable à une modification du pH du milieu. Des concentrations autour de la concentration micellaire critique (CMC) des tensioactifs sont étudiées. Dans un second temps, différents pH (gamme de pH allant de 0 à 2,5 pour l'Eudragit E100 et de 7 à 14 pour l'Eudragit L100) et différentes concentrations en sel ont été explorés (0 à 1000 mM). Comme pour les études précédentes, la distribution de taille des particules a été obtenue par diffusion dynamique de la lumière pour les dispersions submicroniques et par diffraction de la lumière pour les dispersions micrométriques. Le potentiel zêta des particules préparées pour les différentes dispersions obtenues a été mesuré pour une valeur de salinité et de pH donnée, les deux copolymères étudiés étant sensibles au pH du milieu.

Le tensioactif non ionique Triton X-100 n'a montré aucun effet sur les Eudragit E100 et L100 en solution pour des concentrations allant de 0,1 à 5 mM (17-30 fois la valeur de la CMC) et pour les pH étudiés (pH= 0 à 2,5 pour E100 et pH =7 à 14 pour L100). Ceci s'explique par l'absence totale d'interactions entre les deux copolymères solubilisés et le Triton X-100 non ionique et non chargé en solution. Un peu plus surprenant, cette absence d'interaction a également été observée avec le SB3-14, tensioactif zwitterionique pour des concentrations allant de 0,1 à 50 mM (125 à 500 fois la valeur de la CMC). Les tensioactifs zwitterioniques ou amphotères étant chargés à la fois positivement et négativement, on aurait pu s'attendre à la formation de complexes menant à une séparation de phase avec les deux copolymères. L'absence d'interaction entre 0,1 et 50 mM s'explique par le fait que les charges opposées de ces molécules de tensioactifs se neutralisent permettant ainsi de garder les deux copolymères à l'état soluble. Toutefois en augmentant considérablement la concentration en SB3-14 (100 mM soit 250 à 1000 fois la CMC), on a pu constater comme décrit dans la littérature pour les systèmes polycation-tensioactif qu'une progressive séparation de phase se produisait pour le système Eudragit E100/SB3-14.

S'agissant des tensioactifs ioniques, ceux présentant des charges contraires aux polyélectrolytes sont les plus à même de conduire à la formation de complexes polyélectrolyte-tensioactif et à une séparation de phase. Ceci est lié à l'attraction électrostatique entre charges opposées et à l'effet d'écrantage de charges qui réduisent la solubilité du polyélectrolyte. Ainsi des dispersions résultant de la précipitation ont été obtenues pour les systèmes Eudragit E100/SDS et Eudragit L100/CTAB.

Pour le premier système Eudragit E100/SDS à pH=2,5; une séparation de phase s'opère pour un rapport de charges polymère/tensioactif compris entre 1,25 (4 mM SDS) et 2,5 (8 mM SDS) et les particules préparées sont submicroniques. Nous avons pu constater qu'à l'intérieur du domaine de précipitation, la taille moyenne des particules augmente pour atteindre une valeur maximale et ensuite diminue ($\simeq 40$ nm à 4 mM pour atteindre 600 nm vers 6 mM et redescendre à $\simeq 10$ nm à 8 mM). Le potentiel zêta des particules évolue de -26 à -40 mV (mesuré à pH=3) pour une concentration en SDS allant de 5 à 7 mM suffisant pour assurer une stabilité colloïdale aux dispersions. Au-delà de 8 mM (valeur moyenne de la CMC), nous avons observé une re-solubilisation des complexes due aux interactions avec les micelles qui la favorisent. L'effet de la salinité a été étudié pour des concentrations en NaCl allant de 0 à 1000 mM. Si en dessous de 50 mM, aucune influence significative de la concentration en NaCl n'a été notée, des particules de grande taille (voire des agrégats) ont été obtenues pour des concentrations allant de 100 à 1000 mM. Nous avons également pu voir qu'en travaillant dans des conditions plus acides (pH de 0 à 2,5); cela avait le même effet que l'augmentation de la salinité. En effet, nous avons noté une augmentation de la taille des particules avec un domaine de précipitation élargi (3 à 15 mM et 3 à 25 mM respectivement à pH=1 et 0).

Pour le second système Eudragit L100/CTAB et à pH=7, la séparation de phase a lieu à partir d'une concentration en CTAB de 4,5 mM (5 fois la CMC) et un rapport de charges polyélectrolyte/tensioactif de 3,5 environ. Le domaine de précipitation s'étend de 4,5 à 8 mM (rapport de charges polymère/tensioactif allant de 2,5 à 3,5). Il est important de faire ressortir ici que la séparation de phase est contrôlée par le régime micellaire contrairement à ce qui a été observé dans le cas du système Eudragit E100/SDS. Aussi à l'intérieur du domaine de précipitation, la concentration en CTAB n'impacte pas la taille des particules qui sont dans l'ensemble submicroniques (taille moyenne en nombre autour de 500 nm). Nous avons noté une évolution du potentiel zêta de -26 à +20 mV (mesuré à pH=7) pour une concentration en CTAB allant de 4,5 à 6 mM, ce qui montre que le tensioactif participe bien à la structure des particules obtenues. Au-delà de 8 mM, la concentration en CTAB devient suffisante pour favoriser la re-solubilisation des complexes plutôt que la séparation de phase. L'effet de la salinité a été étudié pour des concentrations en NaCl allant de 0 à 1000 mM. A de faibles concentrations en NaCl (0 à 10 mM), aucun effet significatif n'a été observé sur les particules d'Eudragit L100/CTAB. Autour de 50 mM, nous avons observé un phénomène d'agrégation des particules. De plus, pour des concentrations en NaCl supérieures à 50 mM, aucune séparation de phase ne s'est opérée. Ceci peut être lié à un écrantage des interactions électrostatiques attractives et à une possible réduction de la CMC du CTAB conduisant à une possible modification de l'intervalle de précipitation en raison de la présence d'une très grande quantité de sel. En opérant à des pH plus basiques pour l'Eudragit L100, des agrégats de particules sont obtenus. L'effet observé est le même que ce que nous avons obtenu pour une concentration en sel de 50 mM. Cette observation serait donc due à l'augmentation de la force ionique. Par ailleurs, un léger élargissement du domaine de précipitation a été observé (4 à 10 mM aux pH 13 et 14).

Bibliographie

- [1] N. Khan and B. Brettmann. Intermolecular interactions in polyelectrolyte and surfactant complexes in solution. *Polymers*, 11(1):51, December 2018.
- [2] L. Chiappisi, I. Hoffmann, and M. Gradzielski. Complexes of oppositely charged polyelectrolytes and surfactants – recent developments in the field of biologically derived polyelectrolytes. *Soft Matter*, 9(15):3896, 2013.
- [3] B. Lindman, F. Antunes, S. Aidarova, M. Miguel, and T. Nylander. Polyelectrolyte-surfactant association—from fundamentals to applications. *Colloid J*, 76(5):585–594, September 2014.
- [4] E.D. Goddard. Polymer/surfactant interaction—its relevance to detergent systems. J. Am. Oil Chem. Soc, 71(1):1–16, 1994.
- [5] P.S. Leung and E.D. Goddard. Gels from dilute polymer/surfactant solutions. *Langmuir*, 7(3):608–609,, 1991.
- [6] R. Bradbury, J. Penfold, R.K. Thomas, I.M. Tucker, J.T. Petkov, and C. Jones. Manipulating perfume delivery to the interface using polymer–surfactant interactions. J. Colloid Interface Sci, 466 :220–226, 2016.

- [7] K.T. Oh, T.K. Bronich, L. Bromberg, T.A. Hatton, and A.V. Kabanov. Block ionomer complexes as prospective nanocontainers for drug delivery. *Journal of Controlled Release*, 115(1):9–17, 2006.
- [8] P. Zhang, P.-Y. Zheng, F.-Y. Zhao, Q.-F. An, and C.-J. Gao. Preparation and pervaporation characteristics of novel ethanol permselective polyelectrolyte–surfactant complex membranes. *RSC Adv*, 5(78) :63545–63552, 2015.
- [9] F. Ofridam, N. Lebaz, A. Elaissari, É. Gagnière, and D. Mangin. Polymethylmethacrylate derivatives Eudragit E100 and L100 : Interactions and complexation with surfactants. *Polymers for Advanced Technologies*, 32 :379–390, 2021.

POLYMETHACRYLATE DERIVATIVES EUDRAGIT E100 AND L100 : INTERACTIONS AND COMPLEXATION WITH SURFACTANT

Fabrice Ofridam¹, Noured dine Lebaz¹, Émilie Gagnière^{1 *} , Denis Mangin¹ and Abdelhamid Elaissari¹

¹Univ Lyon, University Claude Bernard Lyon 1, CNRS, LAGEPP UMR 5007, 43 boulevard du 11 novembre 1918, F-69100, Villeurbanne, France

Abstract :

Precipitation or coprecipitation of polyelectrolytes has been largely investigated. However, the precipitation of polyelectrolytes via addition of charged and non-charged surfactants has not been systematically studied and reported. Consequently, the aim of this work is to investigate the effect of different surfactants (anionic, cationic, non-charged and zwitterionic) on the precipitation of cationic and anionic polymethyl methacrylate polymers (Eudragit). The surfactants effect has been investigated as a function of their concentration. Special attention has been dedicated to the CMC range and to the colloidal characterization of the formed dispersions. Moreover, the effect of salt (NaCl) and pH was also addressed. It is pointed out that non-ionic and zwitterionic surfactants do not interact with charged Eudragit E100 and L100. For oppositely charged Eudragit E100/SDS and Eudragit L100/CTAB, precipitation occurs, and the obtained dispersions have been characterized in terms of particle size distribution and zeta potential. It was established that the binding of SDS molecules to Eudragit E100 polymer chains is made through the negative charges of the surfactant heads under the CMC value whereas binding of CTAB to Eudragit L100 chains is made at a CTAB concentration 5 times above its CMC. For Eudragit E100/SDS system, a more acidic medium induces aggregation. A same result was observed for the Eudragit L100/CTAB at a more basic pH. Moreover, it was observed that increasing salt concentration (higher than 100 mM) led to aggregation as generally observed for polycations/anionic surfactant systems.

^{*.} Correspondence : Emilie Gagnière LAGEPP Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1, bât 308G ESCPE-Lyon, 43 bd du 11 Novembre 1918, Villeurbanne 69622 France, Email : emilie.gagniere@univ-lyon1.fr

Keywords: Polyelectrolyte, polyelectrolyte-surfactant complexes, precipitation, pH- sensitive polymers, Eudragit.

5.1 Introduction

Polymers are nowadays used in various fields and are formulated in different ways according to the intended application. In fact, polymers find application in automotive and transport [1], electricity and electronics [2], building and civil engineering [3], cosmetics and fashion industry [4, 5], packaging and food engineering [6, 7, 8], medicine and health [9, 10] etc. For the latter application domain, the preparation of polymeric matrices as therapeutic vectors in the pharmaceutical industry is mostly based on precipitation methods using organic solvents [11]. Polymers can also be precipitated from aqueous medium in uncharged state with the risk of collapse associated to the structure of the polymer chains [12, 13].

Precipitation or coprecipitation of polyelectrolytes has been largely investigated. This is the case for a well-known class of polymers referred to as smart polymers which are sensitive to external stimuli such as pH, ionic strength, temperature, light, mechanical stress, electric and magnetic fields and ultrasounds [14]. These polymers react to surrounding environmental conditions and can be soluble/insoluble depending on the abovementioned stimuli and their intensity [15]. Precipitation/solubilization property of pH-sensitive polymers for instance finds application in drug delivery [16]. Another way of using polymers in drug delivery is through polyelectrolytes complexes (PECs). PECs are prepared by mixing cationic and anionic polymers in aqueous solutions with strong and reversible electrostatic interactions, conferring to the new elaborated coating material some specific properties [17]. Moreover, advances in drug delivery systems and polymer science have led to the development of another type of complexes known as polymer-surfactant complexes. In fact, polyelectrolyte-surfactant complexes (PESCs) find application not only in pharmaceutical formulations [18] but also in detergency [19], cosmetics [20], wastewater purification [21, 22, 23], rheological control [24, 25] and in surface adsorption, biofuel extraction and oil recovery [26] and surface adsorption [27]. It was evidenced that surfactants performance could be bolstered with polymers addition. PESCs formation is known to be driven by electrostatic interactions between polymer chains and surfactant head groups that result in hydrophobic complexes [28, 29]. Mixtures of oppositely charged polymers and surfactants are prone to induce this kind of complexes. The process usually occurs at a surfactant concentration called the critical aggregation concentration (CAC), which is several orders of magnitude below the critical micelle concentration (CMC). Electrostatic interactions are influenced by the pH, the surface charge density, and the salt concentration whereas hydrophobic interactions are sensitive to chain length, molecular weight or structure of the polyelectrolyte chains or surfactants tail. PESCs properties depend on surfactant concentration and mixing conditions as well. Altering these parameters induces macroscopic changes in the resulting nanosystems [30].

Poly (diallylammonium chloride) (PDADMAC) mixtures with different surfactants have been largely studied. This is due to the use of these mixtures in shampoo and hair conditioner formulations [31, 32]. Studies on polyacrylic acid (PAA) and poly methacrylic acid (PMA) interactions with surfactants have also been reported in literature [12, 13, 28, 33, 34, 35, 36]. PESCs involving oppositely charged PAA and DoTab [37] or C_{14} TAB [28] studies showed that their formation is related to the enhancement of hydrophobicity upon surfactant binding onto polymer chains. Furthermore, these studies reported the tendency of complex-complex interaction enhancement leading to the formation of aggregates and their gradual dissolution by increasing PAA molecular weight (MW) or in presence of surfactant excess. Deh-Ying Chu and J. K. Thomas established that there is a significant effect of the surfactant chain length and polyelectrolyte concentration on the CAC based on interactions between PMA and alkyl trimethylammonium bromide C_n TAB cationic surfactants [33]. Moreover, Y. Li et al. investigated the interactions between Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate (SDS) and polyethylenimine (PEI) and some ethoxylated PEI [38]. They have firstly observed that for this system, the CAC of SDS decreases with decreasing pH. They have further seen that SDS concentration range over which phase separation occurs decreases as the size of the ethoxylated chains increases. For the polymer with the longest ethoxylated chain, no precipitation occurs, and the number of bound surfactant molecules per mole of polymer is independent of pH.

We previously investigated the effect of physico-chemical parameters such as pH, salinity, polymer concentration, and incubation time on the solubility and the precipitation of two oppositely charged polymethylmethacrylate derivatives namely Eudragit L100 and Eudragit E100 [15]. Moreover, we studied the influence of a secondary polymer on the direct precipitation of these two polymers [17]. Eudragit L100 chains when solubilized present a negative charge due to the dissociation of carboxylic groups into COO⁻. Regarding Eudragit E100, its chains exhibit a positive charge due to the protonation of amine groups present in their structure (NH4⁺). Moreover, titration curves revealed two equivalences that helped estimating carboxylic content of Eudragit L100 (6 mmol/g) and ammonium content of Eudragit E100 (4 mmol/g). Starting from these preliminary results, the aim of the present work is to study charges screening effect of oppositely charged surfactants on the precipitation of the two Eudragit polymers. Formation and precipitation of PESCs, effect of pH and salt are studied and discussed throughout this work.

5.2 Materials and methods

5.2.1 Materials

Eudragit L100 (methacrylic acid - methyl methacrylate copolymer (1 :1)) powder (Mw= 125000 g/mol) and Eudragit E100 (dimethyl aminoethyl methacrylate, butyl methacrylate, and methyl methacrylate tri-copolymer with a ratio of 2 :1 :1) pellets (Mw=47000 g/mol)

were obtained from Evonik Röhm GmbH (Darmstadt, Germany). Sodium hydroxide was a product from Sigma Aldrich (Sweden) and hydrochloric acid (35%) was purchased from VWR Chemicals (France). Sodium chloride was obtained from Laurylab (Brindas, France). Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) purchased from Sigma Aldrich (USA), Hexadecyltrimethylammonium bromide (CTAB) from Alfa Aesar (Germany), polyethylene glycol tert-octyl phenyl ether (Triton X-100) from Fisher bioreagents (USA) and 3-(N,N-Dimethyl myristyl ammonio) propane sulfonate (SB3-14) from Sigma Aldrich (China) were used as surfactants. Figure 5.1 presents the chemical structures of the studied polymers. Table 5.1 summarizes some characteristics of the studied surfactants and Figure 5.2 gives their chemical structure.



FIGURE 5.1 – Molecular structures of Eudragit L100 and Eudragit E100.

5.2.2 Methods

Samples preparation

All mixtures, solutions and samples were prepared and stored at room temperature. Eudragit L100 powder and Eudragit E100 pellets were firstly solubilized respectively in NaOH and HCl at a concentration of 2.5 g.L⁻¹. Three final solubilization pH values were achieved for each polyelectrolyte (7, 13 and 14 for L100 and 2.5, 1, and 0 for E100). Surfactant solutions were prepared by solubilization in a medium prepared at the solubilization pH of the

Surfactant	Type	CMC (mM)	$MW (g.mol^{-1})$
Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate (SDS)	Anionic	7-10	288.4
Hexadecyl trimethyl ammo- nium bromide (CTAB)	Cationic	0.9	364.5
4-(1,1,3,3- Tetramethylbutyl) phenyl- polyethylene glycol (Triton X-100)	Non-ionic	0.17-0.3	630
3-(N,N Dimethyl myristyl ammonio) propane sulfo- nate (SB3-14)	Zwitterionic	0.1-0.4	363.6

TABLE 5.1 – Some characteristics of the investigated surfactants [39].

corresponding Eudragit polymer. Dilutions are then prepared to obtain the desired surfactant concentrations without pH variation. For low solubility surfactants such as CTAB, a slight heating was needed, and the experiments were realized quickly before any crystallization. If needed, a further slight heating was achieved before solution mixing.

Surfactant solutions were then mixed with polymer solutions in equivalent volumes in a one-shot procedure under continuous stirring at a rate of 500 rpm. It was shown that "one shot" or "stop-flow" mixing procedure resulted in PESCs particles that were much smaller in size and stable enough to be measured contrary to the dropwise or "slowly added" mixing method [40]. Moreover, it was shown that the smaller particles formed by the "surfactant to polymer" mixing method were more resistant to electrolytes induced colloidal instability than the larger ones formed by "polymer to surfactant" addition [41]. Different concentrations were tested for each surfactant by screening around its CMC whereas the polyelectrolyte concentration was kept constant at 0.125 wt.% in final samples. The pH of all surfactant solutions was adjusted to that of the corresponding polymer solution so that any further precipitation could not be linked to pH conditions. In a typical experiment, 40 mL of surfactant solution were added to 40 mL of polymer solution. Precipitation and polymer-surfactant



FIGURE 5.2 – Chemical structure of the investigated surfactants.

complex formation was evaluated by macroscopic observation through turbidity appearance. The resulting suspensions were maintained under stirring for 30 minutes and were further characterized in terms of size distribution and zeta potential.

Samples characterization

Particle Size Distribution (PSD) Hydrodynamic mean particle size and size distribution of the precipitated polymers were determined by Dynamic Light Scattering (DLS) using a Zetasizer Nano ZS (Malvern Instruments) in the case of submicron particles and by light diffraction using a Mastersizer 3000 (Malvern Instruments) in the case of micrometric sized particles. Measurements were performed in deionized water for light diffraction and in 10^{-3} M sodium chloride deionized water solution for DLS.

Zeta potential measurement Zeta potential (ZP) was deduced from electrophoretic mobility measurement of all obtained suspensions using a Zetasizer Nano ZS (Malvern Instruments, France). Measurements were performed at room temperature, pH of the prepared samples, in 10^{-3} M NaCl medium and under effective voltage of 149 V automatically set by the device. Each value is the average of more than 5 runs.

5.3 Results and discussion

5.3.1 Non-ionic surfactant : Triton X-100

The non-ionic surfactant effect on the cationic and anionic polyelectrolytes was investigated as a function of surfactant concentration. Surprisingly, no marked effect was observed irrespective of the polymer charge nature. For Eudragit E100 and L100, the investigated Triton X-100 concentration ranging from 0.1 mM to 5 mM (17-30 times the CMC value) revealed no precipitation of both polymers for the considered pH range (pH=7 to 14 for L100 and pH=0 to 2.5 for E100). This can be attributed to a total lack of interaction between the polyelectrolytes and Triton X-100. In fact, Triton is a non-charged surfactant and both polyelectrolytes are soluble in the investigated pH ranges. This can also be attributed to static microstructure of the used polymers (E100 & L100). The same results were obtained by E. Fegyver and R. Mészàros [42] regarding the interactions taking place between PDADMAC and nonionic surfactants *n*-dodecyl- β -D-maltoside (C₁₂G₂) and *n*-dodecyl-hexaethylene-glycol (C₁₂E₆). Moreover, Nagarajan analyzed the binding of poly (ethylene oxide) (PEO) to Triton X which presents a bulky neutral head [43]. He found that complexation was not favored due to free micelles formation instead of polymer-surfactant complexation. Based on this observation, the absence of interaction between Eudragit E100/L100 polyelectrolytes and Triton X-100 could be attributed to the high water molecules-polymer interactions in the investigated pH domain irrespective of Triton X-100 concentration.

5.3.2 Zwitterionic surfactant : SB3-14

Phase behavior of polymers and zwitterionic surfactant mixtures has gained interest during the last decade. This is due to recent international regulation for a safe and healthy use of chemical compounds in consumer products. They recommended indeed a progressive replacement of charged molecules, either polymers or surfactants, by neutral or zwitterionic ones [44]. In the present study, various SB3-14 zwitterionic surfactant (containing anionic carboxylate and cationic ammonium) concentrations were mixed with Eudragit E100 and L100 solutions. As for the non-ionic surfactant reported earlier, no effect has been observed irrespective of polymer nature, surfactant concentration ranging from 0.1 to 50 mM (corresponding to 125-500 times the CMC value) and investigated pH domain (pH=7 to 14 for L100 and pH=0 to 2.5 for E100). This result is quite surprising since this kind of surfactant exhibits both positive and negative charges making it suitable to interact basically with both polymers. The charge of the used polyelectrolyte is screened by the opposite charge of the zwitterionic surfactant. Instead of the polymer precipitation, the second residual charge of the surfactant promotes its solubilization. Consequently, as a result, the mixture solutions remain clear irrespective of surfactant concentration.

This observation is similar to the result obtained by E. Guzmán et al. [45] who noticed that there was no phase separation in mixtures of PDADMAC with sulfate-free zwitterionic surfactant coco betaine (CB) (i.e. no any observed opalescence). Their results confirmed by DLS and electrophoretic mobility measurements were explained by taking into account the zwitterionic aspect of the hydrophilic surfactant head. Indeed, the headgroup of this surfactant exhibits at the same time anionic carboxylate and cationic ammonium. Our observations are also in agreement with the results reported by O.Pyshkyna et al. [46]. By mixing poly(*N*-ethyl-4-vinylpyridinium bromide) and a zwitterionic surfactant (*n*-Dodecyl-(3-sulfopropyl)ammonium), the resulting solutions remain transparent in a wide range of surfactant/polymer molar ratios (from 0.1 to 200). Further addition of sodium bromide produces charges screening leading to complexation and phase separation. They suggest the formation of a coacervate complex between the polycation and the zwitterionic surfactant at concentrations above its CMC.

Akanno et al. [47] suggested the presence of two different regimes for PDADMAC zwitterionic surfactant binding. The first one concerns low surfactant concentrations where zwitterionic surfactant molecules bind to the polymer chains. At this stage, there is no significant charge neutralization (each neutralized charge is counteracted by the positive charge present in the surfactant molecule). The second regime is at high concentrations (molar ratio polymer/surfactant equal to 1) where surfactant binding occurs through micelles which enables a real neutralization of PDADMAC charges. Thus, they showed the existence of polyelectrolyte-zwitterionic surfactant complexation for a very high surfactant concentration. They observed a significant micelle induced complexation for a mixture of PDADMAC and coco-amidopropyl-betaine only for a surfactant concentration 333 times (100 mM) the CMC value. Evidence of polymer-surfactant complex formation was only found when the number of surfactant molecules was close to the number of charged monomers in solution. Surfactant micelle negative charges interact with polymer monomers. The same result tendency was observed in micelle formation regimen for a mixture of SB3-14 with polycationic Eudragit E100 for a surfactant concentration of 100 mM (250-1000 times the CMC value). At the same SB3-14 concentration, no precipitation occurred while working with polyanionic Eudragit L100.

5.3.3 Anionic surfactant : SDS

The effect of SDS on precipitation of both Eudragit E100 and L100 was investigated in the range of 1 mM to 20 mM (2-3 times its CMC value). All mixtures performed using Eudragit L100 exhibit a clear aspect which is explained by a total absence of interactions between both negatively charged SDS and Eudragit L100. This can be attributed to non-attractive interaction. As expected, due to negative charge of both Eudragit L100 and SDS, attractive electrostatic interactions are excluded. This also shows absence of hydrophobic interactions.

However, the effect of SDS on Eudragit E100 was found to be more relevant. From experiments performed at pH=2.5, three SDS concentration domains are pointed out. For low concentrations (< 4 mM), the amount of SDS is not sufficient to induce any screening effect. When the SDS concentration reaches 4 mM, milky like dispersions were obtained revealing the precipitation of Eudragit E100 (Figure 5.3). This is due to the sufficient SDS amount for the screening of Eudragit E100 charges and consequently reducing the solubility of the polyelectrolyte which induces polymer precipitation. Eudragit E100 positive charges are screened by SDS negative charges leading to precipitation following the scheme proposed in Figure 5.4.

Normally, for this surfactant/polymer charge ratio (0.4), the zeta potential should correspond to the isoelectric point. Above this SDS concentration, the formed SDS micelles interact with the positive charges of the polymer. Then, instead of charge screening, the immobilized micelles on the polymer via attractive electrostatic interactions enhance the solubilization of the SDS-polymer complexes.

The obtained dispersions (milky like dispersions) in the precipitation domain discussed



FIGURE 5.3 – Picture showing the three SDS interaction domains with Eudragit E100. Left : SDS concentration < 4 mM, no screening effect, no precipitation. Middle : complexation and Eudragit E100/SDS precipitation (4-8 mM). Right : Complexes solubilization upon micelles formation beyond 8 mM.



FIGURE 5.4 – A scheme illustrating interactions between positively charged Eudragit E100 chains and negatively charged SDS molecules headgroups as a function of SDS concentration. (a) SDS molecules binding to Eudragit E100 chains. (b) Polyelectrolyte chains collapse as Eudragit E100-SDS complex. (c) Complex resolubilization occurred in micellar regimen.

above are globally submicronic in size as illustrated in Figure 5.5 in which size distributions deduced from light scattering and diffraction are presented. Precipitation occurred for a polymer to surfactant charge ratio ranging from 1.25 to 2.5. The obtained hydrodynamic sizes from light scattering show both narrow size distribution and bimodal for 4 mM SDS concentration. But the average hydrodynamic size remains submicronic in nature. The optimum SDS concentration induces large particles size as determined via diffraction analysis, shows

narrow size distribution ranging from around 100 nm to 1000 nm, but remains submicronic too (Figure 5.5).



FIGURE 5.5 - Number-based particle size distribution of E100/SDS particles as a function of SDS concentration : DLS (left) and light diffraction (right) measurements.

It can be observed that elaborated complexes mean size increases when increasing surfactant concentration from 4 to 6 mM. At this point, a maximum mean size seems to be reached. A. Akanno et al. [48] pointed out the fact that turbidity increase in the ascendant part of the precipitation domain is most likely linked to the increase in aggregates size. The formation of complexes involves several polymer chains. Thus, the increasing turbidity is not linked to the formation of more charge-compensated complexes in the bulk phase. Turbid dispersions obtained in our experiments associated with non-neutral ZP measurements support otherwise the hypothesis that the turbidity increase is related to kinetically formed aggregates during the preparation process. Working on phase behavior of PDADMAC and sodium N-lauroyl-N-methyltaurate aggregates, S. Llamas et al. [49] reported the same tendency. They observed an increase in turbidity and apparent hydrodynamic radius when increasing surfactant concentration in a precise range. For SDS concentration between 7 mM and 8 mM, a decrease of the mean size is observed. This means that for this range, an increase of SDS concentration produces the inverse effect. The resulting system exhibits a slightly bluish appearance at 7.5 and 8 mM. In other words, turbidity is low at low surfactant concentrations, increases and reaches a maximum before decreasing when the surfactant concentration is high. This is consistent with what was observed by other authors for polycations-anionic surfactant bulk phase behavior [41, 50]. Inside the precipitation domain, minimal mean size is associated with the highest and the lowest concentrations. Between them, there is an increase of the mean size following turbidity trend as shown in Figure 5.6.



FIGURE 5.6 – Number-based mean hydrodynamic size (squares) and Zeta potential (circles) of Eudragit E100/SDS particles as a function of SDS concentration.

In addition to Eudragit E100/SDS mean particle size, Figure 5.6 presents the evolution

of particles ZP as a function of SDS concentration. The ZP of the obtained dispersions was found to be negative. It reveals the possible restructuration of SDS molecules in the formed aggregates. The zeta potential measured in acidic conditions for the milky dispersions was high enough (in absolute value) to guarantee the aggregates stabilization for at least 24 hours. Sedimentation occurred with an extended storage time. Indeed, zeta potential value ranged from -26 mV at 5 mM to -40.2 mV at 7 mM and pH=3 (Figure 5.6). ZP was not measured as a function of pH since Eudragit E100 is pH-sensible which affects polymer solubilization and also conformation. Eudragit E100/SDS particles gradually take surfactant charges as its concentration is increased. This is in agreement with what was reported in the literature [30].

The third domain of the phase behavior of Eudragit E100/SDS mixtures is defined for SDS concentration beyond 8 mM. For this concentration range, the system (Eudragit E100/SDS mixtures) was found to be totally non-turbid (see Figure 5.3). When increasing surfactant concentration from neutralization concentration point (CNC) to CMC and further, many authors have observed the non-formation of complexes. This can be attributed to micelles interactions with the oppositely charged polymer inducing good solubilization rather than precipitation via charges screening as discussed above.

5.3.4 Cationic surfactant : CTAB

The effect of CTAB on precipitation of both Eudragit E100 and L100 was investigated as a function of surfactant concentration ranging from 0.1 mM to 20 mM (20 times the CMC value). As expected, no effect of CTAB on cationic Eudragit E100 was observed. This is due to repulsive electrostatic interactions and also to the marginal effect of attractive hydrophobic interactions.

As for Eudragit E100/SDS system, three CTAB concentration domains can also be identified for Eudragit L100/CTAB system. For low concentrations (i.e. below 4.5 mM), the amount of CTAB is not sufficient to induce any screening effect of oppositely charged chains. By increasing CTAB concentration above 4.5 mM (five times CMC value) at a pH=7, bluish dispersions are obtained. This defined the second CTAB domain (see Figure 5.7).



FIGURE 5.7 – Picture showing the three CTAB interactions domains with Eudragit L100. Left : CTAB concentration < 4.5 mM, no screening effect, no precipitation. Middle : complexation and Eudragit L100/CTAB precipitation (4.5-6 mM). Right : Complexes solubilization for high CTAB concentrations (beyond 6 mM).

In fact, by increasing surfactant concentration, increased turbidity is observed. For CTAB concentrations ranging from 5 to 6 mM, milky dispersions are obtained. Based on the explanations given previously, it can be deduced that the cationic charges of CTAB gradually screened Eudragit L100 negative charges. Contrary to Eudragit E100, solubilized Eudragit L100 presents negatively charged pendant groups along his chain [15]. Positive charges brought by the surfactant counterbalance the polymer negative charges and induce phase separation. The phenomenon occurred for polymer to surfactant charge ratio of approximatively 2.5 to 3.5 following the micelle-induced precipitation mechanism that is illustrated in Figure 5.8.



FIGURE 5.8 – A scheme illustrating interactions between negatively charged Eudragit L100 polyelectrolyte chains and positively charged CTAB micelles. (a) CTAB micelles binding to Eudragit L100 chains. (b) Polyelectrolyte chains collapse as Eudragit L100-CTAB complex. (c) Complex resolubilization occurred at high micelles content.

For this precipitation domain, Figure 5.9 presents size distributions with their corresponding mean diameter and zeta potential of Eudragit L100/CTAB particles as a function of CTAB concentration. Contrary to what was observed for the previous Eudragit E100/SDS system, there is no marked effect of surfactant concentration inside the precipitation range on particles size distribution.

Zeta potential increased with increasing CTAB concentration from -26.7 mV at 4.5 mM to +20 mV at 6 mM. This increase of ZP is in agreement with what was stated before for Eudragit E100/SDS system.

The third domain is defined for CTAB concentration beyond 6 mM (\simeq 7 times CMC value). For this concentration range, the concentration of micelles is sufficient not only to interact with the oppositely charged domains on the polymer chain, but also to enhance the solubility of the forming complexes. In fact, the charges screened by adsorbed CTAB polar parts are replaced by non-involved molecules, leading consequently to more water complexes



FIGURE 5.9 – Number-based size distribution of L100/CTAB particles as a function of CTAB concentration (left) Number-based mean size (squares) and Zeta potential (circles) of Eudra-git L100/CTAB particles as a function of CTAB concentration (right).

[40] (see Figure 5.7).

5.3.5 Effect of pH on the precipitation of oppositely charged Eudragit L100/CTAB and Eudragit E100/SDS

The effect of pH on the bulk phase behavior of oppositely charged systems Eudragit E100/SDS and Eudragit L100/CTAB was also investigated. For this purpose, Eudragit E100 and L100 were solubilized respectively in more acidic and more basic mediums. The same experimental protocol as described before was followed. Surfactant concentration was set to 5 mM and 4.5 mM respectively for SDS and CTAB.

First, the pH (in the investigated range) has no drastic effect on the investigated polyelectrolytes and surfactants.

The effect of pH on E100/SDS system was performed for pH values ranging from 0 to 2.5 and the hydrodynamic particle size was found to increase with decreasing the pH. This

can be mainly attributed to salt effect rather than pH effect. In fact, too acidic pH induces high salinity which is known to affect colloidal stability by inducing aggregation phenomena and consequently large particle size. Another significant observation that is made from this series of experiments is the larger precipitation domain. Precipitation already occurs at SDS concentration of 3 mM. As for example, turbid samples were observed for SDS concentrations ranging from 3 to 15 mM and 3 to 25 mM respectively for experiments performed at pH=1 and 0.

On the other hand, the effect of pH on L100/CTAB was also investigated in the pH range from 7 to 14. The polymer Eudragit L100 is negatively charged in this pH range and totally soluble. The ionic strength increases with increasing the pH and consequently, large particles/aggregates are formed. Such behavior is similar to E100/SDS at acidic pH values as discussed above. Here also, larger precipitation domains were observed. Precipitation occurred for CTAB concentration from 4 to 10 mM for experiments performed at pH=13 and 14 for instance.

5.3.6 Effect of salt on the precipitation of oppositely charged Eudragit L100/CTAB and Eudragit E100/SDS

Effect of NaCl on the bulk phase behavior of oppositely charged Eudragit E100/SDS and Eudragit L100/CTAB systems was also investigated. NaCl concentration ranging from 0 to 1000 mM was studied by simple addition during the mixing process. The experiments were performed at pH values of 2.5 and 7 respectively for Eudragit E100/SDS and Eudragit L100/CTAB systems. Surfactants concentrations that were retained for salt concentration influence investigation were 5 mM for SDS and 4.5 mM for CTAB. As expected, salinity was found to have marked effect.

Regarding Eudragit E100/SDS, for low salinity below 50 mM, no marked effect was ob-

served. In fact, milky like dispersions were obtained with comparable turbidity intensities and the hydrodynamic size was found to be almost the same as reported in Figure 5.10.



FIGURE 5.10 – Number-based particles size distribution of E100/SDS particles as a function of NaCl concentration, [SDS]=5mM, pH=2.5 (left). Number-based mean size (squares) and Zeta potential (circles) of Eudragit E100/SDS particles as a function of NaCl concentration [SDS]=5mM, pH=2.5 (right).

This can be attributed to negligible salinity effect on attractive electrostatic interactions and in another hand to high surface charge density (i.e. high zeta potential) of the formed particles, revealing good colloidal stability of the obtained dispersion. For high salinity (in the range of 100 to 1000 mM), large particles are obtained demonstrating that ionic strength induces aggregation phenomena of the primary formed particles. Naderi et al. [41] observed that high NaCl concentration induced instabilities in samples prepared by surfactant to polymer mixing method with sediment appearing even under stirring after 1000 hours. Wang et al. [51] also reported similar results for a polycation/SDS system as they observed that NaCl concentration above 0.1 M is helpful to enhance complexes formation. The Figure 5.10 also shows the plot of zeta potential against NaCl concentration. The increase in NaCl concentration does not induce any marked effect on the zeta potential value. This is in agreement with the reported slight increase in particle mean size.

Regarding the Eudragit L100/CTAB system, three domains are observed as a function of NaCl concentration. First, for low ionic strength (0 to 10 mM), similar to E100/SDS, no effect was observed, and the average hydrodynamic size of obtained dispersions is almost in the same range (Figure 5.11).



FIGURE 5.11 – Number-based particle size distribution of L100/CTAB particles as a function of NaCl concentration, [CTAB]=4.5 mM; pH=7 (left). Number-based mean hydrodynamic size (squares) and Zeta potential (circles) of Eudragit L100/CTAB as a function of NaCl concentration, [CTAB]=4.5 mM, pH=7 (right).

However, aggregated dispersions were obtained around 50 mM revealing the instability of the formed particles [41]. Surprisingly, for high salinity (i.e. above 50 mM), no formation of particles was observed. This can be attributed to (i) the screening effect of attractive electrostatic interactions between negatively charged polymer and positively charged surfactant and consequently no particles formation was observed and (ii) the possible reduction of CMC of CTAB surfactant leading consequently to a shift in the precipitation range. K. Pojjaźk et al. [40] reported for polyanionic polymer PSS/CTAB system that the application of high salt concentrations affects the equilibrium phase properties. They observed a considerable decrease of the amount of surfactant bound to the polyelectrolyte. The system tends to be converted as what we observed from a colloidal dispersion to a thermodynamically stable solution of polyelectrolyte and surfactant molecules. They linked this fact to repulsive hydration forces developed between the particles at high ionic strengths.

In brief, the effect of surfactant nature in the presence of Eudragit E100 and L100 polymers was investigated. Non-ionic surfactant Triton X-100 and zwitterionic one SB3-14 have shown no effect when added to polymers. Regarding oppositely charged polymer/surfactant systems, precipitation domains have been pointed out as function of surfactant concentration (Figures 5.4 and 5.8). Submicronic dispersions of Eudragit E100/SDS and Eudragit L100/CTAB were obtained. In the case of Eudragit E100/SDS, it was shown that particle size in the precipitation domain depends on SDS concentration. Regarding the effect of pH and salinity, it was observed that increasing salinity induced an increase of particle size. Surprisingly, for Eudragit L100/CTAB system, no phase separation was observed above NaCl concentration of 50 mM.

5.4 Conclusion

In this study, the effects of surfactant nature and concentration on Eudragit L100 and E100 precipitation were investigated. The results obtained for non-ionic and zwitterionic surfactants are in agreement with those already reported in literature. In fact, these two surfactants do not affect the solubility of both charged polyelectrolytes Eudragit L100 and E100. For non-ionic surfactants, this can be attributed to non-interactions with both polymers. Whereas, for the zwitterionic surfactant, the non-effect was attributed to the non-involved second charge on the surfactant which may enhance the solubilization compared to the in-

volved first charge.

Regarding the effect of charged surfactants on similarly charged polyelectrolytes, no effect has been observed as expected. This has been attributed to the total absence of hydrophobic interactions between alkyl chains of the surfactants and the non-polar segments of the used polyelectrolytes. Whereas, the effect of charged surfactants on oppositely charged polyelectrolytes was found to be more marked. In fact, for both cases Eudragit L100/CTAB and E100/SDS, nanoprecipitation has been observed when the surfactant concentration is sufficient to induce polyelectrolyte charges screening. For high surfactant concentration (i.e. largely higher than the corresponding CMC), the polyelectrolyte/micelles interaction do not induce any precipitation. Despite the partial screening of the charges of the polyelectrolyte, the excess of the charges brought by the micelles induces the solubilization of the formed polymer/micelles complexes.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- S.A. Begum, A.V. Rane, and K. Kanny. Chapter 20 applications of compatibilized polymer blends in automobile industry. In A. A.r. and S. Thomas, editors, *Compatibilization of Polymer Blends*, page 563–593. Elsevier, 2020.
- [2] J.G. Drobny. Polymers for electricity and electronics : materials, properties, and applications. John Wiley Sons, 2012.
- [3] L.C. Hollaway. The evolution of and the way forward for advanced polymer composites in the civil infrastructure. *Constr. Build. Mater*, 17(6) :365–378, 2003-09.
- [4] A. Lund, N.M. Velden, N.-K. Persson, M.M. Hamedi, and C. Müller. Electrically conducting fibres for e-textiles : An open playground for conjugated polymers and carbon nanomaterials. *Mater. Sci. Eng. R Rep*, 126 :1–29, 2018-04.
- [5] G. Savary, M. Grisel, and C. Picard. Cosmetics and personal care products. In O. Olatunji, editor, *Natural Polymers : Industry Techniques and Applications*, page 219–261. Springer International Publishing, Cham, 2016.

- [6] F. Froiio. Essential oils-loaded polymer particles : Preparation, characterization and antimicrobial property. *Polymers*, 11(6) :1017, 2019-06.
- [7] K.M. Hammi, M. Hammani, C. Rihouey, D.Le Cerf, R. Ksouri, and H. Majdoub. Ultrasonication of polysaccharides from tunisian zizyphus lotus fruit : Emulsifying capacities, rheological properties and antioxidant activities. *Chem. Afr*, 2020-01.
- [8] S.K. Shukla, A.Bharadvaja Rizwana, and G.C. Dubey. Micro-cellulose sheet and polyvinyl alcohol blended film for active packaging. *Chem. Afr*, 2(4):723–732, 2019-12.
- [9] A.Christy Hunter and S.Moein Moghimi. Smart polymers in drug delivery : a biological perspective. *Polym. Chem*, 8(1) :41–51, 2017.
- [10] P.A. Gunatillake and R. Adhikari. 2 nondegradable synthetic polymers for medical devices and implants. In L. Poole-Warren, P. Martens, and R. Green, editors, *Biosynthetic Polymers* for Medical Applications, page 33–62. Woodhead Publishing, 2016.
- [11] K. Miladi, D. Ibraheem, M. Iqbal, S. Sfar, H. Fessi, and A. Elaissari. Particles from preformed polymers as carriers for drug delivery. *EXCLI J*, 13 :28–57, 2014.
- [12] K. Kogej. Thermodynamic analysis of the conformational transition in aqueous solutions of isotactic and atactic poly (methacrylic acid) and the hydrophobic effect. *Polymers*, 8(5) :168, 2016.
- [13] S. Sugai and G. Ebert. Conformations of hydrophobic polyelectrolytes. Adv. Colloid Interface Sci, 24 :247–282,, 1985.
- [14] M. Wei, Y. Gao, X. Li, and M.J. Serpe. Stimuli-responsive polymers and their applications. *Polym. Chem*, 8(1):127–143, 2017.
- [15] C. Sester, F. Ofridam, N. Lebaz, E. Gagnière, D. Mangin, and A. Elaissari. ph-sensitive methacrylic acid-methyl methacrylate copolymer eudragit 1100 and dimethylaminoethyl methacrylate, butyl methacrylate, and methyl methacrylate tri-copolymer eudragit e100. *Polym. Adv. Technol*, 2019-10.
- [16] A. Ghaffar, B. Yameen, M. Latif, and M.I. Malik. ph-sensitive drug delivery systems. In Metal Nanoparticles for Drug Delivery and Diagnostic Applications, page 259–278. Elsevier, 2020.
- [17] F. Ofridam, N. Lebaz, É. Gagnière, D. Mangin, and A. Elaissari. Effect of secondary polymer on self-precipitation of ph-sensitive polymethylmethacrylate derivatives eudragit e100 and eudragit 1100. Polym. Adv. Technol., Feb, 2020.
- [18] K.T. Oh, T.K. Bronich, L. Bromberg, T.A. Hatton, and A.V. Kabanov. Block ionomer complexes as prospective nanocontainers for drug delivery. J. Controlled Release, 115(1) :9–17, 2006.
- [19] E.D. Goddard. Polymer/surfactant interaction—its relevance to detergent systems. J. Am. Oil Chem. Soc, 71(1) :1–16,, 1994.
- [20] R. Bradbury, J. Penfold, R.K. Thomas, I.M. Tucker, J.T. Petkov, and C. Jones. Manipulating perfume delivery to the interface using polymer–surfactant interactions. J. Colloid Interface Sci, 466 :220–226, 2016.
- [21] Y.V. Shulevich, T.H. Nguyen, D.S. Tutaev, A.V. Navrotskii, and I.A. Novakov. Purification of fat-containing wastewater using polyelectrolyte–surfactant complexes. *Sep. Purif. Technol*, 113 :18–23, 2013-07.
- [22] S.S. Ray, A.O.C. Iroegbu, and J.C. Bordado. Polymer-based membranes and composites for safe, potable, and usable water : A survey of recent advances. *Chem. Afr*, 2020-07.

- [23] M.L. Sall. Toxicity and electrochemical detection of lead, cadmium and nitrite ions by organic conducting polymers : A review. *Chem. Afr*, 2020-07.
- [24] B. Magny, I. Iliopoulos, R. Zana, and R. Audebert. Mixed micelles formed by cationic surfactants and anionic hydrophobically modified polyelectrolytes. *Langmuir*, 10(9) :3180–3187, 1994.
- [25] P.S. Leung and E.D. Goddard. Gels from dilute polymer/surfactant solutions. Langmuir, 7(3):608-609, 1991.
- [26] P. Zhang, P.-Y. Zheng, F.-Y. Zhao, Q.-F. An, and C.-J. Gao. Preparation and pervaporation characteristics of novel ethanol permselective polyelectrolyte–surfactant complex membranes. *RSC Adv*, 5(78) :63545–63552, 2015.
- [27] T. Nylander, Y. Samoshina, and B. Lindman. Formation of polyelectrolyte-surfactant complexes on surfaces. Adv. Colloid Interface Sci, 123–126 :105–123, 2006-11.
- [28] H.-W. Tseng, P.-C. Chen, H.-W. Tsui, C.-H. Wang, T.-Y. Hu, and L.-J. Chen. Effect of molecular weight of poly(acrylic acid) on the interaction of oppositely charged ionic surfactant-polyelectrolyte mixtures. J. Taiwan Inst. Chem. Eng, 92:50–57, 2018-11.
- [29] L. Chiappisi, I. Hoffmann, and M. Gradzielski. Complexes of oppositely charged polyelectrolytes and surfactants – recent developments in the field of biologically derived polyelectrolytes. *Soft Matter*, 9(15) :3896, 2013.
- [30] N. Khan and B. Brettmann. Intermolecular interactions in polyelectrolyte and surfactant complexes in solution. *Polymers*, 11(1):51, 2018-12.
- [31] E.D. Goddard and J.V. Gruber. Principles of Polymer Science and Technology in Cosmetics and Personal Care. CRC Press, 1999.
- [32] E. Guzmán. Polymer-surfactant systems in bulk and at fluid interfaces. Adv. Colloid Interface Sci, 233:38–64, 2016-07.
- [33] D.Y. Chu and J.K. Thomas. Effect of cationic surfactants on the conformation transition of poly (methacrylic acid. J. Am. Chem. Soc, 108(20) :6270–6276, 1986.
- [34] K. Thalberg, B. Lindman, and K. Bergfeldt. Phase behavior of systems of polyacrylate and cationic surfactants. *Langmuir*, 7(12) :2893–2898, 1991.
- [35] P.F.C. Lim, L.Y. Chee, S.B. Chen, and B.-H. Chen. Study of interaction between cetyltrimethylammonium bromide and poly(acrylic acid) by rheological measurements. J. Phys. Chem. B, 107(26) :6491–6496, 2003-07.
- [36] N. Plucktaveesak, A.J. Konop, and R.H. Colby. Viscosity of polyelectrolyte solutions with oppositely charged surfactant. J. Phys. Chem. B, 107(32) :8166-8171, 2003-08.
- [37] C. Wang and K.C. Tam. Interaction between polyelectrolyte and oppositely charged surfactant : Effect of charge density. J. Phys. Chem. B, 108(26) :8976–8982, 2004-07.
- [38] Y. Li, S.M. Ghoreishi, J. Warr, D.M. Bloor, J.F. Holzwarth, and E. Wyn-Jones. Binding of sodium dodecyl sulfate to some polyethyleneimines and their ethoxylated derivatives at different ph values. *Electromotive Force and Microcalorimetry Studies*," *Langmuir*, 16(7) :3093–3100, 2000-04.
- [39] D. Linke. Chapter 34 detergents. In *Methods in Enzymology*, volume 463, page 603–617. Elsevier, 2009.
- [40] K. Pojják, E. Bertalanits, and R. Mészáros. Effect of salt on the equilibrium and nonequilibrium features of polyelectrolyte/surfactant association. *Langmuir*, 27(15) :9139–9147, 2011-08.

- [41] A. Naderi, P.M. Claesson, M. Bergström, and A. Dėdinaitė. Trapped non-equilibrium states in aqueous solutions of oppositely charged polyelectrolytes and surfactants : effects of mixing protocol and salt concentration. *Colloids Surf. Physicochem. Eng. Asp*, 253(1–3) :83–93, 2005-02.
- [42] E. Fegyver and R. Mészáros. The impact of nonionic surfactant additives on the nonequilibrium association between oppositely charged polyelectrolytes and ionic surfactants. Soft Matter, 10(12) :1953–1962, 2014.
- [43] R. Nagarajan. Thermodynamics of nonionic polymer—micelle association. Colloids Surf, 13 :1–17,, 1985-01.
- [44] P. Fisk. Chemical Risk Assessment : A Manual for REACH. John Wiley Sons, 2013.
- [45] E. Guzmán. Effect of a natural amphoteric surfactant in the bulk and adsorption behavior of polyelectrolyte-surfactant mixtures. *Colloids Surf. Physicochem. Eng. Asp*, 585 :124178, 2020-01.
- [46] O. Pyshkina, V. Sergeyev, A. Zezin, and V. Kabanov. Poly(n-ethyl-4-vinylpyridinium) cationzwitterionic surfactant complexes. *Polym. Sci. Ser. B*, 48 :271–273, 2006-01.
- [47] A. Akanno, E. Guzmán, L. Fernández-Peña, F. Ortega, and R. G. Rubio. Surfactant-like behavior for the adsorption of mixtures of a polycation and two different zwitterionic surfactants at the water/vapor interface. *Molecules*, 24(19) :3442, 2019.
- [48] A. Akanno, E. Guzmán, L. Fernández-Peña, S. Llamas, F. Ortega, and R. G. Rubio. Equilibration of a polycation-anionic surfactant mixture at the water/vapor interface. *Langmuir*, 34(25):7455-7464, 2018-06.
- [49] S. Llamas. Towards understanding the behavior of polyelectrolyte-surfactant mixtures at the water/vapor interface closer to technologically-relevant conditions. *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys*, 20(3) :1395–1407, 2018.
- [50] A. Dedinaite and P.M. Claesson. Interfacial properties of aggregates formed by cationic polyelectrolyte and anionic surfactant. *Langmuir*, 16(4) :1951–1959, 2000-02.
- [51] H. Wang, Y. Fan, and Y. Wang. Thermodynamic association behaviors of sodium dodecyl sulfate (sds) with poly(4-vinylpyridine n-oxide) (pvpno) at different ph values and ionic strengths. J. Surfactants Deterg, 20(3) :647–657, 2017.

CONCLUSION GENERALE ET PERSPECTIVES
Notre travail avait pour but de caractériser dans un premier temps deux copolymères pH-sensibles : Eudragit E100 et Eudragit L100. Nous nous sommes fixés comme objectif de clairement définir les domaines et conditions de solubilité et de précipitation de ces 2 copolymères. L'objectif était la préparation de particules pH-sensibles d'Eudragit E100 et L100 en solution aqueuse par le procédé de précipitation. Si ces deux copolymères sont utilisés pour l'encapsulation de molécules actives via des procédés tels que la nanoprécipitation, l'évaporation de solvant ou la diffusion de solvant en émulsion double, l'atomisation etc. qui utilisent des solvants organiques, nous avons fait le choix de procéder à cette étude exclusivement en milieu aqueux. C'est aussi en cela que réside l'un des avantages quant à l'utilisation des polymères pH-sensibles en particulier et des matériaux stimulables en général. Ils peuvent permettre en effet de s'affranchir dans une moindre mesure de l'utilisation de solvants organiques pouvant présenter une certaine toxicité pour les applications visées (domaine pharmaceutique par exemple). De plus, l'évaporation des solvants qui suit les procédés de préparation de particules dans lesquels ils sont utilisés engendre un coût supplémentaire. Ainsi, les matériaux stimulables et les polymères pH-sensibles présentent l'avantage de permettre la préparation de particules en agissant sur des paramètres ou stimuli (pH, température, potentiel redox, récepteurs, électricité etc.) et éventuellement de rester en milieu aqueux. Ces matériaux en outre présentent l'avantage lors de leur utilisation d'augmenter l'efficacité (de molécules actives par exemple) et d'améliorer la tolérance du fait de leur spécificité à des conditions (stimuli) bien définies.

Les études expérimentales qui ont été menées ont permis de préparer et de caractériser les particules d'Eudragit E100 et L100 obtenues. La préparation de particules polymériques en solution aqueuse par procédé de précipitation constitue un véritable challenge dans la mesure où il est difficile de les précipiter sans altération de la structure des polymères. Dans un premier temps, la précipitation directe en solution par acidification ou basification de solutions respectivement d'Eudragit L100 et E100 a conduit à des particules de quelques dizaines de microns (20 μ m et potentiel zêta de -11 mV pour les particules d'Eudragit L100, 40 μ m et potentiel zêta presque nul à pH neutre pour les particules d'Eudragit E100). La précipitation en milieux tampons a permis d'obtenir des particules submicroniques et nous sommes arrivés à la conclusion que les particules en milieu HCl et NaOH étaient des particules submicroniques agrégées suite à des observations en microscopie. La titration des groupements fonctionnels nous a permis de quantifier les groupements carboxyliques et amines respectivement des Eudragit L100 et E100 responsables de leur solubilisation/précipitation. Ces dosages ont permis d'estimer le taux de groupements amines de l'Eudragit E100 à 4 mmol/g de copolymère (8,5 nmol/mol) et celui des fonctions carboxyliques de l'Eudragit L100 à 6 mmol/g de copolymère (4,8 nmol/mol). L'étude systématique des conditions de solubilité et de précipitation nous a permis par ailleurs de préciser que pour ces deux copolymères, la solubilité est gouvernée par une action synergique du pH final (ou initial) du milieu, de la concentration en polymère et du temps d'incubation. L'Eudragit L100 est soluble pour des valeurs de pH supérieures à 6,5 alors que l'Eudragit E100 est soluble lorsque le pH est inférieur à 5,2.

L'ajout de polymères secondaires durant le procédé de précipitation s'est avérée intéressant car ayant induit des modifications importantes au niveau des particules obtenues en termes de distribution de taille, de potentiel zêta et de stabilité. Ces polymères peuvent en effet jouer dans certains cas le rôle d'agent stabilisant comme le Pluronic ou encore l'alcool polyvinylique. Paradoxalement, en présence d'alcool polyvinylique et du pluronic F68, nous avons observé une augmentation de la taille moyenne des particules. Des particules d'Eudragit L100 de taille moyenne (d_{50}) de 60 μ m ont été obtenues pour des rapports massiques polymère secondaire/Eudragit w=1,33. Les particules préparées ont présenté un potentiel zêta proche de zéro dû à la réduction de la charge de surface des particules. Des suspensions de particules sphériques d'Eudragit L100, stables (potentiel zêta de +45 mV), avec une distribution de taille resserrée autour de 200 nm ont été obtenues en présence du polyéthylenimine (qui est un polyelectrolyte cationique). Des différents résultats obtenus, nous avons conclu à la formation de complexes polyélectrolytiques ou polyplexes impliquant les deux polyélectrolytes de charges opposées, l'Eudragit L100 et le polyéthylenimine. Ces complexes seraient comparables à ceux décrits dans la littérature [1, 2, 3].

Au même titre que l'addition de polyélectrolytes secondaires, nous nous sommes intéressés à la formation de complexes Eudragit-tensioactif. Ainsi, nous avons pu préparer en solution des particules Eudragit E100/SDS et Eudragit L100/CTAB de taille moyenne de quelques dizaines à quelques centaines de nanomètres. La formation de ces complexes est liée à l'attraction électrostatique entre charges opposées et à l'effet d'écrantage de charges qui réduisent la solubilité du polyélectrolyte. S'agissant des complexes Eudragit E100/SDS, des particules de taille allant de 10 nm à 600 nm ont été obtenues en fonction de la concentration en SDS. Le potentiel zêta de ces particules mesuré à pH=3 évolue de -26 à -40 mV pour une concentration en SDS allant de 5 à 7 mM suffisant pour assurer une stabilité colloïdale aux dispersions. Ceci montre que le SDS, tensioactif anionique, participe à la structuration des particules. Pour le second système, des particules Eudragit L100/CTAB de taille moyenne de 500 nm ont été obtenues. Le potentiel zêta de ces particules, mesuré à pH neutre, varie entre -26 et +20 mV pour une concentration en CTAB allant de 4,5 à 6 mM. On peut déduire ici également que le CTAB, tensioactif cationique, rentre dans la structure des particules préparées. Au-delà d'une certaine concentration en tensioactif (8 mM pour les deux tensioactifs), nous avons pu constater que les micelles favorisent la solubilisation des complexes. Il est important de mentionner que les complexes Eudragit E100/SDS se forment pour des concentrations en SDS inférieures (4 à 8 mM correspondant un rapport de charges polymère/tensioactif compris entre 1,25 et 2,5) à la concentration micellaire critique alors que ceux impliquant l'Eudragit L100 et le CTAB ne se forment qu'en régime micellaire (4,5 à 8 mM de CTAB, rapport de charges polymère/tensioactif allant de 2,5 à 3,5). Dans ce travail, nous avons étudié un nouveau système constitué par les Eudragit et des tensioactifs. Ces systèmes ont été étudiés pour les différentes applications pour lesquelles ils peuvent être intéressants. Les interactions

entre les polyélectrolytes et les tensioactifs de charges opposées sont sensibles à une variété de paramètres, tels que le pH, la force ionique, la procédure et l'ordre de mélange, la densité de charge, etc. Ces paramètres peuvent être utilisés pour contrôler la concentration à laquelle les structures se forment ainsi que le type de structure.

Les différents travaux réalisés nous ont permis de fixer des conditions expérimentales pour la préparation des particules d'Eudragit E100 et d'Eudragit L100 par le procédé de précipitation en solution. La stabilité de ces particules passe par la formation de complexes polyélectrolytiques ou de complexes Eudragit-tensioactif. Ainsi, des nanoparticules ont pu être produites sous certaines conditions expérimentales. Ces nanoparticules pourraient présenter des applications potentielles notamment dans l'industrie pharmaceutique ou cosmétique. Dans l'industrie pharmaceutique, les principes actifs formulés sous forme de nanoparticules ont montré une meilleure biodisponibilité et l'atteinte d'organes cibles difficile à atteindre avec les formulations classiques [4, 5]. Des avancées ont été réalisées au fil des années sur le plan de leur élaboration, leur stabilité mais aussi de leur toxicité. Il serait ainsi intéressant d'étudier l'efficacité d'encapsulation de molécules actives des différents systèmes élaborés au cours de nos travaux et leur aptitude comme vecteurs thérapeutiques. Dans ce sens, nous avons entrepris d'ores et déjà des études d'encapsulation et de relargage d'indicateurs colorés de pH pouvant mimer le comportement de molécules actives. Le choix des indicateurs colorés repose sur la sensibilité aux pH des deux copolymères étudiés. Dans l'élaboration de nanoparticules polymériques comme vecteurs thérapeutiques, des procédés tels que la précipitation, la diffusion en émulsion, l'évaporation d'émulsion simple ou d'émulsion double, l'atomisation sont couramment employés [6]. Bien qu'utilisant des solvants organiques, ces méthodes présentent l'avantage d'être faciles à mettre en œuvre. Une autre méthode faisant appel à des solvants organiques est l'élaboration de nanoparticules via le mélange de deux microémulsions. Cette dernière a montré sa capacité à produire des nanoparticules monodisperses. En effet, ces microémulsions inverses peuvent se comporter comme des nanoréacteurs conduisant à des

particules de seulement quelques dizaines de nanomètres en taille [7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14]. Ces systèmes ont été utilisés notamment pour la synthèse de nanoparticules de polysaccharides et de protéines par réaction de réticulation [15, 16, 17]. Si les gouttelettes dispersées des microémulsions sont utilisés comme site de polymérisation [18, 19], l'utilisation du procédé de mélange de deux microémulsions dans la synthèse de nanoparticules polymériques n'a à ce jour pas été reportée dans la littérature. Il serait ainsi intéressant de voir le potentiel d'un tel procédé dans l'élaboration de nanoparticules d'Eudragit E100 et L100 partant des résultats obtenus en solution. Il faut mentionner sur ce point précis que nous avons entrepris, là également, des études d'élaboration de particules d'Eudragit E100 et L100 en microémulsions inverses avec comme phases organiques l'octane et le cyclohexane et comme tensioactif du bis (2-ethylhexyl) sulfosuccinate de sodium (AOT). Les expérimentations menées se sont avérées non concluantes. Il sera nécessaire à ce stade d'avoir une meilleure compréhension des microémulsions et de leur dynamique. La finalité serait de pouvoir produire ces particules au sein des nanoréacteurs des microémulsions, étudier et comparer leur efficacité comme vecteurs thérapeutiques avec les nanoparticules produites dans notre étude en milieu aqueux.

Bibliographie

- [1] P. Li, J. Zhu, P. Sunintaboon, and F.W. Harris. New route to amphiphilic core shell polymer nanospheres : graft copolymerization of methyl meth- acrylate from water-soluble polymer chains containing amino groups. *Langmuir*, 18(22), 2002.
- [2] M. Feng, D. Lee, and P. Li. Intracellular uptake and release of poly(ethyleneimine)-copoly(methyl methacrylate) nan- oparticle/pDNA complexes for gene delivery. Int. J. Pharm, 311(1), 2006.
- [3] J. Zhu. Amphiphilic CoreShell nanoparticles with poly(ethylenimine) shells as potential gene delivery carriers. *Bioconjug. Chem*, 16(1):139–146, January 2005.
- [4] M. Yao, D.J. McClements, and H. Xiao. Improving oral bioavailability of nutraceuticals by engineered nanoparticle-based delivery systems. *Curr. Opin. Food Sci*, 2 :14–19,, April 2015.
- [5] P.P. Desai, A.A. Date, and V.B. Patravale. Overcoming poor oral bioavailability using nanoparticle formulations – opportunities and limitations. *Drug Discov. Today Technol*, 9(2):87– 95, June 2012.
- [6] K. Miladi, D. Ibraheem, M. Iqbal, S. Sfar, H. Fessi, and A. Elaissari. Particles from preformed polymers as carriers for drug delivery. *EXCLI J*, 13 :28–57, February 2014.

- [7] M.J. Lawrence and G.D. Rees. Microemulsion-based media as novel drug delivery systems. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev, 64 :175–193, December 2012.
- [8] K. Margulis-Goshen and S. Magdassi. Organic nanoparticles from microemulsions : Formation and applications. *Curr. Opin. Colloid Interface Sci*, 17(5) :290–296, October 2012.
- [9] I. Capek. Preparation of metal nanoparticles in water-in-oil (w/o) microemulsions. Adv. Colloid Interface Sci, 110(1):49-74, June 2004.
- [10] C. Destrée, J. Ghijsen, and J. B.Nagy. Preparation of organic nanoparticles using microemulsions : Their potential use in transdermal delivery. *Langmuir*, 23(4) :1965–1973, February 2007.
- [11] C. Destrée and J. B.Nagy. Mechanism of formation of inorganic and organic nanoparticles from microemulsions. Adv. Colloid Interface Sci, 123–126 :353–367, November 2006.
- [12] M.A. López-Quintela. Synthesis of nanomaterials in microemulsions : formation mechanisms and growth control. Curr. Opin. Colloid Interface Sci, 8(2) :137–144, June 2003.
- [13] M.A. López-Quintela and J. Rivas. Chemical reactions in microemulsions : a powerful method to obtain ultrafine particles. J. Colloid Interface Sci, 158(2) :446–451,, 1993.
- [14] C. Dhand. Methods and strategies for the synthesis of diverse nanoparticles and their applications : a comprehensive overview. RSC Adv, 5(127) :105003-105037, 2015.
- [15] S. Asgari, A.H. Saberi, D.J. McClements, and M. Lin. Microemulsions as nanoreactors for synthesis of biopolymer nanoparticles. *Trends Food Sci. Technol*, 2019.
- [16] M.S. Orellano, C. Porporatto, J.J. Silber, R.D. Falcone, and N.M. Correa. AOT reverse micelles as versatile reaction media for chitosan nanoparticles synthesis. *Carbohydr. Polym*, 171:85–93, September 2017.
- [17] K. Naoe, S. Yoshimoto, N. Naito, M. Kawagoe, and M. Imai. Preparation of protein nanoparticles using AOT reverse micelles. *Biochem. Eng. J*, 55(2) :140–143, July 2011.
- [18] J. Eastoe and B. Warne. Nanoparticle and polymer synthesis in microemulsions. Curr. Opin. Colloid Interface Sci, 1(6) :800–805,, December 1996.
- [19] F.M. Pavel. Microemulsion polymerization. J. Dispers. Sci. Technol, 25(1) :1–16,, December 2004.

Titre : Polymères pH-sensibles; Caractérisation et précipitation en milieu aqueux

Résumé : Dans l'industrie pharmaceutique, de nombreux polymères sont employés pour l'encapsulation de molécules actives. Le choix des polymères est fonction de leurs caractéristiques et des applications visées pour les produits élaborés. Parmi les polymères utilisés, on retrouve les copolymères d'acide méthacrylique et leurs esters connus sous le nom d'Eudragit[®]. Les Eudragit sensibles au pH sont utilisés dans diverses formulations à des fins d'enrobage, de revêtement entérique, de masquage de goût, ou comme vecteurs thérapeutiques de principes actifs pharmaceutiques pour l'amélioration de la perméation à la peau, aux villosités intestinales ou encore à la cornée. Les Eudragit E100 et L100 notamment ont été étudiés de manière approfondie pour leur caractère hydrophile/hydrophobe en fonction du pH et de la salinité pour l'enrobage. Toutefois, la possibilité de préparer des particules sensibles au pH à partir de ces polymères n'a pas été systématiquement explorée en raison de la difficulté résidant dans leur précipitation sous forme de (nano)particules. Ainsi, ce travail de recherche a pour objectif de conduire une caractérisation physicochimique complète et d'étudier différentes voies de préparation de (nano)particules d'Eudragit E100 et L100 en solution aqueuse par précipitation. Dans la première partie de notre étude, nous nous sommes attelés à clarifier les domaines de solubilité et de précipitation des deux copolymères. Nous avons pu observer que la concentration en polymère, le pH final du milieu ainsi que le temps d'incubation influencent la solubilité des Eudragit E100 et L100. La titration des 2 copolymères nous a permis de doser les fonctions carboxylates de l'Eudragit L100 et amines de l'Eudragit E100. De plus, l'impact de divers paramètres tels que le pH, la concentration en polymère et la force ionique du milieu sur la précipitation a été étudiée. Dans une seconde partie, l'influence de divers polymères secondaires sur la complexation et les propriétés colloïdales des particules d'Eudragit E100 et L100 a été étudiée. Dans ce cadre, le polyethylenimine a montré sa capacité à complexer l'Eudragit L100 donnant des dispersions stables et des tailles de particules submicrométriques. Dans un troisième temps, l'effet des tensioactifs sur la précipitation des deux polymères a été étudié. Ceci nous a permis d'identifier la nature des interactions impliquées et le mécanisme de complexation des deux Eudragit E100 et L100 en fonction de la concentration en tensioactif.

Mots clés : Eudragit, Précipitation, Polymères pH-sensibles, Polyplexes, Complexes Polyelectrolyte- Tensioactifs.

Title : pH-responsive polymers; Characterization and precipitation in aqueous medium

Abstract: In pharmaceutical industry, many polymers are used for the encapsulation of active ingredients. Polymers' choice depends on their characteristics and the intended applications of the developed products. Among the commonly used polymers, methacrylic acid and their ester copolymers known as Eudragit^(B); pH-sensitive polymers have been used for years in various formulations for coating, enteric coating, taste masking, or as therapeutic vehicles. Studies have shown that Eudragit improves the permeation of pharmaceutical active ingredients through skin, intestinal villi or cornea. Eudragit E100 and L100 in particular have been extensively studied for their ability of swelling/deswelling as a function of pH and salinity for coating. However, the possibility of preparing pH-sensitive particles from these polymers has not been systematically explored due to the difficulty of precipitating them as (nano)particles. Thus, the aim of this research work is to fully characterize these two Eudragit polymers and to study different ways of preparing Eudragit E100 and L100 (nano)particles in aqueous solution by precipitation process. In the first part of this work, we brought some clarifications on the solubility and precipitation domains of the two copolymers. We observed that a synergic action of the polymer concentration, the final pH of the medium as well as the incubation time influence the solubility of Eudragit E100 and L100 which is neglected in the state of the art. The titration of the two copolymers allowed us to determine the carboxylate and the amino content of respectively Eudragit L100 and Eudragit E100. In addition, the influence of various parameters such as pH, polymer content and ionic strength of the medium on both Eudragit precipitation was studied. In a second part, the influence of various secondary polymers on complexation and on the colloidal properties of Eudragit L100 and E100 particles was investigated. In this context, polyethylenimine was found to form a complex with Eudragit L100 and to stabilize the formed particles exhibiting submicrometric size with a narrow size distribution and high stability. In a third step, surfactants effect on the precipitation of Eudragit E100 and E100 was studied. This allowed us to identify the nature of polymer-surfactant interactions and the complexation mechanism of Eudragit E100 and Eudragit L100 as function of surfactant concentration.

Keywords: Eudragit, Precipitation, pH-sensitive polymers, Polyelectrolyte complexes (PECs), polyelectrolytesurfactant complexes (PESCs).